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FOREWORD 

The most important function of our police forces, the most 
powerful demand we make of them is their response to calls from 
citizens for assistance. This need justified adoption of the 
central emergency number, 911, and the array of strategies and 
technical devices designed by vigorous, committed police 
departments during the 1970's to increase the rapidity of their 
response. 

Research, however, demonstrated that speed of police response 
alone does not determine the'quallty of police service. The 
Kansas City Response Time Analysis Study, first published in 
1977, taught us that in less than one-third of reported serious 
crimes could fast response make a difference, and then only in 
the case of certain crimes that were in progress or just 
completed and were reported quickly. The likelihood of arrest 
dwindles when the victim or witness reporting the crime delays 
seeking police help. Not all calls need be answered with the 
same degree of urgency; in times of personnel and budget 
constraint, police can best allocate their scarce resources by 
focusing them on cases in which a fast response can do the most 
good. 

The research results surprised many. Policymakers were faced 
with the question whether the results from Kansas City applied to 
their own localities as well. To learn the answer, the National 
Institute of Justice awarded funds to the Police Executive 
Research Forum to replicate the citizen crime reporting aspect of 
the Kansas City study in four dissimilar jurisdictions. The 
findings reported here support the resuJts of the Kansas City 
research and, in fact, go considerably further than the original 
researchers in examining the reasons behind reporting delays and 
in identifying possible remedies. 

The report presents a picture of citizen delay in reporting crime 
that is very often rational and thus probably very difficult to 
change. It makes clear, however, that if we cannot greatly 
modify citizen behavior, we can use our knowledge of it to 
significantly improve police field service del ivery. By setting 
priorities for police service in a manner similar to those of 
hospital emergency rooms or operating rooms, we can make the 
public safer. 

These findings and conclusions were originally published by the 
Police Executive Research Forum in 1981. Demand for this 
document from police departments attempting to improve the 
allocation of their resources to meet citizen needs has exhausted 
the Forum's supply. Because of bot~ the qual ity of work and the 
continued interest in it, the National Institute is pleased to 
reissue the volume. 

Even though several years have passed, I want to express the 
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thanks of the National Institute of Justice to Director of Public 
Safety Allen Andrews of Peoria, Chiefs William Kolender of San 
Diego, Thomas Hastings (retired) and Delmar Leach of Rochest~r, 
and Sheriff Dale Carson of Jacksonville-Duval County for theIr 
critical assistance in making the 1970-80 study possible. 

Because of these administrators' commitment to increase our 
understanding of policing, research has made an important policy
relevant contribution to police effectiveness. We encourage 
policymakers and practitioners who read this document and who 
follow or modify its recommendations to tell us the results in 
their communities so that we can effectively continue our 
research in this area. 

James K. Stewart 
Di rector 
National Institue of Justice 

PREFACE 

When first released in 1977, the findings of the Kansas City, 

Mi ssouri, Pol ice Department' s R(~sponse Time Analysi s were recei ved 

skeptically by the police. Many in the police cOllJl1unity believed that 

the findings of the study Werf! true only for Kansas City; that is, they 

did not believe that, in their communities, citizens' delays in report-

;ng crimes precluded the police, in most cases, from making rapid

response-related arrests. 

But their skepticism about the study's findings masked the 

reaction that, if these findings held true for other cities, then a 

basi c tenet of pol i ci ng woul d be in grave doubt. That time-honored 

tenet holds that police departments must send patrol cars imrllediately 

to all crime call s because the chances of making arrests arE! good. But 

if this tenet were not true, then police departments' resources, long 

focused toward rapi d response to all crime call s, wou1 d have to be 

reallocated to other, attainable objectives. 

So a fundamental question was r'aised: If responding rapidly 

to citizens' reports of crime was not to be the primary operating oh

jective of pol ice departments, what was? The answer to this question 

was not illJl1ediate1y apparent. Several possible answers were suggested. 

One answer was to adopt a strategy of community policing in which the 

police spend more time cementing relationships with the residents of 

neighborhoods. Another strategy was for the police to take on an 

enhanced crime-fighting role including intensified directed patrols, 

investigations by patrol officers and increased crime prevention 
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efforts. But these strategies required untested and untried changes in 

current methods of pol ice department operat·jons. No one knew if they 

woul d work. 

revisions of 

Each of these changes meant si gnificant, even radical, 

standard operating procedures. The organizational impli-

cations of instituting such changes were enormous, the results unknown, 

and the risks extremely high. What public administrator, particularly 

.. l'S held so tenuously, would embark on a police chief whose POS1t10n 

? For these reasons, little change in police opersuch a risky journey. 

ations occurred. Also, regretably, little debate over the findings and 

implications of the Response Time Analysis study ensued. So, many mem

bers of the police community shielded themselves by labeling the find-

ings unique to Kansas City. 

This study's confirmation of the Kansas City findings invali

dates that argument. Equally important is the new knowledge gained 

from this four-site study about why citizens delay in reporting crimes 

to the police. The findings refute one of the simplistic and reflexive 

t the Kansas City study. i.e .• that police departpolice responses 0 

ments shoul d orchestrate a mass; ve publ ic effort to get all c; ti zens to 

d· 1 The study concludes that, in some cases, call the pol ice imme late y. 

trying to change citizen reporting behavior can be unproductive; that 

some elements of reporting behavior are virtually unchangeable; and. 

that although there exist programs that can reduce the time it takes 

for ci ti zens to report crimes, the benefi ts will be small and \'Ii 11 

accrue only over extended periods of time. The police community 
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must now face reality--it is they and their operations that must 

change. 

This process of change has already begun. It was not pre

cipitated by a sudden realization of the validity of the Kansas City 

response time findings, but, rather. by the hard realities of economic 

and muni ci pal fi scal austerity. Pol ice departments are fi ndi ng that 

with fewer resources and increasing demands for service, they cannot 

provide rapid police response to all calls for service. They are 

beginning to look for, and find, alternative responses. 

An earlier study published by the Police Executive Research 

Forum and the Birmin-gham, Alabama, Police Department suggested one 

system of alternati ve responses. The study. Differenti al Pol ice 

Response Strategie~, indicates that a number of police departments have 

been, and currently are, successfully engaged in providing alternative 

but comprehensive responses to calls for service. No doubt, a more 

extensive and comprehensive program must be tested and evaluated before 

final conclusions can be drawn. Such a project is underway under the 

auspices of the National Institute of Justice. But the police commu

nity should not again wait for the results of this field test before 

acting. Police departments should develop and test their own 

alternative response systems. Moreover, instituting an alternative 

response strategy is just one implication derived from the findings of 

thi s study. There are many others. some suggeste·d in Chapter 6. and 

many more that exist in the creative minds of police administrators. 

Pol ice managers now have an unqual i fi ed or,portuni ty to try new ways to 

ix 
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carry out the police function and achieve their basic objectives. 

Using the findings of research, expertise born of experience, and the 

wisdom of our managers, the police field should be able to generate 

creative and more effective strategies to serve the public. 

Freed from the burden of rushing to all calls, the pl~r~ can 

stop be; ng hal'ri ed report takers and provi de more of the kinds of ser

vice the pub"'ic wants and expects. Similarly, by not sending police 

cars if1111ediately to all calls for service, departments will have more 

police officers available to respond immediately to those calls that 

do require fast action. So rather than having police officers respond 

immediately in person to take an auto theft repo.rt, they can be re

sponding quickly to a report of a prowler. This could, in fact, make 

the citizens safer and happier. 

f\;; ice prdctices have improved tremendously over the 1 ast two 

decades. Nevertheless, most of these improvements have occurred within 

a longstanding, traditional framework of unquestioned operating assump

tions. Consequently, though the changes have been significant. they 

have not had profound effects on our ability to achieve basic goals. 

We now have an opportunity to make fundamental changes which 'iJill allow 

the police to serve the public better and more effectively. 

x 

Gary P. Hayes 
Executive Director 
Police Executive Research Forum 
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PROLOGUE 

In 1977, police managers were jolted by the results of a Kansas 

City Police Department study of response time: cit'izens' cl'ime reporting 

delays were so long, they reported, that fast police response could only 

affect the chances of arrest for a very small percentage of serious crimes. 

A year later, the NRtional Institute of Justice commissioned the Police 

Executi ve Research Forum to pi ck up where Kansas Ci ty 1 eft off, exami ni ng 

how long citizens take to report a crime and what, if anything, the police 

can do about it. As the chief police executives in four major cities, we 

volunteered wholeheartedly to cooperate with their research. 

When the results of the Kansas City Police Department's Response 

Time Analysis were announced, we were skeptical as to whether their find

ings would apply to our own cities. Frankly, we hoped that they would not 

apply, that citizens of Jacksonville, Peoria, Rochester and San Diego re

ported crimes more quickly than citizens of Kansas City. This report--the 

Forum's final report of a three-year study--has convinced us that they do 

not. In fact, we are convinced that citizens throughout the country some

times choose to delay and sometimes are unavoidably delayed for substantial 

amounts of time before they report crimes to the police. Most of the time, 

the delays are so substantial that even our fastest response to the crime 

will be ineffective in producing arrests. In short} we have focused on 

using high technology dispatching equipment and sophisticated deployment 
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schemes to reduce pol ice response time, when we shoul d al so have focused on 

reducing citizen delays. Police chiefs have heretofore not perceived the 

significance of the citizenls decision to delay reporting. 

The Forumls report also shows that the remedies to reporting delay 

proposed during the last ten years--"911" in particular--will not cut citi

zen reporting time to a significant degree. The problems of finding a 

phone, a number, and an open line to the complaint taker are still impor

tant: but we now find that they are not nearly as important as the citi-

zenls fY'ee choice to delay reportl·ng. ·rh 1 t d e onges an most disturbing of 

citizen delays occur because the police throughout the country have not 

convinced the puhlic that the police and the rest of the criminal justice 

system can deal with the crime without causing undue inconvenience or 

embarrassment to the citizen. Convincing citizens that the police response 

to a crime is as convenient, as free from chances of reprisal, and as re

assuring as possible has got he a high priority for police in the next few 

years. 

A final note. Even if we could achieve the best of worlds where 

citizens always report immediately and where police always respond quickly, 

only five or six perce~t of serious crimes are likely to result in re

sponse-related arrest. Can we continue to devote most of our resources to 

responding to crime in a reactive mode when all we can hope for is a rela-

tively small return? If the pl· t 1 o lce are 0 contro the crime problem, they 

must act before the crime happens-- through increasingly directed patrol 

efforts, and by enlisting the aid of the citizens who are the potential 

xii 

victims. Citizen mobilization for crime prevention deserves the same kind 

of concerted effort throughout the 180s that we gave to response time in 

the 1960s and 170s. 

The Forum has conducted a very thorough analysis of the problem. 

Facing the facts presented in this report should be an urgent priority for 

police managers and all others interested in what the police can do--and 

cannot do--to stop crime by making arrests as a result of rapid response. 

Clearly, the citizenry can do much more to increase the rate of response

rel ated arrests than the pol ice agency ca,l do--even a pol ice agency wi th a 

well-managed patrol force. 

Allen H. Andrews 
Superintendent, Peoria Police 

Department 

Dale Carson 
Sheriff, Jacksonville-Duval 

County Sher;ffls Office 

William Kolender 
Chief, San Diego Police Department 

Delmar Leach 
Chief, Rochester Department of 

Police 
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

Rapid police response may be unnecessary for three out of 

every four serious crimes reported to police. The traditional 

practice of immediate response to all reports of serious crimes 

currently leads to on-scene arrests in only 29 of every 1,000 

cases. By implementing innovative programs, police may be able 

to increase this response-related arrest rate to 50 or even 60 

per 1,000, but there is little hope that further increases can 

be generated. 

These are the major findings of the Forum1s three-year 

study of citizen-repotting and police response. These outcomes 

unequivocally support conclusions reached by the Kansas Clty 

(MO) Pol ice Department in its 1977 study of pol ice" response to 

serious crimes: that citizen-reporting time, and not police re-

sponse time, most affects the possibility of on-scene arrest; 

and, that, when citizens delay in reporting crimes, efforts to 

reduce police response times have no substantial effect on 

arrest rates. 

The Forum1s study is based on interviews with over 

4,000 victims, witnesses and bystanders in some 3,300 serious 

crimes of the following six types: aggravated assault, auto 

theft, burglary, larceny, rape and robbery. The study was con

ducted in four American cities: Jacksonville, Florida; Peoria, 
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Illinois; Rochester, New York; and San Diego, California. These 

cities were selected because of their differences; each repre

sented a singular mix of populational, regional and police agen

cy characteristics. Nonetheless, the outcomes from Clty to city 

were almost identical, which would tend to indlcate that the 

findings apply to other cities across the nation. 

The results of this study and the related lmplications 

for police department policy concerning rapid response to citi

zen calls for service must be kept in proper perspective. The 

findings of this study focus only on citizen delays in the re

porting of serious crimes (Part I crimes except homicide and 

arson) and the effect these delays have on on-scene, response

related arre6ts by the police. The effect of rapid police re-

sponse on less serious crimes was addressed in the aforemen-

tioned Kansas City study. Also, previous studies have examined 

the effects of rapid police response on citizen satisfaction, 

availability of witnesses and crime scene evidence, and the 

handling of medical emergencies. These related issues are con-

sidered in the literature review but are not the subject of 

empirical analysis in this study. The effects of rapid police 

response on other types of citizen calls for police service, in

cluding non-crime calls, calls to maintain order, and calls 

which can prevent crime, have not been studied here. All of 

these issues must be taken into conslderation along with the 
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findings concerning response-related arrests when reviewing a 

police department's general policy on responding to citizens' 

calls for service. It would be consistent with the results of 

this study, for example, to have a policy requiring rapid re-

sponse in a "suspicious person" call while providlng for less 

than immediate response in a burglary discovered after the 

fact. 

Some details of the major findings of the study are 

summarized in the next few pages, but a thorough under~tanding 

can only be gained by readlng the full report. The page num-

bers listed in the margins indicate those sections of the report 

which relate to the findings described only briefly in this sum

mary. (Analytic methods are described in the separate Technical 

Appendixes.) 

Reporting Time, Response Time and Arrest 

For at least half a century, police have considered it 

important to cut to a minimlJTl their response times to crime 

pp.47-48 calls. The faster the response, they have reasoned, the better 

the chances of catching a criminal at or near the scene of the 

crime. In the cities we studied, however, arrests that could be 

attributed to fast police response were made in only 2.9 percent 

of reported serious crimes. 

xxi 



pp.61, 

66-68 

Why is the response-related arrest rate so low? The 

major reason is that about 75 percent of all serious crimes re

ported are discovery crimes--crimes that are discovered after 

they have been completed, and in which offenders have had time 

to escape without police interference. The remaining 25 percent 

are involvement crimes--those in which the victim is directly 

confronted by the offender. In this study, citizen reporting 

time for discovery crimes averaged between ten minutes and ten

and-one-half minutes in the four cities, or between 40 to 60 

percent of total response time, which includes citizen reporting 

time, police d1spatch time and police travel time; Consequent

ly, because "suspect get-away time" even before the crime is 

discovered 1S likely to be long, and citizen report1ng time 

after discovery of the crime is also long, there is virtually no 

chance that discovery crimes will result in response-related 

arrests. This common sense conclusion is verified by previous 

research and is confirmed by the results of this study. There

fore, in only about 25 percent of all reported serious crimes, 

namely those that are not discovery crimes but, rather, are 

involvement crimes, can fast response make a difference. 

But how fast does response to these involvement crimes 

have to be to make a difference? Since the late 1930's, police 

scientists have asserted that fast response can lead to arrest 

only 1f the police arrive while the crime is still happening or 
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within two to three minutes after it has been completed. In 

pp.68-72 this study, average citizen reporting time for involvement 

crimes ranged between four minutes and five and-one-half minutes . 

pp.61-76 

or between 28 and 47 percent of total response time. Thus, even 

for involvement crimes the likelihood of response-related arrest 

is relatively low. When citizens delay even a few minutes, the 

suspect has usually left the crime scene and no on-scene arrest 

is likely. This was found to be true in each of the four cities 

surveyed. 

Of all involvement crimes reported to police, 54 per-

cent were reported within five minutes of their occurrence. 

• Thirteen precent were reported while still 
in-progress. Under these circumstances, 
the chances of response-related arrest 
were very good: about 35 percent. 

• An additional 14 percent were reported 
within the first minute after the crimes 
had been committed. When reported within 
a few seconds, the chances of response
related arrest were about 18 percent; if 
reported 60 seconds after the crime, the 
chances were only about 10 percent. 

• For the remaining 27 percent reported be
tween one and five minutes after the crimes 
had been committed, the chances of response
related arrest were about seven percent. 

Regarding the remaining reports of involvement crimes, 

when citizens delayed for a full five minutes, they might as 

xxiii 



, 
i 
i 

-- ---- -~--~------

well have delayed for an hour: the chances of arrest were no 

better for f1ve-minute delays than for 60-minute delays. 

So it is not surprising that only three percent of all 

reports of serious crimes led to response-related arrests: only 

about 25 percent of these reports were likely to be reports of 

involvement crimes in which fast response could make a differ-

ence; and, what 1S more, only 54 percent of these reports of in

volvement crlmes were likely to be made in time enough, that is 

within flve minutes, to afford police a reasonable opportunity 

to make on-scene arrests. 

The f1ndlngs are clear. Most serious crimes reported 

to the police are discovery crimes for which there is virtually 

no chance for response-related arrests. For the remai ni ng 

crimes, those in which there is citizen involvement, the citizen 

must call the police within one minute, or the likelihood of 

response-related arrest drops dramatically. 

What can police do to cut reporting times and increase 

the opportunities for arrest? They must focus their efforts on 

addressing the reasons for delay. 

Why Citizens Delay 

When c1tizens do not report crimes immediately, it is 

either because they decide to call the police only after they 
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pp.95-102 

pp.111-117 

have taken some other action in response to the crime, or be

cause they have trouble in communicating their reports to police 

after they have decided to call--or both. 

There are three basic reasons for not deciding immedi-

ately to report crimes: 

• Citizens sometimes want first to verify that 
a situation does indeed involve a crime, that 
is, they try to resolve ambiguity in the situa
tion. To do thlS they take actions, some of 
which include: 

Observing the situation and/or investi
aating the crime scene. Such actions 
elayed reporting in just over 25 percent 

of the crimes studied, resulting in an 
average delay of two minutes. 

Teleehoning,someone not at the scene to 
acqU1re additional information, or seeking 
such 1nformation by talking to another per
son at the scene. One or the other of these 
actions was taken in about 6.6 percent of 
crimes studied, resulting in an average 
delay of three minutes for a telephone 
call or 90 seconds for a face-to-face 
conversation. 

• Sometimes citizens take actions to help them
selves cope with problems trye cr~me has 
created for them. Such act10ns 1nclude: 

- Leaving the scene of the crime. This 
occurred in over 19 percent of the 
cases studied, resulting in an average 
delay of about 90 seconds. 

Speaking with or telephoning someone 
to obta~n assistance or support. ane 
or the other of these occurred in 16.5 
percent of our crime sample, resulting 
in average delays of about 90 seconds 
and three minutes, respectively. 
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- Chasing or restraining a suspect. 
Such actions occurred in about 6.4 
percent of crimes studied and delayed 
reporting, on average, by 30 seconds. 

Caring for physical injury. This 
occurred so infrequently in our sample 
(just over one percent of all cases) 
that no reliable estimate of delay is 
possible. 

• Many citizens experience conflict as to 
whether or not to call the police, and they 
try to avoid making immediate decisions. In 
such cases citizens may: 

Procrastinate, hopeful that the decision 
will become easier. This occurred in 
9.5 percent of the sample of serious crimes 
and caused delays that averaged 11 minutes. 

Talk to someone at the scene or telephone 
someone to get advice that may help in re
solving the conflict. Face-to-face con
versations occurred two percent of the time 
for an average delay of 90 seconds; tele
phoning occurred in only slightly above one 
percent of our sample, resulting in an aver
age delay of about three minutes. 

Most citizens who delay in making decisions do so for 

reasons they believe are very good: they may want to avold the 

consequences of their calling the police about suspicious events 

that turn out not to lnvolve crime; for some, coping with emo-

tional trauma or with personal conflict may seem more urgent 

pp.130-131 th~n reporting crime. To prevent these decisionmaking delays, 

police must offer to citizens good reasons to report immediate-

ly, reasons that will override citizens' inclinations to de-
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pp.164-166 

In undertaking to meet this objective, it is important 

to distinguish the three basic causes of decisionmaking delays; 

because of the distinctions, the methods police use in attacking 

the causes will necessarily differ. 

When citizens ~ decide to report crimes, problems in 

communicating their reports to police sometimes arise. In our 

study, three such communications problems led to reporting de

lays. 

• A phone was not readily available. This 
problem presented itself in only seven 
percent of our crime sample, resulting in 
an average delay of about 45 seconds. 

• The caller did not know the police 
telephone number and had to look it up 
or call directory assistance. This 
problem touched 23 percent of our res
pondents, resulting in delays that averaged 
about one minute and forty-five seconds 
if the telephone directory was used but 
only a few seconds if the call was placed 
through the telephone company operator. Re
garding the most urgent cases, the majority 
of people who did not know the police number 
dailed "0" rather than searching the directory. 

• The caller has trouble communjcating with the 
police complaint taker. This problem gave 
rlse to reporting delays in 10 to 12 percent 
of the cases in our sample t resulting in an 
average delay of about 35 seconds. 

People occasionally encountered other problems: a pay 

phone may have been out of order; the caller may have had no 

change for a pay phone; the caller may have dialed the wrong 
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pp.149-150 agency hy mistake; but these problems arose so infrequently 

163-164 that, If somehow they all were eliminated, still, few, if any 

additional arrests would ensue. 

Of the six important causes of citizen-reporting de-

lay reviewed above (three involving decisionmaking problems and 

three involving communications problems), on which should police 

focus to trim the most minutes from reporting time and to make 

the most arrests? To f,'nd out, we estimated the number of addi

tlonal on-scene, response-related arrests police would make if 

each cause of delay were eliminated. To actually eliminate any 

of these causes of reporting delays is probably impossible; in 

general, they are susceptible to alleviation, not to elimina

tion. Our purpose in using this method is to ldentify those 

causes of delay that have the greatest potential for increasing 

arrests. 

The results, shown in Figure A, indicate that causes 

of decisionmaking delays hold significantly greater potential 

for increasing arrests than do causes of communications delays. 

Moreover, it is abundantly clear that the chief cause of report

ing delay--the cause which, if removed, would have the greatest 

potential for increasing response-related arrest rates--is con-

flict as to whether or not to call the police. A program com

pletely successful in relieving such conflict would increase the 

number of response- related arrests from 2.q to 4.8 percent, an 
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Figure A 
Potential Increases in Response-Related Arrests As a Result 

of Removing Each of Several Important Causes of Delay 

At Present: 

DEC I S IONMAKI NG 
DELAYS 

If AMBIGUITY delays 
were eliminated: 

If COPING ACTIVITIES 
were never taken: 

Police make about 29 
response-related arrests 
per thousand serious 
crimes reported. 

II +2 -- The police would 
make 31 arrests per 
thousand crimes. 

+2 -- 31 arrests per 
thousand crimes. 

If there were never a I r '.1 +19 -- 48 arrests 
need to RESOLVE CONFLI CT: t per thousand 

~--------------------~-~~~~--~--~ crimes. 

If ALL DECISIONMAKING 
DELAYS were eliminated: 

COMMUNICATIONS 
ACCESS PROBLEMS 

If a PHONE were always 
AVAILABLE: 

If the NUMBER were 
always KNOWN: 

If the COMPLAINT TAKER 
were always COOPERATIVE: 

,. '1 +25*--
'--___________________ --ll... •.. ......;... ......... .:......;;.......;,;;.;...;.;.;.;..;...-:..._~.. 54 a trhres ts d 

per ousan 

II +1-- 30 arrests per 
thousand crimes. 

'-------------------~~ 

crimes. 

I J! +3-- 32 arrests per 
'--____________________ L.. ;.,.. ;.,.. _~...J th 0 us and c ri mes . 

I I +2 -- 31 arrests per 
\.-______________ --ll..... --...J thousa nd c ri mes 

~~O~t~M~O:~~~ I ;f~ ~~~; ted :1 .... -----_____ ..JI"-'."""'···· •.•••• ·~/ .... ··· ~···..;.,"··'_·,······....;..J·····.-·.I * +8 -- 37 arrests 
per thousand crimes. 

Even if all REPORTING DELAYS could be eliminated, no more than 70 crimes 
per thousand could result in response-related arrest. 

*The total is more than the sum of the individual savings because 
of the non-linear nature of the relationship between reporting time and arrest. 
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increase of 19 arrests per thousand serious crimes. Much 

smaller but still significant increases would be made if other 

causes of delay were eliminated. 

What can police and local governments do to alleviate 

these decisionmaking and communications problems? 

Programs That Probably Will 
Reduce Citizen Reporting Time 

Cut the Cost of Reporting a Crime. Citizens experience 

conflict because they believe, whatever they do, there will be 

pp.118-129,high costs, either emotional or financial. On the one hand, 

180-184 reporting crimes may be inconvenient; victims may fear that 

police will hold them responsible for precipitating the crimes; 

victims may fear that offenders will take reprisals against 

them. On the other hand, not reporting crimes greatly reduces 

the chances that citizens will ever recover their property or 

see offenders brought to justice. Citizens in conflict feel 

they cannot win, so they avoid making decisions about reporting 

crimes: they procrastinate or ask others to make decisions for 

them. 

In any efforts to root out this cause of delayed re

porting and non-reporting, police must examine their procedures 

to ensure that costs of reporting are kept to a bare minimum. 
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The inconvenience of reporting might be mitigated by offering to 

victims and witnesses assistance in getting to police stations 

and, when necessary, to court houses. Patrol offlcers could be 

trained to educate victims and witnesses in crime prevention 

techniq~es and to emphasize to these citizens the benefits that 

can accrue to them as a result of their implementing these prac

tices. Then, too, citizens who fear reprisals deserve protec

tion and reassurance; some police departments have instituted 

victim-witness protection units to prevent reprisals. 

Because delays caused by conflict turn less on the 

actual costs, of reporting than on potential, often unknown, 

costs, it is possible th~t some gains can be made simply by ad

vertising how infrequently offenders take reprisals against vic

tims and witnesses and how convenient police procedures already 

are. 

Distribute Phone Stickers Displaying the Police De

partment's Emergency Number. In the four cities we studied, 

pp.150-161,most people distinguished emergency and non-emergency situations 

191 relat'ively well, but many people called phone company operators 

or dialed police administrative numbers because they did not 

know police emergency numbers. If stickers for telephones were 

distributed (perhaps along with monthly phone or electric 

bills), and people were encouraged to post the stickers on or 

near their personal and work phones, more people would use 
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correct numbers. Regarding citizens who do not post numbers on 

their phones or who use phones beyond the reach of sticker dis

tribution systems, they should be encouraged to dial phone com

pany operators in emergencies and to refrain from searching di

rectories. Though most people who do not know emergency numbers 

follow this procedure already, it should be encouraged for the 

benefit of the few who do not. 

Implement Community-Based Neighborhood Anti-Crime 

Programs. Additional, but less considerable, increases in 

pp.88-102, numbers of quickly reported crimes and response-related arrests 

187-189 can be realized by alleviating delays caused by ambiguity. If 

citizens are to recognize crimes while the crimes are being com

mitted, citizens need to know what a crime looks like and where 

it is likely to occur: to provide such knowledge is the goal of 

programs like Neighborhood Watch. When Neighborhood Watch 

works, it is because citizens share information about each 

other's habits and activities. A man who sees a woman rummaging 

in a neighbor's house may think little of it; but, if he knows 

that his neighbor is on vacation he may recognize that a bur

glary is in progress and call the police. Neighborhood Watch 

programs in several jurisdictions have been shown to be effec

tive in reducing delays due to ambiguity and in increasing the 

number of in-progress calls and response-related arrests. 

xxxii 

Train Police Operators to Screen Calls for Service. 

One possible consequence of training police operators to screen 

pp.193-200 calls would be a reduction in the occurrence of communications 

problems between complaint takers and reporting citizens; this 

reduction represents a potential gain of two arrests per thou

sand crimes. Nevertheless, other potential consequences have 

more significance. 

If all the programs reviewed thus far were implemen

ted, and they were to work perfectly, the maximum possible gain 

in response-related arrests would be no more than about 30 

arrests per thousand. Though this would amount to a doubling of 

the respone-related arrest rate, it is important to maintain 

perspective: the vast majority of crimes will continue to be 

discovered after they have been committed and will not require 

immediate police response. 

No matter what else the police departments do, they 

can realize immense efficiency gains by screening calls for ser-

vice: prioritizing them according to seriousness and how ur

gently police response is needed. Some kinds of calls will de

mand simply that reports be taken by phone; civilians can be 

sent to cold burglaries. In turn, this will free patrol re

sources to conduct more comprehensive on-scene investigations; 

it will make way fo;" increased use of surveillance, decoy and 

other directed patrol activities; it will permit utilization of 
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suspect "escape route blocking" tactics in cases of quickly re

ported crimes; it will allow officers to peform duties they are 

now unable to di scharge bl:!cause at present they must go back in

to service to handle non-urgent calls. 

The programs survE~yed to this point are all likely to 

result in reductions in citizen reporting times and increases in 

arrest rates. In contrast, our analysis shows that certain 

other programs, though frE!quently proposed, wi 11 probably .!!ot 

work. 

Programs That Probably Wil1 Not 
Reduce Citizen Reporting Time 

911. In the citie!s we studied, one of which had an 

pp.161-162.operational 911 system, there was nothing to show that install-

189-191 ing 911 results in significant cuts in citizen reporting times. 

Where 911 is available, people who use it do so in situations 

in which they would otherw·ise dial police departments' seven-

di git emergency numbers or Cil 11 phone company operators. When 

people call operators instE!ad of 911, delays increase by only 

about 10 seconds: not a significant figure within the general 

context of typical reporting times of five minutes or more. A 

911 system would cut reporting times if people would not look ~p 

nUl1)bers in phone books when they should be us·ing 911, but ironi

cally, 911 seems to encoura~ people to look up numbers in phone 

xxxiv 

books. This is because departments, in their attempts to keep 

the number of 911 calls under control, encourage people to use 

911 only for emergencies; in our sample, a few people in every 

city mistook in-progress crimes and crimes in which a victim had 

been injured--very urgent situations--to be non-emergencies and, 

so, looked up numbers in phone books. This happened most fre

quently in Peoria, the only city in our study which had in

stalled 911. Extensive publicity accompanying 911 there may 

have backfired, causing slower reporting times. 

More Pay Phones and "Dime-Free" Pay Phones. Some de

lays in reporting occur because phones are not available. Small 

pp.149-150,increases in numbers of arrests could be expected if phones were 

191-192 always available to people who want to call police. Installing 

more pay phones, however, or allowing citizens to use police 

call boxes will not significantly alleviate this cause of 

delay. Moreover, to cut by one-half the number of delays that 

derive from this cause would require between two and four times 

the number of pay phones currently in place--clearly a very. ex

pensive proposition. Only nine of over 3,300 crimes studied in

volved delays owing to callers' having no change for pay phones, 

and such callers were rarely delayed for more than a few sec

onds. Permitting citizens to call police numbers or phone com

pany operators for free may be useful with respect to public re

lations and may contribute to arrests in a few extraordinary 
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cases but will not cause perceptible changes in arrest 

rates. 

Mass Media Advertising. Finally, there is no evidence 

whatever that television and radio advertising, urging people to 

pp.177-180 call the police immediately because lIit's the right thing to 

do,1I will have any effect on reporting delays or arrest rates. 

When people delay, they do so for what they see as being good 

reasons. If the police hope to encourage faster reporting, they 

will have to give the public good reasons not to delay. 
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CHAPTER 1 
INTRODUCTION AND OVERVIEW 

For decades pollce believed that they should respond to calls for 

service as quickly as possible. It was reasoned that the faster the 

response to calls for service, the more likely that patrol officers would 

encounter offenders at or near the scene and make arrests. 

Beginning in the late 1960's, however, researchers began to 

question this notion. New studies began to indicate that many factors 

could detract from the benefits of fast police response to calls for 

service. Most recently, a National Institute of Justice study in the 

Kansas Clty (Missouri) Police Department, published under the title 

Response Time Analysis (1977), indicated that the time taken by a citizen 

to report a crime, and not the speed of t~e police response, was the major 

factor in determinlng whether or not an on-scene arrest would be made. It 

was found that as much as one-half of the time between completion of a 

crime and the arrival of an officer on the scene was taken by actions of 

the citizen who reported the crime. In short, although polic~ response 

time was found to be a significant factor in the apprehension of suspects 

in a few crimes of specific types, the benefits of quick police response 

were usually negated by the time it took citizens to contact police and 

report that a crime had been committed. 

Because the results of the Kansas City Respons~_Time /'inalysis. had 

profound implications for departmental policies regarding police 
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response to Part I crimes, the National Institute of Justice determined 

that parts of the Kansas City study would be replicated to determine 

whether those findings were applicable to other localities and departments. 

As a result, in 1979, the Institute awarded a research grant to the Police 

Executive Research Forum to replicate those parts of the Kansas City Police 

Department's Response Ti~e Analysis which dealt with the time taken by 

citizens to report Part I crimes to the police. The results of this repli

cation are reported here. The major questions addressed are as 

follows: 

1. What proportion of the time between the commission of 
a Cl"lme and police arrival at the scene is taken by 
citizen reporting? 

2. What actions do citizens take before calling the police 
and what lmpact do these actions have on total response time? 

3. What problems do citizens encounter, and with what fre
quency, in attempting to contact the police by telephone? 

4. What lmpact does citizen reporting time have on the 
probability of police making an on-scene arrest? 

5. Do the answers to these quest ions vary from one city 
to another and, if so, to what degree? 

6. How applicable are the results of the Kansas City 
study to other law enforcement agencies? 

7. What can police departments do in terms of policy and 
practice to minimize the detrimental effects of citizen 
reporting time? 
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Organization of the Report 

This report is directed at police executives who are conL~rned 

primarily with the findings of the research rather than the methods used. 

For this reason the main body of the report is written ln a non-technical 

style. Wherever possible, comments concerning methods of data collection 

and analysis are relegated to notes included at the end of each chapter. 

More detailed technical discusslons of methods are included in a separate 

technical report. Whenever it was necessary to choose between writing for 

researchers and writing for practitioners, the decislon was made in favor 

of practitioners. 

The findlngs of the report are presented as follows: 

Chapter 2. Response Time and Arrest--A Synthesis 
of the Literature 

A review and analysis of previous research 
concerning the benefits of rapid police re
sponse to calls for service. 

Chapter 3. Citizen Reporting Time 

A presentation of fin~ings on,the ro~e citizen 
reporting time plays ln delaYlng pollce responses 
to calls for service. 

Chapter 4. T~e Decision to Report a Crime 

A presentation of findings on the ac~ions people 
take before deciding to call the pollce. 

Chapter 5. Placing the Call: CO~ii:,.micat ions Access 
Problems 

A presentation of findings on the problems citi
zens encounter when calling the police after the 
decision to report has been made. 
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Chapter 6. Policy Implications 

An analysis of efforts designed to reduce citizen 
reporting delays, identifying those efforts most 
likely to succeed. 

Overview of Study Methods 

Data were collected between April 21, 1979 and January 15, 1980. 

Four cities were selected for study: Jacksonville, Florida; Peoria, 

Illinois; Rochester, New York; and San Diego, California. As in Phase One 

of the Kansas City study, data collection was confined to the Part I crimes 

of burglary, robbery, a9gravated assault, motor vehicle theft, larceny, 

and, in three of the cities, rape. (Rape was excluded from consideration 

1n San Diego because of the possible impact this research might have had on 

a rape victim assistance program operating in San Diego at the time.) 

A sample of the Part I crimes named above was drawn in each of the 

four cities. W1thin each of these samples, a distinction was made 

between involvement and discovery crimes. Involvement crimes were defined 

as those in which a victim or witness saw, heard, or knew of the crime as 

it was taking place; discovery crimes were defined as those which were 

noticed after the crime had been completed. A further distinction was made 

between cases in which an on-scene arrest was made and those which did not 

result 1n an on-scene arrest. Cases were randomly sampled within each of 

6 

these categories. Involvement crimes and crimes resulting in on-scene 

arrests were oversampled to insure that enough of these cases were avail

able for statistical analysis. This means that these crime types were 

deliberately lncluded in the sample more often due to this stratification 

than if a simple random sample had been drawn. When the samples from the 

four cities were combined, the resulting stratified random sample included 

a total of 3,332 cases for analysis. Table 1 shows the number of crimes of 

each type in the sample for each city. 

The period of time from the commission of a Part I crime until 

an offlCel" begins on-scene investigatlon is illustrated schematically in 

Figure 1. Here the total response time continuum is portrayed as 

consisting of several components. The definitions of components examined 

in this study are as follows: 

• Citlzen Reporting Time--the period between the earliest time 
police could have been contacted and the time they were con
tacted. 

• Police Dispatch Time--the period from when initial contact was 
made between the reporting citizen and the police operator until 
a patrol offlcer was contacted and assigned to respond to the 
incident. 

• Police Travel Time--the period between the dispatching of a 
patrol 'officer and the time that the officer began on-scene 
investigation. 

• Tot~l Response Time--the sum of all three components defined 
above. 

The definitions employed here are the same as those employed in 

the Kansas City Response Time Analysis. Some overlap of these periods may 
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-, Table 1 '-l 
1 
" The Sample of Part I Crimes 
I' 

\ 
Crime Type City On-Scene No On- Total 

Arrest Scene Arrest 

\ 
Involvement Rape Jacksonville 12 32 44 

Peoria 5 31 36 
Rochester 1 28 29 
San Diego * * * 

Involvement Jacksonville 33 117 150 
Robbery Peoria 7 89 96 

Rochester 13 99 112 
San Diego 47 105 152 

Involvement Jacksonville 125 96 221 
Aggravated Peoria 27 88 115 
Assault Rochester 42 115 157 

San Diego 83 83 166 

Involvement Jacksonville 120 112 232 
Burglary Peoria 24 90 114 

Rochester 43 121 164 
San Diego 101 106 207 

Involvement Jacksonville 89 113 202 
larceny Peoria 27 105 132 

~ , ., 
Rochester 16 130 146 
San Diego 87 76 163 

Involvement Motor Jacksonville 10 54 64 
Vehicle Theft Peoria 3 12 15 

Rochester 0 6 6 
San Diego 11 66 77 

Discovery Crimes Jacksonville 39 103 142 
(Burglary, larceny, Peoria 2 89 91 
and Motor Vehicle Rochester 13 114 127 
Theft) San Diego 30 142 172 

TOTAL All Sites 1010 2322 3332 
.. 

~ 

*Rape was not included in the sample 1n San Diego. I • j 
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Components of Total Response Time for Part I Crimes 
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occur. For example, an officer may begin travel to the incident scene 

before the dispatcher has completed the message. Such factors were found 

to be of no significant consequence, however. 

Our analysis focused on reports received by telephone, although 

approximately two percent of the incidents in the sample were reported by 

walking into a police station or by manually-operated alarm. Because 

offenses "reported" by an automatic alarm are almost always false alarms, 

and because there is no reporting delay when an alarm is involved, these 

cases have not been considered. In Kansas City, they comprised less than 

two percent of the crimes sampled. Crimes called to the attention of the 

police when a citizen flagged a patrol car were also not considered, since 

these events did not occur often and were not included in the Kansas City 

study. 

For each Part I incident included in the sample, data were 

acquired from several sources: 

• crime reports filed on the incidents; 

• arrest reports; 

• recorded telephone communication tapes; 

• dispatch cards and printouts; and 

• interviews with people involved in the incidents. 
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The data obtained from police archival records were abstracted by field 

research assistants employed by the Forum to work full-time on the study, 

one in each of the four study sites. Most interviews were conducted by 

Washington-based staff over the telephone, although a few were conducted in 

person or by local telephone call, either by the field research assistant 

or by a part-time perscnal interviewer. Table 2 shows the number of 

interviews of each type for each city. 

An interview was conducted with the person in each incident who 

contacted the police; in cases where the call was made by someone other 

than the victim, the victim was interviewed as well. The four categories 

of survey respondents, then, were victim-callers, witness-callers, 

bystanders who were neither victims nor witnesses but who placed the call 

to police, and non-caller victims. Table 3 shows the number of interviews 

conducted with each respondent type. For about one-fourth of the cases 

sampled, two interviews were conducted: one with the victim and another 

with the person who reported the crlme. 

To increase the likelihood that respondents would remember the 

details of an incident, they were contacted soon after the incident was 

reported: initial contact was established withln 16 days and all inter-

views included in the analysis were completed within six weeks. Numerous 

quality control checks on intervlew procedures (described ln Appendix A) 

were implemented to insure high data quality. 
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Jacksonville n 
% 

Peoria n 
% 

Rochester n 
% 

San Diego n 
% 

Total n 
°L .0 

Table 2 
Number of Telephone and Personal Interviews 

Conducted in Each Study Site 

Type of Interview 

Telephone Personal 

1151 152 
88.3% 11. 7% 

639 71 
90.0% 10.0% 

811 75 
91. 5% 8.5% 

1166 30 
97.5% 2.5% 

3767 328 
92. O~~ 8.0% 
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Table 3 

Number of Interviews Completed in 
Each Respondent Category for Each Study Site 

Respondent Type 

Bystander Victim 
Victim-Caller Witness-Ca 11 er Caller Non-Caller 

Jacksonville n 593 145 191 374 
% 45.5 11.1 14.7 28.7 

Peoria n 365 53 72 220 
% 51.4 7.5 10.1 31.0 

Rochester n 379 71 104 332 
% 42.8 8.0 11. ~7 37.5 

San Diego n 523 154 157 362 
% 43.7 12.9 13.1 30.3 

-----

Total n 1860 423 524 1288 
% 45.4% 10.3% 12,8% 31.5% 

" 
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The questionnaire used in the interviews was a synthesis of the 

four questionnaires used by the Kansas City Police Department in the 

Response Time Analysis study (see Appendix G). A few questions differ in 

form and substance from those used in Kansas City and some new questions 

were added on the basis of discussions held with the Kansas City analysts 

who brought to light certain problems they had encountered with specific 

items or data types. 
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CHAPTER 2 
RESPONSE TIME AND ARREST--A SYNTHESIS 

OF THE LITERATURE 

Al though pol ice have beli eved rapid response to be advantageous for 

close to half ,a century, that belief has only been systematically tested 

over the last fifteen years. Recent res/earch has cast doubt on the 

effectiveness of fast police respom.e. Unfortunately, most researchers 

make the unrealistic assumption that polir-e 'response time detennines the 

chances of arrest. A more realistic view9 that taken by the Kam~)as City 

Police Department in its 1977 study of response time, is that the chances 

of arrest depend not on the amount of time it takes police to respond, but 

on the amount of time suspects have to get away. 

Th,i s "suspect getaway time" -is generally equal to total response 

time, the 1 atter of which compri ses citizen reporti ng time, pol ice di spatch 

time, and police travel time. Only when police response time is viewed in 

this context can the true benefits I)f rapid response be dete!\"11Iined. The 

revi ew and synthesi s of '1 i teraturc~ presented here is desi gnel(~ to put pol ice 

rt~sponse time into pel"spective wi 1~nin this total response time continuum. 

Or1g1ns of the Effort to Iteduce Police Response lime 

lin the early part of this cc~ntury, before radios w(!re installed in 

patrol cars, there were three ways for victims and witnesses to get police 
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help: they could wait: for the beat officer to walk by; they could wait to 

flag down a patrol car when, or if, it passed; or they could call the 

police department on a telephone (at the time a relatively new and rare 

form of technology). 

On receiving an emergency call, the central dispatcher would sig

nal the officer nearest the scene by sounding a bell or siren, or flashing 

a seri es of 'I i ghts install ed on call boxes or lamp posts pl aced throughout 

the beat. The beat patrolm,an would then respond by returni ng to, or 

tel ephon; ng, the stat; onhouse to get the informati on necessary to respond 

to the call. Street noise and other distractions, and the need to respond 

to flaggings and other calls made the recall system erratic: Leonard 

(1938) reported that the average time taken to recall and dispatch an 

officer to an emergency was four to seven minutes. 

The development of car radios allowed for l'II.Ich faster dispatch 

timE!s. For the first time on-scene arrests became a regular occurrence. 

First used experimentally by the Detroit Police Department in the late 

1920s, the pol ice radio drew an erJthusi astic recepti on: 

Murderers have been caught at the scene of the crime 
before they had a chance to dispose of their weapons •.• 
burglars have ~~en captured while still piling up their 
loot in homes. Sewi 1 dered au to thi eVI:5 have gasped as 
the police cruiser roared alongside of them a few minutes 
after they had stolen a car ••• (I)f time permitted ••• I 
would probably relate to you the most spectacular series 
of criminal apprehensions 'lin the history of our profession 
(Rutledge, 1929). 
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The Wickersham Comnission--in 1931, a forerunner of the 1967 Presi-

dent's Commission--concluded that "the radio in police work is assured a 

brilliant future" (Monroe and Garrett, 1968). 

As more departments began to use the radio, and experience with 

the new dispatch system increased, enthusiasm was tempered somewhat. 

Police managers found that fast response times did not always lead to 

arrests. In 1938, the author of the first modern police communications 

text noted the importance of rapid citizen reporting: 

The time interval between the commission of a crime and the 
moment that the telephone receiver is lifted from the hook is 
an extremely significant one. It may vary from a few minutes 
to days or months. Some crimes are never reported to the 
police. Occasionally, they receive almost instant notifi
cation, and on such occasions, the law enforcement process 
has a reasonable opportunity to function effectively 
(Leonard, 1938). 

Leonard went on to note that even in those cases which were re-

ported imnediately, response times of three minutes or more were almost 

certain to result in the escape of the offender. "At the moment that the 

average running time goes beyond this limit, the investment in radio 

communicat ion equipment tends to become unprofitab le." In other words, if 

the total response time was greater than three minutes, the radio was no more 

effective than the old recall method. 

Today, the conventional wisdom concerning optimum response time 

remains virtually unchanged. Recent textbooks still cite three minutes as 

the lim~t of effectiveness for police response (Wilson and McLaren, 1977; 
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Folley, 1978). Police managers still point to average police response time 

as a measure of patrol effectiveness, and the National Conmhsion on 

Criminal Justice Standards urges that response times be used to measure the 

productivity of police departments (National Advisory Conmission, 

1973 ) . 

But the opinions of poHce managers on the subject, although 

grounded in experience, are imprecise and have little empirical support. 

Different conditions may exist in different cities, or even in different 

distdcts of the same cay. For this reason, when research into police 

activities began in the 1960s, analysts were confronted with a number of 

questions: 

• Do the chances of arrest always increase as total re
sponse time is shortened? If so, by how much? 

• What can police do to insure the highest chances of 
arrest for the most cases? 

• Are efforts to reduce response times cos t effecti ve? 
If police invest in high technology dispatch equipment 
or more patrol officers, for example, will the chances 
of arrest increase enough to make the investment worth
while? 

These very <JIestions were among those considered by the President's 

Commission on Law Enforcement and Criminal Justice in 1967. 

The 1967 Task Force Report 

By 1967 the importance of pol ice response time in effecti ng 011-scene 

irrests was generilly accepted. A study conducted by the Presi dent's 
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Conmission on Law Enforcement and Criminal Justice was the first systematic 

attempt to measure this relationship. In addition to measuring the effect 

of response time, the study u:,'.?d ex i sti ng records from the Los Angel es 

Pol ice Department to examine other factors thought to influence case clear

ances such as patrol officer's on-scene activities, investigation by detec

tives, and citizen reporting time (Isaacs, 1967). 

Herbert Isaacs, a consultant to the Conmission's Task Force on 

Science and Technology, collected information on police responses to some 

4,500 calls for service, including both crime calls and non-crime service 

calls. Police response times were measured from information contained in 

the dispatch card for each call; but response times could only be calcu

lated for a small number of calls, those in which the patrol officer 

notified the dispatcher when he arrived at the scene. Arrest information 

was taken from the patrol officers' crime reports and investigative 

follow-up reports. 

Isaacs found a moderate relationship between fast response times 

and increased arrests. He demonstrated this in a graph that has since been 

reproduced in nearly every response time study, and is included here as 

Figure 2. This graph shows the relationship between police response time 

and probability of arrest. Isaacs' results indicated that small decreases 

in police response times had a significant impact on arrest only when 

response times were already rather short. For example, the difference 

between a three- and four-minute response might have an important effect on 
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r arrest; but the difference between a 10- and II-minute response would 

matter little, if at all. 1 

Although the Isaacs study is well-known and widely cited, there 

are several reasons why it provides less information on the relationship 

between response time and arrest than one would hope for. A discussion of 

the weaknesses of that study follows. 

Aggregated Results 

Issacs did not differentiate among crime t;ypes. I.. so doing, he 

implicitly assumed that the arrest-response time relationship would be the 

same for all t;ypes of crimes. If the rel ati onshi p were different for 

different crime types, thi s could have been shown by simply analyz i ng the 

data separately for each crime t;ype and compari ng the resul ts. 

Non-Response Related Arrests 

Issacs treated all arrests alike al though many would have been 

made no matter what the police response time. A non-response related 

arrest would occur, for example, when a shoplifter was apprehended by a 

security guard, or when the victim kne'W the name, address, or location of 

the suspect. To realistically assess the effect of police response time, 

response-related arrests should have been distinguished from other types of 

arrests. 
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Two-Directional Effects 

It was unclear from Isaacs' work whether the probability of arrest 

affected response times, or vice versa. Officers on patrol may respond 

more quickly if they believe there is a good chance of producing an arrest 

and less quickly where there seems less chance of an arrest. Again, it was 

unclear from Isaacs' work which of these was the more frequent occurrence, 

and what role each of the two played in producing on-scene arrests.2 

Uncerta in Data 

Isaccs, by making use of existing records in measuring police 

response times, assumed that officers notify dispatchers of their arrival 

as soon as they reach the scene. Because radio channels are frequently 

unavailable, however, officers do not always contact the dispatcher when 

they arrive. On some calls~ contact is made before reaching the scene 

(particul~rly when the incident is serious and in progress and the officer 

doesn't want to waste time waiting for an open channel after arrival). On 

other calls the notice might be given lopg after the officer reaches the 

scene, or not at all. This can occur when the officer decides not to wait 

for an open radio channel, when the officer simply forgets, or when an 

officer ;s concerned that his response will look slow. 3 This problem 

could have been avoided in two ways: by putti,lg observers with stopwatches 
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in cars, dlrectly tlmlng responses (as dld Kansas Clty in its report); or, 

by using an unobtruslve electronlc monltor1ng devlce--automated vehicle 

locating--which computes exact pollce response times w1thout relying on 

offlcers' self reports. 4 

Too Few Cases 

The blggest problem w1th the Isaacs study, however, lay 1n the 

failure to collect enough data. Of the 4,500 cases sampled, pollce 

response times were calculable for only 265; of these, only, 70 were crlmes. 

Hence, the entire analysls of response tlmes rested on th~s~ 70 cases. 

Moreover, these lncidents were by no means an un~iased sample of all cases 

consldered: 30 of the 70 were cleared by on-scene arrest (a 43% arrest 

rate), while only 14% of the total crime sample were cleared by on-scene 

arrest. 5 

Oesplte the technical problems he encountered and the scarcity of 

data with which he worked, Isaacs's contr1bution to the study of arrest

response time relatlonsh1ps 1S lmportant for two reasons: f1rst, the 

graphical representatlon of h1S results gave later researchers a starting 

pOint; second, even though he was unable to measure 1t from police records, 

Isaacs stressed the importance of cltizen reporting tlme 1n determining the 

chances of arrest. Both the Kansas Clty Police Department's Response Tlme 

Analysis and the present study bear out the overrlding effect of reporting 

delay. Later studies about the effect of response ti~e on arrest can be 

looked at as attempts to replicate Isaacs's basic technique, while 
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controlling some of the problems he encountered. Two large stud1es of the 

Seattle Police Department, and smaller-scale efforts 1n Ottawa and New York 

C1ty produced very similar results. 

Replication of the Isaacs Study 

The first test of the generality of the 1967 findings was conducted 

by Clawson and Chang (1977), in a study involving the Seattle Police 

Department. The authors examined 6,000 crime calls for serV1ce. The 

police response time could be measured for some 2,500 of these calls. The 

large sample used allowed for stratification by crime type. Thus, Clawson 

and Chang were able to show that the response-arrest relationship varied 

for different crimes. 

In addition to replicating the Isaacs analysis, the authors looked 

at the independent effects of dispatch time and travel time. The idea was 

to see which of these two components had the greater impact on arrests. 

Dispatch delay was found to be unrelated to arrest; the relationship of 

travel time to arrest was small (though statistically significant) for most 

crime types. However, when dispatch and travel timF were added, the 

r~sulting total police response time showed a much larger effect on the 

probability of arrest for most crimes than did either individual com?onent. 

(Similarly, when citizen reporting time is added to police response time, 

we should expect to see a larger relationship with arrest than for either 

individual component. This notion is developed further below.) 
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Clawson and Chang's analysis was replicated by Tarr (1978), with a 

larger and more recent sample from Seattle. The results were similar: 

small effects on probability of arrest for dispatch and travel time 

separately, and a larger impact for police response as a whole. Tarr also 

found different re1 ati onships for different crim(~s: ct fas t response 

appeared more 1 i kely to increase the probabil ity of at'rest for burgl ari es 

and assaults than for other crimes. like Isaacs and Clawson and Chang, 

Tarr found that the fa,vorab le effects of rapid pol i c€~ response dim; ni shed 

rapidly with the passing of time, and that the greatE:st impact on arrest 

probabilities occurred when response times were tlI/O minutes or less. 

Although both Seattle studies anployed large samples stt'atified by 

crime type, some of the problems encountered by Isaacs were still present. 

For example, Clawson and Chang felt that two-directional effects were a 

major problem, saying: 

It is feasible that, to a certain extent, both police 
di spatchers and respondi ng patrol officers are able to 
instinctively sense which calls have a high probability 
of resul'ting in arrest and thus react quicker to these 
calls. (p.66) 

The accuracy of officers' notification times again remained an 

unresolved issue. In addition, response-related and non-response-related 

arrests were not considered separately. This $ometimes produced odd 

results: arrest rates for burglary were high for both very short and very 

long response times, indicating that the patrol officer had either c,;!ught 

the suspect on the scenE~ due to fast response, or off the scene due to 

information supplied b'y the victim. 
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Despite ttH~se problems, the Sleattle studies added credence to the 

conmon-sen!;e view that very short rff!SpOnSe times (two minutes or 1e~;s) were 

more likely to result in arrests. Although the studies conducted by Brown 

(Ottawa) a:nd Holiday (Mew York City) appe,ar1ed to contradict the Seattle 

findings, they, in fact, were quite: consonant. Brown (1'976) found that 

response times were not consistently shorter for crimes in which an arrest 

was made il"J1an for non .. ·arrest cases. He noted, however, that the effect of 

citizen re!porting timl~ (which he could not measure) coulld be so large as to 

wash out alny re1ation!;hip, paroticularly gililen the small sample size. 

Moreover, Brown's s,ample included only a fl:!w cas~:; with response times 

under three minutes,--thus limiting his abi"lity to draw c:onclusions about 

fast response times. 

Holl i day (1974) found that, in New York Ci ty, travel times were 

not si gni fi cant1y shorter whEm arY'ests were made than when they were not. 

He di d not, however, measure di spatch times, and for travel times rel i ed on 

questionnaires completed by r'esponding officers (which were probably even 

less reliable than dispatch Y'ecords). Although it is possible that 

response-arrest relationships were different in Seattle, Ottawa, and New 

York Ci ty, it seems more 1i kely that di fferences in the research desi gns 

produced the appearance of differences in the relationships. 

The Isaacs study, although f'laiwed by problems in data collection 

and sample size, set the pattern for most future work in the response time 

field. The Seattle studies and the analyses of BY'own and Holliday 

represented the best that could be dlone with eXisting pol ice records 

(and available funds), and indicated what appears to be a fairly reliable 
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relationship between response time and arrest. In order to confirm this 

relationship, 'it was necessa.ry to overcome some of t.hese problems. In 

parti cul ar, researchers needled to call ect more accurate pol ice response 

data and di s t'j ngui sh between response··rel ated and non-rl=sponse-rel "ted 

arrests. To this end, the Kansas City Police Department began a carefu·lly

controll ed re'sponse time study i!1 1976. 

The Kansas City Response Time Analysis 

The ,Re:sponse r!~!e Analysis was the mo;)t extensive and exhaustive 

study availolble on this topic. Various st/ortco[I'lings of prE'vious efforts 

wlere addressed. The Kansas Ci ty study researchers differt~nti a ted between 

response-related and non-response-related arrests and validated response 

times through direct observation. Two crime groups were I~xiimined sepa

rately. Involvement crimes were defined as incidents in which a victim or 

witness heard, saw, or knew about thl~ cr'ime as it \lIas taking place; dis

covery c'''imes as crimes that became known only afte\" they had been com

pleted. In addition, victims and witnesses were intE~rviewed after each 

incident, and provided estimates iQf citizen reportinH time. Thus, the 

authors w~\'re able to conduct a more thorou'9h analysis than had been 

possible previously. 

The Kansas City study measured the relationship between police 

response time and arrests, first jf,or all types of arY'ests, and second for 
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arrests that could be attY'ibuted to response time. As expected, very few 

discovery crimes (1%) led to an arrest, and of those only one (0.2%) could 

be attributed to rapid police response. On the other hand, nearly 30 

percent of involvement crimes 1 ed to an on-scene arrest. Response-rel ated 

arrests comprised 7 percent of these cases. Because a large majority of 

Part I crimes comnitted were discovery crimes, however, rapid police 

response led to an arrE~st in only 3.:0 percent of Part I crimes. 

The relationship between police response time and response-related 

arrests differed for different kinds of involvement crimes. In violent 

involvement cases--rapes, robberies and assaults--the speed of police 

response had almost no impact on the probabil i ty of arrest. However, for 

non-violent involvement cases--larcenies, auto thefts, and particularly 

burgl ari es-·· the probabi 1 ity of arrest was nearly 60 percent for very short 

response times, but decreased rapidly after only a fE!W minutes (see Figure 

3). The authors explained this result by no,ting that, in a violent crime, 

the suspect realized he had been seen, and was likely to begin his flight 

illl1lediately. For non-violent involvement cr'imes, the crime was more 

frequently noticed by a next-door neighbor 01" passer-by, and the suspect 

did not k now he had been d i scov ered. Thus he! did not beg in hi s fl i ght 

immediately, and was more likely to be caught. 6 

In addition to measuring the impact of police response on arre'sts, 

the Kansas City Re~ponse Time Analysis determined the impact of citizen 

reporting time on arrest. The resul ts were the same as those found by 

measuring the effect of police response: for non-·violent involvement 
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crimes, the probability of response-related arrest was almost 60 percent 

for crimes reported immediately, but dropped to less than 10 percent for 

reporting delays of more than five minutes. For violent crimes, the effect 

of reporting time on arrests was much less pronounced. 

On the assumption that police response times would be meaningless 

for 1Qng report times, the Kansas City analysis measured the relationship 

of police response to arrest for three different reporting time categories: 

fast reporting (up to two minutes); moderate reporting (three to nine 

minutes); and slow reporting (ten minutes or more). Generally, the chances 

of arrest were found to be higher when reporting and police response were 

both fast. For reporting times of ten minutes or more, there was no 

relationship found between police response and arrest. The Kansas City 

Police Department concluded that a fast police response would affect the 

chances of arrest only for nonviolent, involvement cases in which the crime 

was reported within ten minutes of its commission.7 These cases 

comprised about nine percent of all Part I crimes reported. 

A 1 though better concei ved than pri or stud; es, the Kansas C; ty 

study was confronted by two problems Isaacs encountered: a scarcity of 

data,8 and a failure to control for directionality of the relation-

ship.9 Despite these difficulties, however, it seems probable that the 

major results of Kansas City are fairly reliable. It is doubtful that 

either a larger sample size or a control of directionality would produce a 

rel ationship that would be strikingly different. If anything, the 

relationship would be weaker. 10 
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As with most good research studles, the Kansas Clty study, ln the 

process of answerlng a few speclflc questlons, raises a host of others: If 

police response tlmes matter only for "short" citlzen reporting times, how 

short lS "short"? If lt is true that very fast police response times have 

an impact on arrest, how fast a response time should police departments 

strlve for--two mlnutes, four mlnutes? 

Although all studles seem to lndlcate the same results ln general 

terms, they dlffer on the answers to these more precise questions. Tarr 

(1978) indlcates that a fast response tlme would be two mlnutes; Kansas 

City flnds anythlng up to SlX minutes to be a "fast" response for some 

cases. Those dlfferences may be the result of dlssimilar cities, samples, 

or data-collectlon methods; on the other hand, they may slmply reflect the 

uncertalnty of the data avallable. To answer questions about police 

response tlme, and from these answers derive useful policies, researchers 

must dlStlll from the many studles that have been conducted a single 

perspective--one that takes into account the problems of two-directional 

effects and the lmpact of citlzen reporting. 

A Response Time Synthesis 

What generallzatlons can be drawn concerning the characteristics and 

effects of the total response tlme continuum regarding on-scene arrest? 
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First, consider the stakeout, a patrol activity that at first glance seems 

to have 1 i tt1e to do wi th response time. A stakeout of a likely crime 

target is based on the idea that police can pinpoint probable crime scenes 

and stop crimes in progress. In the l·d 1 . ea scenarlO, the police are at the 

scene as the crime begins (response time is zero), and the suspect does not 

know he has been detected. As a result there is almost no opportuni 1;y for 

the criminal to escape and the probability of arrest is very high. 

Preventive patrol is another activity that can be viewed in the 

same way. Like the stakeout, preventive patrol is partly based on the 

chance that a patrolling officer will intercept a crime in progress. If 

the officer detects the suspect before he detects the officer, the suspect 

will have little opportunity for flight and will probably be arrested. If, 

on the other hand, the suspect sees the patrol car as it approaches, he can 

flee. Although the officer may realize that a crime has just been 

committed, the probability of arrest will be slightly less because the 

suspect has a head start. 

As illustrated in these two cases, the likelihood of arrest de

pends on the size of the suspect's head start. W e would expect the 

criminal to have a much longer head start when 
an offi cer responds to an 

in-progress call for service than in the case of a stake-out, and an even 

longer one when there has been a time lag between the crime and the call. 

Thus, with all else being equal, the chances of arrest are generally less 

for call responses than for stakeouts and 
patrol interceptions. The 

question is--how much less? T d t . 
o e ermlne the answer, one must consider 

three distinct cases: 
very short delays, such as a few seconds; fairly 
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short delays, perhaps a minute or two; and longer delays of five minutes or 

more. 

If the delay is very short, an officer will most likely see the 

suspect in flight as he arrives at the scene and be able to follow. 

(Officers ~pically respond to calls by proceeding to the scene of the 

crime.) As the head start increases, the likelihood of arrest diminishes 

slowly. When the suspect l s head start is so long that the responding 

officer can no longer see the suspect in flight, the probabi1i1;y of immedi-

ate ar~'est is very low. 

A one-minute head start probably provides enough time for the 

suspect to flee out of sight. In such cases, a responding officer must 

obtain a description of the offender and the direction of flight, then con

duct a search. The search could well be successful if the suspect is slow 

and the description adequate. But the chances of a successful search drop 

quickly to zero as the suspect's head start increases--there are simply too 

many hiding places available for even several units to cover. 

Although the chances of arrest are slim for long delays, immediate 

apprehension is still possible if the suspect can be immediately identified 

by a victim or witness or through evidence present at the crime scene. 

Thus, the likelihood of catching the offender levels off to some small 

percentage for long delays. (These arrests are not the result of fast 

police response, of course. If only response-related arrests are 

considered, the likelihood will level off to zero.) Figure 4 is a 

schematic representation of the "headstart"-arrest relationship.ll 
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Figure 4 
Schematic Representation of the Relationship between 

Length of Offender's Head Start and the Probability of Arrest 
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The length of the suspect l s head start, of course, depends on the 

length of time between when the suspect begins flight and when the officer 

begins to give chase. For stakeouts and patrol interceptions, this time is 

very small. For crimes reported to the pol ice over the phone, the del ay is 

much larger and IOOre difficult to measure. Because police delay is easier 

to measure and control, it has been examined closely by researchers and 

police managers; but the discussion above predicts that arrests do not 

depend on police response alone, but rather on the sum of police response 

time and citizen reporting time. Thus, the chances of arrest should be the 

same for all ca~es with the same total delay. All else being equal, it 

should not matter that reporting delay was four minutes and police response 

time one minute, or that reporting was immediate and the police delay five 

minutes. 

By measuring separate components of total response, previous 

researchers have seen only part of the response time picture. When a 

citizen delays two minutes in reporting a crime, tile actual relationship of 

police response time to arrest for this case is represented by that part 

of the Figure 5 response curve to the right of two minutes. The prob

ability of a response-related arrest drops off sharply from this point on. 

If a unit is just around the corner and responds in a few seconds, the 

probability of arrest is still high, as illustrated by the point tabled P2 

in Figure 5. If the unit arrives two minutes after the call, the predicted 

probability of arrest corresponding to four minutes is considerably less, 
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perhaps falling at the point marked P4' and so on. In the same way, the 

relationship of police response time to arrest for crimes reported within 

two, four, or six mlnutes of their occurrence are those parts of the total 

curve to the right of the two, four, and six minute marks, respec-

tively. 

When the effect of police response time on the probability of 

arrest is looked at wlthout considering the other components of total 

response time, as has been done in past research, the relatlonship is 

misleading. It falls to account for the time which has passed before the 

police response began. As a result, those who expect to see a very high 

probabllity of arrest with what appears to be a short response time are 

conslstently disappointed. A more realistic Vlew is obtained by adding all 

the components of response time, that is, combining citizen reporting time 

wlth pollce response time. This predicts the probability of arrest far 

more accurately than if a single component were studied out of context. 

Similar distortions occur when dispatch and travel times are arti-

ficially separated: since the actual relationship is between arrest and 

total del,lY, the true relationship is masked. This was verified by Clawson 

and Chang, Tarr, and the Kansas City Police Department when they 

measured--first separately, then jointly--the effects of dispatch and 

travel time. 

The reliltionship will vary according to crime type as well. In 

domestic assaults, for example, the suspect does not typically flee even 
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when detected. And, clearly, the relationship varies when circumstances 

vary: suspects are harder to see at night than during the day, for ex

ample. Therefore, the probability of arrest for night crimes drops off 

more quickly than for daylight crimes. The aggregate result lies somewhere 

between the two. 

To estimate how sharply the probability of arrest drops off as a 

function of total delay, it is necessary to collect infonnation not 

normally collected by police. Since data are required on reporting delay 

(a citizen action), suspect flight (a suspect action observed by a citi

zen), and response time (a police action), it is impossible to adequately 

determine the relationship based solely on police department records: in

formation only available from citize~s must be collected. Citizens were 

interviewed by the Kansas City Police Department for Response Time 

Analysis, and by the Police Executive Research Forum for this study.l2 

Police Response n.e and Other Outco.es 

Arrest is but one of many outcomes that police response time 

affects. Fast responses might also result in higher rates of witness 

availability and citizen satisfaction, and may be important in preventing 

the aggravation of citizens' injuries. l3 The relationship between 

police response and these outcomes is more definitive than for arrest, 

however. 
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Citizen Satisfaction 

The link between police response time and citizen satisfactlon was 

also questioned in Kansas City's Response Time Analysis. The Kansas Clty 

researchers found that citizen satisfaction depended not on the length of 

police response time itself, but on the dlfference between police response 

time and the cltizen's prior expectatlOn of what the response time r.lOuld be. 

When police arrived later than expected, citizens were dissatisfied with 

police response; but when citizens expected police to arrive when they 

did--no matter how long after the call it was--their satisfaction was found 

to be consistently high. These results have proved consonant with those 

studies conducted in such diverse locales as Birmingham, Alabama (Farmer, 

1981), Wilmington, Delaware (Tien, Slmon and Larson, 1977), and St. LOU1S, 

Rochester and Tampa Bay (Percy, 1980). Moreover a recent evaluation indl

cates that lf the police complaint taker informs the citizen of how long lt 

will be before the police arrive, citizens are satisfied with response times 

of up to 30 minutes for nonemergency calls (Cahn and Tien, 1981). 

Citizen Injury 

Handling injuries is not the prlmary responsibility of police: 

in most places, medical emergencies are handled by the fire department or 

an independent agency. Nevertheless, police cars are more numerous and 

maneuverable than ambulances, and can usually arrive at the scene of crimes 

and accidents more quickly (Pittman, 1977). Rapid police response can make 
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a dlfference if the police administer necessary first aid or take the 

victim to a hospital before the ambulance arrives. This is because, for 

the most senous emergencies, flrst aid can be vital to the recover'"" of the 

vlctim: aid must typically be given within five minutes of the time 

breathing or heartbeat stops, or severe bleeding begins in order for the 

patient to survive (Montgomery, 1971; Committee on Cardiopulmonary Resusci

tation, n.d.). 

Although responding quickly to medical emergencies is necessary, 

pollce administrators must conslder the following factors: 

• As with arr~s~, the degr~e of citizen injury will 
depend on ~ltlzen reportlng time as well as police 
~esponse tlme. Frequently, citizen reporting time 
lS so 10ng

1that marginal cuts in police response have 
no effect. 4 

• ~st police officers are not rigorously trained in first 
ald. Even when weI)' trained, studies indicate that most 
use it only in life-threatening situations. (Myrick, et .!L., 1978) -

• Less,than one-half of one percent of the calls 
r~celved by t~e typical police departmjnt concern 
llfe-threatenlng, medical emergencies. 5 

Because medical emergencies happen so ld tt R se om, Ie esponse Time Analysis 

did not include enough injury cases to test the relationship between police 

response and injury severity. Even without empirical proof, it is reason

able to assume that rapid police response has beneficial effects in a few 

emergencies if police are trained in first aid and prepared to use it. 
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Witness Availability 

Like citizen injury and arrest, the likelihood that a witness to 

a crime will be available depends on citizen reporting time as well as 

police response time. Since witnesses do not t;ypically flee after witness

ing a crime, however, whether they stay at the scene until the police 

arrive wi 11 probably depend !OOre on the ac ti ons of other wi tnesses and 

victims, and other chacteristics of the situation (such as location and 

time of day) than on the length of time it takes the police to 

arrive.16 Kansas City found that the probability that a witness would 

be available for a violent, involvement crime decreased between one percent 

and three percent for each additional minute of police response. I7 

Thus, short del ays in pol ice response do not sf!riously affect the chance 

that witnesses will be available, but delays of more than five or ten 

minutes result in significantly decreased chances. Although a rapid police 

response probably increases the number of available witnesses, a roore 

effective policy in view of these very small effects may be to influence 

witness activities through public education or comnunit,i involvement pro

grams. Programs such as these are considered in more detail in Chapter 6: 

Policy Implications. 

In sumnary 11 then, previ ous resear'ch sugges ts t'ile fo 11 owi ng: 

• The chances of arrest depend on total re~.ponse time, 
but only when it is fairly short. 

• Tota'j response time influenc1es the extent of citizen in
juries in a few cases, and police response time affects 
witness availability slight'ly. 
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• Unfulfilled citizen expectations of police response time 
are important causes of dissatisfaction, but people are 
satisfied with slow response times if they are notified' 
1n advance by the complaint taker. 

When citizen reporting time is more than a few minutes in length, 

it seems clear that a response-related arrest cannot be made, no matter how 

quickly the police respond. How long, then, do citizens take to call the 

police? How does citizen reporting delay compare to dispatch and travel 

delays? Does the time needed to report a crime differ from one city to 

another? These questions are considered in Chapter 3. 
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NOTES 

1. Not1ce that the curve shown 1n F1gure 2 does not lnd1cate the 
chances of arrest for each response time up tOlTlfteen minutes. 
Instead, it shows the accumulated chances of arrest for each 
response t1me. That is, 52 percent is not the probability of 
arrest when response tlme 1S three minutes; lt is the average 
probablllty of arrests for all cases in which police response 
took three m1nutes or less. Isaacs apparently graphed his re
sults in th1S way to make the curve smoother and eaSler to 
read; later researchers used regression to est1mate a curve, 
and were able to show the chances of arrest for each indi
vldual response t1me. 

2. To control for these two-d1rect1onal effects, two methods may be 
used: (1) monitor the lnformation available to the responding 
off1cer, group cases together 1n WhlCh the informatlon provlded 

3. 

4. 

5. 

was the same, and measure the arrest-response relationsh1p for 
each group; (2) control for the two-dlrectional relat10nsh1p 
statist1cally, uS1ng the econometr1c techniques of two and three
stage least squares~ The Kansas C1ty Response Time Analys1s 
(~977), found several var1ables to be good predictors of travel 
t1mes. When the effects of travel time were taken lnto account, 
these variables did not predict arrests. These variables included: 
the d1stance traveledlto the scene; whether or not the off1cer was 
in the beat of the lncldent when d1spatched, and whether the officer 
was in or out of h1S own beat; the pr10r1ty of the call ass1gned by 
the dlspatcher; and whether or not the call was "busted"--another 
officer arr1ving at the scene before the dispatched off1cer dld. 

Maltz (1975) cites these problems in criticizing the use of 
response time as a performance measure. 

Larson, et al. (1979) have proposed using automated vehicle 
locating (AV[) to monitor police preventive patrol activities to 
avoid the expense of using participant observers. Although there 
is no evidence that participant observers have any effect on 
police actlvities (and patrol officers insist that there is n~ 
effect), it would be very difficult to show that an effect eXlsted. 
Use of AVL would eliminate any question of bias resulting from the 
presence of an observer. 

For our purposes, "on-scene arrests" are arrests made by a re
sponding patrol officer at or near the scene of the crime. The 
actual number of crimes for each category is given in the follow~ 
ing table: 
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Crimes resulting Crimes resulting 
in on-scene ?rrest in no arrrest 

Crimes with calcul able 
police response times 30 40 

Crimes without calculable 
po 1 ice response times 197 1347 ---
Total 227 1387 

Chi-square for this table is 47.73. The probability that crimes 
with calculable response times are an accurate reflection of all 
crimes sampled is approximately one in 200 billion. 

Total 

70 

1544 

1614 

t. This explanation was offered by the Principal Analyst of the Kansas 
City study, William Bieck, in a presentation at the Police Executive 
Institute in Dallas, Texas, on February 11, 1978. 

7. 

" o. 

Although this is one way of taking citizen reporting time into 
account, it doesn't use all the information available, since very 
different reporting times (three and nine minutes, for example) 
are aggregated together. In addition~ Kansas City took the re
ciprocal of travel time in order to explain the largest possible 
percentage of the variance in response-related arrest. Hence, Kansas 
City got some results which are difficult to explain: some probabi
lities of arrest are negative, while the probability of arrest is 
higher for one- or two-minute travel times when reporting is moderate 
(three to nine minutes) than when citizens report very quickly (within 
one to two minutes). 

Only 35 calls, about 5 percent of the sample, resulted in response
related arrests. Although this small number will not affect the 
size of response-time arrest relationships, it will affect the 
significance of these relationships and the reliability of the slopes. 
wiih a larger sample of response-related arrests~ relationships Kansas 
City found to be statistically insignificant (likely to be due only to 
chance), might be found to be significant. In addition, the small 
sample size means that the range within which it is fairly certain the 
"real" slope lies will be very large. For example, one can be 95 
percent certain only that the "real" slope of the travel time/response
related arrest curve for one- or two-minute reporting times is some
where between -.0169 and -.4203. This is equal to 

-.2186 ~ (1.96) (.1029) 

where -.2186 is the observed slope, 1.96 is the value of Z 
corresponding to 95 percent confidence limits, and .1029 is the 
standard error of the observed slope. The slope for all re
porting times is -.1724, well within the confidenc'" range. Thus 
the relationship between travel time and response-related arrest 
for fast reporting times is not significantly different from the 
relationship for all reporting ti~es. Although the 95 percent 
intervals are on'ly strictly correct when the dependent variable 
(here, arrest) is normally.distributed and homoskedastic with 
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respect to the independent variable (travel time), the example 
indicates the lOW precision of the estimated slopes. 

9. This problem is made worse by the lack of control for two 
directional effects. Since Kansas City was able to accurately 
predict police response time from information that should have no 
impact on arrest (distance traveled, patrol workload, whether the 
officer was in or out of the car at the time of dispatch), a 
reanalysis could control these by using a two or three-stage least 
squares technique. Since dispatchers' delays and patrollers' 
driving speeds are likely to depend on some of the case char
acteristics Kansas City examined (crime type, length of citizen 
reporting times~ and so on), it is likely that the size of the 
"second directional effect," the effect of police perceptions of 
the likelihood of an arrest on response time, will depend on case 
characteristics. The slopes will be particularly unreliable, or 
"unstable," for small sample sizes. 

10. This is because most factors predicting low response times tend 
to predict high probabilities of arrest, even when response time 
is taken into account. Although only a few of these effects are 
significant, they would slightly damper) the apparent effect of 
police response time if taken into account. 

11. The curve in Figure 4 closely resembles a "logistic decay 
function." A logistic is particularly useful for estimating the 
effects of response time since it is mathematically easy to work 
with, and because it meets statistical assumptions required to fit 
any curve. The relationship between the logistic and a similar 
distribution developed from search theory is developed further in 
Appendix C. 

12. The self-reported police response data collected by the present 
study are undoubtedly less accurate than the Kansas City police 
response data obtained by observers in patrol cars using stop
watches. 

13. The importance of on-scene arrest is reinforced by recent find
ings that arrests made within 30 minutes of the occurrence of 
the crime (that is, on-scene arrests) are more likely to result 
in convictions than other arrests. This is because witnesses and 
phys~(al evidence are more often available when arrests are made 
quiCkly (Frost, 1981). 

Arrest is not universally recognized as the most important of 
these outcomes, however. For another view, see Wilson (1970). 

14. Moss, Wyner and Goldstein (1969) found that heart attack victims 
del ay over three hours on the average before report ing their' 
symptoms to a doctor or emergency hospital, while Hackett and 
Cas sen (1969) found delays averaging four hours. In its Response 
Time Analysis the Kansas City Police department found no re-
lationship between severity of crime-related injury and citizen 
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reporting time. As· the analysis in Chapter 4 bears out, the speed 
at which people seek help (medical or police) depends only 
slightly on how badly they need it. 

A study of 24 police departments found a fairly constant two to 
three percent of ca11s received to be requests for medical 
assistance (Antunes and Scott, 1981). According to an earlier 
study of emergency medical requests, "the proportion of cri~icdl 
patients for whom survival appears to be highly sensitive to the 
treatment delay may represent less than 15 percent of all critical 
patients. The subpopulation of highly time-critical patients, 
therefore, may be as small as 1/10 of 1 ¥ercent of all emergency 
der~rtment patients" (Andrews, 1978). I people contact the 
po lce only for critical emergencies, the percentage of police 
calls for service that are time critical medical emergencies is 
less than one-half of one percent. Given that no car was dis
patched to one-third of calls received in the 2~-department study, 
it is likely that many of these calls were not critical, and that 
the real figure is much less than one-half percent. 

Bystander and witness behavior is considered in more detail in 
Chapter 4. 

The relationship for nonviolent crimes was insignificant, but it 
is 95 percent certain that one-minute decreases in response time 
would not decrease the chances of witness availability by more 
than one percent. 

When a witness to the crime is available, there is a chance that 
the witness will know the name of the suspect, or will be able to 
cause the suspect!s arrest in some other way. Thus availability 
of a witness has some indirect effect on the chances of arrest. 
Given the very small relationship between response time and 
witness availability, however, it seems clear that the relation~ 
ship is of negligible importance. 
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CHAPTER 3 
CITIZEN REPORTING TIME 

Although police dwell on the importance of. arrests made because of 

fast response, in fact, they seldom Occur. Figure 6 shows the percentage 

of Part I crimes that resulted in any type of arrest (both shaded areas), 

and those that resulted in response-related arrest (the dark shaded area) 

for the Forum sites. Fewer than five percent of the Part I cases that 

occurred during the study period resulted in any kinp of on-scene arrest, 

and only 2.9 percent resulted in an arrest attributable to fast police 

response. In Kansas City only 3.0 percent of citizen-repqrted cases 

resulted in response-related arrest.1 

Despite this fact, a traditional method of attempting to increase 

the number of arrests has been to cut police response time, whether by 

increasing the number of patrol officers, changing beat boundaries, or 

installing sophisticated computer dispatching equipment. Since the 

probability of arrest depends on total response time--citizen reporting 

time plus police response time--decreasing police response time may have 

little effect on arrest rates if citizen reporting times are long. On the 

other hand, it may also be possible to shorten citizen reporting time and 

increase the number of 'response-related arrests in that way. The Kansas 

City Police Department found citizen reporting times to be the biggest 

single contributing element to total response delay; citizen reporting 

times were, on average, longer than either dispatch or travel times. 
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Figure 6 

Percentage of Reported Part I Crimes that 
Result in On-Scene Arrest 

Discovery 
Crimes 

Response-related arrest 

Other on-scene arrest 

No on-scene arrest 

Involvement 
Crimes 

• Less then 5% of Part I crimes 
result in on-scene arrest 

• Less than 3% result in an 

In this chapter the Kansas City analysis is replicated using data 

from the Forum sites to see if this finding holds true for other cities. 

Focus is then shifted to those cases that were reported most quickly, to 

determine the number of cases that could presumably have been ~leared by a 

response-related, on-scene arrest. In this way the potential benefits of 

reducing police response and citizen reporting times can be evaluated. 

Response Time Components 

In the context of this report, total response time comprises 

citizen reporting time, police dispatch time, and police travel time. Each 

part is defined as follows: 

• Citizen reporting time--the period between the 
earliest time the police could have been contacted 
and the time they were contacted. 

• Police dispatch time--the period from when initial 
contact was made between the reporting citizen and 
the police operator until a patrol officer was 
contacted and assigned to respond to the incident. 

• Police travel time--the period between the dispatch-
1n9 of a ~atrol officer and the time that the officer 
began on-scene investigation. 2 

These are the same definitions used by the Kansas City Police Department 

in its 1977 response time study. 

The precise nature of the activities included within each of these 

components will vary, depending on a number of factors. For example, a 

on-scene response-related ~ 
arrest 

, 
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citizen's action during the reporting time period might include deciding to 

contact the police, locating a telephone, finding a telephone number with 

which to contact the police, and placing the call. In this study, the 

length of the reporting time period was estimated by the person who placed 

the call, and, when the caller was not involved in the incident personally, 

by the victim, as well. 3 

Police dispatch time activities will vary depending on the com-

munications system used. For example, in some departments the police com-

plaint taker is also the dispatcher, whereas in other departments the two 

jobs are performed by different people. 4 Police dispatch time generally 

includes the time consumed in taking information about the incident from 

the caller, transferring information to the dispatcher where necessary, 

waiting for an available car in non-emergency cases, and contacting, 

assigning, and dispatching an officer. Dispatch time information was ob

tained in this study from police communications records and measured as the 

difference between the officially logged time the call was received and the 

logged time of dispatch. 

Police travel time includes anything the officer does after re

ceiving an assignment and before beginning to travel to the crime scene, 

plus actual travel time to the scene. Travel time also was recorded from 

dispatch records, and measured as the time between the logged dispatch time 

and the time at which the officer radioed the dispatcher that he had 

arrived at the incident scene. 5 
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Descriptive Analysis of REsponse Times 

With this as background, let us look at the three components of re

sponse time in terms of their average duration and the proportion which 

each component represents of total response time. Descriptive statistics 

for citizen reporting times, police dispatch times, and police travel times 

are given in Table 4 for each Forum study site and for Kansas City. Data 

are presented separately for involvement crimes and discovery crimes. 6 

There is a marked similarity between the median response times for the 

Forum study sites and the Kansas City results. 

Figure 7 compares total response time medians for the five cities 

for discovery crimes and involvement crimes~ As found in Kansas City, 

median total response time was considerably longer for discovery crimes 

than for involvement crimes. 

Median total response times for discovery crimes were very similar 

for Kansas City, Peoria, and Rochester, but somewhat longer for Jackson

ville and San Diego. For involvement crimes of both types there was re

markably little variation between the sites, with median total response 

times ranging from 12 to 15 minutes. If a suspect needed only three 

minutes or so to escape, then, for most of the involvement crimes in every 

site, a response-related arrest was very unlikely. 
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Table 4 
Descriptive Statistics for Reporting, Dispatching and 

Travel Time Components of Total Response Time for Five Cities 

Involvement rimes 
Citizen Reporting Time Kansas City Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego 

Medi an 5.15 4.73 
14f:9, 53~:~! 10~Jg Mean 41.63 1135.60 

Std. Deviation 247.47 2945.34 929.93 5186.86 822.70 
Minimum 1.06 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 
Maximum 2880.88 79342.00 In.~DO. 91220. 14400. 
% of Total 

Response Time 44.5 36.3 43.5 47.3 28.0 
· Number 338 '758 393 450 645 

Police Dispatch Time 
· Medi an 2.27 3.90 3.00 3.28 5.97 

· Mean 3.63 5.76 4.69 5.57 27.39 

· Std. Deviation 4.82 7.81 5.83 8.66 294.38 

· Minimum 0.27 0 0 O. 1. 

· Maximum 43.52 133 46 91. 5782. 

• % of Total 
Response Time 22.3 29.4 '29.6 25.4 42.2 

· Number 344 829 380 467 673 

PoTice Travel Time 
4.00 4.42 2.82 3.77 4.56 

· Median 
Mean 4.93 6.95 3.88 5.39 14.17 

Std. Devi a ti on 3.43 8.98 4.21 8.40 91.77 

,..,i nimum 0.1 O. O. O. O. 

Maximum 30.21 115. 35. 102. 1579. 
% of Total 

Response Time 33.2 33.5 25.9 27.3 29.8 
Number 352 760 430 443 615 

scoverv rllTlE!S Di C . 

Citizen Report'jng Time Kansas City Jacksonvi 11 e Peoria Rochester San Diego 

Median 10.18 16.50 12.82 9.68 13.83 
Mean 334.55 1075.67 402.70 380.55 1109.99 . 
Std. Deviation 2877.12 3979.83 1401.27 1362.00 8111.05 
Minimum 1.08 0.02 1.00 0.02 .05 
~1aximum 29940.12 21600. 10755. 10710. 93900. 
% of Total 

Response Time 50.2 59.2 50.8 51. 3 39.2 
Number 580 124 81 109 141 

Police Dispatch Time 
Median 3.32 5.33 5.75 5.00 19.75 
folean 5.70 9.62 19.59 8.11 80.23 
Std. Deviation 7.05 10.95 84.17 8.96 374.92 
Minimum 0.53 O. O. O. 2. 

Maxi-mum 53.8 50. 663. 48. 3020. 

% of Total 
Response Time 20.2 18.5 29.2 23.5 35.8 

· Number 587 128 61 100 'i02 

POlice Travel Time 
8.30 4.a5 5.83 11.00 

Median 6.23 
Mean 6.93 11.58 6.53 8.05 28.15 

Std. Deviation 3.95 10.81 7.14 7.14 70.40 

Minfmum 0.43 O. O. 1. 1-

~laximunr 30.12 61. 40. 41. 559. 

% of Total 
Response Time 29.6 22.2 20.4 25.3 24.9 

Number 586 107 67 104 B6 
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To understand the implications of these findings one must look at 

the relative sizes of the components as well as at the total median 

response time. For example, if most of the total response time were taken 

by the communications unit in dispatching calls, some changes in dispatch 

procedures may be called for. In contrast, if travel time were the largest 

component, increasing the number of or reallocating patrol units might be a 

better strategy. If reporting time were the largest segment of the tota1 

response, a program aimed at reducing these delays might yield the greatest 

benefits. 7 

Figure 8 illustrates the relative lengths of the three components 

of response time for the same five cities for discovery and involvement 

crimes. The median of each component is shown. Reporting, dispatch, and 

travel times all appeared to be larger for discovery crimes than invo1ve-

ment crimes, indicating that neither the public nor the police considered 

'these crimes to be as urgent. As expected, dispatch and travel times 

differed from one site to another, reflecting such things as different 

dispatch procedures~ patrol workloads and beat sizes. Despite these 

differences, a greater amount of time was taken by citizen reporting than 

police dispatching or travel activities for most crimes and sites. From 

these estimates of the average of each component's distribution, it 

appeared that citizen reporting time contributed more to delay t;lan did 

either dispatch time or travel time. 

Perhaps even more telling, in terms of overall trends, is Figure 

9, which shows the percentage of total response time accounted for by each 
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Fi gure 8 
Median Time for Reporting, Dispatch, and Travel, in Five Cities for 

Discovery and Involvement Crimes 

Discovery Crimes Involvement Crimes 
RepOll.:Un.g T .<me: 

Kansas City 

Jacksonville 

Rochester 

San Diego 

Kansas City 3: 19 2:16 

Jacksonville 5:20 3:54 

Peori a 5:45 3:00 

Rochester 5:00 3:17 

San Diego 19:45 5:58 

TMVe-e. T .<me: 

Kansas City 

Jacksonvi 11 e . 

Rochester. 

San Dieg 11~OO 
... " ''':'.,. 

I I I I • 
o 5 10 15 o 5 
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Figure 9 

Average Percentage of Total Response Time Accounted for by Each Component in Five Cities, 
for Discovery and Involvement Crimes 
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f component for discovery and involvement crimes. Here we see that reporting 

time accounts for the largest proportion of total response time for both 

discovery and involvement crimes, with the single exception of involvement 

offenses in San Diego. 8 

The results of this section indicated that, far from being an 

exception, the Kansas City citizen reporting and police response times were 

well within the range of the four Forum cities. 

Comparison of Repurting Times 

Generally, then, total response times seemed to be longer for 

discovery crimes than for involvement crimes, and did not seem to differ 

much among sites. The applicability of these results to citizen reporting 

time was tested by addressing the following questions: 

• Do citizen reporting times vary with crime type? 
That is, will some crimes benefit more from rapid 
police response than others? 

• Are there differences in citizen reporting times 
across sites? If so, how large are these differences? 

The method used was to compare citizen reporting times for in

volvement and discovery crimes in each site; then reporting times for 

various crime categorie$; and finally reporting time differences between 

sites. Details of the analysis are presented in Appendixes 0-3 and 0-4. 
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Crimes 

Analysis of citizen reporting times by crime type (involvement/ 

discovery and UCR category) showed that there were four groups of crimes 

which should be examined separately. For all cities, reporting times were 

virtually identical within each group, but differed significantly between 

groups. The groups identified were as follows: 

• Discovery crimes--burglary, larceny, and motor vehicle 
theft; 

• Involvement property crimes--burglary, larceny, and motor 
vehlcle theft; 

• Aggravated assault and robbery; and 

• Rape. 

Sites 

The sites d1d not cluster so consistently. For involvement 

property crimes, reporting times were so close in two groups of cities that 

they could not be effectively separated: The reporting time for Jackson

ville, Peoria, and San Diego averaged about one minute shorter than that 

for Kansas City and Rochester. Robberies and assaults were reported about 

1-1/2 minutes faster in Jacksonville, San Diego, and Kansas City than in 

Peoria and Rochester. There were no reporting time differences across 

sites for either discovery crimes or rape. 

What was important here was not so much which sites clustered 

together, but how closely they clustered. If the range of average re

porting times across the five cities were found to be very wide, it would 
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be difficult to apply the results to other cities with confidence. If, 

however, that range were found to be fairly narrow, it would be reasonably 

certain that similar results would be found in other cities. In fact, the 

range of median times was rather narrow, as illustrated in Figure 10: less 

than one minute for property involvement crimes, and within 90 seconds for 

personal involvement crimes. We can be quite confident that medians for 

the four Forum cities, as well as for Kansas City, fell within the 

following ranges: 9 

• the average aggravated assault or robbery.wa~ repor~ed 
between three and SlX minutes after the vlctlm or wltness 
was free from involvement in the crime; 

• the average involvement bur lary, larcen , or auto theft 
was not reported untl our to seven mlnut~s a ter ~ 
victim or witness was free to call the pollce; 

• the average discovery crime was reported within 10 
to 15 minutes of discovery; 

• the average rape was reported 10 to 15 minutes after 
the victim or witness was able to report it. 

These results lead us to draw two important conclusions. First, the time 

taken by people to report crimes depends more on the type of crime than on 

the city in which they live. Second, no matter what the crime type, and no 

matter how fast the police response time, the chances of a response-related 

arrest in the average case have been drastically reduced by citizen re

porting delay. As we show in the next section, involvement crimes must be 

reported either while they are happening, or, at most, three to five 

minutes after their commission in order for the police to stand a 

reasonable chance of making a response-related arrest. 
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Figure 10 

Medians and Confidence Intervals for Four Crime Groups 
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Reporting Time and Arrest 

In Chapter 2 we showed that the chances of making a response-related 

arrest ought to depend on the length of the suspectls head start, that is, 

the amount of time the offender has to flee the scene of the crime before 

police arrive. Unfortunately, citizen reporting time does not necessarily 

begin at the same time the suspect begins to flee. We illustrate this by 

looking at three groups of crimes: discovery crimes, involvement crimes 

that are reported after they occur, and involvement crimes that are re-

ported Ilin progress." These three groups include all crime calls received 

by the police. 

Because discovery crimes are, by definition, not noticed until 

after they have occurred, the suspect has had time to flee. This time 

period frequently spans hours or days; but, even when short, poses problems 

for police because it is difficult to link the perpetrator with the crime 

scene when no one has seen him commit the crime. In these situations 

neither reporting time nor police response time should have much effect on 

the chances of arrest. lO 

When an involvement crime is reported after it occurs, it is 

likely that the suspect has fled before police begin to respond. For these 

crimes, if reporting time and police response time are both short, a re-

sponse-related arrest should be possible. 
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When an involvement crime is reported in-progress, the suspect has 

probably not begun to flee when the police begin to respond. In these 

cases, the length of time the citizen delays in reporting should not 

matter, as long as the suspect is still at the scene when the call is made. 

However, police response time should be very important, especially if the 

suspect realizes he has been seen and runs after the report is made. Here, 

short police responses should lead to increased chances of arrest. 

As noted in Chapter 2, the police response times we collected from 

dispatch records are probably less accurate than the times Kansas City 

collected through direct observation. For this reason, we confine our

selves to testing the citizen reporting time relationships for the three 

groups listed above. The result~ are summarized below, and presented in 

detail in Appendix D-5. 

As predicted, citizen reporting time W&S not found to be related 

to response-related arrest for discovery crimes. Very few arrests were 

made in discovery cases, and fewer still could be classified as response

related arrests. What response-related arrests there were, were not made 

in cases reported particularly quickly. 

Also as predicted, citizen reporting time was not related to 

response-related arrest fOt' involvement crimes that were reported in-

progress. That is, the length of reporting delay did not affect the prob-

ability of arrest in cases in which the crime was still happening when the 

police began to respond. As shown by the upper line in Figure 11, arrests 

were made in roughly 35 percent of these cases. 

62 

Finally, reporting time showed a strong relationship to the 

chances of response-related arrest for involvement crimes not reported in

progress. As shown in Figure 11, nearly 20 percent of cases resulted in 

response-related arrest when they were reported immediately after they had 

been committed. 11 After one minute of delay, the chances of response

related arrest were only 10 percent, and after two or three minutes the 

1 t t In fact, there was no signifi-chances of arrest remained near y cons an" • 

cant difference between the probability of response-related arrest for 

three-minute reporting times and the estimated probability of response-

, f 60 ' tes Thus, if people delayed related arrest for reporting tlmes 0 mlnu. 

reporting any more than three minutes, they might as well have delayed an 

hour. 12 

These findings correspond closely to the earlier Kansas City re

sults and confirm that response-related arrest is very unlikely unJess the 

l'S reported either in-progress, or else within three to five minutes crime 

after it has been committed--and then, of course, only for involvement 

crimes. 

Analysis of Short Reporting Times 

Because response-related arrests were only likely when reporting 

d sense to pay special attention to the cases time was very short, it ma e 

More than anything else, we needed to know how that were reported quickly. 

d ' th were If a large proportion many of these quickly-reporte crlmes ere • 

of all reported crimes were reported In-progress or very quickly afterward, 
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Fi gure 11 

Effect of Citizen Reporting Time on the Probability of 
Response-related Arrest for In-progress and Not In-progress Calls 
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it would make good sense to allocate patrol resources, to structure beats 

and shifts, and to use expensive equipment in such a way as to reduce 

police response time: such actions should result in a substantial increase 

in arrests. If~ however, only a small percentage of crimes were reported 

quickly, reducing police response time in all cases should have almost no 

effect on arrest rates. 

Unfortunately, no single statistic will teli us all we need to 

know about the shortest total response time (that is, citizen reporting 

plus police dispatch and travel times) that could produce a response

related arrest. Although three minutes is the value usually cited as the 

longest effective total response time (and the value that looks most obvi

ous from Figure 11), the cutoff probably depends, at least, on the type of 

crime, time of day, residential or commercial character of the neighbor-

hood, and other factors. In addition, as emphasized earlier, the reporting 

time data collected are not precise enough to estimate an exact cutoff, 

even if one does exist. Therefore, instead of estimating the average 

percentage of calls that are reported within one arbitrarily-chosen time, 

the percentage of calls reported within all time periods up to ten minutes 

has been calculated. Both the literature and our data, as well as common 

sense, confirm that cases reported more than ten minutes after they occur 

almost never lead to response-related arrests. 

The percentage of calls to police placed between zero and ten 

minutes after occurrence of a crime is best viewed in the form of a cumu-

lative distribution curve. This type of graph displays the relationship 
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between elasped cltlzen reporting time and the proportion of cases re-

ported. To make the results easier to read, crimes reported in-progress 

have been considered to have zero reporting time. 13 Thus, as a hypo-

thetical example, lf 5 percent of all crimes were reported in-progress, an 

additlonal 8 percent withln one minute, and another 3 percent between one 

and t~'t'O minutes, t:w cumulative proportion of cases reported within one 

minute would be 13 percent (5 percent plus 8 percent), and at two minutes 

would be 16 percent (5 percent pIUS 8 percent plus 3 percent). A curve of 

this type was deve10ped for each of the six groups of crime types and 

cities described earlier. 

Because they comprised about three-fourths of major crimes re-

ported to the pollce, discovery crimes were considered first. Then, after 

considerlng involvement crimes, the pro~ortion of all Part I crimes re-

ported shortly after they occur was f.stimated. 

Discovery Crimes 

Although citizen reporting time was found to be unrelated to 

arrest for discovery crimes t discovery crimes were included simply as a 

point of comparison fer involvement crimes. Figure 12 shows the cumulative 

percentage of cases reported for each time after discovery up to 10 

minutes. The medlan reporting tlme for all discovery crimes was about 14 

minutes. In addition: 

• By definition, no discovery crimes were reported while 
In-progress (at zero delay). 
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Shortest Reporting Times: Discovery Crimes 
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• Only 5 percent were reported ~iithin one minute of their 
discovery. 

• About 15 percent were reported within three minutes, and 
just over 20 percent within five minutes of their dis
covery.14 

------------- -----~---------

Since there were no significant relationships between d~scovery 

reporting time and arrest, even the largest reduction in delay would not 

perceptibly affect the number of arrests for these crimes. 

Involvement Crimes 

The distribution for involvement crimes reinforced earlier find-

ings that these crimes ~ere reported roughly twice as quickly, on average, 

as discovery crimes. Results for involvement property crimes are presented 

below, followed by those for personal involvement crimes and rape. 

Involvement Property Crimes (Figure 13) were the cases that the 

Kansas City response time study identified as most likely to result in 

response related arrests, and most likely to be influenced by fast 

reporting time and police response: 

• Between 10 percent and 20 percent of involvement property 
crimes were reported in-progress. For these crimes, 
chances were excellent of effecting a response-related 
arrest if police response was prompt. 

• Fifteen to 30 percent of these crimes were reported within 
one minute. These crimes might result in response-related 
arrest for fast response times--up to two or three minutes. 
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Shortest Reporting Times: Involvement Property Crimes 
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• Thirty to 45 percent of involvement property crimes were 
reported within three minutes of their occurrence, and up 
to 55 percent within five minutes. The balance of involve
ment burglaries, larcenies, and auto thefts were very un
likely to result in response-related arrest. 

At least 45 percent, and perhaps as many as 70 percent of these 

crimes would not be cleared by response-related arrest, no matter how 

quickly the police respond. Involvement property crimes comprised between 

10 and 15 percent of Part I crimes reported in the Forum cities. 

Although Aggravated Assaults,and Robberies (Figure 14) were not 

reported while in-progress as often as involvement property crimes, about 

as many of them were reported quickly enough to conceivably result in 

response-related arrest. 

• Five to 10 percent of robberies and aggravated assaults 
were reported while still in progress. For these crimes, 
fast police response would very likely result in arrest. 

• Between 20 percent and 30 percent of these crimes were 
reported within one minute. By this time, the chances 
of arrest have diminished greatly. 

• Thirty to 45 percent of personal crimes were reported 
within three minutes, and up to 55 percent within five 
minutes of their occurrence. By this time, the chances 
of arrest are remote. 

Like involvement property crimes, at least 45 percent, and perhaps 

as many as 70 percent of robberies and assaults could not not be cleared by 

response-related arrest, even if the police responded instantly. Between 6 
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and 14 percent of Part I crimes were aggravated assaults and 

robberies. 

Rapes (Figure 15), were reported more slowly than other involve-

ment crimes: less than 5 percent were reported while in progress, and only 

10 per'cent within one minute. After five minutes, fully 70 percent of 

rapes had not been reported to the police. Thus, in two out of three rape 

cases, rapid police response would not increase the chances of arrest. 

Rapes comprised only one to two pel'cent of all Part I crimes. 

Reporting Time and Part I Crimes 

Depending on whether we take one, three, or five minutes as the 

practical cutoff value for rapid police response, between 20 percent and 50 

percent of involvement crimes were reported quickly enough to result in 

response-related arrest. Although these figures may sound rather high, it 

is important to remember that relatively few Part I crimes were involvement 

crimes. In the four Forum cities, between 70 percent and 85 percent of 

Part I offenses were discovered after they have been committed. As shown 

previously, short citizen reporting times and police response times were no 

more likely to lead to arrests than long reporting and response times for 

discovery cases. Thus, police response time had no effect on the chances 

of on-scene arrest in 70 to 85 percent of ~art I crimes hecause they were 

discovered after they had occurred, and had no effect on 50 percent to 80 

percent of the rest because they were reported too slowly. 
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These results did not differ substantially or significantly be

tween sites (see Appendix D-6 for results). Figure 16 summarizes these re

sults with a cumulative distribution for all Part I crimes. 

• Less than 3 percent of all Part I crimes were reported 
while they are still happening. There was some reporting 
delay in 97 percent of Part I crime calls. 

• Six percent of Part I crimes were reported within one minute 
of their occurrence. The chances of arrest have been greatly 
diminished by reporting delay in 94 percent of cases reported. 

• Ten percent of Part I crimes were reported within three 
minutes, and 12 percent within five minutes of their 
occurrence. At this point, the likelihood of arrest is 
very small. 

Therefore, between 88 and 90 percent of serious crimes reported to 

the police were reported too slowly for a respon~e-related arrest to be 

made, even if the police response time was zero. It should not be sur-

prising, then, that only three percent of Part I crimes resulted in 

response-related arrest: the police had a reasonable opportunity to make 

arrests in only one-tenth of these crimes. 

The main finding of the Kansas City reporting component--that 

citizens frequently delay a significant length of time before they report 

crimes--is confirmed by results in the four cities sampled. Far from being 

an anomaly, the Kansas City results are generalizable to cities with 

greatly differing police departments. Faced with these results, the police 

manager who wishes to make most effective use of departmental resources has 
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Figure 16 

Shortest Reporting Times: All Part I Crimes 
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two basic alternatives: cope with reporting delay as it now exists, or try 

to influence citizens to report more quickly. In Chapters 4 and 5 of this 

report, we examine the reasons for citizen reporting delay, as a first step 

toward determining what--if anything·~-the pol ice can do to reduce report ing 

delays. 
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NOTES 

1. Here, as in Kansas City, response-related arrests were defined as 
on-scene arrests made by a police officer, not including those which 
resulted from the suspect surrendering voluntarily or being immobi
lized due to injury, those in which the victim was able to provide 
the name or address of the suspect, and those in whi ch the suspect 
was caught and subdued by the victim or a wi tness. 

2. In the present study, the time required for the officer to locate 
someone at the scene of the incident is not included. Data from the 
RTA indicate that this interval is typically short, averaging less 
than 30 seconds. 

3. Appendix B shows the results of tests conducted to determine the 
accuracy of ci tizen time estimates. Briefly, the following resul ts 
were obtained: citizen reported time estimates are frequently 
wrong, but most of the errors were due to rounding times to the 
nearest minute, or the nearest five minutes; for the most relevant 
range of estimates (a few seconds to about 20 minutes) the esti
mates were as likely to be too high as too low, thu.s the median 
will be very close to the actual median, especially for large 
sample sizes; the arithemetic mean will not be a good represen
tation of the distribution, due both to the "floor" effect dis
cussed in Footnote 6, below, and to the fact that ci tizen estimates 
that are too high are more likely to be very wrong than estimates 
tha t are too low. 

When two respondents gave different estimates of the same reporting 
time, we followed Kansas City's lead and choose the smaller' one. 
Usually only one of the two respondents was able to estimate re
porting time, or each was able to estimate only one part of it. 
These discrepancies had very little effect on the distribution of 
reporting times, in that they were infrequent and small. 

4. In Jacksonville, Rochester, and San Diego, the operator and dis
patcher are different people, and information is relayed by computer 
or conveyor belt. In Peoria the person who answers the phone also 
dispatches the car. 

5. Like our citizep reporting time data, neither the dispatch times 
nor the travel times we collected will always be correct. Our 
dispatch data were coded from CADSI printouts or dispatch cards, 
and are only accurate to the degree that compl aint takers and 
dispatchers record the correct time when required to do so. In 
some cases, they may be too short, in others too long. Similarly, 
travel time may be too short (i f the respondi n9 offi cer reports 
arrival at the scene before he arrives, to save time or to insure 
access to an open comreunication channel) or too long (if no channel 
is open when he arrives, or if emergency action is required when 
he reaches the scene). In addition, a car other than the one 
assigned by the dispatcher may be the first to arrive on the scene. 
It is almost impossible to specify how accurate individual recorded 
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response times are likely to be. However, there is no reason to 
suspect that they are bi ased (that more recorded times are t?O 
long than too short, or vice versa), thus for large sample SlZes 
the median ought to be approximately correct. Accordingly, only 
medians are used in our analysis of police response time. 

6. The median i~ a much better indicator of a "typica1 time" than the 
mean. This is because for each response time component, a few 
cases show very long times which cause the means to distort in 
that they were considerably higher than the majority of the times: 
as a result, both the means and the standard deviations are inflated. 
For thi s reason and because for ci tizen time estimates the medi an 
is more likely to be valid than the mean, we compare medians in
stead of means, where possible. 

The number of cases varies from cell to-cell in the table because, 
in some cases, respondents were unable to provid~ :stimates of 
particular times and because dispatch and travel t1mes were oc
casionally missing from departmental records. 

7. Which programs should actually be imp11:mented is a cost-eff-iciency 
question, of course. The exact answer depends on t~e cost of re
duci ng each of the three time components, and may d1 ffer from one 
city to another. 

8. San Diego, in fact, was the only site where citizen reporting ~i~e 
was not the largest contributor to total response: Although c1tlZen 
reporting times were about the same as elsewhere, police dispatch 
and travel times were considerably longer than in the other four 
cities. This was due to the policy of "call stacking" applied to 
most non-emergency calls in San Diego: calls that did not require 
an immediate response were often delayed to even out the workload 
among officers, or to allow the officer assigned to the beat to 
respond. 

Although some calls are stacked in most departments, Sa~ Diego is 
unique in that all not-in-progress felony cases are ass1gned a re
latively low priority, and responding off~cers ~re told to respo~d 
lias soon as practica1." Like the other sltes, 1n-progress fe10~les 
and medical emergencies are assigned urgent status by the San D1ego 
operator. Thus slower dispatch and travel times in this site reflect 
differenti ation between urgent and non-urgent call s, rather than an 
exception to the rule that citizen reporting times makes up the 
largest part of total response time in urgent situations. (Bec~use 
relatively few calls require an immediate response, call screen1ng 
and stacking can increase efficiency greatly. In Chapter 6, we 
recommend that all departments stack and screen calls. 

As in Appendix D-3, discovery cases are reported at the same rate in 
San Diego as in the other sites. San Diego cit~zens repor~ other 
involvement crimes at the same speed as people 1n Jacksonv111e. 

9. The upper and lower edges of the gray boxes in ~igur: 10 represent 
95 percent confidence limits for the sample med1ans 1n the Forum 
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cities. Confidence limits for Kansas City could only be obtained 
by reana1yz i ng the Kansas Ci ty dataset. 

There are about five chances in one hundred that the average for one 
of the five sites actually falls outside the 95 percent confidence 
range used in interpreti ng these results. In the un1 i kely event 
that one of the sites is larger or smaller, it will probably be 
sl ightly outside the region. 

10. At least theoretically, a discovery crime may result in a response
related arrest if the range of time over which the crime may have 
been committed is very small. In one of the cases sampled, for 
example, a secretary left her desk, and returned two minutes later to 
di scover that her typewri ter had been taken by a stranger presumably 
for "repairs." She alerted the police, who caught the thief elsewhere 
in the building five minutes later. Only about two-tenths of one 
percent of discovery crimes result in an arrest attributable to fast 
police response; however, as shown in Appendix D, they are no more 
1 i ke1y to occcur when reporti ng time is short than when it is long. 
They may indicate that some of these arrests were actually due to 
other factors not explained in the crime or arrest reports. 

11. These responses correspond to citizens who said that they called the 
police without any delay, or who contacted the police using a manually 
operated a1 arm as the suspect began to flee. These shortest times 
were arbitrarily coded as one second reporting times. 

12. In no site was the difference between personal and property involve
ment crimes statistically significant or substantial. Although the 
Kansas City researchers found a significant difference, this is almost 
certai nly due to the fact that they coded crimes reported in-progress 
as having a reporting time of one minute, and did not consider these 
crimes separa~ely from. crimes that were reported one minute after they 
had been comm1tted. Slnce a greater proportion of involvement 
property crimes were reported in-progress than involvement personal 
crimes (it was usually impossible for the victim of a personal crime 
to report it while it was happening), the relationship between 
reporting time and arrest appeared to be larger for property cases. 
Kansas Ci ty a1 so found that fast po'j ice response was more important 
for property than for personal crimes; for the same reason this 
finding is also probably spurious. ' 

13. In addition, the reporting time distributions have been smoothed, so 
peop1e ' s tendencies to round estimates to the nearest five minutes 
will not bias the results. See Appendix D-5 for details. 

14. 95 percent confidence intervals for each cumulative distribution are 
shown in Appendix D-5. Each case has been weighted, so that the 
oversampling of arrest cases described in Chapter 1 will not bias the 
resu 1 ts. 

79 



CHAPTER 4 
THE DECISION TO REPORT A CRIME 

Since citizen reporting times constitute the largest component of 

total response time delay, it follows that reducing citizen reporting times 

will have the greatest impact on reducing total response times. There are 

two basic ways to increase the number of quickly reported crimes: change 

people's reporting behavior; and make it easier for them to call the 

police. The following case, taken from our sample, demonstrates that both 

deciding to report a crime and implementing that decision are important 

sources of delay: 

While watching television at home one evening, Mrs. Smith 
noticed t~~ unfamiliar people inside the house of her 
vacationing next-door neighbor, Mr. Jones. After watching 
their actions and discussing the situation with her husband 
for a few minutes, she decided to call the police when the 
suspects carried Jones' expensive stereo to their car and 
drove off. Hurriedly leafing through the phone book, she 
found the appropriate emergency number, dialed the number, 
and explained the situation to the police complaint taker. 
The police arrived three minutes later. 

In this crime, as in all crimes, someone first had to notice that 

something out-of-the-ordinary was happening, decide that it was a police 

matter, and take responsibility for calling the police (see Figure 17). 

The decision then had to be carried out: Mrs. Smith had to find a phone, 

find and dial the police number, and inform the police operator. 

Ten minutes elapsed between the time Mrs. Smith noticed the crime 

and the time she called the police. Although the police arrived after only 
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Figure 17 

Schematic Representation of Citizen RE!porting Activities 
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three minutes, the call was placed too late for an on-scene arrest to be 

made. Nevertheless, an on-scene arrest might have been possible if one of 

two things had happened: 

• Had Mrs. Smith decided to call the police more quickly, 
they might have arrived while the crime was still in 
progress; 

e Had she contacted the police more quickly after making 
her decision, they might have found and arrested the 
suspects in the vicinity of the crime. 

For years, police departments and "local governments have encouraged cit i

zens to call the police immediately after noticing a crime. Citizen crime 

reporting programs such as Neighborhood Watch are aimed at increasing the 

first of these possibilities--driving home to citizens the importance of 

their decision to report a crime quickly. Other programs, such as equip

ping commercial buildings with silent, manually-operated alarms, making 

police call boxes available for public use, or installing 911 systems, are 

geared toward the second of these possibilities--providing a way for 

citizens to contact the police quickly. The objective of this analysis is 

to estimate how large an effect (if any) these policies and programs al'e 

likely to have on citizen reporting. 

Because citizen reporting delays result from two related but 

distinct problems--the decision to report, and the ability to report--these 

problems are dealt with separately. Chapter 4, The Decision to Report a 

Crime, focuses on the decisionmaking process citizens go through when de

ciding to report a crime. In this section an' effort is made to determine 
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the causes of decisionmaking delays and the degree to which each cause 

contributes to citizen reporting delay. 

Chapter 5--Placing The Call: Communications Access Problems--

enumerates and describes problems citizens encounter when contacting the 

police after they have decided to call, such as finding a phone, looking up 

the number, and contacting the correct agency. In this section an effort 

is made to determine how much delay each problem encountered by the 

reporting citizen causes in the placing of a call. This is done so that an 

assessment can be made of the possible benefits and probable effectiveness 

of programs designed to eliminate these problems. 

The implications of these findings--what the police should and 

should not do in order to increase the number of quickly reported 

crimes--are detailed in Chapter 6, Policy Implications. 

The Decisionmaking Process 

Before a crime can be reported to the police, the potential caller 

must notice that a crime is being, or has been, committed; assess the situ·· 

ation; and decide to take action. 

The Crime Must Be Noticed 

If a victim 1S directly 1nvolved in a crime, he w1ll certainly 

not1ce it while it is 1n progress. Because crimes seldom are consp1CUOUS 
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(and because criminals take pains to keep them inconspicuous), it is possi

ble that a potential caller may not notice a crime being committed even 

when in a position to witness it while in progress or to discover it 

afterward. 

The Crime Must Be Defined as a Crime 

Once the criminal situation has been noticed, someone has to 

label it a police matter before the police will be called. 1 A burglary 

victim may notice that his house is disheveled as soon as he comes home 

from work, but may not define the problem as a pol ice matter until it is 

realized that the family stet"eo and silverware are missing. AHernatively, 

a victim or witness may define a situation as criminal, but not call the 

police because they consider it a private matter: this reason accounts for 

a substantial number of cases that are never reported to the police (Ennis, 

1966; National Criminal Justice Information and Statistics Service, 

1977) • 

The Benefits of Calling the Police 
Must Be Higher Than the Costs 

When a decisionmaker chooses between alternative courses of 

action, he evaluates each choice on the basis of costs and benefits. If 

victims, witnesses, or bystanders believe that calling the police will cost 

them (in terms of inconvenience, or in higher chances of reprisal by the 

offender) more than it benefits them (in terms of higher chances of 
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recovering property, getting revenge on the offender, and so on), then the 

call will not be placed. The assessment made may be erroneous, the weigh

ing of costs and benef1ts done subconsciously, but a decision will be 

made. 2 The following passages deal specif1cally with how citizens make 

such decisions. 

Three Reasons Citizens Delay in Reporting Crimes 

Based on this view of victim, witness, and bystander decision

making, we identify three general reasons for taking delaying actions be

fore calling the police. 

First, citizens may take actions that help defire the situatio~ 

better in their minds. If it is not certain that the situation is 

criminal, or if 1t is not apparent how serious the crime is, the victim, 

witness, or bystander may collect more information before deciding what to 

do. This may take the form of searching the scene, observing the crime as 

it takes place, or so11citing 1nformation about the event from other 

people. 

Second, the situation may be perce1ved as a crime, and calling 

the police recognized as an alternative or even necessary action--but the 

citizen may decide that other actions will yield gre?ter benefits or in

volve fewer costs, or both. The victim of a purse snatch may chase the 

suspect with the hopes of recovering her property; the witness to an 

assault may give first aid; the rape victim may seek the emotional ~upport 
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of a friend before facing authorities. In short, a variety of activities 

may seem, and be, more important at the time to victims, witnesses, and by

standers than calling the police 1mmediately. 

Finally, a victim, witness, or bystander may have a conflict over 

whether or not to call the police. For example, battered spouses may not 

wish to report their partners; witnesses may fear reprisals; some may 

simply fear "getting involved." For these reasons, and others like them, 

citizens sometimes avoid making painful decisions. This may take the form 

of procrastinating or shifting the responsibility for decisionmaking to 

another by asking for advice. 

The following sections of this chapter focus on the three reasons 

for reporting delay. Previous research on delays due to each reason, and 

the number of people in the Forum c1ties who delayed reporting for each 

reason are discussed. Particular attention is paid to the impact of each 

reason on crime reporting time and arrests. 
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Reason One: Defining the Situation 

When people are certain a crime is being, or has been, committed, 

they usually take actions that help them cope with the problems created by 

the crime. Frequently, however, the situation or what needs to be done is 

unclear. In these cases, citizens need more information to define the sit

uation adequately~ Previous research indicates that undefined situations 

are frequent causes of delay, particularly in certain types of cases; in 

Forum cities, these delays resulted in moderate increases in reporting 

times and moderate decreases in the number of response-related arrests. 

Previous Research 

The most important reason for ambiguity cited by earlier re

searchers is that people assume they and others around them are invulner

able, and will not be touched by crime. It is not unusual for citizens to 

actually witness crimes being committed, yet fail to define them as crimes, 

because they consider crimes to be events that happen to others. There are 

two probable explanations for this. First, crimes do not happen very 

often: victimization surveys indicate that the average person can expect to 

be personally victimized about once every 20 years. 4 Thus, people who 

think they are unlikely to be victimized at any given time are generally 

right. Second, psychologists have found that people who feel seCUl"e in 

their surroundings feel less everyday stress, and are, therefore, n~ore 
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able to cope with things that are likely to happen {Milgram, 1970}. Thus, 

people usually think of their neighborhood, and particularly their home and 

workplace. as invulnerable--even if they believe that crimes are likely to 

occur elsewhere. Even if people did not feel invulnerable, the fact that 

crimes are fairly rare events for most people suggests that they may not 

recognize a crime when they see it. 5 

Coping with Ambiguity 

Because crimes are not often apparent and because people do not 

think crimes will be perpetrated on or around them, they resist defining 

some ambiguous events as crimes. In ambiguous situations citizens often 

seek to assure themselves that what they are seeing is not a crime, and 

try, where possible, to classify the event in some way that does not 

threaten their view of the world. When faced with an ambiguous event, 

citizens characteristically do several things: 

• I~nore the event or pretend it did not happen. Al
tough little research has been conducted on criminal 
situations, there is much evidence to suggest that 
people deny that medical emergencies they witness or 
are victim to are in fact emergencies {Clark and Word, 
1972" Hackett and Cassem, 1969}. Even victims of such , , 

unambiguous crimes as rapes and muggings try to 19nore 
the offender' and deny that a crime is being committed, 
for the first few moments the crime is in progress {Bard, 
1980; Lejeune and Alex, 1973}. 

• Redefine the crime as a private or personal matter 
that is not the business of the police. About five 
percent of people who do not report a crime at all 
cite this as a reason for non-reporting {NCJISS, 1979}. 

• Suspend judgment and gather more information. 
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Of these, only the last is likely to lead to a crime report. Crimes that 

are ignored or def1ned as private matters may be reported, however, if 

victims or witnesses talk to someone who adv1ses them to call the police. 

This is discussed in greater detail later in this chapter. 

Two Sources of Information 

Thus, when the situation 1S uncertain but may be a crime, people 

sometimes suspend judgment and obtain more information to be sure they can 

e1ther safeTy ignore the event or take the correct action in response. 

This information Cr~ come from two sources--either the situation itself or 

other people. 

When others have witnessed the crime and what is happening or has 

happened is unclear, the most obvious way for citizens to obtain infor

mation is to ask someone else. V1ctims and witnesses use others to define 

such disparate ambiguous events as heart attacks (Hackett and Cassem, 

1969), shopliftings (B1ckman and Green, 1977) and household accidents 

(Clark and Word, 1974). When many people witness an emergency, the extent 

to which they look to one another for informat10n can be disastrous: 

witnesses look at each other for gU1dance; each misinterprets the un

certainty and inaction -of the others as reassurance that the situation is 

not an emergency; no one helps the victim. This phenomenon, called 

diffusion of responsibiljty, 1S, perhaps, the major reason for witness 

inaction in emergencies (Latane and Darley, 1970). 
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Even when people are not at the scene of the crime, they can de

fine the situation for v1ctims and w'itnesses of ambiguous events. This can 

happen in two ways. The first is through previous commitment. When 

t.,ritnesses are told in advance that a crime or emergency may occur, and com-

mit themselves to taking action (for instance when people are asked to 

watch their vacationing neighbor's house) they are more likely to recognize 

a crime when it occurs and take appropriate action (Moriarty, 1975; 

Sickman, 1976; Stewart and Cannon; 1977). Others can also define the situ

ation if they can provide information that resolves the ambiguity. For ex

ample, a victim of an apparent auto theft may call a spouse or friend to 

confirm that the car has been stolen and not borrowed. Research has shown 

that victims and witnesses will contact others who provide information, 

even when they are not at the scene (B1ckman, 1975). 

The primary source of information about an ambiguous situation, 

and frequently the only source, is the crime scene itself. Even when other 

people offer information, it is, at best, second hand. Thus, people can 

also be expected to gain information about the situation by checking the 

crime scene or observing the crime as it happens. 

Defining Characteristics of the Situation 

The situational characteristics that best define what is happen-

ing seem to be the seriousness of the crime, the location of the crime, and 

the 1dentity of the suspect and h1S relationship to the victim. 
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Seriousnes~ is probably the most important defining characteris-

tic of a situation. The more serious the crime the less ambiguous the sit-

uation. This includes whether or not someone is physically threatened by 

the crime (Ellison, 1978), and whether someone is injured (Feldman-

Summers, 1976). Thus pe 1 ' , rsona crlmes, and to a lesser degree property 

crimes in which the victim is involved and perhaps threatened, are the 

least ambiguous, and therefore, the least likely to require definition be

fore the decision to call the police l'S mad~. ~ Because ambiguity is best 
resolved by observlng the crime 't h as 1 appens, discovery crimes should be 

more amblguous than involvement crimes. 

Location of the crime is another pl'~~e f ' f ' ~- 0 ln ormatl0n victims and 
witnesses used to resolve ambiguity. Wh ' en crlmes occur where crimes are 

expected to occur--dark alleys, secluded places, and so on--people are more 
likely to construe them as crl'mes. A t d s no e previously, crimes are least 

expected when people feel safest--at home, and, to a lesser degree, at 

work. Thus, crimes that happen at home and at work are the most ambi guous, 

and, as a result, require more time to define (Cann, 1977; Miller, 

1977) . 

The id~ntity of the suspect and his relationship to the victim 

are other possible cues to the situatl'on. Th ' ere lS some evidence that the 

situation is less ambiguous when the apparent suspect l'S poorly dressed and 
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has been drinking (Stewart and Cannon, 1977; Block, 1974). I n add it i on, 

researchers have found that ambiguous situations are more likely to be con

sidered crimes when the offender is a stranger (Scarpitti and Scarpitti, 

1977; Block, 1974); this is reinforced by findings that show police to be 

more likely to make arrests, and prosecutors more likely to bring cases to 

court, when the suspect is a stranger (Wi 11 iam, 1978; Banton, 1964). On 

the other hand, people already have more information on the activities of 

friends and acquaintances than on those of strangers. For this reason, 

they are likely to try to gather more information about the situation when 

a stranger is committing an apparent crime than when an ambiguous action 'is 

being taken by an acquaintance. 

In any case, the actions the suspect takes seem to be much more 

important than his appearance or relationship to the victim or witness 

(Bickman and Green, 1973). 

Frequency of Delays due to 
Defining the Situation 

Most previous studies of ambiguity are laboratory studies based 

on an experimental design, and it is difficult to estimate how often people 

will act to define real-life situations. The only non-experimental study 

that collected information on these actions for serious crimes was the 

Kansas City Response Time Analysis. 6 In Kansas City, as many as 36 per-

cent of cases may have been delayed when citizens talked with someone else 

after the crime, either in person or by phone, to get information about 
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the crime, or when they took the time to investigate the scene or to ob

serve the situation. This figure represents an upper bound, however, and 

the actual percentage is probably closer to 25 or 30 percent.? It is 

certain, though, that the number of people who took these actions is sub

stantial, and that a significant number of crimes were delayed in reporting 

for the reasons mentioned. 

Summary of Previous Research 

Victims, witnesses, and bystanders frequently delay before re

porting a crime because they O.re not certain that the situation they per

ceive is a matter for the pol ice. Wh th 'd' 'd en e ln lVl ual does not have enough 
information to classif.y a Sl't t' , , ua lon as crlmlnal or non-criminal, he gathers 

information by observing it, investigating the scene (if the crime has al-

ready occurred), or by phoning or talking to others to get information 

about what has happened. II-b' 't ' ~II 19U1 Y lS greatest--and thus an important 

cause of delay--in the following situations: 

than 

• When a crime is discovered after it occurs, and, 
to a lesser degree, whenever the crime is against 
property and not a person; 

• ~hen ~he crime occurs in a familiar (and presumably 
safe) place, such as at home or at work' , 

• When ~he perpetrator is a stranger, rather than an 
acqualntance, friend, or relative. 

Finally, because ambiguity is more a characteristic of situations 

observers, it is unlikely that delays caused by the need to clarify 
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situations are much affected by social characteristics of the observer such 

as age, race, or social status. 8 

Oefining the Situation in Forum Cities 

In accordance with previous findings, we classify actions people 

take when gathering information--observing the situation, investigating the 

crime scene, and talking or phoning someone for information about the situ-

ation--as actions precipitated by ambiguity. Such actions were taken by 17 

percent of respo~dents in Forum cities; the percentage dld not differ sig

nificantly from one city to another. As shown in Table 5, most people 

gathered information they needed by investigating the scene. Talking with 

another person at the scene was also a frequent source of information. 

Defining Characteristics of the Situation 

Three situation characteristics--type of crime, location of the 

crime, and relationship of the respondent to the suspect--ought to be the 

best indicators of ambiguity-resolving actions in criminal situations. 9 

The effects of these characteristics on the chances of taking information-

gathering activities are shown in Figure 18 and explained below. 

Crime Type 

Previous researchers found that discovery crimes were the most 

ambiguous crime type, followed by other property crimes. Offenses in

volving injury or threat of injury--p~~sonal crimes--were more obviously 
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Table 5 

Percentage of Respondents Who Took Action to Define the Situation 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San .Di ego Aggregate 

Observed the Situation 1.5% 1.0% 1. 5% 2.5% 1. 7% 

Investigated the Crime 
Scene 12.4% 14.6% 12.6% 15.2% 13.7% 

Talked to Someone and 
As ked for I nforma t ion 7.0% 3.9% 7.1% 5.4% 6.0% 

Phoned Someone and 
Asked for Information 0.9% 0.3% 0.8% 0.3% 0.6% 

TOTAL* 15.5% 16.6% 16.5% 19.1% 16.9% 
(202) ( 118) (146) (228) (694) 

*Numbers dO not sum to total because respondents frequently took more than one action to 
define the situation 
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Figure 18 

Effect of Situational Characteristics on the Proportion of Cases 
Requiring Information-Gathering Activities 
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criminal and did not require as much information gathering on the part of 

victims and witnesses. In the Forl~ cities, over 30 percent of discovery 

respondents, and over 20 percent of involvement property respondents de

layed reporting because of observing, investigating, or asking another 

person for information. By contrast, only 7 percent of the victims, 

witnesses, and bystanders of personal crimes were delayed by these 

actions. 10 

Location 

Crimes that occur in familiar locations will be more ambiguous 

than crimes in unfamiliar locations, since people do not expect crimes to 

occur in places they consider "safe." For the Forum cities, 21 percent of 

respondents in crimes that happened at home and 16 percent of respondents 

in crimes that happened ,at work del ayed in order to cl arify the crimlnal 

nature or seriousness of the situation, but only 13 percent of respondents 

did so when the crime happened elsewhere. 

Relationship to the Suspect 

Because respondents have little informatlon about suspects who 

are strangers, they are likely to gather more. Nineteen percent of re

spondents took tlme to gather information about the incident when the crime 

was committed by a stranger, but only five percent of respondents did so 

when an acquaintance, friend, or relative committed the crime. 
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As expected; social characteristics were much poorer (and prob

ably spurious) indicators of the chances that these actions would be taken. 

Although there was some indication that victims were more likely to take 

action to resolve ambiguity than witnesses or bystanders, the difference 

was neither significant nor large. 11 

Effect of Delay due to Defining the Situation 

The amount of time taken by citiz~ns to resolve ambiguities de-

pends on the actions they take. On average: 

• When a respondent phones someone to acquire 
additional information, the report is delayed 
by three minutes; 

• When a respondent observes the situation or 
investigates the scene, reporting is delayed 
by approximately two minutes; 

• When a respondent asks someone at the scene 
for information, the report is delayed one 
and one-half minutes. 12 

If respondents did not need to observe or clarify the situations, 

they would presumably report crimes to the police a few minutes faster. If 

the nl.lTlbers of cdmes reported within five minutes incrp.ased, the pol ice 

would make more response-related arrests. 

Quickly Reported Crimes 

To determine the maximum possible impact of reducing situation

defining delays on the nl.lTlber of crimes reported within ten minutes of 
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their occurrence, we calculated what the cumulative distribution of Part I 

crimes reported within ten minutes or less would have been had these 

actions never been taken. The results are compared to the present cumu-

lative distribution (presented in Chapter 3) in Figure 19. Again, results 

did not differ greatly or significantly between sites. 13 As the figure 

sholJ{s, if delays due to ambiguity did not occur: 

• The number of in-progress calls would increase by 
about 4/10 of 1 percent. Thus, 3.0 percent of all 
Part I crimes would be reported in progress, instead 
of the present 2.6 percent. 

• The number of Part I crimes reported within one 
minute of their occurrence would increase by 2.0 
percent. A total of 8.2 percent of crimes would be 
reported within one minute or less, and for these 
crimes a response-related arrest ;s quite possible 
if police response is rapid. 

• The number of cases reported within three minutes 
would increase by 2.8 percent, and the number reported 
within five minutes would increase by 2.9 percent. 

Thus, even if no respondents were delayed by having to define the situ

ation, only 15.0 percent of Part I crimes would be reported quickly enough 

to make a response-related arrest llkely. For the remaining 85 percent of 

cases, a fast police response would be no more likely to result in arrest 

than a slow response. 

Number of Arrests 

If citizens eliminated situation-defining delays and increased 

the numbers of quickly reported crimes by three percent, police would make 

more arr'ests. Exactly how many more they would make depends on how quickly 
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Figure 19 

Short Reporting Time: If Delays Due to Ambiguity Were Eliminated 
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the department responds to calls, and on the kind of crimes reported to the 

police, characteristics of the neighborhoods served, and so on. In the 
, 

cities sampled, the percentage of crimes resulting in response-related 

arrest differed slightly, from 2.5 to 4.0 percent. On average) however, 

the ryumber of cases resulting in response-related arrest would increase 

from 2.9 percent to 3.1 percent--an increase of two arrests per thousand 

Part I crimes:-if delays due to ambiguity could be completely elimi

nated .14 
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Reason Two: More Beneficial Actions 

Once citizens define a situation as criminal, they must decide that 

the benefits of calling the police outweigh the costs. Unfortunately, most 

citizens decide otherwise: approximately two-thirds of all crimes classi

fied by victims as matters for the police are not reported either because 

the benefits of calling are too low, or the costs involved too great 

(NCJISS, 1979). Many victims do not consider calling the police beneficial 

at all: 26 percent of those victimized did not report the crime, and cited 

that the police could do nothing about it or would not want to be bothered 

as the reason. 15 Given these results, one would expect that many, if 

not most, citizens would find other actions to be more beneficial or less 

costly than calling the police. About one-third of victims, witnesses, and 

bystanders in the Forum cities indicated that they took actions associated 

with needs the police could not satisfy, and a moderate number of response

related arrests were lost for this reason. 

Previous Research 

People report crimes to the police for many reasons. The most 

frequently cited reasons are also the most obvious: people report out of a 

sense of duty, a desire to prevent similar crimes in the future or to re-

cover property, a need to fulfill insurance requirements, and so on 

(Skogan, 1976; Ziegenhagen, 1976). Psychologically-oriented researchers 
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have noted that people also call in order to gain power over or to take re

venge on the offender and diffuse some of their anger toward him (see, for 

example, Meyer, 1974; Ernest, Jodry and Friedsam, 1978; Waller and Okihiro, 

1978). Although reporting the crime will meet some of the citizen's needs, 

these are by no means the only needs citizens feel they must satisfy. 

Crimes Create Needs 

Knudten, et ala (1974), found that crimes created many needs in 

the minds of victims, witnesses, and bystanders that they did not believe 

could be satisfied by the police or other public service agencies. 

• Flfty-seven percent of victims and witnesses suf
fered some emotional or mental suffering; 27 percent 
called their sufferlng "very serious." 

• Fl fty-one percent said the crime caused them to be 
lnconvenienced, and 23 percent said the loss of 
time was very serious. 

• Forty-two percent lost property; 19 percent called 
the losses very serious. 

• Thirty-one percent were physically injured; 16 percent 
very seriously. 

Although citizens knew that a hospital would treat their injuries, only 

one-fourth knew that services also were available to help them with their 

emotional suffering and problems with family and friends that resulted from 

the crime. The vast majority dld not associate calling the police with re

ceiving help for any of these difficulties. These results are mirrored by 

other studies of victims and witnesses in different cities, which found 

104 

I 
! 
~ 

I 
( 

r 
I 
1 

I 
I" 

f 

I 
I 
I 
f . 

! 
I 
I' 
I ~ 
1 

l 
i 
I 

t· 

that emotional suffering, injury, financial loss and inconvenience were 

universal, and were important causes of delay in reporting crimes. We 

consider these studies below. 

Stress 

The most widespread--though least tangible--effects of crime are 

emotional suffering and stress. After a crime has been committed the 

people involved often find themselves disorganized and anxious. They 

undergo a "vulnerability conversion": 

Uniformly and without exception in our sample, one 
effect of ' the (crime) is to raise to a significant 
degree the victim's sense of vulnerability and mistrust 
(Lejeune and Alex, 1973). 

Although Lejeune and Alex refer only to the effects of muggings, others 

have noted that the same phenomenon occurs, to some ~egree, in all victims 

and witnesses (Bard, 1980; Sheleff and Shichor, 1978). 

In order to relieve the anxiety caused by a crime, people usually 

talk to others about the event (Lejeune and Alex, 1973). Support from 

others allows citizens to feel less helpless, and to dissipate some of the 

anger they feel toward the offender. In addition, talking to others helps 

citizens regain their compo;~re, thereby enabling them to carryon with 

business as usual. 

105 

, 



l 
1 

Because many people do not consider calling the police to be 

particularly beneficial, one would expect that relieving stress and anxiety 

by talking to someone would often be more important to victims and 

witnesses than ~a'ling the police immediately. Researchers have found that 

stress is highest--and the need for emotional support greatest--when 

serious crimes have been committed. In support of this contention, Bard 

found rape to be the crime causing the greatest stress, followed by 

assault and rJbbery (Bard, 1980:. Kansas C't 1q77) _ 1 y" • In addition, people 

will be traumatized most when the crime is committed by someone emotionally 

close--a friend or relative. Emotional needs are less important when the 

offender is an acquaintance, and, less important still, when the offender 

is a stranger (but see DuBow, McCabe and Kaplan, 1979). 

Injury 

Phys1cal injury 1S another problem frequently encountered by 

victims of crime. In a comprehensive study of citizen injuries, 25 percent 

of personal crime victims were injured in some way in the course of the 

offense. Although most injuries were minor, such as cuts and bruises, 

eight percent of the injured victims suffered knife or gunshot wounds, and 

seven percent received internal injuries or were knocked unconscious 

(Gottfredson and Hindelang, 1976). In Kansas City the lnjury rates were 

higher, since cases with injury were much more likely to be reported to the 
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police. Nearly half of the personal crimes reported resulted in injury, 

and nearly 30 percent required hospitalization of one or more victims 

(Kansas City, 1977). 

When an injury occurs, particularly a serious one, many victims, 

witnesses, or bystanders will consider taking care of the injury to be more 

important than calling the police. In some cases the victim may be injured 

and unable to summon help for a time: a witness or bystander may then delay 

reporting to give first aid, call an ambulance, or drive the victim to the 

hospital before reporting the crime. Such actions delayed the reporting of 

about six percent of Part I crimes in the Kansas City sample. 

Injuries are most likely to occur, and most often result in re-

porting delay, when the crime is a rape, although they also occur fre

quently in cases of assault and robbery (Kansas City, 1977). Injury also 

is more likely when the crime occurs at home rather than elsewhere, and 

when the offender is a stranger rather than a friend or relative of the 

victim. A victim's social characteristics are relatively unimportant 

predictors of injury, however (Gottfredson and Hindelang, 1976; BJS, 1980). 

By definition, of course, only victims can be injured--not witnesses or 

bystanders. 

Recovery of Property 

People sometimes see a chance to recover their prop~rty without 

the intervention of authorities. For example, victims and witnesses of 

purse-snatchings and other contact larcenies frequently chase the suspect. 
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When this happens, the chances are good that the offender will be caught: 

in Kansas City, suspects were chased in about seven percent of cases; when 

a suspect was chased, he was caught four times out of ten (Kansas City, 

1977}.15 

Avoiding the Suspect 

A complementary need of a victim or wltness may be to avoid the 

suspect by leaving the scene. In about 25 percent of personal crimes 

(rape, assault, and robbery), victims try to protect themselves by running 

away from the offender (NCJISS, 1979). And, after the crime has been com-

mitted, citlzens can be expected to leave the scene before the suspect 

comes back, especlally if the crime has taken place somewhere other than at 

home or work (Lejeune and Alex, 1973). 

Company Policies 

Company policies are a final cause of delay. In many businesses, 

the person who discovers a crime is required to contact a supervisor or 

securlty guard before calling the police. This is particularly llkely to 

be the case in dlscovery' larcenies (Kansas City, 1977). 

If people thought that calling the police would help to alleviate 

problems such as emotional trauma or stress, physlcal injury, recovery of 

property, apprehension of the suspect, and so on, they would probably be 

inclined to phone the police qUlckly. However, as mentioned previously, 

most victims and witnesses do not think calling the police will lead to 
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recovery of property and apprehension of the suspect. Moreover, people 

seem to perceive police priorities as differing from their own: of the 949 

victims, witnesses, and bystanders questioned in the Response Tlme 

Analysis, only 49--or six percent--expected the responding officer to 

counsel them or otherwise relieve thelr trauma or stress-related problems. 

By contrast, 44 percent expected the officer to take a report, 26 percent 

expected him to check the scene for eVldence, and 22 percent thought he 

would take fingerprints (Kansas City, 1977a). Slmilar results have been 

obtained in other cities (Gourley, 1954; Goldsmith, 1978), and even in 

other countries (Heal and Ekblom, forthcoming; Waller and Okihiro, 

1978}. 

If people seldom relate receiving assistance for their emotional 

trauma wlth calling the police, do they look to other agencies that provide 

counseling and victimization services? Judging from the percentage of 

victims and witnesses who use them, apparently not. Knudten found that 

just over 10 percent of victims and witnesses made use of some public or 

non-profit assistance program. One reason for the lOW service rate was 

that two-thirds of the people interviewed did not know about the services. 

Even of those who knew, 66 percent chose not to seek help for their needs: 

41 percent felt the service to be too inconvenient or not worth the 

trouble, and 16 percent did not qualify or could not afford the services. 
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SU1tITIary of Previous Research 

To sumrnanze, all crimes create problems for the people involved. 

All crimes create emotional stress. Personal crimes often result in physi

cal injury, whereas property crimes, by ~~~:nition, result 1n financial 

loss. Although the police were eventually called for all crimes in our 

sample, vict1ms and witnesses often dealt with other problems before decid-

1ng to call the police. These problems are particularly likely to result 

1n delays because most people realize that the police are unlikely to help 

with problems such as emotional stress. 

These other needs are determlning factors, and actions other than 

calling the pollce are judged to be more beneficial, in a wide variety of 

sltuatlons. Trauma and lnjury are the most common and important of these 

problems, however, and trauma and injury most often cause delays in the 

followlng sltuations: 

• Crimes of violence, especially rapes; 

• Crimes committed by someone familiar to the 
respondent, especially a friend or relative; 

• Crimes committed somewhere other than at home 
or work; 

• When the respondent also is the victim. 

Stress~. unlike ambiguity, probably affects different people in 

different ways. Still, there is evidence to suggest that social character

istics have little effect on the amount of stress a crime creates or the 

likelihood that an lndividua1 will act to relieve the stress in some way 
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other than calling the police. Moreover, social characteristics have QO 

direct effect on the likelihood of injury, leaving the scene, or chasing 

the suspect. 

More Beneficial Actions in the Forum Cities 

As shown in Table 6, about one-thlrd of the respondents in each 

of the four cities sampled took actions to meet needs created by the crime. 

Most people delayed because they turned to others at the scene in search of 

support or assistance, or because they left the scene of the crime before 

placing the call. It lS lnteresting to note that, although only six per

cent of respondents chased suspects, one-third of these pursuits resulted 

in apprehension. Although the differences between sites in the percentage 

of people who took more beneficial actions were statistically slgnificant, 

the largest difference across sites--between Jacksonville and Rtichester-

was less than six percent. l ? 

Indicators of More Beneficial Actions 

According to previous research, characteristics of the situation 

and of the respondent's relationship to the situation should be the best 

indicators of action taken to resolve other needs. They include the role 

of the respondent in the incident, the relationship of the respondent to 

the suspect, the location of the crime, and the type of crime committed. 

The effect of each is shown in Figure 20 and explained below. 
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Table 6 

Percentage of Respondents Who Took Actions They Considered More Beneficial 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego Aggregate 

Talked to Someone to 
Get Assistance or 
Support 11.1% 13.2% 14.6% 14.2% 13.1% 

Phoned Someone for 
Assistance or Support 2 .8~~ 4.9% 2.5% 3.9% 3.4% 

Injury, First Aid, 
Transport to Hospital. 

~ Knocked Unconscious 
~ 

1. 5% 1.0% 1. 7% 0.9% 1.3% 
N 

Chased or Restrained , 
/I Suspect 4.8~~ 6.15; 8.4% 6.9% 6.4% 

Left Scene of Crime 18.6;; 20.1% 22.7% 12.1% 19.3% 

TOTAL* 33.1% 36.6% 38.8% 34.2% 35.3% 
(431) (260) (344) (409) (1444 ) 

*Numbers do not sum to total because respondents frequently took more than one actions. 
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Figure 20 

Effect of Situational Characteristics on Incidence of Delays Due to 
Taking More Beneficial Actions 
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Role. As expected, victims were far more likely to act to meet 

other needs than were witnesses and bystanders. Forty-one percent of 

victims took such actions, whereas only 22 percent of witnesses and 13 

percent of bystanders did. Since bystanders did not see, hear, or know of 

the crime as lt was happeni~g, it was logical that stress, economic loss, 

and the threat and presence of lnjury would be less lmportant causes of 

delay to them than to witnesses. 

Relationship to Suspect. Again, as preVlOUS research predlcts, 

crimes comm1tted by friends, relatives, and acqualntances were more llkely 

to lead to act10ns resolving other needs than cnmes cOlTlTlitted by strang

ers. However, there was no difference between crimes committed by fr1ends 

and relatives on the one hand, and by acquaintances on the other. 

Location. When a crlme happens somewhere other than at home or 

wurk, victims frequently leave the scene to aVOld the offender. Only 29 of 

every 100 respondents involved 1n cr1mes comm1tted at home or work took 

actions they judged to be more beneficial, whereas 47 percent dld when the 

crime happened elsewhere. 

Crime Type. Rape respondents delayed reportlng most often be

cause of emotional stress, injury, and so on, followed by people involved 

in the other types of personal crimes (aggravated assault and robbery). 

Only 28 percent of respondents delayed to take these actions in property 
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cases, and the figure was the same for discovery as for involvement proper

ty survey respondents. 

Social Characteristics. Finally, social characteristics of re

spondents had only minimal effects on the likelihood that act10ns to re

solve other needs would be taken. Without exceptlon, social character1s

tics were poor pred1ctors of reporting delay when compared to the effects 

of the situation or the respondent1s relationship to it. 

Effects of Delays due to 
More Beneficial Actions 

L lke actlOns aimed at resolving ambiguity, the time required to 

resolve other needs depends on what actions the respondent takes to resolve 

them. The followlng was found to hold true 1n all Forum sltes: 18 

• 

• 

• 

Taking care of an injury took about a minute on 
average. However, very few injury cas~s were ~ampled, 
and due to sampling fluctuations the tlme requ1red may 
have been as much as five and one-half mlnutes on average. 

Phoning someone for assistance or ~upport delayed 
reporting by an average of three mlnutes. 

Talklng to someone at the scene and leavlng the 
scene of the cr1me each resulted in crime report-
1ng delays averaging one and one-half minutes. 

Act10ns such as those mentioned above were taken because the vic

tim, witness, or bystander belleved resolving some other need was more im

portant than calling the police. Therefore, programs aimed at eliminating 

these delays would probably have to focus on either convincing people that 

arrest and return of stolen prop~rty were their most important needs, or 
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changing police response services so that police could help to relieve 

emotional trauma and injury. 

If such programs were 100 percent successfu1~-if all victims, 

witnesses, and bystanders of a crime considered reporting the crime to be 

the most beneficial action they could take--the increase in the number of 

quickly reported crimes would be that shown in Figure 21. Compared to the 

present situation, eliminating citizen actions taken to resolve other needs 

would ;,ave the following effects: 

• It would increase the number of in-progress calls 
by 1/2 of 1 percent. Thus 3.1 percent of Part I crimes 
would be reported in-progress, instead of the present 
2.6 percent. 

• The number of crimes reported within one minute would 
increase by 3.7 percent. A total of 9.8 percent of 
crimes would be reported within one minute or less, 
instead of the present 6.1 percent. 

• The number of cases reported within three to five 
minutes would increase by about 4.5 percent. Thus, 
up to 16.6 percent of crimes would be reported quickly 
enough to potentially result in response-related arrests. 

Again, for the remaining 83.4 percent of cases, the speed of police re-

sponse would not affect the chances of arrest. 

For the average of the four departments sampled, this gain in 

quickly reported cases translates into an increase, of about 0.2 of one 

percent of Part I crimes resulting in on-scene arrest. That is, the 

proportion of Part I crimes that lead to response-related arrest would 

increase from 2.9 percent to 3.1 percent, if people made calling the police 

their first priority. 
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Figure 21 

Short Reporting Time: If Other Needs Were Eliminated 
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Reason ·Three: Avoiding a Decision 

The delays detailed in the previous section occurred because citi-

zens perceived other activities as being more beneficial than calling the 

police. Although phoning the police need not necessarily be costly, there 

are instances where calling the police involves a definite cost, in terms 

of physical inconvenience, embarrassment, and perceived safety. When citi

zens perceive reporting a crime as costly, but not reporting a crime as 

equally costly, they may delay by procrastinating or asking someone else 

for advice. These conflict situations are the third and most important 

cause of report'lng del aye If confl ict del ays could be el iminated, the num

ber of response-related arrests would increase by almost two percent. 

Previous Research 

The most obvious costs associated with reporting a crime are in

convenience and loss of time. When police respond to calls for service, 

they must spend anywhere from a few minutes to several hours questioning 

victims and witnesses, checking the crime scene, writing up a report, and 

so on. This "service time" typically averages about 30 minutes (Brown, 

1974; Larson, 1971). If the suspect is caught and the case brought to 

trial, victims and witnesses stand to be inconvenienced far more--they will 

probably lose time from work and have to incur costs of transportation and 

parking (Knudten, et al., 1976). About 30 percent of the crimes not re-

ported can be attributed to inconvenience: they include cases where the 
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victim "does not want to take the time" and those judged "not important 

enough" to report (NCJISS, 1979). Victims cite inconvenience more often 

for property crimes than for personal crimes, and for discovery property 

crimes more often than for involvement cases. 

In addition to being inconvenienced, victims and witnesses who 

report crimes can leave themselves vulnerable to reprisals by offenders. 

Although fewer than one percent of non-reported crimes went unreported for 

this reason, fear of reprisal accounted for a substantially larger percent

age of personal offenses: 11 percent of unr.eported rapes, for example, went 

unreported due to fear of reprisal (NCJISS, 1979). 

Reporting a crime may also result in threats to the victim's and 

witness's reputations, and problems within the family. It is well demon

strated that rape victims frequently fail to report the offense because 

they fear others will not believe that the offense was, in fact, committed 

or insist that the victim precipitated the rape (Gates, 1975; Notman and 

Nadelson, 1976). Research shows that these victims are often right, not 

only with regard to rapes but also regarding assaults, robberies, a~d even 

property crimes (Ryan, 1970; Ellison, 1976; Cann, 1978). Problems can also 

result when crimes committed by friends and relatives are reported. In 

addition to incurring higher chances of reprisal, the victim may feel 

guilty at turning in a family member, become isolated from the rest of the 

family, and (when the offender is a spouse) suffer a loss of income. 

Knudten found that over 20 percent of victims and witnesses cited problems 

with reputation, friends, and family. Only 34 percent knew that government 
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or private programs were available to help with these problems (Knudten, et 

~. t 1976). 

Conflict and Reporting Delays 

If there were only costs associated with calling the police, the 

decision to call would be a simple one: people would decide without 

hesitation not to report the crime. However, calling the police usually 

does have benefits, and, moreover', not calling the police has costs. 

Citizens realize that they are supposed to call the police when a crime has 

been committed--a sense of duty is the most frequent reason for deciding to 

call in the flrst place (Block, 1974; Skogan, 1976). They also know that 

if they do not report the crime, their property will not be returned and 

the offender will not be arrested. 

Thus, both reporting and not reporting crimes can be costly. 

W~en benefits clearly outweigh costs--for example, when the citizen is 

fairly certain that higher chances of arrest are worth the personal 

inconvenience--the decision to call will usually be made quickly. 

Similarly, when the costs clearly outweigh the beneflts--when the citizen 

is certain that the police will not so1~~ the crime, but will cause incon

venience and embarrassment, for example--then the decision not to report 

will also be made quickly. When the costs and benefits are not clear , 

however, the citizen will be caught in what psycholo~ists call a "double 

avoidance," or conflict situation. In such cases, any decision made can be 
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costly, and because the costs are unknown, the potential caller t~nds to 

overestimate them for both choices. 

Research indicates that people in conflict situations typically 

respond in one or more of the following ways: 

• They may try to bolster the choice they perceive as 
less costly by asklng other people for advice on what 
to do. 

• They may try to shift responsibillty for the decision 
to someone else, by presenting others with the situation 
and asking them to decide. 

• They may procrastinate, by putting off makin~ a dlfficult 
decision with the hope that either someone eise will make 
the decision, or that the choice will become clearer 
1 ater. 

Thus, when both reporting the crime and not reporting are expected to be 

costly, the victim, witness, or bystander will talk to someone in person or 

by phone and ask for advice about what should be done or v'!ait and take no 

action at all. 

Frequently, people in conflict will not report the Crlme. They 

may be advised not to by others, or they may simply procrastinate so long 

that the decision "makes itself." If they.£9. report, it is because they 

eventually decide the benefits of reporting to be higher than the costs: 

others may remind them of the benefits, or they may decide the costs are 

not so large after all (see Janls and Mann, 1977). The importap.t point is, 

although the benefits of calling the police influence the victim, witness, 

or bystander to report the crime, costs cause the delay. 
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Frequency of Conflict Oelays 

When, asked why they delayed in calling the police, citizens 

involved in seven percent of the Kansas City Part I crimes replied that 

they were "apathetic ll
: they did not think the incident was important enough 

to warrant a call, they did not want to get involved or take responsi-

bility, and so on. These citizens--all of whom eventually called the 

police or had someone else call--were apparently in conflict. This cause 

of delay contributed more to total reporting delay than any other cause 

identified by Kansas City. In addition, the Kansas City researchers 

identified other causes that partially fit the definitions of confict. 

including "being unsure of police assistance,1I IIwaiting-observing,1I and 

IIfear-emotional upset.1I Unfortunately, these definitions all included some 

causes that were not related to conflict situations, and thus neither the 

total number of cases in which citizens were delayed by conflict, nor the 

amount of time they delayed could be determined. It is clear, however, 

that people were often delayed by "double avoidance ll situations, and that 

these crimes were reported relatively slowly. 

Summary of Previous Research 

Conflict, then, leads to delay when citizens believe that report

ing crimes wil~ be costly. To avoid making difficult decisions, citizens 

often place the responsibility for making the decision on others, or pro-

crastinate and take no action whatever. Citizens are likely to believe 
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that calling the police will cost something and avoid making decisions in 

the following situations: 

• When a crime is committed by a friend or relative, 
rather than an acquaintance or stranger; 

• When a crime is discovered after it has occurred, or 
is a personal crime such as rape, assault, or robbery. 

In addition, although victims feel conflict as often as witnesses 

and bystanders, they are probably more likely to eventually report the 

crime since reporting the crime is likely to be more beneficial to the vic

tim than to others. As with actions taken to meet other needs, the chances 

that actions will be taken to avoid conflict depend somewhat on the person

ality of the respondent. Again~ however, there is no evidence to suggest 

that social characteristics have much effect on the likelihood that these 

actions will be taken. 

Conflict Delays in the Forum Cities 

A citizen calling the police has probably anticipated that some 

cost will be incurred and has tried to avoid making a decision, when he 

takes the actions listed in Table 7. Of these activities--wa itin9, asking 

someone for advice in person, and phoning for advice--waiting is by far the 

most frequent. About one respondent in ten delayed in calling the police 

by taking one or more of these three actions; the proportion is about the 

same in each of the four cities sampled. 
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Table 7 

Percentage of Respondents Who Took Actions to Resolve Conflict 

*Numbers do not sum to total because respondents frequently took more than one action of 
this type. 
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Ind;cators of Conflict Delays 

The best predictors of conflict delay are the role the respondent 

pl~ys in the incident~ the relationship of the respondent to the ~~spect, 

and the type of crime. The effects of each are shown in Figure 22. 

Role. Vlctims in conflict are probably more likely to eventu-

ally call the police than witnesses and bystanders~ because reporting crime 

will be more beneficia.l to them. This was verified by the respondents in 

our sample: 13 percent of victims, but only 5 percent of witnesses and by

standers were delayed by taking such actions. 

Relationship to Suspect. Involving a family member or friend 

with the police will be an emotionally traumatic decision for many people, 

even when the family memb~r or friend is gui lty of a crime. Thi s was borne 

out by respondents in the four cities: when the suspect was a friend or 

family member, 16 percent of respondents delayed by waiting or asking for 

advice; when the suspect was only an acquaintance or stranger, these 

actions delayed 10 percent of respondents. 

Cr;me Type. Although calling the police may be costly in all 

types of crime, only in discovery crimes will the benefits be particularly 

low and the costs predominant. Just over 15 percent of respondents in dis-

covery cases were delayed due to conflict, more than for any other crime 

type. Respondents involved in personal crimes were slightly but 
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Figure 22 

Effect of Situational Characteristics on Incidence of 
Actions Taken to Resolve Conflict 
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significantly more likely to procrastinate or ask for advice than people 

involved in involvement property crimes. 

Location of the crime was not an important or statistically si~

nificant predictor of conflict delays, while social characteristics had in-

substantlal effects. 

Effects of Conflict. 

Like the other reasons for delay--ambiguity and meeting other 

needs--the length of tlme needed to resolve conflicts depended on how re-

spondents resolved them. 

• When respondents put off making a decision and took 
no action, the report was delayed over 11 minutes, 
on average; 

• When respondents phoned someone for advice, reporting 
was delayed by three minutes; 

• When respondents asked someone at the scene for advice, 
reporting was delayed one and one-half minutes. 

The police may dramatically increase the number of quickly re

ported crimes by preventing conflict delays--particularly if people can be 

prevented from procrastinating. The key to achievlng thlS gain, as dlS-

cussed earlier, would be to decrease the costs that the victim or witness 

is llkely to incur in calling the police, and make this fact known to the 

public. 

Quickly Reported Crimes. If reporting costs could be entirely 

eliminated, and every potential caller knew about it, the percentage of 
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calls reported within ten minutes of the crime's occurrence would be as 

pictured in Figure 23. As before, the present distribution of cases 

reported up to ten minutes is also shown for comparison. As the figure 

shows, if costs were eliminated and everyone knew it: 

• The number of in-progress calls would increase by 
1.8 percent. Instead of the present 2.6 percent, 
4.4 percent of all Part I crimes would be reported 
in-progress. 

• The number of cases reported within one minute would 
increase by 1 percent. Thus, 7.1 percent of crimes 
would be reported within one minute, instead of the 
present 6.1 percent. 

• Cases reported within three to five minutes would in
crease by 2.0 percent and 3.1 percent, respectively. 
Thus up to 15.3 percent of serious offenses could 
potentially result in response-related arrest. 

For the remaining 85 percent of cases, fast police response would not 

affect the likelihood of making an arrest. 

Number of Arrests. This two to three percent increase in 

quickly-reported crimes would lead to a substantial increase in the number 

of arrests. This is because, even though conflict delays are relatively 

infrequent, they are by far the largest contributor to citizen reporting 

time delay. As a result, response-related arrests would increase from 2.9 

percent to 4.8 percent--an increase of 19 arrests per thousand crimes--if a 

citizen crime reporting program could completely eliminate conflict de-

lays. 
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Figure 23 

Short Reporting Time: If Conflict Delays Were Eliminated 
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Effects of Faster Decisionmaking 

In summary, three basic reasons for delay in reporting a crime were 

identified: having to define the situation; taking actions judged to be 

more beneficial than calling the police; and trying to avoid making a 

decision due to the costs involved. Eliminatlon of any of these causes of 

delay would decrease citizen reporting times, and increase arrests. 

Defining the Situation 

If people never delayed reporting crimes to dlstinguish between 

criminal and noncriminal events~ an additional three percent of Part I 

crimes would be reported within three to five minutes of their commission. 

The percentage of these crimes resulting in response-related arrest would 

increase from 2.9 percent to about 3.1 percent. 

More Beneficial Actions 

If calling the police were so beneficial that it was the first 

priority of everyone who reported a crime, the number of crimes reported 

quickly enough to result in response-related arre~t would increase by over 

four percent. This would increase response-related arrests from 2.9 per

cent to approximately 3.1 percent of reported Part I crimes. 

Avoiding a ~ecision 

If the costs of reporting crimes were so decreased that no one 

delayed to avold making a decision, the number of qUlckly reported crimes 
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would increase by about three percent. The number of Part I crimes result-

ing in response-related arrest would increase from 2.9 percent to 4.8 per

cent--an increase of 19 arrests per thousand Part I crimes reported. 

All Decisionmaking Delays 

Although the effects of eliminating any single source of delay in 

deciding to report a crime are substantial, the effect of eliminating all 

of them would be somewhat larger. If everyone decided to call the police 

as soon as they knew about a crime, the Ilumber of crimes reported quickly 

enough to result 1n response-related arrests would nearly double. Now, 

about half of involvement crimes are reported within five minutes of their 

commission; if all decisionmaking delays were eliminated, virtually all in-

vOlvement crimes--22 percent of all Part I crimes--would be reported this 

quickly. This would increase the response-related arrest rate from 2.9 

lpercent to 5.4 percent, an increase of 25 arrests per thousand crimes. 

Making the decision to call the police is only half of the 

reporting process, however. The decision must still be implemented--the 

call must actually be placed. As we show in the next chapter, many 

citizens are delayed by having to look for a phone, find a number, and 

explain the situation to the police operator. Efforts to combat these 

sources of delay may also have small positive effects on the number o~ 

quickly reported crimes and response-related arrests. 
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NOTES 

1. These first two parts of the decisionmaking process are typically 
referred to in the psychological literature as "information process
ing." Although the decision itself cannot be made until the crime has 
been noticed and labeled, psychologists consider noticing and labeling 
the situation to be a decision in itself. For more information on in
formation processing, see Broadbent (1971). Information processing 
has been extended to criminal and medical emergencies by Latane and 
Darley (1970) and others who have replicated their work. Applic~tions 
and specific results are explained in detail in a later section of 
this chapter. 

2. This is an extremely simple summary of the "subjectively expected 
utility" (SEU, or decision analysis) model of decisionmaking. The 
SEU model is by far the most influential and widely-cited theory of 
decisionmaking, and has been used extensively as a prescriptive as 
well as descriptive device (Raiffa, 1972; Rapoport and Walsten, 1972). 
Although the SEU model is not universally accepted, alternative models 
(such as additive difference and risk minimization models (Tversky, 
1969; Pollatsek and Tversky, 1970), and the information integration 
and correlational approaches (Anderson and Shanteau, 1970; Slovic and 
Lichtenstein, 1968), contradict the SEU model only in their definition 
of what is being evaluated (single-dimension utility, risk, or multi
dimensional utility) and how (by subjective probabilities, or by more 
general "weight values"). What is cOrmlon to all approaches is that: 
(1) people look at the possible results of each available choice; and 
(2) subject to constraints of available information and processing 
capability, people pick the choice that gets them what they want. 
Stress, physical injury, and other inhibiting factors may change the 
assessment of each result, the expectation that it will occur, and the 
ability to work the answer out to six significant digits--but citizens 
will still pick the choice that gets them what they want. A simplified 
SEU approath has been applied to citizen reporting and intervention 
behavior frequently, most notably in Piliavin, Rodin and Piliavin 
(1969), and Latane and Darley (1970). 

3. As we show later in the chapter, in the section on conflict, people 
who are in conflict do not wait, bolster and shift responsibility be
cause the costs outweigh the benefits. On the contrary, they may be
lieve the benefits to be greater than the costs, but still try to 
avoid the decision because it is risky, because they are uncertain as 
to what the costs are, or because the benefits occur much later while 
the costs are paid in the short run. See Janis and Mann (1977) for a 
detailed explanation of this phenomenon. 

4. This estimate is derived from the eight-city victimization survey ana
lyzed by Gottredson (1976). In addition, the victimization rate for 
households indicates that a crime will be committed about once every 
4.3 years (NCJISS, 1979). However, this estimate is based on the 
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victimization rate (the number of crimes per population at risk), 
rather than the percentage of households victimized. Since many 
households are victimized more than once a year, this estimate over
states the crime risk to the average household. 

5. In one typical experiment, a researcher walked up and down the aisles 
of a big city supermarket, placing items in her purse in full view of 
another shopper. Although the researcher did nothing to disguise her 
(apparently criminal) intentions, and in fact tried to make the theft 
as obvious as possible, nearly 30 percent of the shoppers later in
sisted that they did not believe the researcher's act to be a shop
lifting (Brickman and Green, 1977). 

6. 

7. 

8. 

9. 

10. 

A recent study of British citizens who called the police in a north 
English suburb for all services (including serious crimes, misde
meanors, and a variety of other problems) showed that some 20 percent 
delayed reporting the problems because they had not deflned the situ
ation. Three primary reasons were given by the citizens: they were 
unsure of what they had observed; they knew what they had observed, 
but were not sure it was a crime; they knew it was a crime but were 
not certain that it was important enough to report (Heal and Ekblom, 
forthcoming). 

The 36 percent figure is too high, since people frequently took more 
than one action, and since Kansas City categorized "observing the 
situation" with "waited, or took no action" (Kansas City, 1977). 

This was shown by Latane and Darley (1970), and confirmed by Clark and 
Ward (1972, 1974), and many later studies. 

A fourth set of characteristics, the physical appearance of the 
suspect, is also probably a good indicator. However, a description 
of the suspect provlded by the victim, witness, or bystander would 
have been biased by subsequent events such as the suspect's running 
away or the police making an arrest (Loftus, Altman, and Geballe, 
1975; Loftus, 1976). An unbiased description was usually only avail
able when the suspect was arrested, which occurred in a small pro
portion of cases even in our stratified sample. In any case, the in
formatlon was not collected in this study. 

In Figure 18 and the accompanying text, the percentage of respondents 
who took action to define the situation for each crime type is given 
for all sites aggregated, without controlling for other situational 
characteristics. The percentages occasionally differ slightly between 
sites, as shown in Appendix E-2; however, in each site the form of the 
relationship--that discovery crimes are most ambiguous, followed by 
lnvolvement property and personal crimes for example--is precisely the 
same. Thus we aggregated all sites together to make the results 
easier to read for Figures 18, 20, and 22. 

~ potentially more serious problem arises from the fact that the situ
atlonal characteristics are correlated. For example, discovery 
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11. 

12. 

13. 

14. 

15. 

16. 

crimes are very likely to be committed by strangers. Thus it seemed 
possible that some of the uncontro~led effects were ov~re~timates, or 
even entirely spurious. In Append1x E-3 we use a sta~lst1~al tech
nique called logistic regression to control for al~ s~tuat1on~1 ~h~r
acteristics at once. Only variables that are stat1st1cally slgn1f1-
cant predictors at the .05 level are included. With little exception, 
these are the variables that previous research indicated to be the 
best predictors of ambiguity delays. The same procedure was followed 
for more beneficial actions and conflict--the other two reasons for 
delay. 

See Appendix E-3 for the effect of the respondent's role on actions 
taken to define the situation, and Appendix E-4 for the effect of role 
and social characteristics on the likelihood that each action would be 
taken. 

These are conservative estimates; due to the estimation method used, 
in most cases the time taken to complete each action will be greater. 
The times did not differ significantly between sites or types of 
crime, however. See Appendix E-4 for details. 

Details for this analysis and for similar analysis of the other two 
causes of delay--more beneficial actions and conflict--are shown in 
Appendix E-4. 

Despite small differences in the speed with which departments respond 
to calls and the proportion of crimes resulting in response-related 
arrest for each reporting time, the predicted increase, in arres~s does 
not differ significantly from one site to another. Th~s analysls, ~nd 
similar analysis for more beneficial actions and confl1cts delays, 1S 
detailed in Appendix E-4. 

An additional 29 percent of victims of non-household crimes did not 
report the crime, citing that the cri~e was "not impo~tant enough," or 
they reported it to some othe~ author1ty. ,It seems ~1kely that many 
of these victims saw no benef1ts to reportlng the cr1me as well. The 
percentage of victims of household crimes who do not report !or t~ese 
reasons is very similar. All figures are taken from the 1971 Nat10nal 
Crime Study (NCJISS, 1979). 

Interestingly, this 40-percent apprehension rate does not differ , 
significantly from the police respons~-\elated ~rrest rate for c~l~es 
reported in progress from the Forum c1t1es. Th1S suggests the C1t1-
zens are about as successful when they chase the suspect as the 
police. Had the victim or witness decided to call the police first, 
rather than chase the suspect, the crime would no longer have been 1n 
progress and the chances of arrest would be,much lower. Thus en~ 
couraging people not to chase the suspect w1ll cause a decrea~e 1n the 
apprehension rate-rDr these approximately seven percent of Cf1mes. 
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17. 

18. 

The chances ~ha~ a chase will ,result in apprehension of the suspect, 
and a comparlson of between-slte differences, are shown in Appendixes 
E-l and E-2. 

Victims and w1tness~s chased,and restrained the suspect in too few 
cases to permlt rellable estlmation of the time required. 
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CHAPTER 5 
PLACING THE CALL: COMMUNICATIONS ACCESS PROBLEMS 

When victims or witnesses decide to call the police, they may still 

encounter problems when attempting to contact the police operator. It may 

be that a phone is not available, or the citizen may not have change for a 

pay phone. Even if a tele~hone is available and can be used, the would-be 

caller may need to look for the police number; and, in places with confus-

ing jurisdictional boundaries, may call a police agency serving a different 

jurisdiction by mistake. To counter these problems, researchers and police 

managers have suggested allowing citizens the use of police and fire call 

boxes, advertising police emergency numbers~ and implementing a single 

emergency number, 911. The need for these and other programs to increase 

the speed of citizen reporting depends on how these problems affect citizen 

reporting time--that is, on how often these problems occur, and how long it 

takes citizens to solve each of them when they do occur. 

The Communication Process 

To understand the literature on citizen-po'lice c01111lunications, one 

must look at what citizens attempting to call the police go through. There 

are three main parts to the process: (1) finding a telephone; (2) finding 

a number to call; and (3) getting the information to the correct aoency.l 

If citizens are unable to complete anyone of these actions, they may 

simply give up, wait until calling ;s more convenient, or try to contact 

137 



the police in some other way (by flagging a patrol car or walking into the 

station). 

Even under ideal circumstances--a phone is immediate'ly available, 

the citizen knows the correct police emergency nlll1ber,and the phone is 

answered lmmediately--contacting the police wi1l take some time, perhaps 30 

seconds at a minimlll1. Any deviation from the best possible case--any 

problem encountered by the caller--will increase contact time above this 

minimum practical point. In our sample, citizens encountered five kinds of 

problems in calling the police: 

(1) no telephone was available; 

(2 ) the closest pay telephone did not work; 

(3) the cit i zen did not know the police telephone number; 

(4) the citizen called the wrong agency; 

(5) the citizen had trouble communicating with the police 
complaint taker once the call was completed. 

These problems and the actions citizens took to solve them are 

given in Table 8. 

In order to determine the effect these problems have on reporting 

time, two questions are addressed for each of the five problems: 

• How often did the problem occur? 

• When the problem occurred, how long did it take 
citizens to solve it? 

Answeri:lg these questions will tell us by how much reporting time could 

be reduced if the problem could be eliminated. Such reductions in citizen 
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Table 8 

Communications Access Problems and Solutions 

PROBLEMS the citizen may 
have in calling the police. 

1. No telephone is 
readily available. 

2. Pay telephone does 
not work. 
• out of order 
• al ready in use 
• citizen does not 

have change 

3. Citizen does not 
know the police 
phone number. 

4. Citizen calls 
wrong agency 

5. Citizen has trouble 
communicating with police 
• no answer or busy 

signal 
• citizen doesn't speak 

English 
• Complaint taker rude 

or uncooperative 
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What the citizen does 
to solve the PROBLEM. 

Find a pay phone. 
Borrow someone else's 
phone. 

Find another phone. 
Get correct change. 

Oi al 110. II 

Look m.lmber up in 
phone book. 
Ca 11 di rectory 
assistance. 

Get correct number and 
try again. 
Wait while call is 
transferred. 

Call Qack and try again. 
Wait for complaint taker 
who speaks correct 
language,_ 

.:. 
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reporting time will not necessarily increase the chances of arrest, how

ever. For example, reducing reporting time in discovery cases, or reducing 

15 minute reporting times to 10 minutes, will not increase the number of 

response related arrests. Therefore, it is also important to know: 

• How many additional cases would ~ave been reported quickly 
enough for response-related arrests to be pO$sible if the 
communication access problem had not occurred? 

• How many more response-related arrests would:have been 
made had the problem not occurred? 

Where appropriate, findings are compared to those of earlier re

searchers. Almost all previous work has focused on the problem of finding 

the right phone number, and on evaluating the obvious solution to that 

problem, 911. The Response Time Analysis was the first comprehensive 

attempt to look at the process as a whole, and provided the best source of 

information about the problem of finding a phone. 

Problem One: No Phone Available 

In analyzing indicators and effects of the problem of finding a 

telephone , we fi rst lexami ned whose phone was used to ca 11 the pol ice, then 

turned to whether the phone was readily available or not. 

Indicators of the Phone Used 

Common sense indicated that the most important predictor of phone 

availability would be the location of citizens when they decided to place 
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the call. As noted in Chapter 4, most people decided to call the police 

before leaving the scene of the crime. 2 Thus, it was reasoned that where 

crimes occurred would largely determine whether a phone would be readily 

available and whether or not it would be a pay phone. Although the Kansas 

City researchers did not examine the location of the crime, location of the 

crime proved to be the best predictor of which phone was used for all four 

Forum cities studied • 

Table 9 shows which phone was used for each of several crime loca

tions for all sites aggregated. 3 When a crime occurred at home, chances 

~ere about eight in ten that the reporting citizen (usually the victim) 

called from a phone in that home. When the crime occurred at work, the 

likelihood was almost as high that a business phone would be used--although 

many of these crimes were reported from a pay phone, which was sometimes 

the most accessible. When the crime occurred elsewhere, whether in a 

public place or in someone else's residence, a substantial number of 

people--over 60 percent--left the scene and called on a home or work 

phone. 

Place of occurrence of a crime far outweighed all other apparent 

determinants of the phone used. Most of the apparent determinants, social 

characteristics in particular, were related indirectly to the phone used, 

since the location of the crime depended substantially on one's social 

characteristics. For example, business ownership was related to race, age, 

and income. Thus, it was not surprising that people who called from 
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Work Phone 
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Phone 

Pay Phone 

TOTAL N 

\ 

, t 

Table 9 
Relationship Between Place of Occurrence of a Crime and 

Telephone Used to Call Police--Aggregate 

n 
% 

n 
% 

n 
% 

n 
% 

Location of the Crime 

Home Work 

836 35 
79.2 5.6 

35 472 
3.3 75.8 

95 19 
9.0 3.0 

89 97 
8.4 1.5.6 

1055 623 

Chi-square = 1371.6~ df = 6 
r = .553 

R2 = .305 

" 

Elsewhere 

271 
47.6 

83 
14.6 

127 
22.3 

88 
15.5 

569 

.. 

TOTAL 

1142 
51.8 

590 
26.3 

241 
10.7 

274 
12.2 

2247 
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business phones tended to be white, of higher income, and older than other 

callers, on the average. 

Problems in locating a Telephone 

Most crimes occurred at home or at work where a phone was typi

cally readily available. 4 When a phone was not available, and the deci-

sian had been made to call the police, the obvious course of action was to 

search for a telephone. Lack of immediate access to a phone caused report

ing delays in about five percent of cases. The percentage of cases did not 

differ significantly between sites. This figure was considerably and sig

nificantly less than the 16 percent of cases found by Kansas City. This 

difference was probably because our questions were more precise than those 

used in the Kansas City research, however, and not due to any basic under

lying difference in the sites. S 

Since location of the crime was the best predictor of which phone 

would be used, it might also have been assumed that location would be the 

best predictor of whether the reporting citizen had to search for a phone, 

as well. When a crime does not occur at home or at work a phone may not be 

handy. This supposition was borne out by Figure 24: crimes that did not 

occur at home or at work were more than twice as likely to result in 

phone-finding problems. Even so, a phone was readily available in 93 of 

every 100 cases. 
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Figure 24 
Relationship Between Phone Availability and 

Location of Crime 

at home at work somewhere else 

LOCATION OF CRIME 
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Because crime location related to crime type, one would expect 

victims and witnesses of certain crimes to have more trouble finding phones 

than victims of other crime types. As shown in Figure 25, people did have 

more trouble finding phones when crimes were against persons than in either 

involvement property crimes or discovery crimes. Thus, any redl1c:tion that 

could be achieved in this delay could be expected to especially benefit re-

porting times for personal crimes. Even then, reporting was delayed by 

non-availability of a telephone in only six percent of the aggravated 

assaults, robberies, and rape cases sampled. 

Although people had to search for a phone more often after per-

sonal crimes than property crimes, the amount of time required to find a 

phone did not differ between crime types or sites. On average, it took 

victims or witnesses approximately 45 seconds to find a phone when one was 

not immediately available. Because the time required to find a phone aver-

ages less than a minute, it seems unlikely that the policies and programs 

designed to prevent this problem--installing more pay phones, or making 

police call boxes available for public use--will have much effect on re-

porting time. These solutions are designed to cut the time required to 

find a phone rather than eliminate it: an enormous number of phones would 

have to be installed to cut the time much below 45 seconds. 6 

Effects of Problems in Locating a Telephone 

Even if those problems could be completely eliminated, however, the 

gain in fast reporting times woulrl be slight. This is shown in Figure 26. 
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Relationship Between Phone Availability and 

Type of Crime 
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Figure 26 

Short Reporting Time: If a Phone Were Always Available 
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Here, the lower line is the proportion of Part I crimes reported within 

each time period up to ten minutes after the crime's occurrence; this is 

the same line shown ;n Figure 26, and holds for all sites. The upper line 

is an estimate of what the proportions wouli look like, if no victims or 

witnesses were delayed by having to find a phone; it, too, does not differ 

significantly from site to site. As in Chapter 3, crimes reported in

progress were considered to have zero reporting time. The graph indicates 

that: 

• 2.8 percent of crimes would be reported in-progress 
jf no one had to search for a phone, an increase of 
two-tenths of one percent over the present situation; 

• 6.9 percent of crimes would be reported within one 
mlnute of their occurrence, an increase of two-tenths 
of one percent; 

• 10.3 percent of crimes would be reported within 
three minutes, and 12.6 percent within five minutes 
of the commission of the crime. 

Even if some governmental action could sompletly eliminate the problem of 

unavailable phones, only 13 percent of Part I crimes could conceivably be 

reported quickly enough to result in response-related arrest--an increase 

of six-tenths of one percent over the present situation. 

Most of these quickly-reported crimes will not result in response

related arrest. If the relationship between citizen reporting time and the 

chances of response-related arrest remains the same (that is, if police do 

not respond any more quickly or slowly than they do now), approximately 3.0 

percent of crimes would result in response-related arrest if delays due to 

locating a phone could be completely eliminated. This represents ~ 
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increas~ of one-tenth of one percent. T~ lth h h "us, a oug t e gain in quickly 

reported crimes may be enough to justify the cost of the program, it will 

not have a large effect on the percentage of cases resulting in arrest. 

Problem Two: Pay Telephone Does Not Work 

When a victim or witness ltr'ies to use a pay telephonl~, any of a mul-

titude of problems might occur: th 11 . e ca er mlght not have correct change; 

the phone might already be in use; the phone might be out of order, and so 

on. In Kansas City, these problems occurred in only four of 949 cases, or 

n ree 0 e our problem cases, the caller four-tenths of one percent. I th f th f 

did not have change; in the fourth, the phone was out of order. These 

problems were relatively easy to solve: callers either got change or found 

another phone. 

These problems did not occur more often in Forum cities than in 

,Kansas City. Only nine cases of the 3,332 studies were delayed for these 

reasons, a total of three-tenths of one percent. In those cases where the 

problem occurred, it was solved almost immediately.7 Finally, if all 

problems with using a ph.~_e were eliminated, the percentage of crimes 

i"eported in progress, and the percentage reported within one, three and 

five minutes of the cri~e's occurrence would increase by less than one

tenth of one percent. The resulting increase in the number of response

related arrests is simply too small to be measurable. Neither the pro-

requlre or solution, nor the portion of cases delayed, nor' the tl'me . d f 
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potential increase in short reporting times and response-related arrests 

differed significantly among sites. 

For these reasons, measures aimed at making pay phones more con

ven;Emt--fix;ng them more quickly when they are out of order, rewiring 

them so that change ;s not required to dial the operator, and so on--can be 

expected to have negligible effects on the number of short reporting times 

and response-related arrests. 

Previous Research 

Problem Three: Citizen Does Not 
Know Correct Police Telephone Number 

More research has been conducted on the problem of finding the 

correct police telephone number than on any other part of the emergency 

cOlOOlulOications process. The bulk of the research is directed at evaluating 

"911," which is intended, eventually, to be a nationwide emergency 

numbE!r. 8 Because the costs of rewiring the switches and establishing 

centE~rs to answer the calls are generally borne by the cities and counties 

served (Legislative Analyst, 1979), much of the research has been conducted 

or funded by local governments considering implementation of 911 systems. 

These stud ies show that hav ing to look up the police number can take a con

siderable amount of time, but that these delays are more likely to occur in 

non-emergency cases than in time-critical emergencies. 
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There are four common ways in which a citizen may find a number 

which will connect him with the police: 

• He may have memorized the departmentis telephone 
number (either 911 or a seven-digit number); 

• The police number may be posted near the telephone; 

• The citizen may look through the J;;..;.;,~~"";":'';'';'" 
the directory assistance operator 
number; 

• The citizen may dial the telephone company operator 
and ask to be connected directly to the police. 

Of the four, the first two are not likely to cause delay in connection 

time. Looking through the phone book might substantially delay reporting, 

however, as might dialing the operator. The delay caused by these two 

methods of getting in touch with the police complaint taker have been esti-

mated by several researchers. 

When people dial "0"--the phone company operator--the call is de

layed slightly. This is because the operator must determine the jurisdic

tion from which the call was made and transfer the call to the appropriate 

pol ice department. Researchers have measured the time requi rEid to transfer 

calls in New York City following 911 installation in 1970, and in Kansas 

City as part of the Response Time Analysis. Results from each of these 

studies are pictured in Figure 27. In New York, dialing 911 was compared 

to calling the operator, and resulted in faster connections; however, the 

difference, eight seconds on average, was not large (Police Department 

News. 1970). Kansas City compared its seven-digit crime alert number to 

its administrative number and the telephone operator. Again, the operator, 
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Figure 27 

Comparison of Test Call Experiments in New York and Kansas City 

. 19.91 seconds 
l 

30.39 seconds 

°0 

. ' ... 

43.28 

Bars represent the mean length of time between the end of dialing and answer by the police dispatcher 
(Kansas City, 1977; Ne\oJ York City, 1970). 
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"lost," this time by about 18 seconds. However, Kansas City began timing 

at the point dialing was completed, and it takes a minimum of six to eight 

seconds to dial the extra six digits. 9 Thus, the average difference is 

closer to ten seconds. At eight to ten seconds, then, the additional delay 

caused by dialing the operator is negligible when viewed in the context of 

total response time. 

Looking through the phone book is a more serious cause of delay. 

The time required for a citizen to find the number, place the call, get the 

right agency and explain the situation to the police complaint taker was 

collected by researchers working in Santa Clara County (San Jose), Cali-

fornia, and Portland, Oregon. The time averages between one-and-one-half 

and four minutes, depending on the agency (Dayharsh, et al., 1974; Ivy, ~ 

al. 1975). If between 20 and 50 seconds are required to make the connec

tion, and 20 to 35 seconds are needed to give the information to the dis

patcher,10 then one to three minutes are required to find a number to 

call and transfer a call made to the wrong agency. The authors of these 

studies later concluded that 90 seconds were needed on average to look 

through the phone book (Dayharsh et al., 1976). Although the figures are 

speculative,11 they do suggest that finding a number may be a serious 

cause of delay. 

If looking up the number in the book can delay reporting by 90 

seconds or so, it is important to know how frequently people have to look 

up the number. The proportion of people who find the number through each 

of the four methods--memory, posting, dialing the operator, or looking in 
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the phone book--is shown in Table 10 for Santa Clara, Portland, Kansas 

City, and a fourth urban area--Orange County (Orlando), Florida. As the 

table shows, the percentages of people who knew the numbers from memory and 

posting, and from dialing the operator varied greatly from city to city, 

from just over one-third to nearly two-thirds of callers. This substanti

ated earlier findings that the percentage of people who memorized a seven

digit mrnber depended on what the seven digits were, and that the chances 

that the nl.lllber' would be posted depended on local phone company and local 

government progr'ams (Fran~lin Institute, 1970). The percentages of citi

zens who had to look in the book, on the other hand, differed much 1ess, 

roughly ranging from 20 percent to 3D percent. 

Moreover, Kansas City found that cases in which the caller found , 

the number in the book were less urgent (that is, less likely to be person-

al crimes or crimes reported in-progress, and more likely to be cr.imes dis

covered after they had occurl"ed) than those in which the nl.lllber was posted 

or memorized or the operator was dia'ied. This suggested that, in emergency 

cases, people tried to contact the police without delay: if they had not 

memorized or posted the nl.lllber, they dialed "0," rather than looking 

through the phone book. 

In summary, previous researchers found that a fairly constant pro

portion of callers looked through the phone book for the police nl.lllber, and 

that the callers took roughly 90 seconds to find the nl.lllber. However, in 

an emergency situation, callers who did not know the emergency number were 

much more likelY to dial the operator than to look in the book. In such 

cases, delay was minimal, averaging around ten seconds. 
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Tabl e 10 
Source of Phone Number to Call Pol;ce--Previous Research 

Orange County Portland Santa Cl ara Kansas City 
Florida Oregon County California Missouri 

(Fel~er;n, 19741 (Ivy, 1975) JDayharsh, 1974) (Kansas City, 1977) 
Memory, or Posted 113 88 94 301 

Near Phone 36.3% 46.6% 63.5% 49.4% 

Di a led Operator 97 37 24 190 
911 not available 31.2 19.6 16.2 31.2 

(TOTAL NO DELAY) 210 125 118 491 
67.5 66.1 79.7 80.6 

Unknown Delay -
Looked in Phone 101 64 30 118 
Book 32.5 33.9 20.3 19.4 

TOTAL 311 189 148 609 
100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 -

\ 
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Looking up the Number in the Forum Sites 

Again the results in the cities surveyed in the present study are 

nearly identical to the results of earlier studies. The source of the 

number used to call the police--through memory, posting, looking in the 

book, or dialing the operator--is shown for the Forum cities in Table 11. 

Although the proportion of callers who had memorized, posted, and called 

the operator differed greatly from city to city, the proportion of callers 

in each site who looked the number up varied much less (between 17 and 28 

percent). 

Previous researchers estimated the delay due to looking in the 

book at about 90 seconds. In the Forum cities the average delay was about 

105 seconds and did not differ significantly between sites. Thus, it 

appears that looking through the phone book can delay reporting substanti

ally--by nearly two minutes. 

When the call is urgent, however, people who do not know the num

ber usually dial the operatur rather than look in the phone book. Figure 

28 shows that the proportion of callers who either memorized the number or 

found it posted by the phone was about the same for the most urgent calls 

(those made while the crime was in-progress, or where someone was injured), 

as for the least urgent Part I crimes (those that were discovered after 

they had occurred). In the 55 percent or so of cases in which the caller 

did not know the number, whether he looked in the book (delaying the call 

about 1:45) or dialed the operator (delaying the report only a few 
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Table 11 
Source of the Number Used to Call the Police 

Jacksonville Peori a Rochester San Die~ Aggregate 

Written by Phone 17'.6% 10.3% 16.3% 19.3% 16.6% 

r~emori zed/ Had Handy 26.7% 48.3% 23.6% 15.5% 26.2% 

Someone Else Knew 
the Number 2.1% 4. 5?~ 2.3% 2.6% 2.7% 

...... Dialed Operator, 110 11 29.8% 8.2% 34.4% 42.6% 31.2% 
U1 
-.....J 

Asked Directory Assistance 2.1% 1.0% 2.8% 3.4% 2.4% 

" '4 

Looked in Phone Book 21. 7% 27.7% 20.6% 16.6% 20.9% 

Total 100% 100% 100% 100% 100% 
(774) (379) ( 471) (704) (2,333) 
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t seconds) depended greatly on how urgent the situation was. Fully 75 per-

cent of the callers who did not memorize or use a posted number chose to 

call the operator in cases where the crime was still in progress or someone 

was injured. The proportion dropped to 66 percent for other involvement 

crimes. Only when the crime was discovered after it occurred did most 

callers who did not know the number look it up. For such calls, the addi

tional reporting delay did not affect the chances of arrest. In short, 

people were unlikely to waste time looking in the book when reporting times 

mattered, and dialed the operator instead. 

Therefore, even though 25 percent of Part I crimes sampled were 

delayed nearly two minutes when citizens looked through the phone book, 

the beneficial effects of eliminating this cause of delay would be fairly 

small. This is borne out by Figure 29, which shows the effect of complete

ly eliminating these delays. A completely effective program to prevent 

this problem would increase only slightly the percentage of cases reported 

quickly enough to produce response-related arrests. As the graph illustra-

tes: 

• The proportion of Part I crimes reported in pro
gress would increase by four-tenths of one percent, 
from 2.6 percent to 3.0 percent; 

• The percentage of cases reported within one minute 
would increase by seven-tenths of one percent, from 
6.7 percent to 7.4 percent; 

• The percentage of cases reported within three and five 
minutes would increase by slightly over one percent. 
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Figure 29 

Short Reporting Time: If CHizens Always Knew the Police Number 
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Thus, eVen if 911 or a similar program completely eliminated delays due 

to looking through a telephone book or calling the information operator, 

the nllTlber of quickly-reported crimes would not increase by more than 1.5 

percent: less than 14 percent of all Part I crimes would be reported 

quickly enough to have any real chance of resulting in response-related 

atrest. 

If police responses were no faster or slower than they are now, 

but delays due to looking up the number were eliminated, then 3.2 percent 

of Part I crimes would result in response-related arrest. This would be an 

increase of three-tenths of or~ percent over the present situation. 

Effectiveness of 911 

Even if a three-tenths of one percent increase in the number of 

crimes resulting in response-related arrest were significant enough to 

warrant further attention, :t is not clear that 911--the policy usually re

commended to prevent this cause of reporting delay··-would be particularly 

effective. Earlier researchers found that, even when 911 was available, 

many people did not know about it or use it. 12 How effective 911 is in 

preventing delays (due to looking through the phone book) obviously depends 

on how much publicity the system gets. It also depends on whether people 

are encouraged to use 911 for all calls, or just for emergencies. 

In one of the cities sampled, Peoria, a well-publicized 911 system 

has been in u~e since 1976. Citizens are encouraged to use 911 for 
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emergency calls only, and to use the police administrative number for calls 

that are not time-critical. If 911 were completely effective in elimina

ting these delays, fewer people should look through the phone book in 

Peoria than elsewhere. On the contrary, citizens were ~ likely to delay 

the call by looking through the book in Peoria. Moreover, this relation

ship held true even for the most urgent cases: 20 percent of callers in 

Peoria looked through the book even when someone had been injured or the 

crime was still in progress. a higher percentage than any other site. 

n.ere are two poss i b 1 e exp 1 an at ions for th is: 

• These people did not memorize the three-digit 
emergency number. 

• These people knew 911 was available, but did not con
sider the in-progress or injury cases they reported to 
be emergencies. 

In short, it is possible that the widespread 911 publicity has 

backfired. Present policies require that citizens differentiate between 

emergencies and non-emergencies. Although many citizens are likely to 

classify calls differently than emergency service agencies would, previous 

writers have always assumed that people will err only by misclassifying 

non-critical calls as emergencies. 13 It seems quite likely that some 

people are doing the opposite--misclassifying in-progress and injury cases 

as non-emergencies and unnecessarily delaying reporting time. 
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Problem Four: Citizen ~alls the Wrong Agency 

A caller may be connected to the wrong agency by a mistake on his 

part or the operator's, or through confusion of jurisdictional boundaries. 

This happened in 10 percent of emergency cases studied in Santa Clara 

County, California, and 10 percent of all dispatched cases studied in 

Orange County, Florida14 (Felperin, 1974; Dayharsh, 1974). As a re

viewer of these studies noted, this was particularly likely to occur in 

fast-growing places like the San Jose and Orlando metropolitan areas: 

San Jose has incorporated irregular sections of the 
cou~t~ for years; its city limits are complex. In 
add1t1~n~ the city has grown rapidly in population. 
~any c1tlzens were confused about whether they lived 
1n (Santa Clara) County or in San Jose. There were 
some reported instances where neither jurisdiction 
would claim a particular street block (Ivy, 1979). 

In a more stable jurisdiction--the south side of Kansas City--only 

one caller (one-tenth of one percent of all cases) called the wrong agency 

by mistake. Several patrol beats included 1n the Kansas City study 

bordered on other jurisdictions; however, all but one of these bordered on 

the state of Kansas. Because it is unlikely that even the most shocked and 

fearful caller would forg~t he lived in Missouri, one can only conclude 

that the proportion of incorrect connections lies somewhere between one

tenth of one percent and 10 percent for most police departments. 

The four Forum study sites tended to be more stable than San Jose 

and Orlando: only nine cases--three-tenths of one percent--were delayed 

when the caller contacted the wrong agency. Because this problem occurred 

so seldom, a precise estimate for the amount of time needed to transfer the 

call to the correct agency could not be obtained. It is very unlikely, 
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however, that it averages much more than one minute. If some program could 

be instituted that would prevent callers from ever contacting the wrong 

agency (for example, a 911 program with selective routing), the increase in 

cases reported in progress, and those reported one, three, and five minutes 

or less after they had occurred would all be less than one-tenth of one 

percent. Like the problem of inability to work a pay phone, elimination of 

calls to the wrong agency would increase the number of response-related 

arrests by an amount too small to be measurable. Again, neither the pro

portions of people who encountered the problem, nor the time required to 

solve the problem, nor the increases in quickly reported cases and re

sponse-related arrests differed significantly between sites. 

At least for stable areas, then, preventing the problem of calling 

the wrong agency will have a negligible effect on Part I arrests. 

Problem Five: Citizen Has Trouble 
Communicating with the Police 

Once the would-be reporting citizen has found a phone that works, 

dialed a number, and been directed to the correct agency, he must still ex

plain the situation to the police operator. Particularly in emergency sit

uations, people may be under such stress that they have difficulty communi

cating quickly and clearly with the operator. In some cases, too, the 

caller does not speak English, and a complaint clerk must be found who 

speaks the caller's language. The category also includes a variety of more 

technical difficulties: the line is busy, no one answers the phone 
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immediately, and so on. In Kansas City, this wide variety of problems de

layed reporting in six percent of the cases surveyed. 

In Forulli cities, police communications problems caused delay in 

10 percent to 12 percent of cases, and the average time needed to solv~ the 

problem and communicate with the complaint taker was about 35 sec-

onds. 15 Again, there were no signiflcant or substantlal differences 

between sites. In all cities, a few more cases would be reported quickly 

enough to result in response-related arrest if the problem were eliminated. 

As Figure 30 shows: 

• The percentage of crimes reported in-progress 
would increase by about three-tenths of one percent, 
to 2.9 percent; 

• No more cases would be reported within one minute or 
less, for a total of 6.7 percent; 

• An additional three-tenths of one percent of cases 
would be reported within five minutes or less, for 
a total of 12.3 percent of all Part I crimes. 

If the polite emergency lines were never busy, the phones were always 

answered promptly, and complaint takers were multilingual and never mis

understood a call for service, more than 85 percent of Part I crimes would 

still be reported too long after they had occurred to result in response

related arrest. This lncrease of less than one percent in quickly-reported 

crimes translates to an increase of about two-tenths of one percent in the 

number of cases that result in response-related arrest. Although this in- • 

crease may be enough to justlfy additional training or more phone lines, lt 

is clearly not very large. 
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Figure 30 

Short Reporting Time: If Police Communications Problems Were Eliminated 
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Conclusions 

In the Forum cities, some 27 percent of citizens reporting Part I 

crimes had problems placing the call to the police after they decided to 

report. Although this represented a substantial percentage of calls, the 

delays associated with these problems were largely overshadowed by the time 

required to make the decision to call at all. Even if the programs recom

mended to prevent these problems from occurring were 100 percent effective, 

the increases in quickly reported cases and response-related arrests would 

be small. 

• If a phone were always available, the percentage 
of crimes reported within five minutes would increase 
by six-tenths of one percent, and the proportion of 
response-related arrests would increase from 2.9 to 
3.0 percent. 

• If pay telephones always worked and did not require 
change for an emergency call, both the percentage of 
crimes reported quickly enough and the percentage re
sulting in response-related arrest would go up by 
amounts too small to measure. 

• If everyone memorized or had posted the correct police 
telephone number, quickly reported crimes would increase 
by one percent, while response-related arrests would 
increase from 2.9 to 3.2 percent of all Part I crimes. 

• If people always contacted the correct agency, both the 
percentage of crimes reported quickly and the percentage 
resulting in response-related arrest would go up by 
amounts too small to measure. 
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• If the police emergency phone lines were never 
busy, were always answered promptly, and were 
staffed by complaint takers who never misunder
stood a call for service, the percentage of crimes 
reported within five minutes would increase by 
three-tenths of one percent, and the proportion of 
response-related arrests would increase from 2.9 
to 3.1 percent. 

The cumulative effect of eliminating all communications access de

lays is slightly larger. If none of these problems ever occurred, the 

number of crimes reported quickly enough to result in response-related 

arrest would increase by less than one percent. The number of response

related arrests would increase by 8 per thousand Part I crimes, moving from 

2.9 to 3.7 percent of all crimes reported. Compare this with an increase 

of 19 arrests per thousand if decisionmaking delays caused by conflict 

could be eliminated. 

Of the two basic causes of citizen reporting delays, deciding to 

call and communication access problems, decisionmaking delays are decidedly 

more important. If all decisionmaking delays could be eliminated, the pro

portion of Part I crimes resulting in on-scene, response-related arrest 

would increase by some 88 percent, nearly doubling the present response

related arrest rate. Despite this vast potential for increased arrests, it 

may not be possible to change citizen reporting behavior or eliminate com

munications access problems. The prospects for effecting these changes are 

considered in the final chapter, Policy Implications. 
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2. 

3. 

4. 

5. 

6. 

NOTES 

There are, of course, other methods of contacting the police. Of the 
3,332 cases sampled in this study, 60~ or about ~wo ~ercent, wer~ re
ported to the police by a victim o~ wltness walklng lnto the pol~ce 
station or setting off an electronlc alarm connected to th~ statlon. 
Finally, a few cases in each site were :eported to the POllC~ when 
someone flagged a patrolling police crUlse.; th~se ~ere not lncluded 
in the sample, however, since police response tlme lS nearly zer~ for 
these cases. Well over 90 percent of crimes reported to the pollce 
are called in on a telephone, and these probably include mo:e than 90 
percent of opportunities for Part I arrests. Thu5, we conslder only 
telephone-reported cases in the analysis that follows. 

As shown in Table 6, only 19.3 percent of victims,.witnesses~ and by
standers left the scene of the crime before reportlng the crlme. 

The relationship differs slightly between ~ites~ but the differences 
are very small. A table showing the relatlonshlp be~ween phone used 
and crime location for each site is included in Appendix F-1. 

The number of crimes that occur at each location for each site is 
shown in Appendix A. 

Kansas City's information was based on responses to an open-ended . 
question, and it is likely th~t many ~f the people who were delayed ln 
calling the police due to havlng to flnd a p~one w~re delayed only a 
few moments. It is also possible that the flgure lS large beca~se the 
Kansas City survey was conducted in a primarily lower-income ~elghbor
hood where households were less likely to have telephones. Flnally, 
the Forum questionnaire was more pointed in asking how long the re
spondents were delayed by having to find a phone after.they had ~e
cided to call the police. People who left the sce~e wlthout h~Vl~g 
made a firm decision as to whether to call the pollce may be wllllng 
to cite "finding a phone" as a cause of delay if the Kansas City 
questionnaire were used; we asked them to delineate the point of 
decision more exactly. 

One might assume that, in order to cut this problem in half, the 
local phone company or city government must double the n~mber of.pay 
phones or call boxes. In fact, however, the amount of tlme requl~ed 
to find a phone is relative not the number of phones per square mlle, 
but to the sguare root of pho~es ~er square mile. (If. crimes an~ 
phones are roughly randomly dlstrlbuted through~ut a Clty, ~he dlS
tance between any cri me and the nea rest phone wlll be Rayl el gh
distributed; see Larson and Odon;, 1981.) Thus the number of pay 
phones must be guadrupl ed ill order to cut delays f~om 45 ~econds. to 22 
seconds. The problem is obviously much more compllcated than thlS, 
but it is clear that the expense would be incredible. 
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13. 

As shown in Appendix F-3 it is extremely unlikely that getting a pay 
phone to work takes longer than ten seconds, on average. 

Following the example of many European countries, the President's 
Commission on Law Enforcement and Criminal Justice in 1967 recommended 
that a single ~mergency telephone number be established nationwide 
(President's Commission, 1967). Shortly afterwards, AT&T announced 
that the digits 9-1-1 had been set aside for this purpose. As of 
January 1980, 911 systems served about 25 percent to 30 percent of 
of the country in 800 systems (Dayharsh, et al., 1979). 

On a dial telephone it is necessary to let the dial return to its 
original position before dialing the next digit. The "d~a1 :eturn 
time" for the Kansas City crime alert number (421-1500) 1S e1ght 
seconds; because most callers will not know the number well, the 
actual dialing time will be greater. 

Kansas City estimated that 23 seconds of conversation were required 
on average before the dispatcher had enough information to be ab~e 
to make a decision and call a car to the scene. Total conversatlon 
time was certainly larger, but not measured (Kansas City, v2, 
1977) • 

Connection times and information-giving times are estimates from 
Kansas City and New York, but not from Portland and San Jose. The 
one-to-three-minute average may be high due to people's rounding 
times that are less than five minutes up to five minutes. 

For example, a statewide California poll found that 22 percent of 
people living in 911 jurisdictions did not know that t~e.number 
was available. Another 13 percent knew that a three-dlglt emergency 
number existed, but could not remember the three digits (Field, 
1979). On the other hand, an earlier study in Springfield, Massa
chusetts found 92 percent of residents able to use 911 within three 
months of installation (Office of Telecommunications Policy, 1973). 

In its "911 Handbook," for example. the U.S. Office o~ Tele
communications Policy asserts that "911 should not be used as a 
general number to reach the police ••• (and the police} should not 
make a practice of accepting non-emergency call S.II Among the 
alternatives they suggest for dealing with non-emergency is this 
one: "Inform the caller that his problem is not an emergency and, 
therefore, cannot be handled through 911. No referral or additional 
information is provided" (Office of Telecommunications Policy. 
1973). It seems likely that at least a few callers will use the 
administrative number when they are uncertain, just to avoid 
this kind of response. 

14. Another study, conducted in the Portland, Oregon. metropolitan area, 
gave impossible results when the percentage of people callin9 the 
telephone operator was accounted for. The problem lay in the wording 
of the question: "How many agencies did you have to talk to before 
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finding the correct one? Count the operator as one. II Apparently 
five to ten percent of respondents did not include the agency they 
reported the cri me to (I vy, 1975). -

Again, the difference between the Kansas City results and our own 
is probably due to a difference in the Questionnaires. The Forum 
questionnaire was likely to uncover more police communications 
problems because it included a direct question on the subject, 
while Kansas City relied on the respondents to volunteer the 
problem. 
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CHAPTER 6 
IMPLICATIONS FOR POLICE 

POLICY AND PROCEDURE 

The foregoing sections of this report have focused on the subject of 

rapid police ~~~onse as it relates to making on-scene arrests. The find-

ings reported in the three illJTlediately preceding chapters show conclusively 

that the citizen reporting component of total response time is the most 

important factor limiting the ability of police to make on-scene, response

related arrests for Part 1 crimes. Before discussing the implications of 

these findings as they relate to police policy and operational procedure, 

however, we should put citizen reporting delays in context. 

First, we must keep in mind that arrest is only one reason for 

rapid response. Results of prior research into rapid response in cases of 

injury to crime victims were addressed briefly in Chapter 2 and cannot be 

ignored. Although such calls ~~e relative1y infrequent and suffer from 

most of the same causes of delay as non-injury calls, they must still be 

considered in designing police response strategy. 

Citizen satisfaction is another goal of rapid response to service 

calls; it too cannot be ignored. All other things being equal, the police 

executive wants to please his constituency in delivering services~ Unfor-

tunately, rapid response can be a very costly way to enhance citizen satis

faction with police services, and might not even be a necessar.'Y component 

of citizen satisfaction. The evidence indicates that citizen expectations, 
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not actual police response times, constitute the major factor affecting 

citizen satisfaction. Police departments may themselves have created 

unrealistically high citizen expectations. To the extent that they have 

done so, and are striving to meet the impossible standards they have set, 

they are playing a losing game. The days have passed when police chiefs 

could ask for and expect to receive, without question, additional resources 

to apply to the quest for such goals. A far superior strategy now would be 

to change the police procedures that create unrealistic citizen expecta

tions. The result should be that citizen expectations will then be more 

realistic. 

Witness availability is another factor discussed briefly in 

Chapter 2. Here again we must raise the question of whether or not a dif-

ference of a few seconds, or even a few minutes, in police response time 

will have any practical effect with respect to the availability of wit-

nesses to crimes. We would suggest, however, that rapid response to insure 

witness availability is more a factor in involvement crimes than in dis

covery crimes, and it is involvement crimes, especially those which are 

reported in progress, to which rapid response is to be encouraged under 

virtually any circumstances. For discovery crimes, improved investigative 

procedures, including canvassing an area for w~tnesses, will be more effec

tive than rapid response. 

A second contextual condition for viewing response time is that 

citizen reporting time, although it usually constitutes the largest compon-

ent of total response time, is not extremely long in absolute terms. This 
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is especially true in the case of involvement crimes, in which average 

reporting delay is on the order of four to five minutes. Delays of such 

duration obviously give perpetrators an advantage in terms of get-away 

time. Yet, when one considers the emotional trauma experienced by victims 

of involvement crimes, neither the actions taken by reporting citizens nor 

the length of time consumed by those actions seem unreasonable. When we 

consider how successful we can reasonably expect to be in reducing these 

delays in the types of crimes for which rapid response is most crucial, our 

findings are not encouraging. The police will be much better off in get

ting witnesses to in-progress crimes to report those events quickly than in 

attempting to get victims to set aside their personal needs and call police 

sooner; this we shall see in the ensuing pages. 

What things within the control of police agencies can be don~ to 

reduce total response time? Some aspects of police policy and operational 

procedure show potential, although they are almost exclusively after-the

fact aspects of responses to calls for service. Computer-assisted dis

patching and automated vehicle location are examples. While these 

approaches can be valuable in many ways, not the least of which is adminis

trative control over field operations, their value for improving response 

time to bring about more on-scene arrests is quite limited. Other steps 

agencies can take to improve their internal operations for this purpose are 

discussed below but are also limited in their probable impacts on arrest 

rates. 
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All in all, the citizen actions and communication problems that 

result in citizen reporting delays are so complex and varied that no 

single-focus program of change will have a significant impact. Rather, a 

multi-faceted approach aimed both at citizen behavior and at departmental 

procedure is needed if any appreciable improvement is to be realized. A 

number of efforts aimed at making improvements of this type are discussed 

in the remainder of this chapter. 

Influencing Citizens to Call More Quickly 

Perhaps the most important of the findings reported ;n Chapters 4 

and 5 is that citizens delay ;n reporting crimes because they choose to do 

so, not because circumstances beyond their control prevent them from call-

ing. In fact, unavoidable problems, such as injury, unavailability of a 

phone, lack of coins for a pay phone, and problems communicating with the 

police complaint taker, delayed reporting in fewer than 10 percent of the 

cases sampled. On the other hand, over half of the citizens sampled chose 

to take some delaying action before deciding to call the police, and the 

actions they took accounted for some 85 perent of the delay in involvement 

crimes. Clearly, if police are to cut citizen reporting times substan-

tially, they must encourage citizens to decide to call more quickly. 
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To develop a citizen crime reporting program that will influence 

fa~ter decisionmaking, the police must answer two kinds of questions. 

• What methods should be used to reach the public? 
Is it enough to distribute pamphlets or adver
tise on television or radio, or is some kind of 
personal contact required to change citizen 
decisionmaking? 

• What messages will persuade people to report 
crimes more quickly? Should the program em
phasize the benefits of fast reporting, or the 
convenience, or the costs to the community and 
the citizen of not reporting a crime? 

The relatbe effectiveness of the various methods and messages available 

is considered below. 

Methods.Available for Modifying Citizen Reporting 

In the past, most citizen crime reporting programs have relied on 

group presentations, distribution of pamphlets, and extensive mass media 

advertising to influence citizens to call the police. Although few of 

these have been definitively evaluated (Bickman, Green, et al., 1976), 

research indicates that most will have limited or negligible effects on 

reporting delays. As a reviewer of these programs states: 

Based on research on learning and perceptual pro
~esses, it is questio~ab~~ to expect that any pro
Ject can adequately accuioplish education by merely 
presenting the information in a movie, lecture, 
pamphlet or advertisement. At most, these media 
approaches may affect knowledge but it is doubtful 
they can affect actual behavior (Bickman and Lavrakas 
1976). ' 
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Advertising and information ca.mpaigns can succeed, however, if they aim 

to strengthen people's predispositions, instead of trying to change their 

attitudes. That is because peop'le are more likley to act as the advert~se

ment or pamphlet asks if they are already predisposed to act that way. 

However, citilP-v!s are not particularly inclined to eliminate pre-reporting 

actions: of the citizens we surveyed, 75 percent of those who delayed 

indicated that they would delay again given similar circumstances. Because 

people are more inclined not to take some actions than others, the effec

tiveness of a media campaign will depend greatly on its message. 

Projects that rely on extensive personal contact among citizens, 

such as programs that set up continuing block organizations, are broader in 

scope than mass media efforts. Although projects of this kind are more eX J 

pensive and difficult to administer, there is solid evidence that they 

effectively reduce delays caused by citizen actions. Evaluatol's of the 

Seattle Community Crime Prevention Program found that the percentage of 

burglaries reported in progress increased 2.5 percent in neighborhoods 

where block organizations had been initiated. This was accompanied by a 

small but significant increase in the percentage of crimes resulting in 

arrest. In addition, there were fewer burglaries in these areas and a 

higher proportion were reported than before the program was initiated 

(Cirel, et al., 1977). Like mass media campaigns, however, the effective

ness of the program will depend on its message. One reason the Seattle 

program was successful was because it was aimed squarely at preventing one 
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important cause of delay: the need to define the situation and resolve 

ambiguity. The focus of that program was on making people more aware of 

the normal state of affairs in their neighborhoods, and on fostering close 

personal contact among neighbors, so that ambiguous situations could be 

defined more clearly without undue delay. 

In general, then, two methods may be used to influence people to 

report quickly. Mass media efforts are unlikely to cause large changes in 

citizen behavior, although such efforts may have some effect when aimed at 

causes of delay people are already predisposed to eliminate, such as pro

crastinating or seeking advice before calling police. Projects that empha

size much personal contact, though they are more expensive to administer, 

are much more likely to be beneficial: particularly if people are persuaded 

to eliminate the greatest sources of delay, such as those involving resolu

tion of conflict and ambiguity in the situation. 

Messages to Be Conveyed to the Public 

Because people delay for reasons they believe are good, it is im

portant that the police give them good reasons not to delay. Thus, a pro

ject that focuses only on encouraging people to call immediately because 

"it's the right thing to do" will have but a minimal effect on reporting 

time and arrest; a program that attempts to convince people that police 

will respond quickly even if the citizen is unsure that the situation is a 

crime (such as the Seattle program) may have much more of an effect. ihe 

resultant increase in calls for service, however, will undoubtedly require 
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increased departmental resources, or, at best, more efficient use of the 

resources now available. This is an extremely important factor because 

many departments already find their resources stretched by heavy workloads. 

(Information about ways to improve departmental efficiency is presented on 

page 193 and following.) Four common sources of delay accounted for over 

90 percent of reporting time: 

• Resolving conflict over whether or not to call 
the police; 

• Meeting needs that the police could not meet, such as 
relieving stress or running away from the suspect; 

o Resolving ambiguity as to whether or not the situa
tion is a crime; 

• Looking up the police number in the phone book. 

As shown in Chapters 4 and 5, eliminating any of these causes of delay 

would have some measurable impact on the percentage of cases resulting in 

response-related arrest. Despite this potential for cutting reporting 

times and increasing arrests, complete success, as we shall see, is un-

likely. 

Programs to Help the Caller Resolve 
Conflict over Calling the Police 

The most important cause of crime reporting delay is conflict. 

Ten percent of victims of and witnesses to involvement crimes procrasti-

nated or asked someone el se what to do because they felt that ca 11 ; ng the 

police would be emotionally or financially costly. If conflict delays 

could be eliminated, the percentage of Part I crimes resulting in 
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response-related arrests could increase from 29 per thousand to around 48 

per thousand--if people could only be persuaded that calling the police 

would not cost them anything. 

Clearly. the potential for persuading people that police interven

tion will not cost them depends on what people perceive to be the costs. 

The most important costs people associate with calling the police are 

these: 

• Inconvenience. Talking with police, viewing mug shots 
or a lineup, appearing in court, and so forth, can be 
time-consuming and financially costly. 

• Fear of reprisal. Especially if the offender is a rela
tive or acquaintance of the victim or witness, there may 
be a fear that calling the police may cause the offender 
to take reprisal against the caller. 

• Embarrassment and culpability. Others, including the 
police, may not believe that a crime has actually occurred, 
or will think that the victim precipitated the offense 
in some way_ Reporting the crime will publicize it, 
which may make the caller think the publicity will be 
embarrassing. 

Everyone has heard of cases in which these things have happened, and 

there is a chance that they will happen when almost any crime is reported. 

To prevent conflict delays, the police must either convince people that it 

will not happen to them, or that they will be compensated for their 

costs. 

To obtain necessary information about the crime, the police will 

have to inconvenience victims and witnesses at least slightly. Because in

convenience cannot be en~irely prevented, police can do two things to 
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prevent it from causing reporting delay in very many cases. First, they 

may try to cut the inconvenience of reporting to a bare minimum, by taking 

crime reports over the phone, or responding to calls at the convenience of 

the caller. Alternatively, the police may seek to reimbur.se citizens for 

such financial costs as time lost from work, and transportation to and from 

the police station and courtroom. Victim compensation programs are already 

mandated in several states, and might be easily adapted to meet this 

need. 

Offenders do not retaliate against victims and witnesses very 

often. Moreover, there is much evidence to suggest that callers who most 

fear retaliation--spouse abuse victims--are safer if they report the crime 

than if they do not, because police action may be the only method of pre-

venting further attacks. Informing the public of these facts--and making 

clear that the police will help to prevent recurrence of a crime, even 

though they were unable to prevent its commission in the first place--may 

help to alleviate this problem. 

Nevertheless, citizens who still fear reprisal deserve protection 

and reassurance, and some police departments have instituted victim-witness 

protection units to prevent reprisals. These units insure anonymity for 

witnesses, provide ""hotline" services and increased patrol, educate victims 

and witnesses as to personal security, and, in extraordinary circumstances, 

provide emergency relocation, full-time residence watch, and phone taps and 

traces. The use of victim-witness protection units has been documented 
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more fully by the American Bar Association's Criminal Justice Section 

(1981). 

Con~on complaints from victims of personal crimes, particularly 

from rape and family assault victims, are that police are hostile, or do 

nDt believe the victims' charges. Many departments have initiated programs 

to head off the source of such complaints by training officers in victim 

psychology, or requiring officers to refer victims and witnesses to social 

service agencies. These efforts do not aim to relieve trauma and fear 

itself, but to prevent police actions from making trauma and fear worse. 

If the police officer can realistically be expected to temper a detached, 

objective professionalism with some sensitivity to assuaging citizen con

cerns, some indirect benefits concerning citiZen reporting time can be 

expected in the long run, based on the department1s reputation for perfor-

mance in thisuarea. 

There is evidence to suggest that publicizing these facts will 

help citizens to resolve their conflicts and will cause them to call the 

police sooner; more respondents in this study expressed a willingness to 

change their procrastinating behavior than to change any other behavior 

that causes delays. There is, however, no way to estimate reliably how 

much of an actual effect the efforts suggested here will have on reducing 

citizen delay or on increasing the nymber of response-related arrests, even 

though the potential improvements are significant. 

183 



----~---~ -- ---

Moreover, to Lhe extent that such efforts are successful, they may 

have the effect of inducing some people who otherwise would not report a 

particular incident to call the police. These are the citizens who would 

not ordinarily be identified as victims except by means of victimization 

surveys designed to enumerate unreported crimes. The obvious result is 

that the number of reported crimes would increase. This increase would 

require either the more efficient use of existing resources or an addition 

of resources. The agency's chief executive must, of course, be prepared to 

explain the increase when it comes to the pub1ic's attention, as well. 

Programs to Remove Delays Incurred 
While Attending to Needs Which 
the Police Cannot Meet 

In Chapter 4 we reported that the proportion of Part I calls 

resulting in response-related arrests could be increased from 29 per thou

sand to about 31 per thousand if all delays caused by the ca11er's desire 

to attend to needs such as that for emotional support, care for injuries or 

escape from the crime scene could be eliminated. 

The effectiveness of programs designed to remove these causes of 

delay will, of course, be greatly dependent on the factors behind the de

laying actions. For example, in many cases it is undoubtedly a very 

rational behavior to attend to an injury incurred during a crime before 

calling the police. The general public should be made aware that a single 

call to the police can result in the dispatching of an ambulance, as well 
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as a patrol car, to the scene; police complaint operators should be trained 

to inquire about injuries, particularly in certain types of crimes. Never

theless, the frequency of injuries that result in calls to police being 

delayed is so low that this is not likely to be a fruitful area for heavy 

investment aimed at increasing response-related arrests. 

Instances in which the reporting delay is largely due to a vic

tim's or witness's chasing the suspect in the hope of making an apprehen-

sion presents something of a dilemma for police agencies. Although chasing 

suspects causes significant reporting delays, about one-third of these 

cases result in apprehension of offenders. Had the victims and witnesses 

called the police immediately instead of chasing the suspects, the number 

of arrests would almost certainly have decreased. On the other hand, 

because there is a chance that the offender may injure a victim or witness 

who gives pursuit, it would be risky for a police department t.o encourage 

this practice. Agencies considering the development of policy in this area 

should recognize the negative impacts as well as the positive ones. The 

best solution may h'ell be not to attempt to influence citizen behavior, 

i.e., neither to encourage nor discourage citizen apprehension of suspects. 

Because we did not analyze our data to identify the characteristics of 

crimes that result in successful apprehensions by, victims, we cannot be 

more definitive here as to what should be the best policy for a police 

agency to espouse. 

This leaves for our attention reporting delays caused by emotional 

stress, including the desire to escape or avoid the offender. What 
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approaches are available to affect reporting delays that arise from this 

source? The most obvious approach would be to try, in some way, to hasten 

the individual's recovery from the emotional trauma experienced. Unfortun

ately, previous research indicates that there is little hope of hastening 

the process of recovery from this kind of emotional shock. It has been 

found, in fact, that a premature attempt to talk an individual out of a 

traumatic state may itself cause long-term emotional damage (Bard, 1980; 

Brownmiller, 1975). Even if such actions could be taken without harm, 

their usefulness would depend on the availability of another person to do 

the persuading and to calm the victim. The intent of callers in telephon

ing or seeking out other persons to provide support or assistance is, in 

fact, to calm themselves: calls of this type are made in some 16 percent 

of Part I crimes. As mentioned earlier, however, an investment of depart

mental resources aimed at training officers to provide some solace to vic

tims, or, at least to prevent exacerbating trauma, might payoff in in

creased citizen satisfaction with police services. Impacts on citizen 

reporting time would, however, be only indirect, and the process would dic

tate that radical changes in both police officer behavior and the public1s 

perceptions of the police be achieved in most agencies. 

All in all, the iikelihood of making a significant impact on citi

zen reporting time through efforts to remove people's needs for emot.ional 

support and assistance for psychological or physical trauma is very s.mall 

indeed. 
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Efforts to Help the Caller Remove 
Ambiguity from the Situation 

A final area that also has some potential for payoff is defined by 

actions that would help citizens remove ambiguity from situations more 

quickly, and cause them to call tr~ police sooner. Regarding Part I 

offenses resulting in response-related arrests, an increase from the pre-

sent 29 per thousand to an estimated 31 per thousand could be realized if 

all such de1ays were eliminated. We include here delays caused by callers' 

observing or investigating crime scenes or talking, in person or by phone, 

with other persons to gather additional information before calling the 

police. 

The most straightforward way to prevent these delays is to encour-

age people to report all suspicious incidents to the police, without de

laying to investigate them first. Citizens could be reassured that the 

police would respond to all calls, including possible false alarms. A mass 

media campaign emphasizing this message would probably bp ineffectual, how-

ever, because people are not predisposed to change this type of behavior: 

in the cities we studied, nearly 80 percent of respondents who acted to re

solve ambiguity said that, if similar situations were to occur, they would 

take the same actions again. On the other hand, the success of the Seattle 

program (mentioned earlier) indicates that people may be influenced to call 

without investigating by a program emphasizing close personal contact among 

neighbors. 

Programs that are effective it preventing ambiguity-resolving 

actions create undesirable side effects that will, at least partially, 

offset the positive effects of faster reporting (Bickman and Lavrakas, 
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1976; eirel, et al., 1977}. People who act to resolve ambiguities try to 

avoid calling the police or taking other emergency actions when unneces-

sary. Thus, a witness to an apparent burglary may obs.erve the ambiguous 

situation and discover that a burglary is not, in fact, taking place; a 

victim of an apparent auto theft may call a family member or friend and 

discov~r that the car has been borrowed. Had these people phoned in re

ports based on their first impressions, the police would have responded 

unnecessarily. Because only actual crimes were included in our sample, 

there was no way to calculate, from the data, the number of unfounded 

reports police could expect to receive if a successful reporting program 

were implemented. However, the cost of unfounded reports must be 

considered before implementing such a program. 

Taking all of these factors into consideration, the best approach 

to reducing delays caused by actions taken to clarify an observed situation 

would probably be a well-designed program of the "neighborhood watch" type. 

The success of such a program would appear to depend not on encouraging 

citizens to report every incident no matter how ambiguous but, rather, on 

making them more aware of what is and what is not "normal" for their parti-

cular neighborhoods. By encouraging citizens to be more aware of their 

surroundings, we work. toward the objective of having citizens learn to 

reduce the ambiguity in a situation n~re rapidly. For example, if those 

individuals who are at home during daytime hours on w#ekdays know who is 

not ordinarily home during those hours, such individuals are more likely to 

react quickly to the presence of strange persons or vehicles at homes that 
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are usually unoccupied. Thus, they can take more rapid action, including 

calling the police while the event is still in progress. Promoting closer 

contact among neighbors so that one knows when another is expecting a 

delivery or a visitor or when a neighbor will be on vacation will serve to 

reduce ambiguity and will quite likely be of real benefit to police in 

reducing reporting delays and in limiting the number of unfounded re

ports. 

Increasing the Public's Knowledge of 
the Police Agency's Telephone Number 

The next area where there should be some potential to decrease 

citizen reporting time and increase the probability of arrest involves re

moving delays caused by callers' not knowing the police telephone number. 

If fully effective, a program aimed at removing these delays could bring 

about an increase from the current 29 per thousand to a predicted 32 per 

thousand Part I crimes resulting in response-related arrests. Several 

approaches to solving this problem have been recommended. 

Use of a 911 System. The installation of a 911 system, with its 

substantial costs, would apparently have relatively little impact on the 

speed of citizen reporting, even for the most urgent calls for service, 

compared to placing the call through the telephone company operator. All 

indications point to the conclusion that only about 10 seconds in reporting 

time will be saved by using 911 instead of dialing "0." The benefits of 
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911 would be 'fewer for political subdivisions that are stable and served by 

a single police agency than for areas that are changing rapidly or where 

jurisdictional boundaries for police agencies are confusing. In the latter 

case, an enhanced 911 system with selective routing insures that a 911 

emergency call will go to the agency that serves the location of that tele

phone, eliminating not only the need for the caller to look up the police 

number (our data from Peoria indicate, however, that many people still 

looked up the number) but also eliminating any delay caused by a telephone 

company operator's error in contacting the wrong agency. In any case, the 

amount of time saved and the effects of such savings on arrests must be 

expected to be quite small. 

Even where a 911 system exists, not all delays due to looking up 

the numbers would be eliminated, as was demonstrated earlier. Citizens 

sometimes undefestimate the urgency of the situation, losing valuable re

porting time while they look up non-emergency numbers. One way to prevent 

this is to urge citizens to place ~ police calls for service (except 

routine requests for information, etc.) on the 911 line. leaving it to a 

trained, experienced professional to distinguish between urgent and non

urgent calls. This would probably not reduce the effectiveness of 911. At 

worst, it should require only the reallocation or re-assignment of com

plaint takers from non-emergency administrative telephones to the 911 tele

phones. It would also increase the burden on the department of training 

personnel and would require the staff members who screen calls to make many 

more decisions. 
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Approaches Other Than 911. To report emergencies in cities 

wh~re 911 is not available, citizens should be encouraged to call phone 

company operators instead of looking up numbers in the phone books. Some 

of the pressure may be taken off phone company operators by widely public

izing a department's seven-digit emergency number. In Jacksonville, where 

phone stickers displaying the police emergency number were distributed with 

every phone bill, the emergency number wassignif'icantly more likely to be 

posted or memorized than in the other two cities without 911 service. 

A more comprehensive approach, applicable whether or not 911 is in 

operation, would be to require that both the police emergency number and a 

non-emergency number be posted near every phone. A concerted effort to in

sure that this information was posted on all telephones would, at a mini

mum, provide for citizens' being exposed to the information and insure that 

the vast majority of telephones, if not all, would carry the iAformation. 

Efforts to P.educe Ileiays Caused by 
Unavoidable ?roblems 

Only about three percent of citizen reporting delays can be at

tributed to problems that the reporting citizen could not avoid: not 

having a phone available, having difficulty working a pay phone, or having 

trouble communicating with the police complaint taker. Even if these prob

lems could be eliminated, citizen reporting time would decrease by an 

amount so small as to be imperceptible; moreover, eliminating the problems 
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I could be expensive. For example, to cut by one-half the time required to 

find a phone would require approximately four times the number of pay 

telephones now available. On the other hand, the increased convenience to 

citizens of allowing pay phone calls to an emergency number or the operator 

without charge may be worth the cost; having more bilingual operators, or 

training operators to be more patient and perceptive, may be useful for 

public relations purposes as well. These programs, however, will not 

help much in decreasing citizen reporting time and increasing chances of 

arrest. 

The Potential for Reduced Citizen Reporting Time 

Although some police efforts will probably decrease citizen re

porting time slightly, it is highly unlikely that citizen reporting delay 

can be eliminated as a result of such efforts. Even if this delay were 

eliminated and all involvement crimes were reported while in-progress or 

very shortly after they had been committed, some 70 to 85 percent of crimes 

would not be discovered until some time after they had been committed. In 

these cases neither fast citizen reporting nor fast police response will 

have any effect on the chances of arrest. Many departments still try to 

respond to these discovery crimes immediately, using patrol resources that 

might better be used in other ways. If these crimes can be identified by 

complaint takers and responded to at the mutual convenience of the citizen 

and the department, an impressive gain in ~fficiency--and a consequent gain 

in police effectiveness--can be achieved. 
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Call Screening and Alternative Responses 

The screening of calls for service is recommended for several 

reasons, not the least of which is that changes in call handling procedures 

are totally within the control of the department and can be implemented 

without great infusions of additional resources. Call screening can 

greatly increase the efficiency with which a department1s patrol resources 

are used in response to calls for service, and, when used appropriately, 

can help the department make the best use of response time, even in cases 

in which citizen reporting time is already longer than desired. 

The purpose of screening calls for service should be to sort out 

those calls that require immediate response from those that do not: 

reports of injuries, shots fired, suspicious persons, and crimes still in

progress would require in~ediate response; calls that would not require an 

immediate response would include those to report discovery crimes, other 

non-urgent crimes and non-crime incidents. From the perspective of 

response-related, on-scene arrests, the most important calls will be those 

to report crimes st'ill in progress, followed by those in which reporting 

delay after completion of the crime has been minimal and a patrol car is 

immediately available. Calls to report prowlers, suspicious persons, and 

dangerous situations might also deserve quick response because quick 

response in such cases might help in preventing crimes or serious in

juries. 

It should rarely, if ever, be necessary to respond rapidly to re

ports of discovery crimes. If we follow the call classification system 
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suggested in one recent publication on call screening and differential 

response (Farmer, ed., 1981), the in-progress or other urgent call would 

receive an "immediate mobile response"; a "proximate" or recently completed 

crime would receive an "expedited mobile response"; and a "cold" call, in

cluding all discovery crimes, would receive, at best, a "routine mobile 

response. II 

Screening calls for urgency in this way can be extended to include 

the use of a variety of police response mechanisms, both mobile and non

mobile, by either sworn officers or civilian employees, in person or by 

telephone or mail, using walk-in reporting or report-taking by appointment-

a wide range of nontraditional responses depending on the urgency and 

nature of the call. The recent Forum report mentioned above (Farmer, ed., 

1981) and an ongoing NIJ experiment with differential response, as well as 

other recent publications (Cahn and Tien, 1981; Tien and Larson, 1978) 

illustrate the potential value of such an approach. 

One potentially useful approach to immediate mobile response is 

called "ring alert search." Common practice for a patrol officer respond

ing to a call for service is to proceed directly to the scene of the crime 

to meet the complainant. Unless the crime is still in-progress when the 

officer arrives, however, the scene of the crime is the last place the 

suspect is likely to be. Since the early 1960 1 s, police have experimented 

with the so-called "ring alert search." To work, this coordinated search 

tactic relies on large numbers of searching patrol officers, who surround 

the vicinity of the crime soon after it has been committed, close off 
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escape routes, and then close in on the offender. Evaluators have found 

ring alert search tactics to be very effective in producing arrests, in

creasing the chances of arrest by 200 to 300 percent (Bottoms, 1971). 

Although they increase tr.e chances of success, ring alert search 

tactics have not been widely implemented, because they require that as many 

as eight to ten patrol cars be available to join the search. Even in those 

few agencies large enough to field such a large force, however, implement

ing such tactics given present workloads would result in increased stacking 

of calls, and slower responses to emergency calls made while searches are 

in progress. A department that has the capability and makes full use of 

call screening and alternative responses might, however, be able to free 

enough resources to regularly implement ring alert search tactics, and 

would likely make arrests at an increased rate. 

One frequently raised objection to call screening and differen-

tial response, including non-traditional responses to service calls, in

volves an anticipated degradation in the level of citizen satisfaction; the 

existing evidence, however, is clear on this point. Research indicates 

that the expectations of citizens and the ability of the police to satisfy 

those expectations are more important to citizen satisfaction then sheer 

speed of response. In other words, for a particular call type, if a citi

zen is told that an officer "will be right there," but the officer does not 

arrive until fifteen minutes later, that citizen is less likely to express 

satisfaction than if he or she had been told that the officer "will be 

there in about half an hour," and the officer had arrived in 25 minutes. 
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If the citizen is given 4 realistic set of expectations by the police comp

laint taker, and those expectations are met, the citizen will be better 

satisfied than if an unrealistic set of expectations is unmet. 

The key to the success of call screening and differential response 

lies in the complaint taker's ability to'elicit the information necessary 

to classify a call correctly in a minimum of time. This requires the 

development of explicit criteria for assessing urgency--Does this domestic 

dispute involve the presence of a weapon? Was the person who was seen 

exiting a vacationing neighbor's house recognized by the caller?--and the 

training of complaint takers to apply such criteria properly. The criteria 

to be used in selecting the people who will serve as complaint takers and 

as dispatchers under a differential response program must be given serious 

consideration as well. The police agency would surely want to select per-

sons on the basis of their ability to make deci s ions and set priorities 

rather than on the basis cu rrently used by some departments, under which 

officers on limited duty owing to injury, age, poor health, drinking Droh-

lems or reassignment pending the outcomes of investigations serve as com-

plaint takers and dispatchers. 

Using Resources Freed by Call Screening 

By taking advantage of call screening and alternative responses to 

non-emergency cal~s, a department will free patrol resources that would 

otherwise be used in responding immediately to all calls. If the patrol is 

maintained at the same size, successful use of call screening will decrease 
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the workload of patrol officers and free up much of the time previously 

consumed in responding to unscreened calls. Any added slack in the patrol 

force may be taken up in some form of structured patrol activity, for 

example: 

• Some officers might be placed in a separate 
structured patrol force that devotes all its time 
to structured crime prevention activities. 

• Patrol workloads might be reorganized, and officers 
assign~d blocks of time each day in which they do 
not re~pond to calls for service, but conduct pre
ventive or other structured activities instead. 

A reorganized patrol force, offering blocks of time for directed 

activities, might make use of the following. 

• Surveillance and stakeouts have been found to be 
particularly successful in producing arrests (Tien, 
Simon and Larson, 1975). 

• Foot patrol, though ineffective at increasing arrest 
rates, appears to increase levels of citizen satis
faction (Police Foundation, 1981). 

~ Fixed post assignments are effective deterrents to crime 
at the point of the fixed post; though obviously limited 
in scope, carefully chosen posts may affect crime rates 
and levels of citizen satisfaction slightly. 

In Wilmington, Delaware, directed activities such as these were employed 

by a portion of the patrol force dedicated only to crime prevention activi

ties: the arrest productivity of the patrol division and, apparently, of 

the department as a whole, increased substantially as a result (Tien, Simon 

and Larson, 1975). 

The directed patrol force need not focus on activities that 

directly deter offenders or produce arrests. A department may also direct 
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its energies toward providing services to citizens, indirectly influencing 

them to prevent crimes and report them more quickly. 

• Neighborhood organization programs, such as Neighborhood 
Watch, provide police with a method of directly influencing 
citizen reporting. As shown above, these programs can sub
stantially increase the number of cases reported and the 
number of arrests. 

• Providing victim and witness services, including transport
ation to and from the police station and court, advocacy 
before victim compensation boards, and explanation of crime 
prevention measures, will help allay citizen fears that 
reporting a crime will be emotionally and financially 
costly. As we have shown, these citizen fears are the 
biggest single cause of slow reporting and nonreporting. 

Activities need not be assigned by police managers. Having 

individual officers plan their own actions for the structured time avail

able to them would help to make the job of patrol officer more interesting, 

satisfying, and productive. 

Implicit in this entire discussion, of course, is the idea that 

patrol resource allocation should be based on consideration of the number 

of calls received that require rapid response, not simply on the total 

number of calls for service or crime calls received. This will be an im-

portant consideration especially in those agencies shifting from a policy 

of rapid response to all calls to a policy of call screening and differen-

ti a 1 response. 

Regarding quality of service, observers of detective activities 

have noted for many years the degree to which follow-up investigations are 

constrained by the results of on-scene preliminary investigations. Case 
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scr'eening model s rely on the fact that the success of a follow-up investi

gation can be very reliably predicted from the information produced by the 

initial investigator. All too often, however, patrol officers responsible 

for carrying out these preliminary investigations simply fill out reports 

and go back in service as quickly as possible, without conducting thorough 

crime scene checks or cavassing for witnesses (Eck, forthcoming). In fact, 

the present system of call response encourages this, since minimizing 

response time requires as many cars on the street as possible at all times. 

By freeing patrol officers from these restrictions, and by training them 

carefully in methods of crime scene investigation, information can be col-

1ected at this critical stage of crime response, leading to additional 

arrests and clearances by follow-up investigators. 

The Impact of Call Screening and Alternative Responses 

Call screening and use of alternative responses provide the means 

by which not only efficiency but also effectiveness can be increased. This 

is brought about by freeing patrol resources for activities more likely to 

produce fast reporting and arrest and by increasing the quality of service 

delivered in response to crime calls. By structuring the activities of the 

patrol force, police managers and patrol officers will not only increase 

arrest rates, but also help to lessen the gap between the police and the 

community. 

We must recognize, however, that the implementation of a policy 

aimed at reducing the speed of police response to a highly selected group 
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of emergency situations, such as in-progress crimes and crimes with injur

ies, may have a tendency to prolong an agency1s average response time. 

This was shown to be true for San Diego (see Chapter 3). This observation 

calls into question the value of using "average response time" as a measure 

of police effectiveness, because that average may very well be distorted 

and appear to reflect a lack of police responsiveness, while, in fact it 

should reflect favorably on the agency. If any use of response time is to 

be made in evaluating agency effectiveness, it should be based only on 

those few calls for which rapid response is desirable. Rapid response to 

other types of calls wastes resources. 

Sunvnary 

After recapit~lating the study1s findings and examining a variety 

of implications for police policy and procedure and for other possible 

governmental efforts, it again becomes clear that no single new program or 

procedural change is likely to be completely successful, and that the in

crease in response-related arrests resulting from any single approach will 

be limited. To begin with, total success in eliminating all delays due to 

anyone source is very unlikely. There will always be some delays no 

matter what corrective approach is taken. Therefore, when we say that the 

removal of delays caused by conflict over the value of calling the police 

could result in an estimated increase in response-related arrests from 

about 29 Part I crimes per thousand up to nearly 48 per thousand, we mean 

that a completely successful program would have that effect. Removing 
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all the delays caused by needs the police cannot meet would increase 

arrests 29 per thousand to 31 per thousand. Insuring that all citizens 

have immediate access to the correct police telephone number would increase 

response-related arrests to a maximum of just under 32 per thousand. 

Removal of all delays caused by ambiguous situations would have about the 

same effect. 

Some problems in cOlllllunication access ar'e apparently not amenable 

to change at all. Insuring that all pay telephones are in working order at 

all times is obviously impossible, but even if it weren1t, the payoff in 

terms of arrest potential would be extremely small. The same minimal 

effect would result from installing telephones that can be used without 

coins to reach police emergency numbers. Obviously, no single-focus 

approach will begin to achieve the levels of effectiveness the police exe-

cutive would like to see, and even a combination of several diverse and 

complementary programs would still leave at least 70 to 85 percent of all 

Part I crimes untouched, i.e., discovery crimes, which, as we have 

demonstrated, are beyond the reach of even the most effective programs 

designed to counter citizen reporting delay. When we include involvement 

crimes reported while in progress in our estimates, it is still unlikely 

that more than 70 Part I crimes per thousand would result in response

related arrest if all causes of delay were totally I~l iminated. 

What would a reasonable package of efforts to reduce citizen 

reporting time and total response time include? We would recommend the 

following: 
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• Take actions that will reduce the victim1s or witnessls 
conflict over reporting the incident, including: 

implementing call-handling procedures that make reporting 
easier; 

defraying money costs and inconvenience by means 
of victim-witness assistance programs; 

removing fear of reprisal and/or protecting victims 
and witnesses from reprisal through education and 
protection programs. 

• Publicize the police agency1s en~rgency telephone number 
in every way possible, including posting it in conspicuous 
places near telephones. 

• Encourage citizens to place urgent crime calls to the police 
by using the telephone company operator as an alternative to 
using up valuable time seeking the correct number in the 
phone book when the number is not known. 

• Encourage citizens to be more aware of their surroundings so 
that less time is needed to decide what events are worthy of 
immediate calls to the police; programs such as Neighborhood 
Watch should serve this purpose well. 

• Institute some form of call screening aimed at identifying 
those incidents having some reasonable probability of result
ing in arrest due to rapid response. Police response should 
include: 

immediate response to all in-progress crimes; 

- expedited response to other involvement crimes 
and to those where prevention of crime or injury 
is possible (man-with-gun, suspicious person, etc.); 

routine response to discovery calls other than 
those in which it is suspected that valuable 
evidence might be lost as a result of delay. 

In addition to this core set of actions, any or all of the other 

activities and efforts identified in this chapter should be considered for 

local implementation, based on local needs, conditions and resources. 
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A systematic, coordinated approach to agency policy modification, 

changes in call-handling procedures and complaint operator training, and 

methods for reaching the public with relevant information about when, why 

and how to r~port crimes to the police can have an impact on the proportion 

of reported Part I crimes that result in on-scene, response-related 

arrests. Decisions as to th~ tolerable costs for such improvements must 

ultimately be made by the appropriate officials at the local level. 

...• 
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Preface to the Technical Appendixes 

This techinical report accompanies Calling the Police, the final 

report of the Police Executive Research Forum's Citizen Offense Reporting 

Replication study. Each of the seven appendixes included here provide 

additional documentation for the results reported in the final report, 

including detailed descriptions of the methods used in data collection and 

analysis, and the results of statistical analysis in tabular and graphic 

. form. The methods and findings are presented as follows: 

Appendix A includes a detailed description of the Re
search Design, and a brief discussion of the validity 
of the data collected. 

In Appendix B, one particularly important validity issue, 
the val idity of citizen time estimates, is examined in 
more detail. The limitations of citizen-estimated re
porting times place some limitations on the kinds of 
analysis that are appropriate, and these are discussed 
as well. 

Appendix C complements the common-sense discussion of 
Chapter 2 of the final report with a mathematical and 
theoretical justification for the total response time 
model of response-related arrest production. 

Appendix 0 describes statistical methods and results 
reported in Chapter 3, Citizen Reporting Time. 

Appendix E includes statistical methods and results to 
accompany Chapter 4. Additional documentation for the 
psychologica11y-oriented aggregation of citizen report
ing actions, and information on the likelihood of elimi
nating each cause of delay, are provided as well. 

Appendix. F accompanies Chapter 5, Placing the Call, and 
details statistical results reported there. 



" 
-------~ -- - -

Appendix G contains the data collection instruments and 
data collection manuals used, with information on the 
aval1abil1ty of the study data base. 

Anyone interested in additional information on the methods used and the 

results obtained is invited to contact the authors at the Forum. 
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APPENDIX A 
RESEARCH DESIGN 

As explained in Chapter 1, the chief goal of this study is to 

determine how well the citizen reporting findings of Kansas City's Response 

Time Analysis generalize to other jurisdictions. More specifically, we 
< \~ 

1 look at the length of citizen reporting delays, and both the actions people 

_.',..... take and the problems they encounter before calling the police. Clearly, 

most of the information needed must come directly from the citizens 

'tj---< themselves, in the form of sample survey responses. In order to best meet , .~ 

our goals, the research design emphasized the following: 

• The results must be gener'a1izable to many different 
jurisdictions. Thus, care was taken in the SITE SELECTION 
process to get a representative cross-section of big-city 
police jurisdictions. 

• The most efficient way to identify recent reporters of a 
crime is to examine police crime reports. If victims and 
witnesses to all crimes reported in the site cities are 
surveyed, an unnecessarily large amount of data will have 
been collected. Thus these cases are SAMPLED to obtain a 
large but practical number of cases. 

• People's memories of crimes may be unreliable unless they are 
questioned by carefully-trained interviewers soon after the 
crime occurs. The DATA COLLECTION methods required speed and 
accuracy, and were supported by extensive QUALITY CONTROL 
checks. 

• Finally, because the sampling and interview methods may 
influence the results obtained, the impact of the research 
design on survey VALIDITY was assessed before data analysis 
began. 

A more comprehensive look at site selection, sampling, data collection, 

and quality control, and validity follows. 



Appendix A-I 
Selection of Sites 

This study was conducted in four cities: Jacksonville, Florlda; 

Peoria, Illinois; Rochester, New York; and San Diego, California. They 

were selected from among 47 candldate departments consldered. The chief of 

each department considered was a member of the Police Executive Research 

Forum, and had requested that the Forum pursue this research in his de

partment. Selection was based on characteristics of the city itself, its 

residents, and the police department. 

The greater the variation among the sites in demographic and 

organizational characteristics, th~ greater the likelihood that the 

relationships found will be valid and applicable to other departments. 

Table A-I shows that the sites represent a wide range of geographic 

locations, populations (129,000 to 766,000), area (36 to 840 square miles), 

and population densities (774 to 7,579 persons per square mile.) 

People living in the four sites dlffer widely as well. Table 

A-2 reveals this heterogeneity of population characteristics in per 

capita income ($2,850 to $3,540), educational levels (43 percent to 66 

percent high school educated), mobility (36 percent to 52 percent of people 

living at the same location for five years or more), and nonwhite 

population (11 to 23 percent). For most of these characteristics, the 

national average ;s in the middle with the Forum cities grouped around it. 

Thus the cities represent not only a range of characteristics--they are 

also typical of cities throughout the country with populations of 100,000 

or more. 
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Table A-I 

~'! - . 

<0-

.~\ \~\.. (i,i:\."\ ~<-,~ 
~ 

Characteristics of Four Site Cities, Kansas City, 
and National Average for Cities 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego 

South Midwest Northeast West 

650,000 129,000 276,1:)00 766,000 

840 41 30 320 

774 3,146 7,579 2,398 

Kansas City U.S. Average 

Midwest 

507,000 

317 

1,599 3,376 

Figures taken from Farmer (1977), FBI (1976), and Department of COITIllerCe (1972) 
"U.S. Average" is census estimate for urbanized areas. 
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Income 

per capita 

percent of persons 
below poverty level 

0'1 Education 

Median years of 
high school edu-
cation 

Percent with high 
school education 

Mobil ity: Percent of 
people in same residence 
5 yrs. 

Minority: Percent nonwhite 

\ 

(- '-

Table A-2 

Population Characteristics of Four Site Cities, 
Kansas City, and National Average for Cities 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego 

$2,853 $3,542 $3,239 $3,517 

16.8% 11.2% 12.0% 11.0% 

12.0 12.2 11.1 12.5 

51.6% 55.6% 43.2% 66.2% 

48.4% 49.6% 52.2% 35.8% 

23.0% 11.9% 17.4% 10.8% 

Figures from Department of Commerce (1972) 

/ 
~" " 
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Kansas City u.S. Average 

$3,329 

12.6% 12.8% 

-~ ... 12.2 12.1 .~"\ 

\. 

55.9% 55.9% 

51.3% 47.7% 

22.5% 14.8% 
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These four jurlsdlctlons were also selected to provlde a mlxture 

of pollce department actlvltles and arganlzatlonal structures. Four 

departmental charaC7.erlstlcs are represented In Table .11.-3: communicatlOn 

access, organlzatlonal s7.ruc7.ure, of71cer V1Slbllity, and pollce force 

mlnOrlty repr"eSentatlon. CornrnUnlCatlOns 3Ccess conslsts of the presence or 

absence of an operat1onal 911 system and the 2xlstence of a publ 1 c 

educatlonal effJr~ to publlclze procedures for contactlng pollce. Three 

~easures of patrol v1 s1b111ty represent a ~ange of factors WhlCh could 

3f~ect ~oth freqliency of pollee encounters and speed of cltlzen reportlno. 

Clnally, pol lce mlnorlty representat10n ~ay lndlcate mlnorlty qroup 

~embers' satlsfactlon and w1lllngness to report to the pollce. 

The number of crlmes ln each jurlsdlctlon was Sufflclent to pro-

vlde adequate sample Slzes for this study. Table A-4 indlcates the levels 

and rates of Part I offenses by slte and compares them to Kansas C1ty, and 

to the natlonal average for cltles of 100,000 or more for 1976. Hom1Clde 

and rape tend to be underrepresented In all sltes, as are aggravated 

assault 1n Rochester, and robbery and auto theft in Peorla. In general, 

however, the cltles are representatlve of most A.merlcan cltles. ThlS lS 

shown more ~raphlcally by the comparlson of Part I cr1me rates 11 F1QUre 

.\-1. 

Appendix A-2 
Sample Design 

The chlef objectlve of thlS study was to determlne whether or not 

the results of the ~ansas Clty ~esponse Tlme Analysls conCernlnq cltlzen 



" . ---- -- ------

I 
" 

Table A-3 
Police Department Characteristics in Site Cities 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego 

Communications Access 
911 No Yes No No 
Publicity Yes Yes No No 

Organization 
Centralized Centralized Centralized Decentralized Centralized 
Number of Stations 1 2 7 3 

co Patrol Visibility 
Patrol Officers/l,OOO Population .96 1.02 1.23 .69 
Percent of Beats That Are Foot Beats 3.8% 0.0% 12.5% 0.0% 
Marked Cars per Square Mile .58 1.40 2.60 .72 

Minority Representation 
Percent Black in Population 22% 11% 17% 2% 
Percent Black Sworn Officers 9% 6% 8% 5% 
Percent Spanish in Population 1% 1% 2% 13% 
Percent Spanish Sworn Officers 1% N/A 1% 8% 

Sources: U.S. Department of Commerce, County and City Data Book, 1972. 
Police Executive Research Forum, Survey of Operational and Administrative Procedures, 1978. 



Table A-4 
Part I Crimes in the Four Sites, Kansas City and U.S. Cities over 100,000 

Auto 
Homicide Rape Robbery Aq. Assault Burlgary Larceny Theft Total 

Rochester 32 76 1,196 328 7,616 14,900 1,910 26,058 

per 100,000 {11.6} (27.5) (433.3) (118.8) (2759.4) (5398.6) (692.0) ( 9441) 

Peoria 7 68 375 935 2,727 6,106 499 10,717 

per 100,000 (5.4) (52.7) (290.7) (724.8) (2114.0) (4733.3) (386.8) (8308) 

San Diego 103 233 2,271 1,555 15,848 36,397 6,217 62,624 

per 100,000 (13.4) (30.4) (296.5) (203.0) (2068.9) ( 4751.6) (811.6) (8175) 

Jacksonvi lle 90 279 1,558 2,516 11,117 22,747 1,890 40,197 

per 100,000 (13.8) (42.9) (239.7) (387.1) (1710.3) (3499.5) (290.8) (6184) 

Kansas City 139 350 2,410 2,723 12,625 21,816 3,362 43,425 

" 
per 100,000 (27.4) (69.0) {475.3} (537.1) (2490.1) (4303.0) (663.1) (8565) I" 

U.S. Cities (20.9) (49.0) (521.4) (367.5) (2272.5) (3979.9) (724.6) (7865) 

*Figures from fBI (1976) 
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Table A-I 

Part I Crimes per 100,000 Population for 
Four Site Cities, Kansas City, and U.S. Cities 

of 100,000 or More 

9441 

Peoria Rochester San Diego 

figures from F.B.I. (1976) 
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U.S . Average 
7865 
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delay In reporting crime can be gener3lized to other jurlsdictions. In 

order to address the research questions subsumed under that objective, it 

was necessary to st~dy speciflc lncldents of crimlnal actlvity having 

particular characteristICS. The r3tlonale and procedure employed in 

~arrowing the focus of the study fr~m the universe of all criminal inci-

dents down to a manageable sample of those incIdents having the desired 

characteristics are descrIbed below. 

The Population of Interest 

The total universe of events from which sampling was done is 

defined as those crimes included in the Kansas CIty Police Department's 

Response TIme Analysis, that IS, Part I crlmes which occurred in the four 

study sltes during the data collectIon perlod for this study; i.e., from 

~prll 21 through December 7, 1979. Rape, robbery, aggravated assault, 

larceny, burglary, and motor vehIcle theft were included. Homiclde was 

not, hr two reasons: it does not happen often enough to guarantee a large 

sample, and the victim of a homIcIde is not avallable as a data source. At 

the tIme the study was initIated, arson was not classed as a Part I crime, 

and therefore not included in the st~dy. Finally, although the crime of 

rape was selected for inclUSIon In the study, the San Jlego Police Oepart-

~ent asked that rape VIctIms i~ ~hJt city not be Interviewed, since this 

~lght Interfere WIth an ongoIng rape vIctIm assIstance progr~~ there. As a 

resu1t, rape cases were only sa~pled In Jacksonvllle, PeorIa and Rochester. 



All crimes that are reported to the police by citizens are in

cluded. These include cases reported by: 

• using a telephonG; 

• walking into a police station; 

• activating a manually-operated, silent alarm. 

Kansas City excluded cases where a citizen flagged a patrol car, since 

they were primarily interested in police response; to ensure comparability 

with the Response Time Analysis, we excluded these cases as well. Finally, 

crimes that are "discovered" by automatic alarm, and those discovered by 

police officers on duty would shed little light on citizen reporting 

activities, and were not included. The population of criminal incidents 

eligible for inclusion in the study, then, consisted of the six Part I 

crimes listed above, whenever they were reported by phone, walk-in, or 

manual alarm. 

In order to determine the approximate size of this population of 

incidents to be encountered in 1979, projections were made for each month 

of the data collection period based on reported crime in a prior year 

(1977). These estimates were used as the basis for the sample design for 

the study. 

It was neither necessary, nor particularly desirable to analyze 

all eligible incidents. A sampling plan was devised to reduce the data 
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base to manageable proportions, while ensuring that a large number of 

representative cases would be included. 

Sample Stratification 

The Response Time Analysis was the first published study of re

sponse time that distinguished between discovery crimes (crimes that are 

discovered after they have occurred and the suspect has left) and involve

ment crimes (cases in which a victim or witness saw or heard the crime 

as it was happening). In the Forum cities, between 70 and 85 percent of 

Part I crimes are discovery crimes; however, involvement crimes are by far 

the more interesting and important of the two in terms of citizen reporting 

and police response time. This is because discovery crimes almost never 

result in response-related arrests. Since no one has seen or heard the 

suspect commit these crimes, the suspect can only be immediately associated 

with the crime and arrested by the responding officer if, for example: 

• the victim knows the name or address of the suspect; 

• the suspect has injured himself in the course of com
mitting the crime; 

• some evidence at the scene links the suspect to the 
crime; 

• the suspect turns himself in. 

None of these conditions are very likely to begin with, and in none of 

them is rapid response likely to influence the chances of arrest. On the 

other hand, incidents in which someor,e hears or sees the crime in progress 

may be reported in progress or shortly thereafter. Here, rapid response 

13 



can be very important. In addition, witnesses are available and injuries 

are only possible for involvement crimes. In order to get a sample of 

involvement crimes large enough to allow reliable conclusions, we 

stratified the eligible population of incidents into involvement and 

discovery crimes. Since Kansas City indicated that the effect of citizen 

reporting and police response on arrest may differ even within these 

strata, we substratified within the involvement stratum according to the 

six crime categories considered. Rape, robbery, and aggravated assault, 

and all crimes against persons, are included as involvement crimes; 

burglary, larceny, and motor vehicle thefts, and all property crimes, are 

classified as either involvement or discovery crimes depending on the 

circumstances of their occurrence. Discovery crimes were not stratified by 

crime type since no separate analyses were planned for the various 

categories of discovery crimes. 

Even involvement crimes are unlikely to result in response-related 

arrests, however, as both this study and Kansas City demonstrate. In order 

to get a large enough sample of on-scene arrest cases, it was necessary to 

stratify by arrest/no-arrest as well. Both arrest and no-arrest cases were 

taken from all groups of involvement and discovery crimes. Table A-5 

illustrates the sample stratification in its entirety. 

Size Requirements 

Based on the plan to replicate certain of the analyses reported 

in the Response Time Analysis, it was determined that the Kansas City 

14 

Incident Type 

Involvement Crimes 

Rape 

Robbery 

Aggravated 
Assault 

Burqlary 

f-o-----, 
larceny 

Auto Theft 

Discovery Crimes 

I 

Tab 1 e A- 5 

Sample Stratification 

On-Scene Arrest No On-Scene Arrest 

Cell #1* Cell #2* 

#3 #4 

#5 #6 

#7 #8 

9 10 

11 12 

13 14 

*Rape cases were only included in 
Jacksomville, Peoria, and Rochester. 
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Police Department's sample size target of approximately 1,500 cases (per 

site) would be appropriate for the Forum's study as well. This total 

figure allowed for adequate cell frequencies for the analyses pianned, 

given the stratification design. The sample size targets for each stratum 

and substratum are described in Table A-6. 

Case Selection 

Once target values had been established for the stratum and sub

stratum sample sizes, procedures were developed for systematically achiev

ing those targets. Because the sample sizes were based on cell frequencies 

required for particular analyses and were, therefore, independent of the 

number of people in a city, the same plan was applicable in all four site 

cities. This had the added convenience of allowing less troublesome 

management of the data collection efforts in four widely dispersed loca-

t i on s. 

Sampling Calendar 

The bridge between the sample design and the sampling procedures 

took the form of a sampling calendar .. Two calendars were devised, one for 
" 

San Diego which excludes the sampling of rape cases, and one for the other 

three cities which includes rape. These calendars specified the exact 

dates on which sample cases would be drawn from the eligible population at 

the four locations. Both are based on crime -volumes taken from· 1977 
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Table A-6 

Sample Size Target for each Stratum 

Incident Type On-Scene Arrest No On-Scene Arrest 

Involvement Crimes 50* 50* 

Rape 120 120 

Robbery 120 120 

Aggravated 
Assault 120 120 

Burglary 120 120 

Larceny 120 120 

Auto Theft 120 120 

Discovery Crimes 

Burglary, 
100 100 

Larceny, and 

Auto Theft 

*Rape figures apply to Jacksonville, Peoria and Rochester only. 
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statistics, under the assumption that the frequencies would be similar for 

1979. Cases were selected every other day, so as to distribute th"is aspect 

of the workload of field research assistants. The calendar for 

Jacksonville, Peoria, and Rochester, with additional information for 

interpreting the calendar, appears in Table A-7. 

Selection Procedure 

The frame used for sample selection consisted of the actual crime 

reports for each day of the sampling calendar, categorized according to the 

14 cells (12 in San Diego) of the sample design. Cases from cells not to 

be sampled on that day were put aside. Crime reports in cells to be 

sampled were numbered sequentially, and one case was randomly selected from 

each of these cells using a table of random numbers. On days when there 

were no eligible cases of a required type, one was selected from the 

previous (non-sampling) day. Quality control procedures were implemented 

to insure that all steps in the sampling process were taken as de-

signed. 

A pretest of the sampling procedures revealed that on-scene 

arrests were very infrequent in the smaller sites, Peoria and Rochester. 

To maintain large sample sizes the field research assistant in these sites 

took allan-scene arrest cases that occurred on a sampling day. Midway 

through data collection, it became clear that sampling targets for on-scene 

arrests would not be met in Jacksonville and San Diego, either 9 and this 

procedure was implemented in the other two sites on September 2, 1979. On 
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22 
23 xyz 
24 
25 x z 
26 
27 xyz 
28 

29 x z 
30 
1 xyz 
2 
3 x 
4 
5 xyz 

6 
7 x z 
8 
9 xyz 
10 
11 x z 
12 

13 xyz 
14 
15 x z 
16 
17 xyz 
18 
19 x 

20 
21 xyz 
22 
23 x z 
24 
25 xyz 
26 

------- -----------~--------------------------

~ 

27 x z 
28 
29 xyz 
30 
31 x z 
1 
2 xyz 

3 
4 x 
5 
6 xyz 
7 
8 x z 
9 

10 xyz 
11 
12 x z 
13 
14 xyz 
15 
16 x z 

17 
18 xyz 
19 
20 x 
21 
22 xyz 
23 

24 x z 
25 
26 xyz 
27 
28 x z 
29 
30 xyz 

Table A-7 
Sampling Calendar 

Jacksonville, Peoria, and Rochester 

:ll!lt 
1 
2 x z 
3 
4 xyz 
5 
6 x 
7 

8 xy 
9 
10 x z 
11 
12 xyz 
13 
14 x z 

15 
16 xyz 
17 
18 x z 
19 
20 xyz 
21 

22 x z 
23 
24 xy 
25 
26 x z 
27 
28 xyz 

29 
30 x z 
31 
1 xyz 
2 
3 x z 
4 

~!Jgust 

5 xyz 
6 
7 x z 
8 
9 xy 
10 
11 x z 

12 
13 xyz 
14 
15 x z 
16 
17 xyz 
18 

19 x z 
20 
21 xyz 
22 
23 x z 
24 
25 xy 

26 
27 x z 
28 
29 X)'i! 
30 
31 x z 
1 

2 xyz 
3 
4 x z 
5 
6 xyz 
7 
8 x z 

September 

9 
10 xy 
11 
12 x z 
13 
14 xyz 
15 

16 x z 
17 
18 xyz 
19 
20 x z 
21 
22 xyz 

23 
24 x z 
25 
26 xy 
27 
28 x z 
29 

30 xyz 
1 
2 x z 
3 
4 xyz 
5 
6 x z 

7 
8 xyz 
9 
10 x z 
11 
12 xy 
13 

October 

14 x 
15 
16 xyz 
17 
18 x z 
19 
20 xyz 

21 
22 x z 
23 
24 xyz 
25 
26 x z 
17 

28 xyz 
29 
30 x 
31 
1 xyz 
2 
3 x z 

4 
5 xyz 
6 
7 x z 
8 
9 xyz 
10 

11 x z 
12 
13 xyz 
14 
15 x 
16 
17 xyz 

x = one case in cells 3, 4, 5, 6. 7, 8, 9, 10,11,12 

y = one case in cells 1 and 2 

z = one case in cells 13 and 14 

November 

18 
19 x z 
20 
21 xyz 
22 
23 x z 
24 

25 xyz 
26 
27 x z 
28 
29 xyz 
30 
1 x 

2 
3 xyz 
4 
5 x z 
6 
7 xyz 
8 

* The cell numbers are referred to those presented -in Table 4a, Key to the 
Sampling Calendar with Rape Cases. I y• is only applicable to Jacksonville; 
rape cases were sampled each sampling day for Peoria and Rochester. 
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the same day, all four field research assistants were instructed to include 

one extra "no on-scene arrest" case whenever there was no "on-scene arrest" 

case to be sampled. This ensured that the total sample siz.e for each crime 

stratum would be large enough to give reliable results. 

Data Sources 

Appendix A-3 
Data Collection 

The individual crime report was the sampling unit for the study. 

Once the sample of incident reports had been selected, data were acquired 

from several sources concerning the selected incidents. These data sources 

included: 

• the crime reports themselves; 

• arrest reports; 

• recorded police telephone communication tapes; 

• dispatch records; 

• interviews with people involved in the incidents. 

How these sources were used 1S described below. 

Crime Reports 

Crime reports include all of the various reporting forms used in 

the study sites to record information about incidents of criminal activity. 

20 
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Information acquired or derived from this source included: 

• crime type (UCR category); 

• whether the crime was an involvement or a discovery 
crime; 

• date and time the incident occurred; 

• date and time the incident was reported; 

• number of victims involved; 

• characteristics of the caller who reported the 
incident and the principal victim; 

• whether an on-scene arrest was made, and whether it 
was response-related; and 

• a seriousness score based on the Sellin-Wolfgang 
Seriousness Index. 

Since the determination of response-related and non-response-related 

arrest was made from information in police records. it is bound to be 

incorrect in a few cases. All arrests were classified as response-related 

unless the crime report or arrest report made it clear that the arrest had 

been made due to: identification or apprehension of the suspect by a 

victim or witness; the suspect's immobilization by crime-related injury; 

the suspect's turning himself in to the responding officer; immediate 

identification of the suspect from evidence at the scene. Since 

information may not be included or adequately emphasized 1n the crime and 
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arrest reports, ,t is likely that some non-response-related arrests are 

misclassified as response-related arrests. 

Arrest Reports 

Arrest reports were used solely for the purpose of verifying 

arrest-related data contained in the incident report for a particular 

incident. No new information was obtained from this source. 

Communications Records 

Three types of conmunications records were employed as Jata 

sources. Communication tapes, recordings of the caller-operator 

conversations which resulted in incident reports, were used to identify the 

caller and to verify the length of the call. The tapes were also used to 

eliminate calls for service initiated by automatic alarms, and on-duty 

police officers. The location of specific conversations on the tapes were 

found through use of the CADS! printouts or dispatch cards, which were also 

used to estimate police response time. 

All information collected from crime reports, arrest reports, and 

communications records was recorded on a data coding sheet by the field 

research assistants. Data coding sheets for all cases sampled were sent 

to the Forum office after they were completed. A copy of the data coding 

sheets is included in Appendix G. 
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Interviews 

The bulk of the data analysis presented in this report is based on 

responses to interview questions asked of persons involved in any of 

several roles in the crime incidents included 1n the sample. The specific 

roles of interest were as follows: 

• Victim-Caller: 

• Witness-Caller: 

• Bxstander-Caller: 

• Non-Caller 
Vict,m: 

a citizen who was the victim of crime 
and who reported the crime to the police. 

a citizen who was not a victim, but 
witnessed the incident and reported the 
crime to the police. 

a citizen who was neither a victim nor a 
witness to the crime in question, but who 
reported the inc1dent to police. 

a citizen who was the victim of a criminal 
incident, but who was not the person who 
reported the incident to the police. 

The person who reported the crime was interviewed whenever he or 

she could be reached. Usually this was the victim. When it was not, the 

victim was lnterviewed as well, in order to study information-relaying 

patterns among roles and to provlde a valldity check on information 

obtained. 

The interview questionnaire was based on the Kansas City Response 

Time Analysis questionnalre. After consultation with the Response Time 

Analxsis staff, various modifications were made in order to avoid some 

problems encountered in the original study. 
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The major problem addresssed was that the Kansas City interviewers 

used four types of questionnaires, one for each type of respondent. A 

significant portion of callers 1n that study were found, after having 

completed large portions of an interview with one type of questionnaire, to 

actually be members of another class of respondent. Because the Forum 

study differed from the Kansas City study in that it did not rely on 

observers to identify the respondents, this misclassification of respon

dents was likely to occur more often. Therefore, the Forum questionnaire 

used a complex skip pattern in the question sequence to incorporate the 

four separate Kansas City instruments into a single questionnaire. 

Because the present study was designed to replicate as closely as 

possible most aspects of the Kansas City Response Time ~nalysis, the Forum 

questionnaire content followed as closely as possible the relevant parts of 

the KCRTA questionnaire. Some questions on reporting time and patterns 

were changed for the sake of clarity, again based on problems reported by 

the Kansas City staff. In addition, many new questions were added with the 

objective of increasing our knowledge concerning citizen actions and prob

lems. The result was a much longer and more complex questionnaire than the 

original, but one which met all the requirements of the study objectives 

while elimi~ating many of the problems that might otherwise have been 

anticipated. A copy of the questionnaire is included in Appendix G. 
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Data Collection Procedures 

The questionnaire was designed to be used as a guide for either a 

telephone interview or a face-to-face ("personal") interview. Since the 

telephone interview was more cost-effective it was the primary data 

collection method. In ce t ' h r a1n cases, owever, it was anticipated that 

telephone interviews would not be possible--where the respondent had no 

telephone or refused a telephone interview in favor of a personal inter-

v iew, for instance. The pe l' t ' rsona 1n erV1ew was the second line of 

approach. Telephone interviews were conducted from Washington, D.C., while 

personal interviews were assigned to field research assistants and personal 

interviewers in each study location. 

Telephone Interview Methods 

Twice a week, each field research assistant telephoned the Forum's 

Washington office with information necessary to contact the ~ictims, 

witnesses and bystanders included in the latest sampling. This information 

included the potential respondent's name, address, phone number, and role 

in the incident, the incident type, and any additional information which 

would help in scheduling an interview (for example, information from the 

incident reporting concerning times when it would be most convenient to 

contact the individual). At the same time, the field research assistant 

sent a post card (Figure A-2) to each potent1'al d t ' f respon en 1n orming them 

of the impending contact. Respond t 'th t 1 en S W1 au te ephones were assigned 

personal interviews at this time. 
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Figure A-2 

Postcard 

Police Executive Research Forum 
1909 K Street, N.W., Suite 420 
Washington, D.C. 20006 

Mr. G. T. Ottoe 

Dea r Mr. Ottoe: 

949 Wagenschlussel Avenue 
San Diego, CA 92138 

The Police Executive Research Forum is conducting a nation 
wide research study on how crimes are reported to the police. 

In a few days, an interviewer will either call you from our l 

Washington office, or visit you in person. I 
Your name was selected at random, and we would greatly I 

appreciate your participation in this interview. 
I 

If you have any questions, you can call our local research I 
assistant, Pat Cournoyer , at 466-7827 i 

25 

Sincerely, 
-t(~U\~ 
Akiko Vr Swabb 
Project Director 
CORR Study 
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Because respondents were likely to forget relevant details of an 

incident unless contacted soon after the crime took place, an effort was 

made to complete all interviews within six weeks of the crime report. 

After six weeks, no attempt was made to complete an interview. In order to 

allow time for rescheduling a personal interview when necessary, an attempt 

was made to phone each respondent within 16 days of the crime report. This 

allowed for many callbacks and scheduling of personal interviews, while 

staying within the six week limit. 

Each telephone interviewer and each field research assistant re-

ceived training in the use of the questionnaire. Interviews were conducted 

under close supervision, with numerous quality control checks including 

verification callbacks by the interview supervisor, cross-validation of 

responses, and edit checks. 

Personal Interv;ew Methods 

Data collection procedures for telephone and personal interviews 

were quite similar. Each field office maintained the same procedures for 

interview assignment. A potential respondent was slated for a personal 

interview in any of the following situations: 

• no phone number was available for respondent; 

• phone contact was not made within 16 days of the incident; 

• the respondent requested a personal interview; or 

• the respondent refused to be interviewed over the phone. 
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When no phone number was available, the initial contact with the 

respondent was attempted by the field research ass1stant or personal 

interviewer without prior notification, and based on information provided 

on the crime report indicating the best time for contact. After the first 

unsuccessful attempt, a letter requesting an appointment and including a 

return postcard was left at the respondent1s home (Figure A-3). For 

respondents requesting an appointment, the field research assistant or a 

personal interviewer conducted the interview accordingly. Two additional 

attempts were made for all respondents who neglected to make an appoint

ment. If the third attempt was unsuccessful, the case was labeled 

ninactive. 1I 

Appendix A-4 
Quality Control Procedures 

Quality control procedures were implemented at each major data 

collection and data transformation step having a potential impact on the 

analysis. The first quality control process ensured adherence to the 

sampling procedure. Next, the quality of coding from the incident reports 

was checked as well as the data collection from the communications records. 

Finally, the quality of interviews was malntained through several 

procedures. These various types of quality control are described below. 

Sampling Quality Control 

Sampling was checked by the indlvidual in each police department 

designated as police liaison twice a month to insure compliance with 
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1909 K STREET. N. w.. SUITE ~20 
WASHINGTON. D.C. 20006 

(202) 6.33-lJ99 

Ms. ~anda W. Cal10r 
911 No. Snowplow Boulevard 
Rochester. NY 
14602 . 

Dear Ms. Callor: 

Figure A-3 

Follow-Up Letter 

Fa.JCE EX ECUTI V E 
RESEARCH FaUM 

31 April 1979 

GARYP, HAYES 
exECUTIVE DIRECTOR 

we have made several attempts to contact you recently in order "0 inter
view you as part of a study of how citizens report crimes to the police. 
This study is conducted by the Police Executive Research Forum. witn the 
cooperation of 

The study will provide information on the time it takes for a citizen to 
report a crime and the time it takes for the law enforcement agency to respond. 
The problems encountered by citizens during these time periods will be examined. 
In addition. people's attitudes about the law enforcement agency and their 
suggestions concerning it will be sought. 

The infonnation you can give us will be extremely useful for making it 
easier for people to call the police and for helping the police resDond :0 
calls. Your answers represent not only yourself but also hundreds of other 
;Jersons like yourself. All ,nfonnation you give us will be held in the strict
est confidence. 

0lease contact our interviewer ~aroaret Szott at J66-7820 
to arrange for an appointment. If you nave no telepnone ple'-as-e-,..,fi"'lT'j"-'i-n-,t-:-n-e-'-nr .... ·o-r
mation as to the best time and place to contact you in the spaces below. Clip 
this section of the page and mail it to us in the enclosed envelope. [s~ncerely 
hope thr,t you will participate in this study. 

Best regards, 

Akiko V. Swabb 
Project Director 
CORR STUDY 

~A:.~E ___ ,....-,---, ________ _ 

I can DC reached at--------r( ...... Ad-:-d'~r-es-s'T)--------- ,),;.\ 
or by ca 11 i ng __ -r=~_,_--:-:-...,---r----_a, t __ r:-:----.-_____ ,?~ 

(Telephone ~umber! (7ime) 
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established procedures. The liaison randomly sampled the cases to be 

checked, and the sample procedure and sample stratification were examined. 

If a mistake was found, the liaison immediately called it to the attention 

of the field research assistant, and the correct procedure was explained. 

The liaison recorded findings in a report sent to the Forum office every 

month. After the .first month, erl~ors were very infY'equent. Invar'iably 

they involved confusion of legal definitions peculiar to the site, or 

inaccuracies in the use of the random number table. 

Quality Control of Data 
Collection from Police Records 

The accuracy of data coding from the incident reports was checked 

by Washington staff. This occurred twice a month, when the data coding 

sheets and the incident reports arrived from the sites. Whenever a mistake 

was discovered, the field research assistant was informed by telephone and 

counseled. The accuracy of data cOlding from CADSI printout or dispatch 

cards and communication tapes was e'xamined during the site trip, at the 

middle of the data collection phase. Again, errors were infrequent. The 

only problem to happen regularly was failure to prepare or provide a data 

coding sheet, a fault which was remedied quite easily. 

Quality Control of Interviewing 

The interview supervisor monitored the first and four other con-

tacts by telephone interviewers with respondents. If these were found to 
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be satisfactory, approximately every twentieth subsequent interview was 

monitored by the supervisor for the next three weeks. If these were found 

to be satisfactory, monitoring was continued at the rate of about every 

fortieth intervlew. This produced a monitoring rate of three to five 

percent of the sample. When the supervisor identified consistent problems, 

counseling was used to assist the interviewer in understanding the cause of 

the problem; the results were presented to the interviewer on a monitoring 

report form. 

The information recorded for the first ten interviews completed by 

each telephone interviewer, personal interviewer or field research assis

tant was checked for completeness and internal consistency by the interview 

supervisor. The results of this editing process were recorded in the 

interview log, the interview performance log, and on the assignment card 

for the case involved. Interviewers continued to be edited until a group 

of five completed consecutive interviews reached a satisfactory error 

rating. Each interv'lewer's work was reviewed after the second week. If 

judged satisfactory, a monthly work review was scheduled. 

After a questionnaire was edited, it was filed with the data 

coding sheet and any other questionnaire corresponding to that case. Five 

per~ent of the telephone and one percent of the personal interviews were 

selected for re-interview. If the case had already been monitored, the 

case immediately preceding it on the interview log was used. The re

interview questionnaire contained selected items from the original 
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interview questionnaire contained selected items from the original 

interview schedule. The interview supervisor or assistant supervisor 

phoned the respondent and asked these items to test the accuracy of 

information obtained in the original interview. At this point, differ

ences between the odginal interview and re-interview were reconciled and 

explanations given by the respondent were recorded. Remarks from the 

original interviewer necessary to clarify the differences were also 

recorded on these forms. 

Appendix A-S 
IMplementation of the Design 

Pretest of Interview Procedures 

The first pretest was conducted in Alexandria, Virginia, to test 

the wording and structure of a draft questionnaire to be used in a further 

pretest at the four study sites. Although the sample of 12 recent victims 

was non-random and small, it was sufficient to indicate the need for 

changes in the structure of the questionnaire. Skip patterns in the 

questionnaire structure were changed to reflect the findings. 

The restructured questionnaire was reviewed and approved by partici-

pating police departments before site pretesting began. An on-site pretest 

phase was then implemented which lasted four weeks. The primary purpose for 

this pretest was to ensure that the sampling, data coilection, and quality 

control methods were practical. They were, and as a result, a formalized 

sampling procedure was developed along with an interviewing manual, a data 
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collection manual, and a slightly reworked questionnaire and data coding 

sheet. A week-long trial usage period followed before the data collection 

phase began. 

Observation 

While the pretest analysis and the revision of data collection 

instruments were underway, the field research assistants conducted a three 

week ride-along observation to become acquainted with dispatch and patrol 

procedures in their sites. 

Each field research assistant had a program to guide his or her 

observations while riding with the police. Program items included: time 

between dispatch and response by officer, for both one- and two-officer 

cars; the impact of calls in which officers other than those assigned 

arrive on the scene first; estimates of response time; estimates of travel 

distance; accuracy of police notification of arrival to the dispatcher; 

elasped time from officer exit from car to contact of caller; and any other 

significant occurrences relating to the study. In this manner, the field 

research assistant became more acquainted with the department's procedures, 

and identified possible difficulties with the data interpretation which 

might result from factors not previously considered. 

Implementation 

As a result of this pretesting and orientation phase, the data 

collection materials and procedures were deemed to be more than adequate to 
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the data collection task. Sampling began on April 21, 1979, and ended 

O b 7 The l ~st l'nterviews were completed by eight months later, on ecem er. -

January 15, 1980. 

Appendix A-6 
Validity 

Although the sampling and data collection procedures were designed 

to avold potential sources of bias, the best procedures were sometimes 

conflicting, too costly, or too dlfficult to administer. For example, had 

we sampled Part I crimes in each city randomly, giving each case an exactly 

equal probability of inclusion, it would have been impossible to interview 

all respondents within SiA weeks of the crime, and the sample size would 

have had to be greatly lncreased to ensure a large number of involvement 

and on-scene arrest cases. Personal and phone interviewers may obtain 

different kinds of responses from the people interviewed, particularly to 

questions of attitude and opinion; however, hiring many personal inter

viewers in each site would have been costly and very difficult to 

administer. Thus some concessions to cost and ease of administration have 

been made in the research design. These concessions might have influenced 

the results obtained, and in this section we examine the extent and effect 

of these on the results. One of the possible biases stems from the 

sampling method used; the others are potential problems with the inter

Vlew procedures and the questionnaire. Another validity question, the 

validity of citlzen time estimates, is consldered separately in Appendix B. 

34 

L 
( 

, 

{-I 

LI 
1_-, 
t_: 

I 
,.t 

I_I 
I~~, 

.-' 

}~-.... , 

L~; 
L~! 
l~_, 

I .... ...., 

.. 

!~~, 

(- ",.:-..,; 

1- " 

L I 

~< H 

.:-,~'~--

;J:r-

Sampling: Day of the Week 

Because of the sampling method used, we might have chosen a biased 

sample of cases. The problem was this: cases were randomly selected from 

all those reported on a "sampl ing day, II which was every other day through-

out the data collection period. In addition, we stratified by crime cate

gory (robbery, assault, and so on), by crime type (involvement or dis-

covery), and by outcome (on-scene arrest, no on-scene arrest). Cases 

fitting some of the categories occurred very infrequently--there were few 

involving auto thefts resulting in arrests, for example--and no case fit 

the requirements for some categories on some sampling days. When this 

happened, the field research assistants looked at crime reports from the 

previous day to see if any of these fit the requirements, and randomly 

sampled one of those that did. Because of this previous-day sampling 

procedure, we would expect more Saturdays and other high crime days in our 

sample for rare crime types. 

For crimes that occurred more often, on the other hand, a case was 

usually available every sampling day. This means that our sample will 

include roughly equal numbers of cases for each day of the week, even 

though they are more likely to be reported on some days than others. If 

the day of the week the crime was reported is related to what the respon

dents did before calling or how they feel about police, the sample will be 

biased, and the cases must be reweighted to account for it. 

35 



.. 

The relationship of day of the week to actions and attitudes of 

the respondent is shown in Table A-8. The statistic shown, the square root 

of the uncertainty coefficient, is roughly equivalent in size and meaning 

to a correlation coefficient, but is appropriate for unranked, categorical 

data (see Nie, et al., 1976). Only four of the 64 relationships tested are 

signific~nt, and no relationship is significant in more than one site. In 

addition, none of the coefficients are particularly large. Accordingly, we 

conclude that the implicit stratification by day of ti,~ week is not liable 

to affect our results much, if at all. 

Interview Completion 

Even if a simple random sampling procedure were used--one that 

gives every victim and witness an equal chance of selection--it is possible 

that questionnaires will not be completed at random. This could be because 

some people are more difficult for interviewers to contact: they work at 

night, they are often out of town, or they have changed address. Also, 

SCI~ people refuse to answer questions; for this study, about five percent 

of potential respondents refused. As shown in Table A-9, we were unable to 

interview about 20 percent of victims, witnesses, and callers in each site. 

If this 20 percent had consistently similar attitudes, or were involved in 

the same kinds of crime, the sample of completed questionnaires--and our 

results--would be biased. 
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Size of Significant Relationships Between Day of the Week 
Crime Was Reported and Respondent's Actions and Attitudes ---
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To check this, we compared crime reports and dispatch records of 

all cases sampled with those in which at least one questionnaire was 

complete. The characteristics examined were: 

• crime category, and whether it was involvement or 
discovery; 

• seriousness of the crime; 

• whether an arrest was made on the scene; 

• on what day of the week the crime was reported; 

• race, sex, and age of both the victim and the caller. 

Z-tests (for ages and seriousness) and one-sample X2 tests were 

used to determine whether cases with complete questionnaires were different 

from all cases samples. Only three differences were significant at the .05 

level: In Jacksonville, questionnaires were completed for slightly more 

serious crimes, and for cases involving slightly older victims; in 

Rochester, we interviewed people involved in slightly less serious crimes. 

None of the differences were very large, as shown in Tables A-IO and A-II. 

Interview Delay 

Although each potential respondent was interviewed as quickly as 

possible after the incident, some people were more difficult to contact 

than others. In some cases, as much as s'ix weeks went by before the 

interview took place. Thus people may have forgotten some details of the 

case (particularly time estimates and police actions), and may have changed 

their a!:titudes toward police service. To guard against this bias, we 
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Table A-9 
Case and Interview Completion Rates 

Jacksonville Peoria "Rochester San Diego Aggregate 

Cases Sampled 1~266 770 934 1,156 4,126 

Terminated as inappropriate 2 0 0 4 6 
Cases with completed 

questionnaires 1,055 (83.5) 599 (77.8) 741 (79.3) 937 (81.3) 3,332 (80.9) 

Cases without completed 
questionnaires 209 (16.5) 171 (22.2) 193 (20.7) 215 (18.7) 788 (19.1) 

w Interviews Attempted 1,713 930 1,173 1,595 5,411 0:> 

Terminated as inappropriate 47 33 43 56 179 
Interviews completed 1,303 (78.2) 710 (79.2) 886 (78.4 ) 1,196 (77.7) 4,095 (78.3) 

No interview completed 363 (21.8) 187 (20.8) 244 (21.6) 343 (22.3) 1,137 (21. 7) 

Incomplete or refusal 69 ( 4.1) 70 ( 7.8) 53 ( 4.7) 51 ( 3.3) 243 ( 4.6) 

Unable to locate respondent 52 ( 3.1) 42 ( 4.7) 59 ( 5.2) 52 ( 3.4) 205 ( 3.9) 
~f~ 

Expired before respondent 
(14.5) could be contacted 241 74 ( 8.2) 128 (1l.3) 233 (15.1) 676 (12.9) 

Other reason 1 ( 0.1) 1 ( 0.1) 4 ( 0.4) 7 ( 0.5) 13 ( 0.2) 

\ 
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UCR Category 

-
Involvement 

Arrest 

Day of l~eek 
Crime Reported 

ViS Race 

CI s Race 

Cs 

Number of Cases 
Sampled 

Number of Cases 
with Completed 
Questionnaires 

Table A-10 
Interview Selection Validity 

Differences Between All Cases Sampled and Cases with 
Completed Questionnaires 

Jacksonville Peoria 

7.973 1.560 
(p < .20) (p< .95) 

.053 1.336 
(p < .90) (p < .30) 

.064 .005 
(p < .80) (p < .98) 

.883 .630 
(p < .98) (p < .99) 

.710 .307 
(p < .50) (p< .70) 

.138 .012 
(p < .80) (p< .95) 

.275 .036 
(p< .70) (p< .90) 

.057 .116 
(p< .90) (p< .80) 

1265 -770 

1056 590 

Rochester San Diego 

3.429 1. 251 
(p< .70) (p < .90) 

.763 .023 
(p < .50) (p < .90) 

.106 .170 
(p < .80) (p< .70) 

.985 .678 
(p < .99) (p< .99) 

.314 :298 
(p < .90) (p< .98) 

.132 1.018 
(p < .80) (p < .50) 

.023 .133 
(p< .99) (p< .99) 

.003 .592 
(p< .98) (p < .50) 

929 1132 

743 933 

Figures are one-sample X2 statistics. 
sign~ficance level is shown in parentheses. 
No X are significant at the .10 level 
or less. 
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Table A-11 
-r-"'" Differences in Seriousness of All Cases Sampled and 

Cases with Completed Questionnaires 

rc.-- r 

"'!"""I 

~i. 1~ 
Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego 

ProDert~ Seriousness 
--7.- r'· .... ~: Mean--all cases 2.666 2.949 2.496 2.858 

l~' 
Mean--completed 2.713 2.972 2.516 2.861 

z of difference .598 .263 .317 .035 

---...;;;c I~! 

Injury Seriousness 

. Mean--all cases 0.895 .616 0.857 0.593 
~ t~'''~~ 

Mean--completed 0.778 .627 0.737 0.551 

-~~ ~'- z of difference -1. 504 .111 -1. 501 -.600 

-'~ . ..:""""-'~ Intimidation Seriousness 

Mean--all cases 2.226 1.534 1.642 1.465 
-"~ Mean--completed 1. 956 1.520 1.402 1.407 

z of difference -2.010 '- .093 -2.057 -.603 --,-
'---

,:.---~ 

:;;-,,,---. 
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tested the relationship of actions and attitudes to interview delay times. 

The only consistent relationships were for the respondent's method of 

contacting the police. The delays were longer for citizens who used a pay 

phone or someone else's phone, and for citizens who dialed the crime alert 

number or "911. II 

Interview delay probab1y does not cause these differences, rather 

it seems more likely that the interviews were delayed because people who 

call from pay phones and other people's phone, and who dial emergency 

numbers, are harder to contact than others. The etas, shown in Table A-12, 

are very small, indicating that the effect is not very important. (The 

distribution of interview delay times is shown in Figure A~5 in the next 

section of this appendix.) 

Phone and Personal Interviews 

Another closely-related problem comes from the fact that, while 

most respondents were interviewed over the phone, the most difficult-to

reach respondents were interviewed in person. People may be wi 11 ing to 

divulge personal information, such as income and marital status, or un-

favorable attitudes toward the police, to personal interviewers. It also 

seemed likely that hard-to-reach, persondlly interviewed respondents would 

have different social characteristics from those interviewed by phone. The 

size of these differences is given in Tables A-I3 and A-14. 
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Table A-12 
Size and Significance of Relationships Between Time Lag 

and Responden't Actions and Attitudes 

Re1ationshio :let'o'Ieen 
time lao ana: Jacksonville Peoria Kochesi:2r 

7a1ked .03 .CO .01 

:)f]oned .:J4 .:36 .01 

:!lased Suspect .03 .J2 .J3 

Cauqht Suspect .02 .01 .04 

lnvestiqated .05 .07 .03 

Injured .04 .03 .01 

Left Scene .06* .01 .04 

'Jai ted .05 .01 .05 

I 

:Reporting Process , , 
Phoned used .14 .20 .13'" 

I Number Used .24 .15* .09 

I 
! 

How "lumber Known .12 .05 .07 

ISa ti s facti on '1'1; tM 
'Pol ice 
I 

Servi ce 

I Last Contact .07 .:2 .09 

:a 1; 4andl;r.g .OS . ., .:J5 

~e$;)onse 7~:ne .J7 .:6 

~n Scene -ianaing .J5 .04 . JJ. 

Jvera 11 .::'Il' .)7 .Ji 

~umoer of Cases 

Figures snown are etas. .. ::ta sign1 r icant 
at the . 05 ~evel . 
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San Jieao 

.01 

.J1 

.Jl 

.02 

.J4 

.03 

.J3 

.J6 

.04 

.J9 

.17'" 

.16* 

.:S 

.:6 

. :3 .... 

' ~ 'til' , --



----.~----------.------------~-----

Table A-13 
Completion of Interviews by Type and Size 

Jack '.>lInvi 1 Ie PeoriA Rochester Sail Ole!)o lotal 

PhOIl!! Personal Phone Personal Phone Personal Phone Pcr~ollal Phone Personal 

- -- - ~------ --- -- - .-.,,- - --- --_ .. ---- . - ; - ---------~ 
IlIlerlllcw !ltalu~ 

Cumplete iO!l1l 152 581 10 748 75 10/3 29 3459 326 
----.-----_._---- .-- -,,---~-.- .. . - . - .. _------_._-------

.j::> 
Ilu SoLi a I Charac ted s LI cs 411 0 30 0 27 0 45 0 150 0 

.j::> -- ----. ~ ---. -.- .. - .. - ..... ~---- ... -- - -- -~-- -- .--

111l",,"~llele 45 0 28 36 0 46 155 2 
.. 
I ~ 

- .----~ -~ .. ---- ----- ~~~--

. - .~--- _ ....... - --.--- ... --- • ___ T_~"'" 

[lIlal WI! 152 639 11 all 75 1163 30 3764 328 

11.1':. 90.ot Ill. 01 91.5:£ 8.5t 91.51 2.5X 92.01 8.01. 

\ 

.~ 
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Table A-14 
Size of Significant Relationships Between Tyee of Interview 

and ResDondent's Actions, Attitudes, and Characteristics 

. -: 

: "'::;i;e 

~es~crcer:· 5 ;:s:-:~c'~en: 
:'c:'ons 

.:2 

· :5" 

~ . . -~ 

.23 • 

.:7 . 

.23 

.:0 

.:5 

. :9· 

.~6 

.:: 

::'1cnec · :3 .:S 

:~ased SuS vee: 

~ugnt Sus;:ee: 

:nves:::;a::.eo 

-cw 'lurnce:- (.'1c .... r 

;:d::S':lc:~;n -t'-'" J:":e 
~~!'"'I' ce 

... .1S: :.:n:.::: 

'" .... .L 

..,-
• .J' 

... ., .... " 

, , . 

. .:: .. 

. . ... . 
.:5 

· :5 

.J7 "C: 
• .J_ 

.J3 .:C 

.J5 . .., .... " 

.:5 . 

. :0 

.':8 

.:5 

Figures shown are square roots of uncertainty coefficients. 
*Significant at .05 level. 45 
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Personal interviewers ~ more likely to complete interviews (and 

include social characteristics) than phone interviewers. This may explain 

why most of the significant differences between interview types are 

differences of social characteristics. Personally-interviewed respondents 

appear to be poorer, less educated, and more likely to rent, and be black 

than phone respondents did. And a personal interview was more often 

required for people who used a pay phone or someone else's phone and who 

dialed the crime alert number; these were the long-delayed interviews 

ment i oned above, and these respondents were harder to reach than 

others. 

If personal and phone interviewers get about the same information 

regarding citizen actions and opinions, these results would probably be 

obtained anyway. Some bias might be apparent if people interviewed 

personally were consistently more or less satisfied with police service, or 

responded that they took different actions before calling the police than 

other people. This did not occur, however. Thus the only significant 

differences do not appear to affect the study conclusions. 

Respondent's Role in the Incident 

In about 20 percent of the crimes sampled, interviews were 

attempted with two of the people involved: a victim and a witness-caller, 

or a victim and a bystander-caller. For some of these cases, we were only 

able to interview one of these people. If victims remember different 

things about an incident than witnesses or callers, we may get incomplete 
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or wrong information about these incidents. For example, a victim may not 

mention asking a bystander to call the police. The bystander would 

probably mention it, however, since it is the reason for his involvement in 

the crime. On the other hand, one would expect people in different roles 

to take somewhat different actions after the crime has occurred. Both 

actions and attitudes were examined to see if the role of the respondent 

made a difference in any unexpected ways. 

The dlfferences, shown in Table A-IS, are about what one would 

expect. Victims are more likely to chase and catch suspects, leave the scene 

of the crime, and take no action before reporting than are witnesses or 

bystanders. Only victims are injured. When the police are notified by a 

non-witness caller, the caller lS typically using a home or business phone; 

crimes with witnesses are more likely to occur in public places, and thus 

witness-callers are more likely to use a pay phone or someone else's phone. 

Both witness-callers and non-witness callers are more likely to use a crim e 

alert nLlTlber or "911, II perhaps because they are call ing on behalf of other 

people and concerned with rapld pollce response in what are overwhelmingly 

involvement crimes. There were no consistent differences in satisfaction with 

police service between respondents with different roles. 

Police Information and Citizen Information 

Previous studies have suggested that, for some kinds of information, 

police r~cords are more accurate than citizens' recollections. and for ot~er 

kinds, (lt1zens are more accurate. Aceituno and Matchett (1973) consider this 
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Table A-IS 
Size of Significant Relationships Between Respondent's Role in 

Incident and Respondent's Actions and Attitudes 

Relationship between 
Respondent's role and: JACKSONVILLE PEORIA ROCHESTER SAN DIEGO 

Respondents past-
incident actions 

Talked 

Phoned 

Chased Suspect 

Caught Suspect 

Investigated 

Inj ured 

Left Scene 

Waited 

Process of Reporting 

Phone Used 

Number Used 

How Number Known 

Satisfaction with 
Police Service 

Last Contact 

Ca 11 Handl i ng 

Response Time 

On-scene Handling 

Overa 11 

.05 .06 .09* 

.11 .18 .11 

.17* .08 .10 

.10 .08 .17 

.07 .04 .09 

.50* .19 .37* 

.23 .16* .26 * 

.24* .15* .12 

.12* .12 .06 

.10* .12 .13* 

.11 .12 .13 

.08 .12 .09 

.11 .09 .12 

.08 .12 .13 

.08 .10 .09 

.10 * .07 .09 

Figures shown are square roots of uncertainty 
coefficients. Only figures significant at the 
.05 level are shown. 
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.06 

.16* 

.14* 

. 15* 

.05 

.46* 

.20* 

.13* 

.14* 

.151<-

.14 

.12* 

.09 

.09 

.08 

.08 

, 

-

-r., . 

question and conclude that, for most items, the two sources are equally valid. 

If there are differences between crime reports and interviews in many cases, 

however, there would be reason to doubt both sources of information. The 

proportion of interviews resulting in different answers to the same questions 

is shown in Table A-16. The differences in the race and sex of the victim and 

caller average about five percent for each site, primarily because these cases 

had multiple victims, and the identity of the caller--while extremely 

important to our study--was much less important to the police. Information 

from the two sources on the number of victims reveals an interesting 

phenomenon: for many crimes (burglaries and auto thefts, for example), the 

number is ambiguous and unimportant to the police, and the crime reports and 

inte~views differ frequently. For a number which is important and unam-

biguous, however--the number of rape victims--the crime reports and interviews 

are exactly the same. 
-'........... ,~"-

-.,~ Appendix A-7 
Selected Frequencies 

Throughout the test we examined the relationship between output 

~ variables such as citizen reporting time, and input variables such as locat 

of the crime and the citizen's yearly income. These input variables can be 

I~" -' 

I~' 

divided into three types: 

• Situation characteristics include crime type, location 
of the crime, and whether someone was involved in the 
crime while it was happening, or it was discovered later. 
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Victimls Race 

Victim1s Sex 

Vi ctim l s Age 

Caller! s Race 

Caller l s Sex 

Caller's .~ge 

Number of Victims 

Number of Rape 
Victims 

Number of Cases 

Table A-16 
Comparison of Crime Report and Questionnaire Information 

Jacksonvi 11 e 

3.1% 

5.2 

39.0 

5.0 

7.4 

17.7 

29.3 

0.0 

1303 

Peori a Rochester San Diego 

4.9% 4.6% 5.3% 

4.8 6.4 6.9 

32.3 33.2 55.8 

7.4 4.3 4.2 

8.7 6.8 5.8 

60.8 18.4 71. 9 

25.4 26.0 29.9 

0.0 0.0 

710 886 1193 

Figures are percent of cases in which 
Crime Report and Questionnaire are 
di fferent. 
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; Characteristics of the respondent include place of 
resldence, yearly lncome, occupational status, sex, 
race, age, and so on. 

Without exception, we found that characteristics of the situation 

and the respondent1s relationship to the situation were by far the most 

important indicators of what the citizen did, what problems he had, and how 

long it took to report the crime. Frequencies and descriptive statistics 

for these variables for each site are presented in Tables A-17 through 

A-24. Since respondent characteristics have frequently been found to be 

important indicators in studies that did not explore other variables 

thoroughly, frequencies and descriptive statistics for these character-

istics for each site are presented in Tables A-25 through A-27. Finally 

Figure A-4 shows the cumulative distribution of interview delay times in 

days. 

51 



,----~-- -~ --~----- ------------- - -- -

--------- -'-

111M 

11t:~p()lIdt!lll'S Itull! 

VILllu. 

ViLt IIII-C<lI IeI' 

IlItlles~-Cd I ler 

C.S lIer 

U1 
HI~~in!l 

N 
rul ctl 

lilt CI"V ie'''' TYIIt: 

Je ICltlwlI1! 

Pel' !ollll<l) 

MI~:' ill!! 

IlIlal 

lulel'v iew IIcl.~y (ddy~) 

HCdll 

~lo.!tllJII 

\ 

. . . 
, -.I • ... • 

Table A-17 

Frequencies and Descriptive Statistics for Respondent's Role, 
Interview Type, and Interview Delay 

Jdcksonv I I Ie Peorh Rochester S.n Diego 

III.nbc,· Perce"t HUlliber Percent H'aRber Percent HlIIiber Percent 

J73 20.6 220 .n.o 331 31.4 361 30.2 

!!92 45.4 Jb5 51.4 318 42.1 522 43.6 

144 11.1 53 1.5 10 1.9 i53 12.8 

190 14.6 72 10.1 10) 11.6 156 13.1 

~ 0.3 0 0.0 4 0.5 4 0.1 

IJII3 100.0 110 100.0 886 100.0 1196 100.0 ,. 

11411 8U.l 631 89.7 UI0 91.4 1160 9/.0 

1!>3 11.7 11 10.0 75 U.S 30 2.5 

2 0.2 2 0.3 0.1 6 0.5 

Ulll 100.0 110 100.0 886 100.0 1196 100.0 

H.OI 16.04 12.3\ 17.58 

10.17 8.54 1.1.78 , 1.1\ 

-, 

A!lyreydle 

HUlllber "ercellt 

12H!! 31.4 

185:- 45.3 

420 10.3 

521 12.1 

12 0.3 

4095 100.0 

3/!!!l 91.1 

329 O.U 

11 0 . .1 

4095 100.0 

14.69 

10.60 

1"JI 
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Table A-l8 
Frequency of Questionnaires by Crime Type 

Jacksonv Ille Peoria Rochester 

rtl.IIIH~r Percent Hllllber Percent HtlMer Percent 

157 12.0 100 14.1 143 16. I 

1146 88.0 610 86.0 743 83.9 

289 22.2 132 10.6 185 20.9 

183 14.0 109 15.4 141 15.9 

291 22.3 140 20.8 205 231 

252 19.3 155 21.8 168 19.0 

77 5.9 20 2.0 6 0.7 

54 4.1 46 6.5 38 4.3 

1303 100.0 710 100.0 886 100.0 

.J . 

. ,] 
- .r.) 

o 

San Diego A99r~9ate 

Ntlnber Percent "tluber Percent 

109 15.8 589 14.4 

1007 84.2 3506 65.6 

232 19.4 838 20.5 

193 16. I 626 15.3 

275 23.0 919 22.4 

215 10.0 790 19.3 

92 7.7 195 4.0 

() 0.0 136 3.4 

1196 100.0 4095 100.0 

,-

\ 
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Table A-19 
Frequency of Different Crime Locations 

alrH Jacksonv t He ~ Rochester San otego Agyregate 

IUt:dt iun of Cr hne 
Number Percent Humber Pel'cent Humber Percent HUlllber Percent Humber Pl!rcent 

Al IIUlllt! 520 39.9 296 41.7 383 43.2 509 42.6 1708 41.7 
At Wurk 355 27.2 182 25.6 164 18.5 291 24.3 992 24.2 
SIIIIIl!11hl!,'e else 

~i'lcw,"k. Street or Alley 136 10.4 80 11.3 148 16.7 140 11.7 504 12,3 

In~hle/()utside Private Residence 140 10.7 69 9.7 83 9.4 105 8.~ 397 9.7 

Inside d StOl'e or Office 51 4.4 36 5.1 46 5.2 38 3.2 177 4.] 

01 I'''''k ing lol/Gdrage 41 3.1 27 ].8 31 3.7 53 4.1 154 ].8 
~ 

C1L1uw 40 3.1 14 2.0 21 2.9 50 4.2 125 3.1 
111111' t kllow 5 0.4 0.1 ] 0.3 6 0.5 15 0.4 
III!tus.!d 4 0.] 0 0.0 2 0.2 0 0.0 6 0.1 

i"iI 

Mb:.iIl!J 5 0.4 5 0.7 3 0.] 4 0.3 17 0.4 
rolA! 130] 100.0 710 100.0 886 100.0 1196 100.0 4095 100.0 

\ 

.,,-. 
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Table A-20 
Frequency of Suspect Information 

111M .l"ck sony t II e Peoria Rochester San Otego A9!!re!fate ----
Hllilher Percent HlJIIber Percent HlJ!llH!r Percent Hllllbcr Percent HllIIItler Percent 

!.Ii. Old you see who CO/lllltHe.1 lhe 
crillle? 

No 90 6.9 77 10.8 83 9.4 114 9.6 364 8.9 

Yes 710 54.5 364 51.3 453 51.1 601 50.1 2134 52.1 

Ind Iglble 503 38.6 269 31.9 350 39.5 415 39.1 1597 39.0 

Total 1303 100.0 110 100.0 886 100.0 1196 100.0 4095 100.0 

57. Would you be able to recognize 
Ie iu,/hc,'/lht:JII If you saw hilla/her/ 
!Iic,. agaln1 

No IlU 9.1 84 11.0 91 10.3 129 1.8 422 10.3 
U1 
U1 Yes 562 41.1 259 36.5 326 36.8 432 36.1 l!li9 38.6 

Iluu'l ~':IIW 30 2.3 21 3.0 34 3.8 46 3.0 131 3.2 

IIduse.1 0 0.0 0 0.0 2 0.2 0 0.0 2 0.0 

IncJ iglh'e 593 45.5 340 40.1 433 48.9 589 49.3 1961 47.9 

lola) DOJ 100.0 710 100.0 1186 100.0 1196 100.0 4095 100.0 

!.II. 1)0 you ~"ou lhe nilllle(:» of (any 
of the person( s) whll colI.lllted the 1'., 
crilllc1 

No 3()2 23.2 129 18.2 179 20.2 321 26.0 9]1 22.7 

!es 2119 22.2 151 21.J 181 20.4 156 13.1 177 \ 19.0 

flcfll!.e.1 0.1 0 n.o 2 0.2 0.1 4 0.1 

luc! igib)e 7Jl 54.5 430 60.5 524 59.2 718 60.0 23tH 58.2 

luld) nO] 100.0 710 100.0 886 100.0 1196 100.0 40% 100.0 

\ 
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Table A-21 
Relationship of the Suspect to the Respondent 

IIIH Jdcksonv tile Peoria Rochester San Diego A9!lregdte 

Nllllber Percent HlJIIber Percent HtJnber Percent HlJIIber Percent HtJllber Per~ellt 

!II}. Uhdt Is lhe re tat IOllSh ii' of lhe 
susllect to youl 

Spouse 211 2.1 11 1.5 9 1.0 12 1.0 60 1.5 
Other re I aLi ve 27 2.1 14 2.0 13 1.5 9 0.7 63 1.5 
fr iellll 66 5.0 41 5.8 40 4.5 27 2.2 174 4.2 
Acqudintance/nelyhhor 96 7.4 48 6.8 6] 7.1 51 4.3 258 6.3 
Hus iness assocldle 8 0.6 4 0.6 ] 0.3 8 0.7 2] 0.6 
Atldrlillcnt IAdndger or 
!lua/'II/tenant 0.1 0 0.0 4 O.S 1 0.1 6 0.2 

Salesllersoll or secudty 
yuard/customer In 0.8 5 0.7 2 0.2 6 0.5 23 0.6 

Strdlllier 345 26.5 156 22.0 218 24.6 350 29.3 1069 26.1 
iJlher 0 0.0 0 0.0 0 0.0 0 0.0 0 0.0 
Oonot know 3 0.2 ] 0.4 0 0.0 0 0.0 6 0.1 U1 
"!!fused 0 0.0 1 O. i 4 0.5 1 0.2 8 0.2 en 
Ineli!J1b1e (Strallger) 119 55.2 -ill 60.1 530 59.8 729 61.0 2405 58.7 
fetdl 131l] 100.0 710 100.0 886 100.0 1196 100.0 4095 100.0 

hll. An! YUU dnd lhe suspect lIIetllhers 
ot lht! Sdillt! householdl 

No 111 6.2 52 7.] 46 S.2 37 ].1 216 5.] , 
" Yes 38 2.9 14 2.0 12 1.3 10 0.8 74 1.8 

lIolI't know 2 0.2 0 0.0 0 0.0 0 0.0 2 0.1 

lie fused 0 0.0 0 0.0 4 0.5 1 0.1 5 0.1 

I lie Illl ill Ii! 1182 90.7 644 90.7 824 93.0 114f1 96.0 3/98 92.7 

ful.!1 Ill)] 100.0 710 100.0 8116 100.0 1196 100.0 40% 100.0 

\ 

\ 



J~ 
" " 

III H 

Id. U.!.-.:! you lhrealcned e iLhel' 
Ilhy~lcally 0/' vI.rhdlly1 

No 

Ye~ 

1lIIII'l know 
lTl 
'-I 

Incl i!llhle 

rutd I 

\ 

Table A-22 
Frequency of Physical Threats 

Jack sony I lie Peort. Rochester 

th.uher Percent HilMer Percent N!luller Percent 

328 25.2 150 21.1 186 21.0 

Jbll 28.2 204 28.7 265 28.8 

2 0.2 2 II. 3 0.1 

bO!i 46.4 354 49.9 444 50.1 

13IH 1.00.0 710 100.0 886 100.0 

1 

San Diego AY91-egale 

tlllooer Pt!rcenl Number i'ercent 

299 25.0 963 23.5 

290 24.2 1111 27 .3 ~ 

0 0.0 5 0.1 

607 50.B 2010 4'}. 1 

1196 lIXl.O 41l9!i 100.0 
r':JI 

\ 
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Table A-23 
Frequency of Arrests 

11 HI Jdcksonvl lie Peoria Rochester San Diego A9!!reqate 

NIIJlber Percent Hllllber Percent NlIJIber Percent Nlluber Percent Number Percent 

II. WJ~ Lhe I,erson who IIldY have 
CIIIIIII i L teiJ Ule cr liMe sl i II dl 
Lhe ~cene when the pol Ice 
d,'I' i lIeiJ? 

No 447 34.3 269 37.9 354 40.0 421 35.2 1491 36.4 

Ycs 163 12.5 57 8.0 65 7.3 135 11.3 420 10.3 

lIon't knllw 25 1.9 10 1.4 9 1.0 11 1.4 61 1.5 

lie f JseiJ 2 0.2 0 0.0 0 0.0 0 0.0 2 0.0 

U1 
~jsslllY 4 0.3 2 0.3 5 0.6 3 0.3 14 0.3 CO 

Incllglble 662 50.8 372 52.4 453 51.1 620 51.8 2107 51.5 

loLdl 1303 100.0 710 100.0 886 100.0 1196 100.0 4095 100.0 

12. II ill Lhe 1'0 I ice dlTt!st dllYOIIC ~ II 
Ill' lied.. Lhe scene? 

No 721 55.3 552 77 .7 688 77.7 710 5!LJ 2b/l 65.2 

Ye!o 509 3!Ll 138 19.4 159 17 .9 428 35.8 1234 30.1 

lIoll't know n 5.5 16 2.3 34 3.8 56 4.7 178 4.4 

Miss illY 0.1 4 0.6 5 0.6 2 0.2 12 0.3 

luldl 13113 100.0 710 100.0 886 100.0 1196 100.0 4095 100.0 

\ 

, ........ , 
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Table A-24 
Frequency of Physical Injuries 

ItTM Jack sonv I 11 e Peoria Rochester San Diego A!lgl'cgate 

"l.uh~1' Percent "1Il1ber Percent "1Illber Percent ""tiber Percent "1IIlIIe,' Percent 

IIIL lIilt the offlc!!,' yive rIJ-st 
.tIel to you III' someone else? 

Nu 256 80.8 118 86.1 213 67.7 194 77 .6 7tll 62.5 

Yes 43 13.5 12 8.8 17 7.0 38 15.2 110 11.6 

non't know 12 3.8 3 2.2 10 4.1 15 6.0 40 4.2 

Hi ~s luy 6 1.9 4 2.9 3 1.2 3 1.2 16 1.7 

Ineliglhle 91\6 (75.7) 573 (80.7) 643 (72.6) 946 (79.1) 3148 (76.9) 

Ul 
1.0 

Totdl DOl 100.0 710 100.0 686 100.0 1196 100.0 4095 100.0 

1114. W.IS .tn ..ubulance Lallecl to lhe 
!>I.Clllfi 

"II 241l 15.1 103 75.2 177 n.9 177 70.6 691 73.6 

Vt!~ 10 22.1 26 19.0 61 2!i.1 60 24.0 211 22.9 ~.tI 

iJou'l know 2 0.6 5 3.6 2 0.6 9 3.6 18 1.9 

l1i ~s illY !i 1.6 3 2.2 J 1.2 4 1.6 15 1.6 

Iud i!llble 9116 (75.7) 573 (80.1) 643 (n.6) 946 (19.1 ) 31411 (lb.9) 

lola I 131ll 100.0 110 100.0 886 100.0 1196 100.0 40Y5 100.0 

. .., 
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Tflble A-25 
Frequency of Social Characteristics 

Jax. 
Hedn--Hedtan 

noch. 
Mean-·'1cd i an 

19.65 18.15 19.13 17.50 24.13 20.03 14.47 1O.!l 22.1 

6.82 2.99 6.08 3.01 8.50 3.98 5.46 1.99 6.9 

35.07 31.66 33.74 29.12 37.01 32.14 33.58 29.67 37.0 

3.28 3.03 3.56 3.12 3.34 2.88 3.01 2.63 "/A 

11.89 11.98 11.77 11.93 11. 78 11.92 12.73 12.!l5 

$12.454 $12.464 $15.515 $17.142 $13.280 $14.272 $14.844 $15.245 "/A 

36.2 3!l.1 35.0 33.9 36.4 36.0 39.1 38.6 "/A 

H/A = not applicable or not availaLle 

20.5 

3.1 

"/A 

"/A 

$10.000 to 
$11.999 
19.0 

, 
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Table A-26 

Frequency of Social Characteristics 

! II H ,Ia~. I'eorla !Iad~. h..!!.!e~ Kallsas cali 

Ho. rm. ~ Ho. t No. I No. :t 

UI!~I'OI,,'cllt'S I'lilce of l!tlshlcl\cl.! 

Sill! f.1 ty lin 95.1 591 89.4 763 91.6 1027 !l2.6 N/A 

SulllC Stilte 49 4.0 65 9.8 65 7.8 71 6.4 N/A 

11111. IIf Slille 11 0.9 5 0.8 5 0.6 11 1.0 N/A 

Hi!.~iIl9 71 5.4 49 6.9 53 6.0 84 7.0 II/A 

ICllllrc 

111'111 575 46.2 300, 45.0 370 43.9 413 36.5 N/A 46.0 

UI!lIl SOU 40.B 219 41.8 387 45.9 613 54.2 N/A 44.7 

(J) liliaI'd 63 5.1 42 6.3 46 5.5 41 3.6 rl/A 9.4 ..... 
I" lhout PaYHlellt of Cdsh Relit 98 7.9 46 6.9 40 4.7 65 5.7 N/A ... 
111!>s Ill!! 59 4.5 43 6.1 43 4.9 61 5.1 145 14.7 

III1I11C lOWi' I'0llu 10 t I 011 

IIl'clI (:OUII Ly • Nol d ranI! 31 2.5 18 2.7 24 2.9 28 2.5 NIl'. 
~41 

U" d fanll 26 2.1 17 2.6 20 2.4 15 1.3 N/A 

'~II<\ 11 1111'111 or C Ily 135 11.0 119 17.9 83 10.0 124 11.1 N/A 

'·Idl 11111- She Cit V 184 15.0 342 51.4 213 25.6 165 14.8 tl/A 

" '>IIIoIIJ'l, NCIiI' tdl'gll City 156 12.7 47 7.1 74 8.9 188 16.8 N/A 

I '''''Ie City 6% 56.7 123 18.5 417 50.2 596 53.4 N/A 72.5 

111 ~~ III!, 75 5.8 44 6.2 55 6.2 77 6.5 215 21.7 

\ 

,', 
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Table A-27 
Frequency of Social Characteristics 

111.11 Jax. !'eorla Roell. S. Diego Kansas City 

No. No. I No. I Ito. I No. % 

lIespolldenl's Race 

(Hack 344 27.9 131 19.8 195 23.4 149 13.4 H/A 43.6 

White 881 71.5 527 79.6 609 73.0 833 74.8 H/A 54.8 

Spall i sh-Alller1 can 2 0.2 1 0.2 25 3.0 89 8.0 H/A 

Paei fie-Asian 0.1 2 0.3 0.1 21 1.9 H/A 

Alllerican Indidll 2 0.2 1 0.2 1 0.1 6 0.5 H/A 
0'1 
N Other 2 0.2 0.0 3 0.4 15 1.3 H/A 1.6 "\" 

Missillg 71 51.4 48 6.8 52 5.9 80 6.7 155 15.7 

Sex 

Female 614 49.6 321 48.3 440 52.5 538 48.1 H/A 43.1 it. 

Male 623 50.4 344 51.7 398 47.5 581 51.9 H/A 56.9 

Missing 66 5.1 45 6.3 48 5.4 74 6.2 145 14.7 , 

l1al'itdl Status 

11arded 569 46.3 266 40.3 350 42.1 458 40.8 H/A 46.7 

Separated 76 6.2 41 6.2 68 8.2 42 3.7 HIli 

Divorced 206 16.7 lOB 16.3 84 10.1 161 14.3 H/A 
~~~-~ 

Widowed 60 4.9 19 2.9 42 5.1 45 4.0 fVA 

Hever Harried 319 25.9 227 34.3 287 34.5 417 37.1 H/A 

\ 
Mhs illg 73 5.6 49 6.9 55 6.2 70 5.9, 146 14.8 

~ ~ i 
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Figure A-4 

Jelay in Obta~ning Interview: All Sites 
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APPENDIX B 
ACCURACY OF CITIZEN TIME ESTIMATES 

The Kansas City Police Department1s Response Time Analysis 

concluded that the value of rapid police response to a citizen call for 

service was severely limited by the delay which often occurred between the 

commission of a crime and' the initial report of that crime to the police. 

The purpose of this study is to study the length of that delay and the 

actions of involved citizens during the delay period. Because we are 

dealing with a natural field setting and not a laboratory, however, there 

is no di,.ect measure of the length of that delay. We are forced to rely on 

time estimates made by victims and witnesses as our sole measure of the 

length of the reporting delay. As a result, the ability of citizens to 

provide accurate time estimates is the single most important threat to the 

validity of the results reported here. The problem is a crucial one in 

light of the Response Time Analysis finding of a very low correlation 

between citizen estimates of police response time and the actual response 

time as obtained from official records. It was necessary, then, to make 

every possible external check on the accuracy of citizen time estimates in 

the present study. 

Citizen time estimates were studied to determine the average size 

of estimation errors, and the presence of any systematic direction in those 

errors. This was done under the premises that: if the estimates were 

found to be acceptably accurate, the analysis would be done as planned; if· 

errors were beyond the range of accuracy considered acceptable, some 

65 



attempt would be made to correct the error by statistical means; and, ln 

any case, some modification of the original analysis plan might be 

necessary if the time estimations data did not conform to the assumptions 

and technical requirements of that plan. 

d here to assess the accuracy of citizen time The analyses performe 

of c,'t,'zen estl'mates for which we did estimates were based on comparison 

have an external measure as well as an estimate. There were three time 

intervals for which it was possible to make some such comparison. 

These are: 

• Phone duration, defined as the len~th of time spe~t 
talk,ng on the telephone to the pollce when reportlng an 
incident. (This comparison was possible only for those 
respondents who were victim-callers, witness-calle~s and 
bystander callers.) The external measure of that l~terval 
comes from the communication tapes of the conversatlons, 
with measures of elapsed time taken by fie~d research 
assistants who listened to the tapes and tlmed the 
conversations. 

• Police response time, defined as the elapsed time from 
conclusion of the caller's conversation with a police 
operator to the arrival of an officer on the scene. 
This time was taken from the dispatcher's records. 
Because these times are notoriously inaccurate 

• 

(Clawson and Chang, 1977, Maltz, 1976), this is probably 
the weakest of the three measures used here. 

Interview length. Each interview was timed by the 
interviewer and each respondent was asked, at the 
conclusion ~f the interview, to estimate the length 
of the interview. 

Since the bulk of the phone durations lie between a few seconds and two 

minutes, police response times between about 4 and 14 minutes, and 

interview lengths between 15 and 25 minutes, we have a suitable range of 

time durations for assessing citizen estimates. This is important in that 

66 
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the psychological literature on time perception suggests that perceptions 

of time passage may depend greatly on the actual length of the interval 

that people are asked to estimate (Ornstein, 1975). Thus, to the extent 

that the estimates which can be verified externally are relatively 

accur~te, our confidence in estimates of reporting delay is increased. 

Where systematic bias appears to be operating, corrective actions can be 

considered. 

Figure B-1 uses box plots to show the comparison of actual and 

estimated durations for all three time periods. This figure shows the 

median time (50th percentile) for each interval by a horizontal line 

through a box. The lower and upper ends of each box represent the 25th and 

75th percentiles in the distribution, respectively. The tails of the 

distribution are represented by the vertical lines above and below the 

boxes. For actual phone duration, then, the fastest report took less than 

one mi nute (the lowest extreme of the bottom "ta il"); twentY-fi ve percent 

of all calls took one minute or less; 50 percent of all calls were 

completed within 1-1/2 minutes (the median), 75 percent took 2-1/2 minutes, 

or less, and the longest actual report required 27 minutes on the 

telephone. 

Looking first at the actual time durations, we note that the 

median duration is shortest for phone reports and longest for interviews; 

but the range of actual durations is greatest for police response time, 

fr~n a low of about one minute to a high of 1,357 minutes. The middle 50 

percent of cases, however, occupy about the same duration for police 
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response tlme and lntervlew tlme. Looking next at the estimates, we see 

that, agaln, the medlan estlmated phone duratlon 1S the shortest of the 

three and lntervlew tlme is the longest. 

Next, companng the actual and estlmated duratlOns, we note some 

lnterestlng flndlngs. Looking first at phone duratlon and pollce response 

tlme, we see that the lower and upper limits are falrly ~ell estlmated for 

both, and that the 25th, 50th (median), and 75th percent11es are somewhat 

tl1gher for the estlmates than the actual duratlOns, lndlcatinSl that, 

on average, respondents thought that these events took longer than they 

actually took to occur. The exact apposite lS true for lntervlew length, 

however, lndicatlng that, on the average, the intervlew was percelved as 

belng conslderably shorter than it actually was. The same tendency to 

underestimate intervlew length was present at both lower and upper 

extremes, as well. Overall, although the estimates are somewhat more 

vaned than the actual durations, and are not completely unbiased, they do 

appear to represent useful lndlcators of actual times. Table B-1 gives 

exact pOlnts for the ~lnimum, 25th, 50th and 75th percentiles, and maXlmum 

values of actual and estlmated duatlons. 

Further analyses were performed to determine just how adequate 

these estlmates are, and whether or not some correctlve actlon should be 

taken before subjecting the estlmates to rlgorous analysls. 
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Table 8-1 
Coordinates for Box Plot, Figure 1 

Phone Po 1 ice 
Response 

I Actual 

Estimated 0.0 0.0 
Minimum 

I Actual .681 4.265 

Estimated 1.524 4.960 
25th Percenti 1 e 

Actual 
Median 

1.184 7.255 

Estimated 2.536 9.894 

I Actual 1.987 13.449 

_ Estimated 4.581 15.490 
75th Percentil e 

Maximum 
Actual 27.0 1357.0 

Estimated 30.0 1380.0 

Actual 3463 3196 
Number of Cases 

Estimated 2130 2762 

70 
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Interview 

5.0 

1.0 

14.817 

10.262 

19.135 

15. 147 

24.480 

20.239 

157.0 

154.0 

4085 

3703 

Analysis of Systematic Bias 

The first question addressed in this analysis has to do with the 

presence or absence of systematic bias in the estimates. We asked: Is 

there evidence of consistent over- or underestimation that would have a 

predictable detrimental impact on analyses performed using cHizen time 

est imates? 

The most convenient way to assess this attribute of citizen 

estimates is to examine the size and direction of differences between 

respondent estimates and the actual length of the interval being estimated. 

Error in time estimation was defined as: 

ERROR = ESTIMATE ~ ACTUAL 

In this notation, a positive error is an overestimate, a negative error 

an underestimate. The size of the error is, of course, its absolute 

val ue. 

What one would want to see as a characteristic of citizen esti-

mates is that the number of over- and underestimates is about the same; 

that the median error is zero or close to zero; and that over- and 

underestimates are about equal in size, so that they "cancel each other 

out," giving a mean error near zero. Mean and median errors are shown in 

Table B-2. 
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Table B-2 
Mean and Median Citizen Time Estimation Errors 

Phone Duration 

Mean 
Median 

Police Response 

Mean 
Median 

Interview Length 

Mean 
Median 

Jacksonville 

1:20 
0: 17 

2:57 

1:04 

-2:43 
-2:27 

Peoria Rochester San Diego 

1:26 
0:38 

2:45 

1:43 

-2:02 
-2:15 

72 

1:32 
0:32 

2:45 
1:57 

-2:33 
-3:21 

1:53 
0: 19 

-0:41 
0:00 

-3: 11 

-3:01 

,---

As indicated by the box plots in Figure B-1, there were more 

people whc overestimated phone duration and police response time than there 

were who underestimated those times. The error, on average, is in the 

range of one to two minutes. More people underestimated than overestimated 

interview length, the average error being between two and three minutes. 

Although these biases are relatively small, they are significantly 

different from zero with one exception--police re~ponse time estimates in 

San Diego. This exception appears to be due to a few underestimates of 

very long response times pulling the mean much lower than for the other 

sites (see Footnote 7, Chapter 3). Except for these, the San Diego plot 

appears very similar to those of the other cities (Figures B-2, B-3, and 

B-4). 

The estimates are biased within each time category; and, with the 

exception of San Diego, the mean error for each time estimated does not 

differ Significantly between sites. In addition, the mean error differs 

from one estimated duration to another. Phone duration and police response 

time are both overestimated, but are significantly different from each 

other (except in San Diego). Interview length is underestimated by an 

equal amount in all sites. Since the biases appear to depend on which 

duration is estimated, generalizations to other estimates, most importantly 

to estimates of citizen reporting delay, are not possible unless some 

common element underlies the biases. This was the next question 

addressed. 
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Figure B-2 

Perceived and Actual Phone Durations--All Sites 
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Fi gure B-3. 

Perceived and Actual Police Response Times--All Sites 
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Figure B-4 _.1 

Perceived and Actual Interview Durations--All Sites 
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One hypothesis might be that the actual length of time estimated 

is responsible for the bias. To study this possibility, errors in 

estimation were plotted against actual duration for each site. The s,catter 

diagrams are presented in Figures B-5, B-6, and B-7. This analysis 

indicates that, as the time being estimated increases in actual length, 

errors tend to increase in size and to move from positive to negative in 

direction. Regression lines for all but one of the twelve plots are 

statistically significant at or beyond the .05 level. Table B-3 shows the 

correlation between estimates and actual times for all three periods. 

But, is the effect of actual time estimated on the error the same 

for all times and sites? To get an estimate of the effect of actual times 

on citizen estimates over the entire relevant range of values, the three 

time estimates were pooled for each site, and a regression line was 

esti~ated for this aggregate. The regression lines for the sites--shown in 

Table B-4--are indistinguishable. It is possible, then, to aggregate 

across all sites. This aggregate plot appears here as Figure B-8, which 

shows the regression line with a 95 percent confidence interval. 

As the plot indicates, estimates of times between ten and fifteen 

minutes are relatively unbiased. Times less than this are slightly 

overestimated, times greater than this are slightly underestimated. When 

examining the distribution of reporting, decisionmaking, or other citizen 

estimates, we would expect to count too few times less than ten minutes, 

and too many greater than fifteen minutes . 
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Table B-3 " 

Correlation of Time Estimates with Actual Times 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester , San Diego Aggregate 

Phone Durati on 

Correlation .389 .330 .108 .135 .255 

Number of Cases 713 266 350 611 1940 

Probabi 1 i ty .001 .001 .022 .001 .001 

" ~'- = 35.42 with 3 degrees of freedom. 

p :: . 001 

Police Response 

Correlation .131 .407 .262 .382 .282 

Number of Cases 669 413 475 536 2093 

Probabi 1 i ty .001 .001 .001 .001 .001 

-xl = 31.39 with 3 degrees of freedom. 

p = .001 

Intervie\! Length 

Correlation .566 .486 .456 .550 .525 
-'.,~ 

Number of Cases 1156 639 795 1110 3700 

Probabi 1 i ty .001 .001 .001 .001 . 001 

~2 = 13.66 with 3 degrees of freedom . 

p = . 004 

78 
w •• 

-- ~ 

. ... 
-.... '~ ......... . ' .. .. ' . 

Figure 8-5 
Estimation Error and Actual 
Phone Duration--Al1 Sites 
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Figure B-6 
Estimation Error and Actual 

Police Response Time--All Sites 
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Figure B-7 
Estimation Error and Actual 
Interview Length--All Sites 
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Table 8-4 
Comparison of Regression Lines--Error in Time 

Estimation by Actual Length of Duration Being Estimated 

Aggregate: 

Error = 3.918 - .305 Actual 
( .016) 

Jacksonville: 

Peor; a: 

Error = 3.841 - .309 Actual 
( .018) 

Error = 4.260 - .342 Actual 
( . 023) 

Rochester: 

Error = 4.807 - .370 Actual 
(.020 ) 

San Diego: 

Error = 3.684 - .279 Actual 
( .039) 

R2 = .043 

R2 = .108 

R2 = .143 

R2 = .176 

R2 = .022 

Note: Slope in Rochester is significantly different from aggregate 
slope. No other differences between site and aggregate are 
significant at levels up to .10. 
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Figure 8-8 
Effect of Actual Time on Citizen Estimation Error--Aggregate 
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The largest deviations of estimates from the actual times occur in 

"steps," caused by the respondents' tendency to round times off to the 

nearest minute, or the nearest five minutes. Figure B-9 shows the 

cumulative distribution of actu~l times and the distribution of citizen 

estimates. As is obvious from the plot, there are far too many time 

estimates of exactly five minutes, and far too few for times around five 

minutes, particularly just below five minutes. In order to get unbiased 

predictions of the number of times of (say) three minutes or less, it would 

be necessary to smooth the "lumps" in this distribution in such a way that 

the resulting smoothed distribution would be close to what we would expect 

it to look like. 

Although there is no distribution that seems theoretically 

justifiable for this aggregation of estimates from vastly different 

distributions, for some durations the functional form could be specified in 

advance. For example, phone durations ought to be about exponentially 

distributed, police response times ought to be Rayleigh-distributed, and so 

on (Brown, 1972). When some distribution is theoretically justified, it 

should smooth out the "lumps" and unbias the results. 

We can conclude from the analyses presented here that, in general, 

biases in citizen estimates will cause small and relatively predictable 

distortions in estimated distributions. The distributions may even be 

correctable in the aggregate. On the other hand, random disturbance caused 

by unpredlctable factors (inefficiency of estimates) is a much greater 

potential problem, and one that may limit the analysis more severely than 

the bias described here. This is examined below. 
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Figure 8-9 
Cumulative Distribution of Action Time Durations and Citizen Estimates--Aggregate 
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Analysis of Accuracy of Estimates 

The average accuracy of an estimate is known as the efficiency of 

that estimate. Efficiency is measured by the amount of variation around 

some expected value, in this case, the mean. ~Jhen the variance of the 

distribution of estimates is low, efficiency is high. The first step taken 

here in assessing the efficiency of citizens' time estimates was to study 

the distribution of errors in those estimates while controlling for the 

effects of the actual length of time being estimated. The findings 

(see Table B-5) indicate that the variances of the errors differ from one 

time category to another, as did mean errors, but are not significantly 

different across sites. 

The values obtained for dispersions around mean error indicate 

that there is likely to be a great deal of "random disturbance" associated 

with any individual estimate. While the average of a large group of 

estimates of a duration which is, for example, six minutes in length, will 

be close to six minutes, only about two-thirds of all the individual 

estimates of that duration will fall between 3-1/2 minutes and 8-1/2 

minutes; five percent of those estimates will be either greater than 11-1/2 

minutes or less than 30 seconds. In short, estimates of a six-minute 

duration can be expected to range from a few seconds to over eleven 

mi nutes. 
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Phone Duration 

Variance 

Standard Deviation 

Number of Cases 

Police Response Time 

Variance 

Standard Deviation 

Number of Cases 

Interview Duration 

Variance 

Standard Deviation 

Number of Cases 

Table 8-5 
Dispersion of Errors in Citizen Estimates of 

Three Time Durations, by Site 

Jacksonville 

9.290 

3.048 

669 

243.173 

15.594 

713 

53.290 

7.300 

1157 

87 

Peoria 

6.755 

2.599 

270 

103.999 

10. 198 

415 

72.966 

8.542 

642 

Rochester 

7.695 

2.774 

351 

510.082 

22.585 

478 

92.237 

9.604 

795 

San Diego 

5.415 

2.327 

537 

4335.037 

65.841 

615 

63.139 

7.946 

1112 



These percentages are only accurate, however, when the errors are 

normally distributed. If there are a few very bad estimates, then most 

estimates will be better than those described above. The distribution of 

errors obtained in this study were tested for skew and for kurtosis 

(see Table 8-6) to see whether or not they are distributed normally. The 

results indicate that: 

• The data are decidely non-normal. A few very bad 
errors are dramatically increasing the variance of 
errors in estimates of police response and lnterview 
times in particular. 

• Overestimates are more responsible for the abnormality 
than underestimates. 

In spite of the seriousness of the skew and length of the tails, 

the errors are still equally distributed on either side of the regression 

line, and will cancel out when many observations are taken. The larger the 

sample size, the more likely is cancellation. For example, a sample of 

about 260 observations is sufficient to calculate the mean interview length 

within one minute in either direction with 95 percent confidence. 

Therefore, to obtain the most reliable results, we have avoided comparing 

groups with samples of marginal size. 

Finally, inefficiency will have a smaller effect on the median 

than on the mean of a skewed and long-tailed distribution. Therefore, 

comparison of medians and tests based on ranks rather than intervals will 

help to minimize the effects of inefficiency. The effects are still likely 

to be substantial, however, and thus sample sizes must be kept as large as 

possible for each analysis. 
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Phone Duration 

Skewness 

Kurtosis 

Number of Cases 

Police Response 

Skewness 

Kurtosis 

Number of Cases 

Interview Duration 

Skewness 

Kurtos is 

Number of Cases 

Table 8-6 
Measures of Skewness and Kurtosis for Citizen 

Estimates of Three Time Periods, for Four Cities 

Jacksonville 

2.509 

10.885 

669 

4.198 

31.380 

713 

0.640 

9.001 

1157 

Peori a 

4.263 

34.3~4 

270 

2.019 

12. 135 

415 

3.684 

44.329 

642 

Rochester 

1. 745 

14.422 

351 

12.260 

221.490 

478 

2.542 

56.625 

795 

Note: All observations are s19nificantly different from 
zero at p <.001 
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San Diego 

0.747 

4.464 

537 

3.562 

62.730 

615 

-1 .313 

47.609 

1112 
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Comparing large groups, using rank tests, and shifting confidence 

intervals are all methods of handling bias and inefficiency in data that 

are sometimes wrong but cannot be made right. Another method for 

accounting for estimation errOl'S is to correct them on an individual basis, 

either by actually changing an estimate from one time to a more accurate 

time, or by deleting it altogether. It is possible that tendencies to 

over- and underestimate can be predicted for individual estimates from 

characteristics of the situation or the respondent. If reliable 

predictions can be made, then we can account for this bias before analyzin~ 

citizen estimates by adjusting the times. We examine these prospects 

further, below. 

Correcti()n of Citizen Estimation Errors 

The next question addressed in this assessment of citizens' 

ability to estimate the passage of time had to do with the extent to which 

certain characteristics of the individual or of the situation can serve to 

predict errors, so that appropriate adjustments can be made in order to 

make the estimates more accurate. The three time durations under study 

here, and the fourth which is of primary concern, that is, citizen delay in 

reporting a crime, may, in fact, be influenced by different factors. 

Before any attempt was made to predict and adjust for errors, several 

factors were identified from a l1terature review on time estimation which 
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--- might be anticipated as having an effect on the accuracy of time estimates. 

The following factors were identified. 

Other errors 

An obvious predictor of error in one time estimate is the error in 

~ another estimate. If respondents who underestimate phone duration are 

likely to underestimate police response time and interview length as well, 

L .... 

'--. .:!W 

they will probably underestimate reporting times;-very wrong estimates of 

one time may predict very wrong estimates of another. On the other hand, 

if there is little direct relationship among the estimation errors made by 

a given respondent, it is less likely that elements common to all of these 

estimates--forgetting, stress, or personal characteristics--are offsetting 

the errors. 

Forgetting 

If forgetting were important, errors would increase in size as the 

time between the event and the recollection increased (Straus, 1966). Thus 

forgetting is measured by the number of days elapsed between the day the 

crime was reported and the day the respondent was interviewed. 

Stress 

This may De measured by a variety of variables on which we have 

informatlon: the type of crime (involvement or discovery) ~nd the UCR 
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classification; the location of the crime (at home, work, or somewhere 

else), and the role of the respondent in the crime (victim, witness, or 

caller). In addition, since stress of the interview situation may affect 

citizens' estimates, personal and phone interviews were compared. Stress 

is probably the most widely cited cause of time estimation errors in the 

psychological literature, but its effects on estimates is still uncertain 

(Langer, 1961; Gilbert, 1977; Hogan, 1978). 

Personal characteristics 

Characteristics of the respondents are the most difficult of the 

possible predictors to measure, although the psychological literature 

suggests that psychological factors may be the most important (Greenberg 

and Kurtz, 1968; Simpson, 1977; Gorman and Wessman~ 1977). The best 

measures available were the respondent's social characteristics: race, age, 

sex, and so on. 

Although all of these factors were expected to affect each of the 

times estimated to some degree, some were expected to be more important 

than others. The most important hypothesized relationships are shown in 

Table B-7. If the relationships expected were large enough, these 

measurable variables may be used to predict responses likely to be in 

error. If the errors are predictable, there are two ways of correcting 

them: 

• Adjusti rr the times by adding or subtracting some 
length 0 time or proportion from the perceived dura
tion. For example, if college graduates consistently 

92 

Table B-7 

Hypothetical Relationships Between Predictor 
Variables and Time Estimation Errors 

Predictors 

Forgetting 
(Delay between 
incident and interview) 

Stress, Characteristics 
of situation or 
i ntervi e\'/ 

Pe rsona 1 i ty 
( Soc i a 1 cha r
acteristics) 

Phone 

Yes 

Yes 

Yes 

Time E~timates Affected 

Police 
Response 

Yes 

Yes 

Yes 

93 

Interview 

No 

Unlike1y 

Yes 

Reporting 

Yes 

Yes 

Yes 
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perceive time to be 20 percent longer than i~ . 
really is, while high school graduates perce1ve 1t 
to be 20 percent shorter, we can improve both 
estimates and make them comparable by subtracting 
20 percent from the college grad estimates and 
adding 20 percent to the high school grad's. 
This technique depends on being able to pred1ct 
both the size and direction of the errors made. 

• Deletion of outliers, times that are very likely 
to be wrong, 1S another alternative. People who 
make large errors in estimating one duration may 
be likely to make large errors in other estimations. 
If this is true, we can ignore these bad estimators 
when analyzing reporting times. 

Since no times would be changed, deletion is probably a more conservative 

approach than adjustment; on the other hand, any deleted cases must be 

inspected to insure that they are not a biased portion of the sample. If 

the deleted cases include much longer reporting times than those remaining, 

it will be impossible to say whether the long estimates are due to 

incorrect perceptions or actually longer times--and if the times are really 

longer, we will undere~;timate reporting time. Although we must look at the 

direction of the errors before deleting any cases, defining the outliers 

depencs on our ability to predict only the size of the erro\"s made. 

It is likely that when several variables are considered as predic

tors of another, a few of the relationships obtained will be spurious. 8y 

definition, using a .05 level of significance to determine which relation

ships will be considered "real" means that, on average, five of every 

hundred relationships tested will incorrectly appear to be significant. If 

the variables used to predict error direction and size appear to be 
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related to the errors, but those relationships are spurious, then it is 

unlikely that we will properly adjust times or delete the right cases; we 

may make already bad estimates worse. In order to consider a variable a 

predictor for deletion or adjustment, we therefor'e require either: (1) that 

the relationship be similar for' all times and all sites; or (2) that the 

relationship have some grounding in the psychological literature on time 

perception. Of course, it is preferable that both justifications apply, 

but it was expected that a somewhat different error-prediction equation 

might be necessary for each of th~ four sites. 

Adjustment 

As noted above, adjustment involves predicting both the direction 

and the size of errors made by respondents. The strength of the relation

ship between each factor and the error is shown for each group of factors 

in Tables 8-8 through 8-11. Here, as elsewhere, measures of the strength, 

rather than the significance, of the relationship were emphasized. 

Strength measures are not affected by sample sizes, which are particularly 

small for some time estimation analyses; thus relationships which are large 

but not Significant due to small samples can be flagged and examined more 

carefully. In the tables, statistics significant at the .05 level are 

shown in parentheses. 

In order to determine the ~onsistency of relationships between 

times and sites, we conducted t'ftQ kinds of tests of the etas and 

correlations. Both tests assume each combination of sites and times is an 
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independent random variable. Although this is not strictly correct, we 

have shown the relationships between errors by time and site to be 

sma 11 . 

A sign test was appropriate for testing the consistency of 

correlations. Even if no correlation is statistically significant, a 

relationship is likely if most of the signs are positive or negative. The 

sign test gives the probability that the observed signs are actually evenly 

distributed between positive and negative. ~hen the sign test probability 

;s low, the correlations were considered to be consistent and the 

relationship was flagged. 

Friedman's Index was appropriate for testing the consistency of 

analysis of variance results (etas). The analysis of variance ranks the 

values of each factor by the mean size of the errors made. For example, 

consider an analysis of the variance in phone duration error with one 

factor, location of the crime. If the mean error is smallest when the 

crime occurs at home, this value of the factor is ranked first; if the mean 

error is next smallest when the crime happens at the respondent's place of 

work, this value is ranked next; and so on. A ranking will result for each 

of the three times in each of the four sites. The Friedman Index 

determines the probability that the 12 rankings for this factor are 

unrelated. If the rankings are similar for all sites and times, the 

Friedman probability will be low and we would consider the relationship 

consistent--even if it were not statistically significant for any site or 

time. 
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Somewhat more precise techniques are available for checking 

conslstency (see, for example, Rosenthal, 1978), however, the tests used 

were much simpler and sufficiently exact for our purposes. Rather than 

concentrate on the aggregate probabil it i es, we dec ided that--correspond i rig 

to the expectations shown in Table B-7--relationships should be in some 

cases consistent for police response time and phone time, and not 

necessarily for interview lengths. Thus probabilities have only been 

computed for times we expected to be consistent. 

Perhaps the first impression one gets from looking at the tables 

is the small size of the relationships. This indicates that little of the 

large variability in time estimation errors can be explained by any single 

characteristic, significant or otherwise. Group by group, the potentially 

important relationships are examiner. below. 

Other errors (Table B-8) have little effect. Interview length 

appears to be almost entirely unrelated to the other two times in all 

sites. Phone duration and police response time are strongly related in one 

site, but hardly at all in the other three. In general, the errors are 

poor predictors of one another; therefore, it is less likely that social or 

situational characteristics will be reliable predictors either. This is in 

fact the case. 

Forgetting (Table 8-9) was expected to cause important differ

ences in respondents' answers, but did not. Most of the differences 

appeared to stem from the fact that the timelag was higher for respondents 
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Table B-8 
Correlation Between Errors in Estimates of Three Time DUI~ations 

Interview Length 
and Phone Duration 

Correlation 

Number of Cases 

p 

Interview Length and 
Police ResEonse Time 

Correlation 

Number of Cases 

p 

Phone Duration and 
Police ResEonse Time 

Correlation 

Number of Cases 

p 

Jacksonville Peor; a Rochester San Diego 

.0371 .0627 .0390 .0558 

605 223 285 442 

.181 .176 .256 .121 

].2 = 0.17 with 3 degrees of freedom. 

p = .98 

.0156 .0304 • :W86 -.0178 

638 333 3g8 

.347 .290 .017 

~ = 3.70 with 3 degrees of freedom 

p = .30 

.0445 -.0751 .2244 

433 198 195 

.178 .147 - .001 

;t2 = 9.46 with 3 degrees of freedom. 

p = .024 

98 

513 

.344 

.0184 

298 

.376 

Aggregate 

.0464 

1555 

.034 

.0284 

1872 

.110 

.0483 

1124 

.053 
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Table B-9 

Effect of Interview Delay Time on Time Estimation Errors 

Probability of 
Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego Inconsistency 

Phone Duration -.06 .01 

Response Time -.00 .01 

Interview Length .00 -.05 

Correlations are shown. 

Significant correlations are in parentheses. 
rnconslsienc~' probability is sign test result. 
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who are harder to contact, and these hard-to-reach respondents are 

different from easier-to-reach ones. The timelag itself seemed to have 

little effect. The Si~e is true of time errors. The direction of the 

relationship could not be estimated before the analysis, and the 

correlations are evenly distributed between positive and negative for the 

three times in four sites (the sign test does not approach significance). 

Scatterplots, shown in Figure B-10, show no evidence of non-linearity. The 

only correlation different from zero is one that should be zero, the 

correlation between timelag and interview length in San Diego. Because it 

is extremely unlikely that there is any direct cause-and-effect relation

ship between interview length and timelag, we must assume that the 

correlation is spurious. 

Stress and other characteristics of the incident (Table B-10) 

appear to have moderate but inconsistent effects. When the crime occurred 

at work, respondents were somewhat more likely to underestimate (and less 

likely to overestimate) phone and response times; this is the only particu-

larly consistent result. People greatly overestimated phone duration in 

most involvement crimes, but were slightly closer to the mark in discovery 

cases and robberies. All other relationships either varied between sites, 

or came nowhere near significance. 

Personality (Table B-11)--Sex, occupation and inc~me are clearly 

poor predictors of time errors: the coefficients are sometimes positive, 

sometimes negative, and in any case e~tremely low. Age, schooling, and 

race appear more promising. Coefficients are higher, the signs are the 
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Figure 8-10 
Estimation Error and Interview Delay Time--Peoria 
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Table 8-10 Table 8-11 

Potential for Time Adjustment--Social Characteristics Effects of Stress on Time Estimation Errors 

Probabil ity of Probability of 
Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Die9° Inconsistenc:! 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego Inconsistenc,}! 
Crime Type Sex* 

Phone .04 .07 .04 .04 l ( .17) 
...., 

Response .01 .01 .06 .05 i .073 
Phone (.17) ( .20) .15 J .086 

Interview .03 (. 09) .05 .03 J 
Response Time .05 .13 .08 .04 
Interview .06 .06 .07 .04 J .694 

Involve/Discovery Race* 
Phone (.16 ) .09 .06 .07 l ..., 
Response .04 .09 (.11 ) .04 .003 

Phone (.09) .08 .07 ( . 09) I 

.363 Interview .02 .06 (.13 ) .02 j 
I Response Time .04 .04 .04 .05 

.03 .01 .01 =; .626 Interview .00 

Age 
Location Phone (- .17 ) - .11 -.08 (-.15) 1 Response .00 -.03 -.03 -.02 .073 l Interview .02 .06 (-.08 ) -.00 I 

.05 .09 .05 ( .16) 
.J 

Phone 
I .009 Response Time .07 .11 .01 .04 i 

Interview .04 .06 .03 .05 9 .653 
Schooling 

Phone (-.08 ) -.05 (-.14) .03 l 
Role 

Response -.05 -.05 -.03 -.01 .019 , Interview -.04 -.05 -.02 -.02 ! 
-, 

.J 
Phone .09 .05 .13 .05 I .800 Response Time. .02 .09 .09 .08 ... 

.06 .08 .07 1 .830 Interview .03 .... 
Occupation 

Phone -.04 .08 .03 .05 "I Interview Type 
Response .00 .04 .00 -.02 I .387 Interview -.02 -.07 .00 -.02 

-4 
Phone (.08) .01 .03 .03 l 

.363 Response Time .03 .09 .00 .01 ! 
.07 .05 .01 I .626 Income 

Interview .00 .... 

Phone -.08 -.06 -.06 -.06 l Response -.01 -.02 .10 .02 .194 Interview -.04 ( .15) -.07 .02 J 
Etas are shown 
Significant (.05 level) Etas are in parentheses. 
Inconsistency probability is Friedman Index result. *Stati sti cs shows are Etas. 

All others are correlations. Inconsistency probability ;s sign test result. 
Significant (.05 level) statistics are in parentheses. 
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same and more of them are significant. Still, the highest coefficient here 

is .17--indicating that less than three percent of the variance in the best 

predicted error can be explained by the best predictor, age. In general, 

white, older, and better-educated respondents give lower time estimates 

than do people without those characteristics. 

Of 12 variables tested, only s;x--race, age, schooling, location 

of crime, type of crime, and UCR category-·-give any indicat"ion that they 

will reliably predict errors and allow time adjustments. These variables 

predict phone duration errors better than response time or interview length 

errors, possibly because phone dur~tion estimates were proportionately 

worse than the others, and there was more variance to explain. Despite the 

significance of these variables, it is unlikely that they will provide good 

adjustments because of the low correlations. 

To illustrate this, assume that each of the variables is 

statistically independent of the others. If this is true, the proportion 

of variance explained by a combination of all of them would be equal to the 

sum of the squared correlations. (If the variables ure positively 

intercorrelated--the most likely case--this proportion explained could only 

be lower (see Snedecor and Cochran, 1978, pp. 400-402). Then tile maximlll1 

possible variance in each error that can be explained by these variables 

would be the value shown in Table 8-12. 

As shown~ the maximum possible value is 10.0 percent. If citizen 

reporting times behave more like police response times or interview lengths 
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Table B-12 

Maximum Possible Percentage of Variance in Time 
Estimation Errors Explained by Six Predictor Variables 

Phone Durati on 

Pol; ce Response 
Time 

Intervi ew Length 

Jacksonville 

10.0% 

1. 3% 

0.8% 

105 

Peoria Rochester 

7.7% 6.0% 

4.2% 2.2% 

1.8% 3.0% 

San Di ego 

9.1 % 

0.8% 

0.5% 
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(as they are likely to, since they appear to be usually longer than phone 

durations), the maximum value would be closer to four percent.. Since the 

predictor variables are certainly correlated, the value will be lower 

st ill. 

It is unlikely that a transformation of the errors would increase 

the correlations and etas much. Plots of the relationship between err-ors 

and such variables as income, age, occupation, and schooling show that a 

straight line should fit the data about as well as anything. 

Given the abysmal potential for prediction, and the unknown but 

potentially serious validation problems (methodological and theoretical) 

involved in adjusting the data, we conclude that no worthwhile adjustment 

is possible. 

Deletion of Errars 

The prospects for predicting grossly erroneous estimates and 

deleting them is little better. Although a few relationships were found to 

be significant or consistent, they were not large enough to warrant use of 

prediction and deletion. Correlations are shown in Tables B-13 through 

B-16. 

Other errors (Table B-13) are inconsistent predictors. There is 

no relationship between the size of interview error and the size of the 

other two that is useful for our purposes. Phone duration and police 

response time are significantly but weakly related to each other, 

indicating that forgetting, stress, and personality are again unlikely to 

be reliable predictors. 
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Table B-13 
Correlation Between Size of Errors in 

Estimates of Three Time Durations 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester 

Interview Length 
and Phone Duration 

Correlation 

Number of Cases 

p 

Interview Length 
and Response Time 

Corre 1 a ti on 

Number of Cases 

p 

Phone Duration and 
Po 1 ice Response Time 

Correlation 

Number of Cases 

P 

-.0141 

605 

.365 

.0803 

223 

.116 

.0035 

285 

.477 

Jt2 = 1.46 with 3 degrees of freedom. 

p = .69 

-.0260 

638 

,0589 

333 

.0522 

388 

.256 .142.152 

~ = 2.24 with 3 degrees of freedom. 

p = .53 

.0272 .2692 .2238 

433 198 195 

.287 .001 .001 

13 = 13.57 with 3 degrees of freedom. 

p = .004 
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San Diego 

.0104 

442 

.414 

.0142 

513 

.374 

.0151 

298 

.398 

Aggregate 

.0096 

1555 

.353 

.0163 

1872 

.240 

.1018 

1124 

~001 
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Forgetting (Table B-14) again has no effect. If forgetting were 

important, errors would increase in size as the time between the event and 

the recollection increased (Straus, 1966). Thus forgetting is measured by 

the number of days elapsed between the day the crime was reported and the 

day the respondent was interviewed. 

Stress appears more likely to predict the size of errors than 

their direction. Respondents in discovery cases were consistently better 

estimators of time durations than respondents in involvement cases. 

Although the location of the crime was not a powerful predlctor, it was a 

. very consistent one: when the crime occurred at work, respondents made 

smaller errors in estimation of police respon~e times and phone times than 

did respondents victimized at home or elsewhere. Non-victims--bystander

callers and witness-callers--were better estimators than either victims or 

victim-callers. There were no consistent or large differences between 

crime types or interview types. 

Personal characteristics (Table B-16) have marginal effects once 

agaln. Nonwhites made slightly larger errors on phone and police response 

times than whites, but were neither better nor worse for interviews. 

Respondents with more years of scho~ling made smaller errors for all times 

and men made marginally smaller errors than women. Age, occupation, and 

income have inconsistent, though occasionally spectacular, effects. 

In addition to these variables, we analyzed respondent confidence 

in estimation accuracy (Table B-16)--comparing time perceptions that 
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Table 8-14 
,-.~ 

Effect of Interview Delay Time on Size of Time Estimation Errors 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego 

Phone -.07 .03 -.05 

Response Time .02 -.02 .08 

Interview -.01 .04 .04 

Correlations are shown. 
Significant (.05 level) correlations are in parentheses. 
Inconsistency probability is sign test result. 
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Table 8-15 
Effect of Stress S· 

-....;;.;::..::... on 1 ze of Time Estimati on Errors 

Crime Type 
Peoria Rochester San Oi e.9.,O 

Phone 
ReSPonse Time 
Interview 

[ .14) 
.17) 
.03 

Involvement/Discovery 

Phone 
.07 

(.16 ) 
.04 

Response Time 
Interview 

location 

Role 

Phone 
Response Time 
Interview 

Phone 
Response Time 
Interview 

InterVi ew Type 

Phone 
Response Time 
Interview 

Etas are Shown. 

.07 
(.11 ) 
.01 

.10 

.08 
.06 

.08 

.05 
.00 

(.21) 
.09 
.08 

.07 
(.13) 
.02 

.08 
.05 
.07 

.10 
(.14) 
.05 

.01 
.01 
.07 

( .19) 
.11 
.06 

.03 
(.13 ) 
.03 

.15 
.02 
.02 

.11 
(.16 ) 
.04 

.04 
.01 

C. 09) 

Significant (.05 level) Et . 
r . as are 1 n parenth nconSl stency probability is eses. 

Friedman Index reSult. 
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LV", 

.13 J 

.09 
.08 J 

.01 J 
(.19) 
.04 ] 

.05 

.08 
.07 

] ... 
I 

.14 
.09 
.05 

] 
J 

.06 "l 
.01 J 

(. 08) J 

, I.' 

Probability of 
Inconsistency 

.210 

.590 

.040 
.062 

.037 
.371 

.027 
.1BO 

.360 
.310 
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Table 8-16 
Effect of Social Characteristics on Size of Time Estimation Errors 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego 

Sex* 

Phone 
Police Response 
Interview 

Race* 

Age 

Phone 
Police Response 
Interview 

Phone 
Police Response 
Interview 

Schooling 

Phone 
Police Response 
Interview 

Occupation 

Phone 
Police Response 
Interview 

Income 

Phone 
Police Response 
Interview 

Subjective Accuracy 
Estimate 

Phone 
Response 

.07 

.01 

.05 

( .15) 
.01 
.01 

(-.14) 
-.01 

.04 

-.08 
-.02 
-.03 

-.04 
-.01 

.00 

- .12 
-.01 

.01 

.07 

.03 

.11 

.09 

.OB 

.09 

.09 
(.10) 

-.13 
.01 
.03 

-.08 
-.07 
-.05 

-.09 
.03 

(-.13 ) 

-.15 
-.01 

( .25) 

( .13) 
.02 

.04 
(.17 ) 
.01 

.03 

.04 

.04 

-.01 
-.04 

( .07) 

-.06 
-.07 

(-.09 ) 

+.05 
-.03 
-.01 

.06 
-.09 

(-.25) 

.06 

.01 

.02 

.08 

.04 

.05 

.03 

.03 

(-.12) 
-.02 

.01 

-.02 
-.02 
-.03 

.01 
-.01 
.01 

-.00 
.10 
.02 

.03 

.02 

*Statistics shown are Etas. All others are correlations. 
Significant (.05 level) statistics are in parentheses. 
Inconsistency probability is sign test result. 
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.07 

.019 

.39 

.003 

.39 

.39 

.145 
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respondents claimed were "exact" to those they felt were "estimates." 

Surprisingly, "estimated" perceptions were not significantly different from 

"exact" ones, and in one-fourth of the cases were better. The correlations 

of these subjective accuracy estimates with one another were extremely 

high, ranging from .69 to .93. We conclude that "exactness" of an estimate 

probably depends more on the characteristics of the respondent than on the 

perceived "exactness" of the estimate itself. 

If these characteristics were statistically independent, we could 

expect to explain no more than eight percent of the variance in citizens· 

time perception errors (Table B-17). A more likely figure is four percent 

to five percent, and of course the characteristics will not be completely 

independent. Given the extensive cross-validation necessary to insure that 

the times we predict to be worse really are worse, we conclude that 

identification and deletion of outliers ;s impractical. 

Although large errors cannot be predicted or adjusted, they are 

certain to occur. Luckily, the sample sizes are large enough so that these 

random mistakes need not have a disastrous effect on our analysis. If the 

appropriate techniques are used, valid conclusions may still be drawn from 

citizen time perceptions. 

Sunmary dnd Implications for Restricting the Analysis 

Although methods are readily available for altering confidence 

intervals and probabilities to account for errors in measurement, tne 
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Phone Duration 

Police Response 
Time 

Interview Length 

Table B-17 
Maximum Possible Percentage of Variance in 

Size of Time Estimation Errors Explained by the 
Six Best Predictor Variables 

Jacksonvi 11 e Peoria Rochester 

5.4% 4.8% 4.2% 

4.5 6.0 7.8 

0.9 2.7 1.3 

113 

San Diego 

2.6% 

5.8 

1.2 



peculiarities of citizen time estimates--particularly the inefficiency of 

small samples--mean that some analyses are very likely to be a waste of 

time, and that others may give falsely precise results even when altera

tions have been completed. When appropriate techniques are used, however, 

citizen estimates are reliable enough to yield conclusive results. The 

techniques must be chosen with four considerations in mind. 

First, inefficiency effects will overwhelm bias effects for 

individual estimates. That is, random errors have a larger effect on each 

case than pre-determined biases. When sample sizes are very sma.ll, these 

random errors will not necessarily cancel each other out. As silmple size 

increases, so does the likelihood that these random errors will offset one 

another. In general, then, we should aggregate estimates into the larger 

groups practical for comparison, and view comparisons of small groups with 

a grain 0.:: salt. 

Second, characteristics of the situation or the respondent are not 

consistent or important predictors of errors. Thus we can aggregate 

different crime types and locations, different income and ethnic groups, 

and so on, with little fear of biasing the resulting distrlbution. 

Third, a principal source of bias is the length of the time 

interval estimated. Although this source of bias will affect the intervals 

between individual estimates, it will preserve their order. The expected 

difference between a five and a ten minute estimate is probably greater 
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than five minutes, for example, since the five minute guess is more often 

than not an overestimate, while the ten minute guess is probably about 

right. Still the five minute estimate will very likely represent a shorter 

length of time than the ten minute, and the estimates may be rank-ordered. 

The higher precision inherent in traditional, interval-scale statistics is 

likely to be a mirage. Statistics that rely on ranks will be prefer-

able. 

Finally, people tend to round estimates off to the nearest minute, 

or the nearest five minutes. This accounts for the tendency to over

estimate very short times--citizens have rounded times of a few seconds up 

to one minute, and times of two and three minutes up to five. Thus, our 

data will underrepresent the number of very short times, unless some way 

can be found of smoothing out the distribution. 

In conclusion, citizen time estimates present a difficult but not 

insurmountable problem. They are only slightly biased although extremely 

inefficient. In the analysis reported in the text, we have chosen methods 

which avoid much of this error, and we explicitly account for the rest 

wherever possible. Despite the relaxed assumptions and widened confidence 

intervals, the results are often highly significant. 
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APPENDIX C 
THE EFFECT OF TOTAL RESPONSE TIME ON ARREST 

In Chapter 2 we discussed the effects of reporting time, 

dispatch time and travel time on arrest. The most important result was 

that arrest depends on the total response time--all of these times 

added together--and not on any of them separately. Separate analysis 

would, as it has in the past, cause researchers to underestimate the 

effects of response time. 

Even when the variables are added together, however, there are 

any number of forms the relationship may take. Kansas City looked at 

linear, logarithmic, and inverse power functions, for example, choosing 

the fonn that fit the data best. This sort of "model searching" 

procedure will eventually result in the model that best fits the data 

at hand. However, the fit may be spurious (due only to the fact that 

many models were considered), and thus may not extend to other juris

dictions (Mosteller and Tukey, 1977). This problem can be overcome if 

the model can be stipulated in advance by theory. 

A distinct but related problem that has not been handled by 

researchers is the problem of two-directional effects. Fast response 

leads to arrest in Si"'m~ cases, it is true; but the perception that an 

arrest might be made will lead to faster response times as well. 

Although this is not a problem statistically (a relationship is a 

relationship, regardless of which variable is the cause and which the 
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effect), it does pose a policy problem. If the relationship is 

analyzed without controlling for two-directional effects, only ~ of 

the relationship found will be due to the effect of total response time 

on arrest; the rest will be due to the effect of arrest on total 

response time. :hJS lowering total respon~e times by adding officers 

to the response force, changing dispatch procedures, or encouraging 

faster reporting will not have as big an impact on arrests as one would 

expect. 

There are at least three ways of handling this cause-effect 

problem. The first, discussed frequently in thE literature (Isaacs, 

1967; Clawson and Chang, 1977), is to conduct an experiment. Police 

response times would be randomly manipulated to determine the effect of 

change on arrest rates. Unfortunately, it would be very difficult to 

manipulate the most important component of total response time (because 

it is the largest), citizen reporting time. In addition, an experiment 

of this type would be extremely costly. 

A second method of examining the effect of response time is to 

control for information that affects the perceived probability of 

arrest at all stages of total response, thus eliminating the effect of 

arrest on response time. Here, the information available to the police 

operator, to the dispatcher, and to the responding officer would all 

have to be categorized by perceived likeiihood of arrest, and ea~h 

category analyzed separately. If the department is considering a 

program to increase reporting speed, the information available to 

. '~';,tI""'WI"::'4'"' ~-""'··~-::"~rt~;-~'.,"'·" ""''''-':~.'~~ ., 

--;..;<"'--

~.- .-~ 

_-'-';i' • .,:,: 

--~ 

-

citizens would ha.ve to be included. Like an experiment, this method 

would require extensive (and expensive) data collection, especially 

since large sample sizes would be needed for each of the information 

categories. 

A third method is cheaper, because it relies on data collected 

by Kansas City for its Response Time Analysis. This method uses an 

econometric technique called "indicator variables" to estlmate 

repoy·ting ti:ne, dispatch time, and travel time using factors that do 

not predict arrests. Examples include actions tak~n and problems 

encountered by the reporting citizen, whether the responding patrol 

officer was in or out of his car when dispatched, the distance 

traveled, and so on. The total response time predict~~ by the 

so-called indicator variables is then regressed on the probability of 

arrest, resulting in an unbiased measure of the one-way effect of 

response time on arrest. Slightly better predictors can be obtained 

through a close ly-re 1 ated "three-stage 1 east squares" techn'j que 

developed by Zellner (1962). Both the indlcator variables and three

stage least squares techniques have the advantage of being much less 

expensive than the others, particularly given the easy availability of 

the Kansas City data. Here again, however, the form of the indicator 

relationships must be obtained from theory to prevent spurious results 

and inaccurate policy implicatl0ns. 

In th is append ix, then, we do two th i ngs: 

• We look at the basic relationship of total response 
time to arrest, specifying the form that basic re
lationship ought to take; 
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• We examine a set of possible indicator variables, 
and specify the theoretically-justifiable indicator 
equations. 

The final result is a set of equations which may be analyzed either 

in series or simultaneously to allow unbiased estimation of the effect 

of total response time on arrest. 

Basic Form of the Arrest-Response 
Time Relationship ~ 

Figure 4 (in Chapter 2) shows the basic shape of the relation-

ship between total response time and arrest. The accompanying text 

illustrates how a curve of this type makes intuitive sense when response 

time ;s looked upon as IIsuspect getaway time. 1I We can justify the curve in 

Flgure 4 in two other ways: 

• Its general shape--a backwards "S"--is that of the 
function most frequently used for analysis of dichot
omous dependent variables, the 10gistlC functlon. 

• It is nearly ldentica1 to the curve predicted by an 
entirely different method, search theory. 

The remalnder of this section is devoted to showing that the search 

theory curve can be expressed as a logit, and can therefore be 

estimated by ordinary linear regression. Since common sense, 

prevalling statistical practice, and an applied mathematical theory all 

predict the same form, we believe that form should be used to estimate 

the relationship. 
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Search theory has been app1 ied several times to law enforce

ment. The most notable involve random preventive patrol (Elliot and 

Sardino, 1970) and response to crime calls for service (Bottoms, et al., 

1969; Bottoms, 1971). The description here is paraphrased from the 

simplified robbery response model presented by Bottoms (1971). 

Assume that a crime has been committed in a city where streets 

are laid out in a perpendicular grid. The criminal leaves the scene of 

the crime and proceeds randomly away at some speed less than or equal 

to ~ blocks per minute. At! minutes after he leaves the scene, the 

criminal may thus be anywhere with~~ the square in Figure C-l; in other 

words, he can be no further than St bloCKS from the scene. The police 

enter the area T minutes after the suspect has left, and immediately 

begin to search the area at speed P blOCKS per minute. The probability 

that the suspect will be arrested within x minutes of the time search 

begins is: 

p(x) = 1 - exp(-NP/4S2 (lIT - 1/T+x)) 

where N is the number of police units rt!sponding to the call. If the 

police continue to search indefinitely, the last term will drop out, 

and the asmyptotic equation is thus 

p(x) = 1 - exp(-NP/4S2T) 

which may be reexpressed as 

p(x) = 1 - exp (alpha T- 1), where alpha = -NP/4S2. 

To ill ustrate the rel ationshi p pr.edi cted by search .. theory, 

consider the following example: two officers respond to the call, and 
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search at the speed of 6 miles per hour (about 2 blocks per minute) for 

5 minutes, before giving up and returning to the scene to take a report. 

The suspect leaves the scene traveling at 3 miles per hour (1 b10ckl 

minute). The predicted probability of response related arrest for each 

level of suspect getaway time T is 

p(A) = 1 - exp ((2 x 2)/(4 x 1) x (liT - liT + 5)). 

The probability of arrest for each value of T up to ten minutes is shown 

in Figure C-2. The shape of the curve will of course depend on the 

exact parameters specified, but the backward-S shape extends to all 

curves predi cted by search theory. 

In using the above equation, we assumed that the chances of 

arrest (giv~n that the pol ice see the f1 eei n9 suspect) are 100 percent. 

If arrest is less certain, because the suspect is hiding or armed, or 

because the description is too vague or incorrect, this can be taken 

into account by multiplying the actual search speed by the probability 

of arrest given that the suspect is sighted. This yields effective 

search speed. For example, two officers searching in their patrol car 

at an actual speed of 12 miles per hour may only identify and arrest the 

suspect with a probability of .50 if they see the suspect. In this 

case, the effective search speed would be 12 x .5 = 6 miles per hour. 

Note also that this relationship does not require that the officer 

respond to the scene; rather, total response time is considered to be 

the time between commission of the crime and the time the officers are 

able to begin searching the vicinity. Suspect descriptions are 

frequently given by radio to officers as they respond, and in these 

cases they need not respond directly to the scene. 
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Hypothetical Relationship Between Total Response TimE- and 
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~e '5e3r-:ll ~heOr21 ::.Ir'l~ 1n ::-1 gure C-2--11 ke the :'It:.Jl1.:10n-based 

CJrve of ::-'9ure .1--15 '1'): :,jlnmetrlca: _ .... hclt 15, the rlqnt-Iland ~al~ Jf 

guessed J:, fJr l.,st,.rlC~~, and Slnce the techn1qJe js~d :J lleasiJre tf-Je 

CJrve llust be valld for aggregatlon of searches wlth 9reat1y d1ffe r1 ng 

parameters, some approxlmat10n to the search theory results llust be 

f;) u n d - ~ 0 9 1: reg res s 1 0 n pro v 1 des a n ear -per +" e c tap prJ x 1 ~il a t 1 0 n . 

Loqit regression ,oelies on a transformatlOn of the d1chotJrn.JUS 

jependent varlable (here, arrest) to accomplish two stat1st1cai 

goals: 

• Use of logits helps to stabilize the regress10n 
error term, wn1ch 1S very unstable when slmple 
regression 1S used; 

• The logit lim1ts the pred1cted probabilities to 
values between zero and one, wh1le slmple regression 
usually ped1cts that some probabilities would be 
less than zero or greater than one. 
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~.j. 11 The logit transformation involves computing the log-odds in favor of 

arrest, or 

logit = log ~~~~:.....-.-

and regressing this against the appropriate independent variable. Thus 

the typical logit regression equation is: 

where X is the independent variable and e is the regression error 

term. 

When X is a continuous variable, such as total response time, 

61 and B2 may be estimated in two ways: (1) by categorizing X into 

several parts, determining the probability of arrest for each part, and 

calculating the logit using ordinary least squares regression (or weighted 

least squares--see Theil, 1970); (2) by using a non-linear estimation 

technique, such as the one described by Berkson (1955). Because some 

information is lost when a continuous variable is split into categories, 

the second technique is slightly more efficient, especially with small 

samples. It is also more expensive, however. Either method will estimate 

curves 1n the proper backwards-S shape. 

The estimated logit curve will be symmetrical, however, unless 

the X variable is transformed in some way; as stated earlier, the 

expected curve is ~ symmetrical. Thus some transformation will be 

needed, to "squeeze" the left-hand values (short total response times) 

together, and pull the right-hand values (long response times) apart. 

Although an infinite number of transformations will do this, the 
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logarithm is particularly appealing. Kansas City found the logarlthm to 

be the transformatlon of dispatch time and travel time that best fit 

their response-related arrest data. Mlller and Rapaport (1977) found 

that the logarithm of fire department response time was the trans

formatlon that best predlcted fire damage. Finally, statistlcians have 

concluded that logarithms are usually the best method of re-expressing 

variables that are counts or amounts, including time durations (Tukey, 

1977). For these reasons, and not lOcldentally because it invariably 

worked better than anythlng else, the logarithm of various time durations 

has been used frequently in this study (see Appendixes 0-5 and E-4, for 

example) . 

Flgure C-3 shows two curves. One is the search theory-predicted 

curve of Figure C-2. The other is the logit approximation of this curve, 

obtained by regressing the log-odds of arrest on the logarlthm of total 

response time, for times grouped into one-minute intervals. Clearly, the 

curves are almost indistinguishable, partlcularly for the critical 

response times between one and five minutes. The largest deviation 

between the probability of arrest predicted by search theory and the 

logit approximation of it is just over five percent for total response 

times between zero and 30 seconds. These happen very infrequently, and a 

huge sample of cases would be required to get a reasonably large number 

of them. In fact, 100 cases with these minimum response times would be 

required for the differ.ence between the. theoretical result and the 

approximation to be statistically significant at the .05 level. For the 
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more lmportant dlfferences when response tlmes are one mlnute or greater, 

over 50,000 cases with the same total response time would be needed 

before the dlfferences would be statlstlcally slgnlficant. It lS obvious 

that sampl ing error wlll ove:'whelm the marginal dlfferences between the 

search theory results (the "actual" reqresslOn line) and the logit 

approxlmation to It. 

As noted in the text, there is no single relationship between 

total response time and arrest. In some sltuations, total response tlme 

wlll be more lmportant than others: fleelng suspects are harder to see 

at night, thus the effective search speed wlll be reduced; fast response 

times are more llkely to lead to arrest when several unlts can respond to 

the call than when only one can; longer searches are more llkely to be 
1 

productlve than shorter ones. These condltlons, dlff~ring from one crlme 

to the next, wlll be reflected in differing search parameters and 

slightly dlffering curves. Somewhat more preclse results may be obtained 

by calculatlng the relationshlp between response time and arrest 

separately for each set of condltions, just as past researchers 

calculated the police response tlme relationship separately for each 

cnme type (Clawson and Chang, 1976; Tarr, 1977; Kansas Clty, 1977). On 

the other hand, these more precise results wlll not be particularly 

useful unless dlfferent situatlons imply radlcally dlfferent policies. 

It lS hard to lmaglne pollce researchers advocating (and pollce 

admlnlstrators lmplementing) one pol ley on response time for ralny days, 

and a different POllCy for sunny days. 
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In summary, search theory and our intuition indicate that the 

relationship between response time and arrest should resemble the curve 

in Figure 4. Logit regression on the logarithm of response time provides 

a nearly-perfect approximation of this theoretically predicted result. 

Finally, although more precise results can be obtained if search 

parameters are contro 11 ed for, the extra prec i s.i on is not 1 ike ly to be 

pol icy-rele:vant. 

Estimating the Effect of Total 
Response Time on Arrest 

Although the functional form of the relationship between total 

response time and response-related arrest can now be specified, it is 

still necessary to consider the fact that expectation of arrest will 

influence total response time as well. The most straightforward way of 

handling this problem is to conduct an experiment. Although an ex

periment has been recommended with ritual regularity by analysts of 

nonexperimental data, the expense required and the difficulty of adminis

tering an experiment may indicate that nonexperimental data should be used 

if at all possible. 

An experiment would be yery expensive and thus might only be con

ducted in one or two sites (if it is conducted at all). On the other 

hand, reanalysis of the (nonexperimental) Kansas City data would be 

relatively cheap. Reanalysis would also help settle the question of 

how reliable the police dispatch and travel time data regularly collected 

by most police departments are. If the dispatch and travel data are 

relatively good, total response time data from four more cities--the data 

collected by the present study--could also be used. 
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An experiment would also be extremely difficult to administer, if 

indeed any police department would consent to administer it. 

• Police dispatch times would have to be manipu
lated by queueing randomly chosen calls for 
service. To test the hypothesis that reporting 
time matters most when it is very short, some 
calls received in-progress or with very short 
reporting times would have to be queued--a policy 
few police administrators could live with. 

• Information available to responding officers would 
have to be carefully maintained and the content 
analyzed. 

• It is unlikely that citizen reporting time--the 
largest component of total response time--could 
be manipulated at all without resorting to city
wide time series design. As explained in Chapter 
6, advertising and conmunity organization . 
campaigns aimed at shortening reporting times 
would only take effect over weeks and months 
rather than inmediately. 

If the controversy surrounding the Kansas Clty Preventive Patrol Ex

periment (Kelling, et al, 1975) is any indication, at least two attempts 

at a carefully controlled experimental design may be required: one to 

get the "bugs" out of the design, and one to assess the actual impact of 

changing total response time. 

Luckily, statistical techniques are available for partitioning 

the effect of total response time on arrest from the effects of expec

tation of arrest on total response time. Each of these simultaneous 

effects can be measured through the use of simultaneous equation 

estimation: an econometric method used extensively to specify such 

two-directional systems as the effects of the price of a good on the 

quantity available, and the corresponding effect of the quantity demanded 

on the price. These methods require that the variables in question 
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(here, total response time and arrest) depend not only on each other, but 

on other lIexogenous" factors as well. If o. sufficient number of 

exogenous variables can be identified and thelr effects measured, then 

the basic results of an experiment can be obtained without resorting to 

an experimental design. 

In the rest of this section, we identify a number of exogenous 

variables that are measured in the Kansas City study, and could be easily 

and relatively cheaply measured by future researchers. The form of the 

relationship between these variables and each of the three components of 

total response time is then considered, followed by a specification of 

the entire system of simultaneous equations. 

Citizen Reporting Time 

As is shpwn in Appendixes E-4 and F-3, citizen reporting time 

depends on both the actions people take before deciding to call the 

police, and the problems they encounter in attempting to place the call. 

In addition, one might suspect that the likelihood of arrest will 

influence citizen reporting time. (This is not tested in Appendixes E 

and F, since the expectation of arrest is not particularly relevant to 

the issues examined in these sections.) Arrest may affect citizen 

reporting time in two ways. 

First, people may take different actions in situations when 

they believe that an arrest is likely. (Since problems are unforeseen 

hindrances to placing the call, the likelihood that a problem will occur 

should not be influenced by the expectation of arrest.) If this is the 

case, then the functional form of the relationship between citizen 
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reporting time and actions, problems, and the expectation of arrest would 

look like this: 

That is, arrest would simply be an additional dummy variable added to 

the equati on. 

Expectations of arrest may also influence reporting time if 

people act or solve problems more quickly when they expect that an arrest 

could be made. In this case, the functional form of the citizen 

reporting time/actions, problems, and arrest relationship would be more 

complicated: 

CRT = a + b1Action1 + ... +baArrest + bn+1Action . Arrest 

+ bn+2Action 2 . Arrest + ... + b2n Problem N . Arrest. 

Here, the interaction of arrest with each action and problem is also 

added to the equation. In both cases, expectations of arrest are assumed 

to be strongly and positively related to the likelihood that an arrest 

was actually made. 

Regardless of which functional form is correct, the second equa

tion will result in better predictions of citizen reporting time, simply 

because there are more independent variables. However, the additional 

proportion of the variance in citizen reporting time that could be 

explained by the addition of the action/arrest and problem/arrest 

interaction effects would not be statistically significant or particularly 

large, if the "realll functional fom is the first, shorter model. Thus, 

before using either model, it makes sense to test the significance of the 

additional predictivE power of the second over the first. 
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It seems likely that the added power of the second will not be 

significant, since the time required to act and solve problems differed 

only slightly between discovery crimes (when a response-related arrest is 

aX;~l'emely unlikely) and involvement crimes (when a response-related 

~rrest is sometimes very likely). In Appendix E-4, we show that the 

addition of interactions between crime types and actions, and crime types 

and problems do not significantly increase predictive power. 

All else being equal, a shorter model will of course be pre

ferred, because it is simpler to work with, and results in fewer 

hypothesis testing problems. 

Police Dispatch Time 

Kansas City (1977), Clawson and Chang (1976), and Tarr (1978) all 

found no significant (or large) relationship between the chances of 

arrest and dispatch time. Although Kansas City did not report their 

results, both Clawson and Chang and Tarr found, as one would expect, that 

dispatch was slightly faster when an arrest was made. The samples 

collected were too small for the expected negative relationship to be 

statistically significant, however. 

reasons: 

One would expect this relationship to be negative, for two 

• Shorter dispatches will cut total response times, 
and thus decrease suspect getaway times. That 
is, shorter dispatch time will lead to higher 
chances of arrest. 
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• Dispatchers probably act more quickly when they 
expect that an arrest is possible. 

Unless dispatchers· expectations are usually wrong, these two reasons 

will confirm one another, and the relationship will be roughly equal to 

the sum of the two pa rts . 

Since dispatch time is only slightly related to the chances of 

arrest, controlling for two-directionality in the relationship will only 

decrease the size of an already very minor relationship. Thus it is 

probably not necessary to include the chances of arrest in the equation 

that predicts dispatch time, and no prediction equation may be necessary. 

For completeness· sake, however, we note that the equation may take two 

fonns: 

• If all arrests are equally important to dis
patchers, and if dispatchers are equally 
good at estimating the chances of arrest 
for all situations, then 
DT = a + b1X1 + b2X2 + ... + baArrest. 

• If the expectation of arrests depend on other 
factors as well (such as reporting time, 
location, and so on), 01(' if arrests for some 
crimes are judged more important than for 
others, then 
DT = a + b1X1 + ... + baArrest + bn+1X1 . Arrest 

+ ... + b2bXn . Arrest. 

In both sets of equations, the X·s are among the factors shown in Table 

C-4, and correspond to the information typically collected by the 

complaint taker upon receiving a call for service. 
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Table C-4 

Potential Indicators of Dispatch Time 

• Dispatch Workload 

• Patrol Workload 

• Availability of Beat Officer 

• Time of Day 

• Location of Crime 

ij Involvement/Discovery 

• UCR Category 

• In-progress 

• Reporting Time 

• Injury 

• Weap()n Used 
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Again, it is technically appropriate to determine the signifi-

cance of adding the interaction terms to the model before choosing one or 

the other. In practice, use of indicator variables to predict dispatch 

time will probably be more trouble than it is worth. 

Police Travel Time 

The effect of patrol officer expectations of arrest on police 

travel time is by far the most important problem to be considered here. 

Virtually all researchers who have examined the issue have noted that 

two-directionality would bias the relationship between travel time and 

arrest. As the Kansas City data indicate, however, several factors may 

be used to predict police travel time, independent of the expectations of 

arrest. To determine the functional form of the indicator equation, it 

makes sense first to examine the actions taken by a police officer in 

traveling to the scene of a crime. 

Travel time may be thought of as consisting of three components: 

"start-up" time, the time required to get in the patrol car and begin 

moving toward the scene; time in motion toward the scene; and contact 

~, in which the officer identifies the complainant or suspect at or 

near the scene and begins to act. 

Start-up time and contact time will generally depend directly 

on the importance or urgency of the call, and as such may be predicted by 

such factors as crime type, priority of the call assigned by the dis

patcher, and so on. In addition, start-up time will depend on whether 

the officer is in or out of the car when assigned. 
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r Time in motion is somewhat more complicated. By definition, it 

will be equal to the distance traveled times the avarage speed. Speed, 

in turn, will probably depend on urgency of the call in the same way that 

start-up and contact time did. Thus time in motion will be best 

predicted by the interaction of distance with these urgency factors. 

Since police travel time is equal to start-up time plus contact 

time plus time in motion, a simple indicator equation for police travel 

time we u 1 d be: 

PTT = a + b1U1 + b2U2 + ... + bnUn + bn+1U
1 

. Distance 

+ ... + b2nUn . Distance + baArrest. 

where Ui represents the ith urgency factor. A list of possible factors 

identified by the Kansas City researchers is shown in Table·E-S. 

Once ag~in, arrest may enter the equation both as an additional 

factor and as an interaction term with other factors. The same procedure 

of testing the significance of adding interaction terms will help to 

determine the need for using the more complicated model. 

The Simultaneous System 

For the reasons noted earlier, it seems most likely that arrest 

will only enter each indicator equation as a factor, and not in an 

interaction term with other factors. If this is the case, the entire 

system of equations will be as shown in Table C-6. The first equation ;s 

of course the point of the whole exercise, and would be simultaneously 

estimated with the last three equations using three-stage least squares or 

iterative three-stage least squares. The second equation is, of course, an 

i dentlty. 
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Table C-5 

Indicators of Travel Time 

• Officer already in beat of incide~t 

• Officer in/out of patrol car when dispatched 

• Assigned to beat officer 

• In/out of assigned beat 

• Response code authorized 

• Busted call 

• In-progress 

• UCR category 

• Involvement/discovery 

• Weapon used 

• Injury 

• Distance traveled 
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Table C-6 

The Simultaneous System 

(1) log l~~tl) = a + b log TRT 

(2) TRT = CRT + PDT + PTT 

(3) log CRT = a + b
l 

Action 1 + b2 Action 2 + , .. + bn Problem N + bA Arrest 

Distance + bA Arrest 
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Although two-stage least squares is often used as a simpler but 

slightly less efficient "single equation" method of solving a simul

taneous system like that shown in Table C-6, there is reason to believe 

that the gain in efficiency resulting from use of the multiple equation 

methods will be important. This is because much of the information 

available to all actors in the system--the suspect, the reporting 

citizen, the complaint taker and dispatcher, and the responding 

officer--cannot be directly measured. For example, the tone of the 

citizen's voice may convey to the complaint taker that the situation is 

urgent and the chances of arrest good, even if more easily measurable 

factors such as reporting time and crime type do not suggest extreme 

urgency. If this sense of urgency is conveyed to the dispatcher and the 

responding officer, they may all respond more quickly than the observed 

factors would predict. Thus the error terms for the equations in the 

system would be correlated. One of the simultaneous methods will take 

this additional information into account when computing the regression 

coefficients, whereas the information would be lost if two-stage least 

squares were used. 

SUlllllary 

In theory, the effect of changes in total response time on 

arrest can be conclusively determined through a carefully controlled 

experiment. However, this experiment would be very expensive and 

difficult to administer. Nonexperimental data--collected by the Kansas 

City Po'l ice Department, or perhaps taken from this study if reanalysis of 

Kansas City suggests that dispatch data are reliable--can be used to 
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,'] determine the size of the relationship. The functional form of this 

relationship, derived in a common~sense way in Chapter 2, and from two 

complementary methods in the first section of this appendix, requires 

that all three components of total response time be added, to determine 

the relationship between citizen and police response and response-

re 1 ated arrests. 

Indicator equations for the three components were derived from 

the results of the Kansas City study, and from the regression of citizen 

reporting tlme on actions and problems examined in Appendixes E and F. 

The final system of five equations Inay be estimated through the use of 

two-stage least squares or three-stage least squares. Of these, the 

latter is likely to giva conslderably more efficient estimates of the 

coefficients. 
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APPENDIX D 
CITIZEN REPORTING TIME 

Appendix 0 includes analysis results referred to in Chapter 3, 

Citizen Reporting Time. The appendix is divided into six sections, each 

corresponding to a different section of Chapter 3. Each appendix section 

consists of a text, explaining how the results were obtained and how they 

were used, and the results themselves, presented in tables following the 

text. 

Appendix D-l. 
Frequency of Arre~t 

The proportion of cases that result in response-related arrest, 

with background statistics, is shown here as Appendix 0-1. 

Tables 0-la through O-ld shows the number of crimes that occurred 

on sampling days in each of the four sites, and thus could have been 

included in the sample. The crimes have been broken down into the cells 

used by the field research assistants to stratify the sample--crime type by 

arrest. Since only sampled cases were examined for evidence of response

related arrest, it is impossible to tell exactly how many cases in the 

total population were response-related. The number shown in the figures 

assumes that cases sampled are a ~andom selection of this population, and 

that the chances of response-related arrest are the same as in the 

population. Since cases were chosen by a random process, this assumption 

is more than reasonable. 
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The percentage of crimes resulting in response-related arrest is 

overestimated in our study. This is because information regarding arrest 

type was collected from crime reports, rather than from observers at the 

scene. For our purposes, a response-related arrest was defined (as in 

Kansas City) as any arrest which could not be attributed to some other 

means, including apprehension by the victim or witness before arrival of 

the police, immobilization of the suspect due to injury, arrest made due to 

a victim or witness knowing the suspect's name or address, and the 

suspect's turning himself in. Crime reports do not always include the 

informati~n necessary to classify the event as a response-related or 

non-response-related arrest, however, and in these cases the arrest was 

classified as response-related. I~ Appendix 0-5, we show that many of the 

arrests classified as response-related were actually non-response-related 

arrests; we do not subtract these misclassified arrests from the figures 

shown here. 

Table 0-le summarizes the response-related arrest information in 

Tables 0-la through O-ld. For all crime types, the proportion of arrest 

cases attributed to fast police response is shown. Since the decision on 

whether an arrest was response-related or not was based on information from 

the crime report, and since crime reports (and the instructions officers 

receive for filling them out) differ greatly from one city to another, some 

differences are to be expected. Thus the measured proportion of cases 

resulting in response-related arrest is overestimated by a slightly 

different amount in each site, as shown. Like other information taken by 

the field research assistant, decisions to code arrests as response-related 

or not were checked by the Washington staff to ensure uniform application 

of the definition. 

144 

~ 

-' ...... 

.'>',.' 

~. 

-- lnvol vement 

-- Rape 

~ 
Robbery 

Agg. Assault 
o.:;;o;.r.r-

PERSONAL 
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Burglc,y 
~ 

'" Larceny 
~ 

Auto Theft 

"';.~ 

""- PROPERTY 

::.~ 

....... Discovery Crimes 

---","~ 

All Part I Crimes 
-. 

'.~ 

Table 0-la 
Estimated Number of Arrest and Response-Related 

Arrest Cases in Each Site 
Jacksonville 

Number Arrest 

212 49 

491 56 

723 241 

1426 346 

507 163 

911 139 

82 16 

1500 318 

8021 56 

10947 720 

145 

Response-
Related Arrest (est) 

30 

43 

177 

250 

109 

52 

11 

172 

14 

436 



Involvement 

Rape 

Robbei"'Y 

Agg. Assault 

PERSONAL 

Burglary 

Larceny 

Auto Theft 

PROPERTY 

Discovery Crimes 

All Part I Crimes 

Table D-1b 
Estimated Number of Arrest and Response-Related 

Arrest Cases in Each Site 
Peori a 

Number Arrest 

57 9 

184 14 

243 35 

484 58 

186 29 

276 35 

20 4 

482 68 

2174 2 

3140 128 

146 

Response-
(est) Related A'rrest 

4 

9 

20 

33 

24 

26 

2 

52 

a 

85 

Involvemeryt 

Rape 

Robbery 

Agg. Assault 

PERSONAL 

Burglary 

Larceny 

Auto Theft 

PROPERTY 

Discovery Crimes 

All Part I Crimes 

Table D-1c 
Estimated Number of Arrest and Response-Related 

Arrest Cases in Each Site 

Rochester 

Number Arrest 

52 5 

274 15 

501 70 

827 90 

284 49 

494 24 

7 a 

785 73 

3876 12 

5488 175 

147 

----<' 

Response-
Related Arrest (est) 

a 

12 

29 

41 

43 

12 

a 

55 

7 

103 



Involvement 

Rape 

Robbery 

Agg. Assault 

PERSONAL 

Burglary 

Larceny 

Auto Theft 

PROPERTY 

Discovery Crimes 

All Part I Crimes 

Table D-1d 
Estimated Number of Arrest and Response-Related 

Arrest Cases in Each Site 
San Diego 

Number Arrest 

N/A N/A 

70i? 84 

442 161 

1149 245 

706 159 

980 169 

153 16 

1839 344 

14924 66 

17912 655 

148 

Response-
Related Arrest 

N/A 

69 

107 

176 

122 

107 

13 

37 

455 

(est) 

-.~ 

--""iii. 

--

---~; 

--.~ 

----',...., 

- ..... 

_ .. , 

"1 
I 

--- ----------~---

-- ---. 

'-----"'J 
Crime Type 

Rape 
--.-~ 

Robbery 
...... --. 
, ..... --

Aggravated Assault 
~--:J 

Involvement Burglary 
7;"':""'"'"'" 

.~ ......... Involvement L.arceny 

~-.-. 

Involvement Auto Theft 
,'-

~ 

"- Discovery 

~i'~ 

...... 

:.~r-~ Weighted Total 

~ 

~ 

~ 

r-,<H-"'" "l 

Table D-1e 
Proportion of All Arrests That Are 

Response-Related 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego 

.615 .429 .000 N/A 

.773 .625 .824 .821 

.736 .581 .413 .667 

.. 666 .812 .868 .768 

.372 .730 .500 .635 

.688 .500 .000 .833 

.244 .000 .800 .556 

--
.605 .657 .602 .696 

Between 60% and 70% of on-scene arrest 
can be attributed to fast citizen and 
police response. 
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Appendix 0-2. 
Description of Response Times 

Appendix D-2 includes descriptive statistics for citizen report

ing, police dispatch, police travel, and total response time for all four 

Forum sites and Kansas City. Like Table 4 in Chapter 3, statistics 

include: the mean and median, measures of the center of the time 

distribution; the standard deviation, a measure of the dispersion of the 

times around the center; the minimum and maximum times obtained; the number 

of cases from which these times were estimated; and the percentage of total 

response time made up by each component. Crime types included are: 

Figure D-2a--Robbery; 

Figure D-2b--Aggravated Assault; 

Figure D-2c--Involvement Burglary; 

Figure D-2d--Involvement Larceny; 

Figure D-2e--Involvement Motor Vehicle Theft; 

Figure D-2f--Rape; 

Figure D-2g--Discovery Burglary; 

Figure D-2h--Discovery Larceny; 

Figure D-2i--Discovery Motor Vehicle Theft. 

Similar tables for all involvement and discovery cases aggregated 

are shown in Table 4. 
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Table D-2a 
Descriptive Statistics for Response Time 

Components for Robbery 

Study I I Reporti ng Dispatch i iravel I 
iota 1 Response 

Site Time 

Kansas City, MO. Mean 18.2 
Median 4.3 
Std. Dev'n 70.26 
Minimum 1.06 
Maximum 721 .11 
Number 122 
: of Total 46.2 
Response 

Time 

I Jacksonv; 11 e, Fl Mean 30.87 
Median 4.59 
Std. Dev'n. 155.30 
Minimum 

I 
.00 

~ximum 1510.00 
NUll'ber 131 
~ of Total 

I 
35.52 

Response 
Ti_ 

Peor; a t Il Mean 234.30 
Median 5.10 
Std. Dev' n. 1248.82 
Minimum .00 
Maximum 10080.00 
tlwrber 74 
'!: of' Total 42.03 
Response 

Time 

Rochester, NY Mean 119.49 
Median 5.25 
Std. Dev'n. 457.85 
Minimum .00 

I 
,'1axi mum 3720.00 
Numer 92 
:: of Total 50.48 
ResDonse 

Tlme 

San Oi ego t CA Mean I' 178.90 
:~dian 3.06 
Std. oev'r.'1131o.15 
Minimum .00 
Maxi mum I 14400.00 
Number I 1;4 
~ of iotal I 23.65 
Response ' 

Time 

Time 

3.08 
1. 91 
3.86 

.38 
25.7 

122 
21.6 

5.57 
3.92 
5.721 
0.00 

33.00 
138 
51.88 

4.47 
3.77 
3.59 

.00 
19.00 
64 
34.48 

4.98 
3.24 
5.87 

.00 
39.00 
86 
23.65 

11.66 
;.41 

16.15 
1.00 

108.00 
140 
48.21 

I Time 

4.06 
3.45 
2.86 

I .1 18.33 
127 

32.2 

5.06 
3.73 
4.219 
0.00 

20.00 
1116 
j 27.19 

I 
3.05 
2.42 
4.07 

.00 
29.00 
76 
21.45 

I 

I 
I 5.35 

I 3.36 
9.15 , 

.00 I 
I 76.00 
I 78 
i 25.86 

7.01 
4.71 

10.08 
i .00 
I 90.00 
i137 I 28.14 

I 

I 

i 
I 

I 

, 

I 
I 
I 
I 

, 

I , 
I 

iime 

25.25 
11.56 
70.78 
2.4 

730.95 
123 
100.0 

33.67 
12.50 

102.74 
3.00 

745.00 
94 

100.0 

43.59 
11.12 

206.75 
3 

1460 
49 

100.0 

189.24 
18.88 

608.54 
4 

3735 
45 

100.0 

180.51 
16.93 

1381.86 
2 

14520 
112 
100.0 

Kansas Ci';y (MO) Police Department. Response iime .:),nal'/si5, Volume rI. ~nalysis. 
Kansas City: Soard of Police CommiSS10!lerS, 19/1, lJ~-145. 
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\~ , Table D-2b 
Descriptive Statistics for Response Time 

Components for Aggravated Assault 

------ - -.------------------------------------------------

~ 
I 
I 
L 

Table D-2c 
Descriptive Statistics for Response Time 

Components for Involvement Burglary 

Site I Reporting Oispatcn 
i 

Travel 1 Tota 1 Response 
Time. Time Time I Time 

I 
StUdy 

Study I Reporting I Dlspat.::i1 I I ravel I Tota~. Response--
Site Time Time Time 11me ..--

Kansas City, MO. 

JacKsonville, FL 

Peori a, IL 

Rochester, NY 

Sdn !Ji ego, CA 

Mean 
Median 
Std. Dev'n 
Minimum 
~1aximum 
NUll'ber 
: of Total 
Response 

Time 

Mean 
Median 
Std. Dev'n. 
Minimum 
Maximum 
NlJITi:)er 
~ of Total 
Response 

Tilll@ 

Mean 
Median 
Std. Dev'n. 
Minimum 
Maximum 
11untJer 
;: of' Total 
Response 

Time 

11ean 
Median 
Std. Dev'n. 
~inimum 
Maximum 
Nurrtler 
'; of Total 
Resoonse 

Time , 
Mean I 
Median 
Std. Dev'n·

I
, 

Minimum 
Maximum 
Number I 
~ of Total . 
,~esponse 1 

43.38 3.33 
5.1 2.00 

165.71 4.96 
1.08 .63 

956.16 34.7 
80 82 
48.8 21.1 

44.81 4.91 
4.82 3.83 

264.04 4.68 
.00 1.00 

2880.00 42.0 
154 194 
37.34 27.90 

I 
225.04 3.27 

5.41 2.18 
1237.13 4.04 

.00 .00 
10200.00 25.00 

75 84 
52.19 22.40 

1375.13 5.36 
5.17 2.98 

9634.75 8.90 
1.00 .00 

91220.00 78.00 
94 I 122 
47.58 25.28 

142.23 8.55 
4.56 4.91 

1100.15 11.89 
.00 1.00 

12240.00 103.00 
128 148 
29.30 39.34 

4.31 51.1 
3.56 12.28 
2.81 166.66 
1.05 3.41 

13.28 967.3 
84 80 
30.1 100.0 

. 
I 

5.57 63.21 
4.07 15.90 
6.10 294.39 

.00 4.00 
58.00 2916.00 

192 126 
33.32 

I 
100.0 

I 
I 

I 3.91 29.24 
2.86 12.67 
4.39 72.11 

.00 1 
22.00 502 
95 51 

I 
25.42 100.0 

I l 
I 

, 
4.60 I 73.17 
3.37 I 15.50 
4.46 I 

267. 00 
.00 I 3 

29.00 I 1482 
I 112 

I 
58 

27.14 100.0 

16.21 81.24 
4.77 15.30 

116.24 282.37 
.00 3 

1355.00 1510 
135 100 
31.36 100.0 

Time I 
Kansas City '."lO) Police Department. Response Time Analvs i s, '/olume II: Analysis. 

<ansas City: Board of Commissioners, 1977. 142-145. 
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Kansas City, MO. Mean 

Jacksonville, FL 

Peoria. IL 

.~ochester, ,'IY 

San Diego, CA 

,"Iedi an 
Std. Dev'n 
Minimum 
Maximum 
Number 
~ of Total 
Response 

I Time 

!II Mean 
Median 
Std. Dev'n. 

I 
Minimum 
,"'axi mum 

I NUJOOer 
': of Total I 

Response 
Time 

l"Iaan 
Median 
Std. Dev'n. 
Minimum 
Maximum 
tlunDer 
~ of'Tota1 
Response 

Time 

I Mean I Median 
Std. Dev'n. 
Minimum 
Maximum 
~urrtler 
-'; of Total 
Resoonse 

Time 

Mean I 
:-1edi an I 
Std. Dev'n. 
:-lin imum I 
Maximum ! 
.'1 umber I 

: '; of Total i 
I Resoonse : 
,Time I 

4.75 
2.48 
4.15 
1.13 

15.15 
35 
37.7 

438.06 
4.65 

5569.68 
.00 

79342.00 
203 
37.12 

35.91 
4.53 

173.75 
.00 

1465.00 
93 
40.04 

44.22 
5.50 

193.15 
.00 

1442.00 
122 
46.80 

66.00 
4.65 

278.23 
.00 

1680.00 
183 
31.72 

3.03 
2.58 
2.11 

.81 
10.66 
35 
29.3 

6.35 
4.03 
8.20 
1.00 

82.00 
209 

30.90 

4.19 
2.94 
5.42 

.00 
38.00 
98 
29.93 

5.38 
3.26 
7.46 
.00 

60.00 
124 
26.53 

I 41.06 
6.00 

~413.79 
1.00 

.782.00 
195 
39.52 

4.18 
2.81 
4.95 

.18 
30.21 
35 
33.0 

I 7.17 
4.18 

10.70 
.00 

115.00 
193 
31.98 

3.84 
2.88 
4.38 

.00 
35.00 

102 
28.81 

5.20 
3.86 
8.55 

.00 
91.00 

117 
26.67 

I 
I 

I 12.53 
4.25 

1 69.01 
; .00 
1919.00 
,179 

28.77 

I 

. 

11 .95 
11.73 
6.75 
4. 1 

34.85 
35 

100.0 

595.14 
14.36 

6434.88 
3 

79347 
152 
100.0 

29.44 
11.67 
94.19 
2 

671 
82 

100.0 

26.15 
25.00 
20.89 
o 

8R 
73 

100.0 

66.07 
15.33 

238.14 
4 

1522 
154 
100.0 

~dnsds City (MO) Police Department. Resoonse Time Analysis. 
Kansas City: Soard of Commissioners, 1977, 1~2-14S. 

Volume II: Analysis. 
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Table D-2d 
Descriptive Statistics for Response Time 

Components for Involvement Larceny 

Study Reporting Dispatch Travel Total Response 
Time Time Time Time Slte , 

Kansas City. NO. , Mean 75.43 4.83 6.93 87.1 
Median 5.23 2.83 6.51 17.11 
Std. Dev' n 430.4 6.45 3.33 429.33 
Minimum 1.1 .26 1.06 4.93 
Maximum 2880.88 43.51 20.15 2885.21 
Number 88 90 91 88 
: of Total 40.8 

I 
21.7 37.6 100.1 

Response , 
I Time , 

I 

I I 
Jacksonvi 11 e, FL Mean 39.15 5.60 9.72 I 60.33 

Median 4.70 2.98 5.82 17.79 
Std. Dev'n. 184.16 10.94 12.14 206.09 
Minimum .00 .00 .00 2 
Maximum 1480.00 133.00 :7 .00 1485 
NunDer 178 187 169 138 
~ of Total 34.20 23.55 40.08 100.0 
Response 
. Ti~ , 

P~ori a, !L Mean 32.06 

I 
6.62 4. 14 1 50.65 

Median 4.60 3.67 3.11 I 13.20 
Std. Dev'n. 158.32 8.00 3.83 186.61 
Minimum .00 1.00 .00 3 
Maximum 1443.00 46.00 23.00 1450 
Uunber 109 97 111 79 
% of' Total 38.55 32.70 27.48 100.0 
Response 

Time I , 

Rochester, NY Mean 790.33 6.83 6.87 485.63 
Median 5.67 3.33 4.36 16.00 
Std. Dev'n. 5331.58 11.76 11.31 2221.50 
Minimum .00 .00 .00 3 
Maximum 54720.00 91.00 102.00 17890. 
Nurrber 117 110 106 73 
~ of Total 

I 
45.79 26.15 28.06 I 100:0 

Response J Time , 
I i - I 

San Diego, CA :.lean 67.84 I 54.54 I 23.:>3 ! 63.40 , Median 4.55 I 6.17 4.22\ 17.00 
Std. Dev'n. 395.54 I 459.62 153.92 : 199.46 
Minimum .00 2.00 ,DO! 5 
Maximum 4200.00 I 4999.00 1579.00 ! 1477 
Nurriler 132 I 118 105 i 73 
';; of Total 30.56 I 41.46 27.981 100.0 
Response l 

I , 
Time : 

Kansas City (MO) Police Department. Resoonse Time AnalYsis. Volume iI: Analysis. 
Kansas City: Board of Police Conmissioners. 1977. 142-145. 
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Table D-2e 
Descriptive Statistics for Response Time 

Components for Involvement Motor Vehicle Theft 

study 
Site 

Kansas Ci ty, MD. 

Jacksonville, FL 

Peoria, rL 

Rochester, NY 

San Di ego, CA 

,. 

I , 
,"lean 
Median 
Std. Dev'n 
Minimum 
Maximum 
Number 
:: of Total 
Response 

Time 

Mean 
Median 
Std. Dev'n. 
Minimum 
Maximum 
Nurriler 
~ of Total 
Response 

UllC 
Mean 
Median 
Std. Dev'n. 
Minimum 
Maximum 
rlunber 
% of' Total 
Rt'sponse 

Time 

,l1ean 
,"Iedian 
Std. Dev'n. 
Minimum 
Maximum 
~urrber 
'(, of Total 
Response 

Time 

I Mean 

I 
Median 
Std. Dev'n. 
Minimum 

I Maximum I Number I '(, of Total 

I Resoonse 
Time 

Reporting I Time 

317. Tl 
1.8 

628.85 
1. 21 

1260.38 
4 

40.7 

440.19 
4.25 

2007.92 
.00 

14400.00 
57 
36.20 

5.39 
4.88 
4.65 

.00 
15.00 
13 
33.75 

4.67 I 2.50 
4.27 
1.00 

lG.OO 
6 

21.60 

I 
113.79 

3.25 
517.48 

I 
1.00 

2905.00 , 68 
26.91 

Dispatch I Travel I Iota 1 Response 
Time Time Time 

5.1 6.26 329.25 
3.9 6.03 14.56 
3.63 1. 41 632.93 
1.95 4.45 9.01 

10.56 7.68 1278.63 
5 5 4 

23.7 .35.7 100.1 

7,66 8.33 56~.04 
4.91 5.46 2D.25 
8.52 6.85 2251.14 
2.00 1.00 7 

45.00 35.00 14410 
61 51 45 
28.92 , 34.88 100.0 

5.17 6.53 18.46 
2.50 5.00 18.00 
6.18 5.89 10.97 
1.00 .00 4 

22.00 21.00 44 
12 15 11 
27.76 38.49 100.0 

I , 
3.67 6.20 14.00 
2.50 7.00 9.75 
3.45 2.59 9.33 
1.00 3.00 6 

10.00 9.00 29 
6 5 5 

28.33 50.06 100.0 

i I 15.24 I 14.24 181 . 71 
7.75 8.13 24.00 

19.03 17.69 611.10 
1.00 1.00 6 

95.00 102.00 2951 
n. S9 49 
36.64 36.45 I 100.0 

Kansas City (~~) Pollce Department. Response Time Analysis, Vorume II: Analysis. 
Kansas City: Board of Police Commissioners. 1977. 142-145. 
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Table D-2f 
Descriptive Statistics for Response Time 

Components for Rape 

Study I i 
Reportlng I Oi spa tcll I 't'rave! Total Response 

Site 
! 

Kansas City, MO. I 
I 

I 

Jacksonville, FL 

Peori a, IL i 
I 

I 
I 
I 
I , 
I 

I 
~ochester • .'lY 

7ime 

."!ean 34.03 
Median 6.18 
Std. Dey'n 77.76 
Minimum 1.13 
Maximwl 240.1 
Nuni:lel" 9 
~ of Total 48.9 
Response 

! Time 

Mean 250.23 
Median 9.71 
Std. Dev'n. 912.94 
."1i nimum .00 
• "'aximum 5070.00 
Number 35 
~ of Total 49.36 
Response 

iifNII 

Mean I 495.17 
~dian 19.75 
Std. Dey'n. I 1880.65 
Minimum I 1.00 
Maximum 110080.00 

I 29 ~IUl'ltler 
! of'iotal I 
Response I TiITl@ 

, 
~an I 
Median ! 
Std. Dev'n. I 
Minimum 
Maximum 
'lull'ber 
~ of iota1 
Resoonse 

Time 

59.50 

85.95 
10.25 

227.15 
1.00 

840.00 
19 
57.44 

I 

I 
I 
I 

I 

I 

I 

Time 

3.5 
3.76 
1.8 
1.01 
6.11 

10 
20.0 

5.30 
4.20 
4.67 

.00 
28.00 
40 
27.31 

4.28 
2.88 
5.59 
1.00 

29.00 
25 
23.56 

4.32 
3.38 
3.59 

.00 
14.00 
19 
27.57 

I 
I 

, 

Time 

4.7 
4.16 
2.61 
1.85 

10.6 
10 
31.1 

4.59 
3.29 
4.32 

.00 
19.00 
39 
23.33 

3.81 
2.33 
3.48 

.00 
15.00 
31 
16.93 

3.56 
2.42 
3.07 
1.00 

12.00 
25 
14.99 

I 

Time 

42.25 
13.7 
77.96 
6.48 

248.08 
9 

100.1 

213.36 
15.50 

955.18 
4 

5081 . 
28 

100.0 

131 .95 
22.75 

341.10 
4 

1462 
19 

100.0 

125.54 
17.00 

272.98 
4 

855 
13 

100.0 

<ansas C(ty (MO) Police Department. Resllonse Time Analysis. Volume II: Analysis. 
~ansas City: Board of Pol ice Conmissi~ners, 1977, 142-145. 
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Table D-2g 
Descriptive Statistics for Response Time 

Components for Discovery Burglary 

Study 
I 

. R p t g D'sP tc e 01" 1 n I 1 a n 
I 

• ave! ·ota! R sponse II" ! I e 
Site 

Kansas City, MO. 

Jacksonville. FL 

Peoria, IL 

I 

Rochester, ~Y 

I 

San Di ego. CA 

Time 

Mean 246.31 
Median 10.18 
Std. Dev'n 1354.00 
Minimum 1.08 
Maximum 14903.21 
Number 295 
: of Total 50.0 
Response 

Time 

Mean 308.15 
Median 10.25 
Std. Dev'n. 878.21 
Minimum 1.00 
Maximum 5760.00 
NUlTbt1r 53 
~ of Total 52.85 
Response 

Time 

Mean 188.90 
Median 10.25 
Std. Dev'n. 540.28 
Minimum 1.00 
Maximum 2910.00 
tlUIIVer 40 
! of' Total 48.22 
Response 

Time 

Mean 635.27 
Median 14.60 
Std. Dev'n. 1936. 08 
Minimum I 1.00 ."!!ximum 10710.00 
~ur:1)er 49 
'" -• or Total 
Response 

Time 

57.78 

I Mean I 1810.~4 
."Iedian I 9.92 
Std. Oev'n. I 12424.37 
Minimum I 1.00 
Maximum I 9399~·OO 
Number 'JI 

'; of Total I 35.77 
ResDonse : 

Time 1 

I 

I 

Time 

5.91 
3.23 
7.55 

.58 
53.8 

298 
19.7 

10.61 
5.50 

11.194 
1.00 

41.00 
56 
23.26 

28.03 
5.50 

116.04 
.00 

663.00 
32 
30.58 

7.(\4 
3.83 
8.75 

.00 
42.00 
50 
19.11 

75.27 
22.00 

369.22 
2.00 

3020.00 
66 
37.68 

I , 

Time 

7.21 
6.61 
4.13 
1.06 

30.11 
302 

30.3 

10.24 
8.70 
7.605 
1.00 

32.00 
41 
23.89 

6.92 
4.44 
8.60 

.00 
40.00 
37 
21.20 

8.60 
6.58 
8.83 
1.00 

41.00 
53 
23. II 

25.34 
10.50 
50.12 
1.00 

319.00 
56 
26.55 

! 

I 

. 

Kansas City (MO) Police Department. ~esoonse Time ~nalysis, '/olume II: 
Kansas Clty: Board of Police Colltr.issioners, 1977. 142-145. 

157 

Time 

259.51 
23.35 

1354.26 
3.86 

14918.96 
295 
100.0 

394.46 
45.75 

1017.330 
9.00 

5791.00 
35 

100.00 

186.84 
24.0 

564.92 .., 
r 

2923 
31 

100.00 

807.92 
37.25 

2200.34 
7 

10724 
37 

100.00 

2340.96 
53.00 

13977.43 
9 

93955. 
.15 

1 CO. 00 

Analysis. 
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Table D-2h 
Descriptive Statistics for Response Time 

Components for Discovery Larceny 

Study ! I ~eporting ! Di spaten 'travel I iota1 Response 
Site 

Kansas City, MO. 

I 

Jacksonville, FL 

I 
Peoria, IL I 

Rochester, ~IY 

San Ji ego, CA 

Mean 
Median 
Std. Dev'n 
Minimum 
Maximum 
Number 
~ of Total 
Response 

Time 

Mean 
Median 
Std. Dev' n. 
Minimum 
Maximum 
Nwrber 
:; of Total 
Response 

Tims! 

Mean 
Median 
Std. Dev' n. 
Minimum 
Maximum 
,IUlTCer 
~ ~f'Total 
Response 

Time 

~an 
Median 
Std. oev'n. 
Minimum 
Maximum 
Nurrber 
~ of iota1 
ResJonse 

'r'ime 

I 

I 
I 

I 
I 

Time 

587.4 
10.3 

4598.56 
1.11 

59940.16 
201 

54.6 

1874.40 
30.00 

5450.95 
.00 

21600.00 
63 
67. 43~ 

573.81 
'14.93 

1904.06 
1.00 

10755.00 
36 
48.22 

187.46 
9.63 

518.16 
.00 

2880.00 
55 
43.97 

, 

Time 

5.21 
3.05 
6.45 

.53 
43.23 

203 
18.5 

8.88 
4.4 

10.892 
0.00 

50.DO 
65 
12.00 

11.60 
10.00 
10.39 

.00 
42.00 
25 
30.58 

8.80 
5.50 
9.35 
1.00 

48.00 
46 
27.00 

,l1ean 718.18 1123.39 
:.led; an ,. 29.88 I 14.50 
Std. Gev' n. 2655.46 469.60 
Minimum 1 .00 I 3.00 
Maximum I 20160.00 2419.00 
Number ' 74 I 26 
~ of Total I 52.07! 27.86 
Resoonse i 

Time J 

I 
I 
I 
I 

! 

Time 

6.75 
6.2 
3.61 

.43 
20.6 

206 
27.0 

12.76 
8.1 

12.809 
1.00 

61.00 
59 
20.57 

6.12 
5.00 
5.15 

.00 
22.00 
26 
21.20 

7.96 
6.36 
4.98 
2.00 

25.00 
46 
29.02 

40.30 
12.00 

113.89 
1.00 

559.00 
23 
20.07 

I 

Time 

599.43 
22.3 

4598.66 
5.51 

59950.96 
201 
100.1 

2109.83 
61.50 

5690.29 
10.00 

21628.00 
46 

100.00 

238.41 
31.50 

786.00 
6 

3717. 
22 

100.0 

204.08 
32.50 

428.08 
7 

1450 
26 

100.00 

1537.10 
108 

4661.15 
15 

. 20203 
19 

100.0 

Ana lysi S., ,(ansas City (MO) 'Police !Jepartment. Resoonse Time .Ana1ris, '/olume rr: 
Kansas City: Board of ?oliee CorrmiSSloners, 19/7, 14 -145. 
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Table D-2i 
Descriptive Statistics for Response Time 

Components for Discovery Motor Vehicle Theft 

Study rleporting D1spateh Iravel ':'otal ~esPonse 
Time Time Time Ti"e Site 

Kansas C; ty, MD ,"'ean 
I :1edian 
! Std. Dev'n 

,'1; nimum 
,'1aximum 
,'lumber 
~ of Total 
Response 

Till'e 

47 7 
10.18 

172.33 
1. 15 

1200.21 
69 
46.4 

Jacksonv; 11 e, ,=-:., I Mean 4.86 
4.67 
3.64 

Peori a, IL 

Rochester, ,~y 

San Di ego, CA 

; Median I Std. oev'n. 
I Minimum 

I r1aximum 
I Nuailer 
! ~ of Total 
I Response 
, Time 

j Mean 

I Median 
. Std. Dev' n. 

:-1inimum 
Maximum 
lIurri>er 
:': of'Total 

f Response 
, Time 

.00 
10.00 
8 

20.93 

i 
I 8n:~~ 
11922.~8 
i 1.00 
1432~.00 

i 56.06 
I , 

Mean I 
Median 
Std. oev'n'l 
Minimum 

8.40 
4.00 

11.01 
2.00 

28.00 
5 

Maximum , 
Number 
~ of Tota 1 38.31 
~esoonse 

Time 

Mean 
,\ledi an 
Std. Dev'n. 
,l1inimum 
Maximum 
~umber 

I 
:: of iota 1 I 
Res!,onse 

,1me 

18.22 
6.00 

32.92 
2.00 

105.00 
9 

24.73 

6 86 
4.51 
7.00 
1.1 

35.71 
71 
25.8 

9.4 
7.0 

11.148 
1.00 

33.00 
7 

51.88 

2.00 
1. 50 
1.83 

.00 
4.00 
4 

27.32 

2.50 
6.00 
8.66 
1.00 

21.00 
4 

40.64 

15.50 
10.50 
12.92 
4.00 

43.00 
10 
47.10 

6.58 
5.66 
4.01 

.75 
22.01 
73 
27.9 

I 
11 . 1 I 

11.0 I 8.030 
2.00 

2~.:J0 I' 

27,19 

5.75 
4.50 
3.30 

! 

, 2.00 I 
I ~.oo i 

I
I 19.18 i 

! 
I 
I 

I 
I 
I 

I 
3.S0 I 
3.75 I 

1.82 
1.00 
6.01) 
5 I , 21.05 , 

10.29 
6.00 
9.59 
1.00 

25.00 
7 

28.17 

Kansas Cay (Mol ?ollee Department. Resoonse 11me Ana1vsls. ,/olume tI: 
Kansas City: Board of Police Commissioners, 1977, 142-1~5. 
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61.6 
24.76 

174.35 
7.7 

121 7.75 
68 

100.1 

29,50 
20.00 
13.53 
17 
44 
4 

100.00 

29.25 
19.00 
22.96 
13 
63 

4 
100.00 

21.75 
18.50 
8.06 

13 
30 
4 

100.0 

36.83 
31.50 
24.99 
10 
70 
6 

100.0 

AnaIY51S. 
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Appendix 0-3 
Reporting Time: Comparisons between Crime Types 

In Appendix D-3, we compare crime types within each site, with an 

eye toward combining crime types that are consistently similar. This is 

the first step in combining the 35 separate combinations of crime type and 

site (nine crime types for three sites, and eight--all but rape--for the 

fourth) into a smaller number of homogeneous groups. A smaller number of 

groups is desirable for several reasons. 

First, it is easier to work with four or five combinations of 

crimes and sites than with 35. More important, comparison of each of 35 

distributions with each of the rest would result in a high number of 

comparisons (595). Of these, five percent (30 or so) are likely to be 

found incorrectly to be significant at the .05 significance level, while 

other distributions that are different will be overlooked due to the need 

for a stringent test. Also, as shown in Appendix B, errors in citizen time 

estimation are more likely to cancel out when there are many times than 

when there are only a few. Finally, the process of comparing crime types 

and sites will tell which crimes are reported at similar speeds and which 

sites are alike, and this information can be useful in itself. 

The comparison process has two parts: comparison of crime types 

(Appendix 0-3), and the comparison of sites (Appendix D-4). 

Figure D-3a shows a comparison of involvement and discovery crimes 

within each site. The test used--a Wilcoxon-Mann-Whitney test of mean 

ranks--does not require that the data be normally distributed, is 95.5 

percent as efficient as the more widely used t-test when the samples ~ 

160 

normal, and is far more powerful than the t-test for many non-normal 

distributions (Whitney, 1948; Hodges and Lehmann, 1956; Blair and Higgins, 

1980). For all sites, the chances are less than .0005 that involvement and 

discovery cr imes are reported at the same rate. 

Figure 0-3b and 0-3c. Although involvement crimes are on average 

reported more quickly than discovery crimes, this may not apply to all 

crimes within these groups. There was reason to suspect that rapes, for 

example, were reported more slowly than other involvement crimes (Burgess 

and Holstrom, 1976; Ashworth and Feldmann-Summers, 1978). Thus the next 

step involved comparing each involvement crime category (assault, burglary, 

and so on) with the average for all involvement crimes, and each discovery 

crime category with the discovery average. The technique used here, the 

Kruskal-Wallis analysis of variance, is simply a multiple-category 

generalization of the Mann-Whitney test. In all sites, at least one 

involvement crime was different from the average; that is, all Kruskal-

Wallis statistics were significant at the .05 level. In no site, however, 

were there significant differences between discovery crime categories. We 

conclude that, in each site, discovery crimes were all reported at ~bout 

the same speed, while there were some differences between involvement 

crimes. 

Figures 0-3d and 0-3e show comparisons of each pair of involvement 

crimes within each site. When average reporting times for a pair of crimes 

are not significantly different in ~ of these five sites, the pair have 
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been placed in the same group. (Kansas City comparisons, based on multiple 

t-tests, are found in Volume 2 of the Response Time Analysis, 1977.) 

Unfortunately, no computer program was available that would 

compute confidence intervals for location differences; in view of the 

cumulative distributions shown in Chapter 3, it is unlikely that the 

assumptions required (differences only in location, not in shape or 

dispersion) could have been met, anyway (Gibbons, 1978). To protect 

ourselves from combining crimes that were probably very different but not 

significantly so, we only grouped together crimes that were reported on 

average less than one minute differently in all sites. Consistent groups 

are listed in Figure D-3f, with medians for all crime types in all 

sites. 
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Jacksonvilie 

Mea.n rank 

N of cases 

Peoria 

Mean rank 

N of cases 

Rochester 

Mean rank 

N of cases 

San Diego 

Mean rank 

N of cases 

Table 0-3a 
Significance of Differences Between Involvement and 

Discovery Reporting Times--All Sites* 

Discovery 

595.75 

124 

320.88 

81 

327.71 

109 

497.19 

141 

Involvement 

417.99 

759 

223.29 

393 

269.72 

450 

370.32 

645 

6.921 

4.975 

3.058 

6.122 

*Method used is Mann-Whitney U test. 
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Probability 

.000 

.000 

.001 

.000 
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Table D-3d 
Mann-Whitney U-Test of Mean Ranks, Comparing Differences in 

Reporting Time by Crime Type for Involvement Crimes 

Robbery 

Assault 

Burgl ary 

Larceny 

Motor 
Vehicle 
Theft 

Site: Pear; a 

Robbery 
I 

Assault 

Burglary 

Larceny 

Motor 
Vehicle 
Theft 

Site: Jacksonville 

Aggravated 
Assault 

z = -1.169 
p < .242 

Aggravated 
Assault 

z = - 1 .310 
p'< .190 

Burglary_ 
z = -1.092 
p < .275 

Z - - .134 
p < .894 

Burgl ary 
z = -1. 300 
p < .194 

z = -2.776 
p < .006 

166 

Larceny 
z = -.4i5 
p < .678 

z = -.803 
p <. .422 

z = -.653 
p < .514 

Larceny 
z = -.944 
p < .345 

z = -2.434 
p < .015 

Z = .379 
p < .705 

Motor 
Vehicle 
Th ft e 
z :.: -.07'57 
p< .443 

z = - .077 
p< .939 

z = -.092 
p< .926 

z = -.447 
p< .655 

Motor 
Vehicle 
Theft 
z = -.955 
p< .340 

z = -1.645 
P< .100 

z = - . 161 
P< .872 

Z = - .461 
P< .645 

R pe a 
z = -3.334 
p <': .001 

.< 
z = -2.693 
P < .007 

z = -2.865 
p< .004 

z = -3.206 
p< .Q01 

z = -1.87 4 
p< .061 

Rape 
z = -2.974 
p< .003 

z = -2.129 
p< .03 

z = -3.81 
p< .00 

3 

3 
o 

z = -3.691 
p< 

z = 
P< 

.00 

-2.89 
.00 

I 

o 
9 
4 

Table D-3e 
Mann-Whitney U-Test of Mean Ranks, Comparing Differences in 

Reporting Time by Crime Type for Involvement Crimes 

Robbery 

Assault 

Burgl ary 

Larceny 

Motor 
Vehicle 
Theft 

Site: San Diego 

Robbery 

Assault 

Burg1 ary 

Larceny 

Motor 
Vehicle 
Theft 

Site: Rochester 

Aggravated 
Assault 

z = -.037 
p < .970 

Aggravated 
Assault 

z = -1.548 
p'< .122 

z - - .266 
P < .790 

z = - .196 
P < .845 

Burglary 
z = -2.302 
P < .021 

z = - .473 
P < .636 
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Motor 
Vehicle 

Larcen Theft Rape 

z = -.657 z = -1.471 z = -1.349 
P < .511 P < .141 p < .177 
z = -.736 z = -1.478 z = -1.401 
P < .462 P < . 139 p < . 161 

z = -.975 z = -1.366 z = -1.624 
P < .329 P < .172 P < .104 

Larceny 
z = -2.013 
P < .044 

z = - .379 
p < .704 

z = - .142 
P < .887 

z = -1.637 z = - .992 
P < .102 p < .321 

Motor 
Vehicle 
Theft 

z = -1.323 
P < .186 

z - - .052 
P < .958 

z - - .683 
P < .495 

z = - .404 
P < .686 

z = -2.049 
P < .040 

Rape 
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Table D3f 
UCR Crime Categories with Median* Reporting Times 

Which Do Not Differ for Each of Five Cities 

Involvement Crimes 

Kansi1~ ~i~:x: Jackson:x:i 11~ ~ Rochester San Diego 

Motor Veh. Motor Veh. 
Burglary 2:29 4:36 Theft 4:52 Theft 2:30 Robbery 3:03 

I tor Veh. 
Robbery 4: 18 4:39 Burglary 4:32 Burglary 5:30 Theft 3:15 

Agg Ass 5:06 Larceny 4:36 Agg Ass 5:10 

Larcenl" 5: 14 5:06 , Robbery 5: 15 
I 

6:11 Larceny 4:42 5:25 ~L""'"Y 5:40 Rape 

Rape 9:43 19:45 Rape 10: 15 

Crimes which are consistently homogeneous for all sites are: 

• Robbery and Aggravated Assault 
• Burglary, Larceny and Motor Vehicle Theft 

• Rape 

Discove~ Crimes 

Kansas Cit:! Jack~Qn:x:j]] = Peoria Rochester San Diego 

[t" Veh [" V.h. rotor Veh. ~tor V,h. Theft 10: 11 Theft 4:40 ~r'''rY 10,15 
Theft 4:00 Theft 6:00 

I 
Burglary 10: 11 Burgl ary 10: 15 Larceny 14:56 ~rceny 9:36 Burglary 9:55 

Motor Veh. 
Larceny 10: 18 Larceny 30:00 Theft 15 :00 Burglary 14:36 L.!:a rceny 29: 52 

Crimes which are consistently homogeneous for all sites are: 

• Burglary, Motor Vehicle Theft and Larceny 

• Although sample medians are shown, crimes are ordered by mean rank 
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Append i x Dc, 4 • 
Reporting Time: Comparisons between Sites 

The second step in forming crime/site homogeneous groups was to 

I compare each crime group between sites. Again, a Kruskal-Wallis analysis 
-( 

of variance was used, followed by multiple Mann-Wh'~tn~y tests when the 

~, Kruskal-Wallis statistic was significant. The tests require that the 

~I 

~I 

~t 

1:C""'-

I 

"..-
1 

entire distribution be available, and only summary data were available from 

Kansas City, so only the Forum cities were tested. 

Table D-4a shows analysis of variance results for homogeneous 

crime groups. As shown~ only two of the four comparisons approach sig-

nificance, and these were significant at the .001 level. Thus, discovery 

crimes and rapes do not differ significantly between sites, while involve-

ment property and personal crimes do. 

Table D-4b shows results of the between-site comparisons for 

involvement property and personal crimes. For property crimes, Rochester 

is clearly different from the other three cities. For personal crimes~ the 

sites c1uster into two groups: Peoria and Rochester in one, Jacksonville 

and San Diego in the other. Again, the median differences were less than 

one minute for the sites that were grouped together, so we have little fear 

that there were important, but statistically insignificant differences. 
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Table D-4a 
Test of Differences Between Sites for 

Homogeneous Crime Types 

DISCOVERY CRIMES 

N 'Jf Cases 
Mean Rank 

INVOLVEMENT PROPERTY 

N of Cases 
Mean Rank 

INVOLVEMENT PERSONAL 

N of Cases 
Mean Rank 

INVOL'JEMENT RAPE 

~ of Cases 
Mean Rank 

Jacksonville 

124 
241.42 

438 
618.99 

286 
419.77 

35 
38.84 

~ 

81 
222.52 

x2 • 4.761 
p < .193 

215 
608.27 

x2 • 23.444 
P < .001 

149 
489.97 

x 2 
• 29.487 
p < .001 

29 
47.12 

x2 • 2.056 
p<.358 

Rochester 

109 
212.21 

245 
742.69 

186 
506.59 

19 
40.00 

~ethod used is Kruskal-Wallis mean r!nk analysis of variance 
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San Diego 

141 
231.99 

383 
619.50 

262 
393.13 

a 

Table D-4b 
Mann-Whitney Z-Test of Median Differences in 

Reporting Between Sites 

Involvement Personal Crimes 

Jacksonvilie Peori a Rochester 

z·= -2. 7~1 Z= -3.700 
Jacksonville p < 006 P <0005 

Z= -0.451 
Peari a P <.652 

Rochester 

Invol vement Property Crimes 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester 

Z.= -0.313 Z= -4.087 
Jacksonville P<.754 P<.0005 

Z= -3.960 
Peori a P<.0005 

Rochester 
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San Diego 

I 

Z= -1.272 
P < 201 

Z= -3.624 
P< .0005 

Z= -4.710 
P<.0005 

San Di ego 

Z= -0.095 
P<.924 

Z.= -0.372 
P<.710 

Z= -4.229 
P<.0005 
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.1 ." r Appendix D-5. 
Reporting Time and Arrest 

The next step in our analysis was to determine how quickly a citizen 

has to report a crime in order for a response-related arrest to be 

possible. In order to get an idea of the range of citizen reporting times 

that could be considered quick, we used regression analysis to estimate the 

proportion of crimes resulting in a response-related arrest for each 

possible citizen reporting time. Theoretically, the limit of important 

citizen reporting times ought to be the time at which the chances of 

response-related arrest are very close to zero. Given the possibilities 

for error in our data (citizen reporting times are estimates and sometimes 

very wrong; arrests were sometimes coded as response-related when they were 

really not), we felt this kind o,f theoretically determined test to be too 

stringent. Instead, we concluded that the range of reporting times where 

the chances of response-related arrest seemed to "flatten out" would 

approximate the limit on times that could result in response-related 

arrest. Previous literature (reviewed in Chapter 2) indicated that this 

range ought to be in the neighborhood of three to five minutes. 

There remain two theoretical problems with this analysis. First, 

as we noted in Chapter 2, examining the effect of reporting time on the 

chances of arrest alone gives incomplete results. This i5 because the 

chdnces of arrest are not determined by citizen reporting times, rather by 

total response time. Because the analysis is incomplete, we do not try to 

draw very precise conclusions; our aim is only to examine the shape of the 
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reporting time-arrest relationship, to get a better idea as to how quickly 

the chances of arrest drop as citizen reporting time increases. 

The second problem is more technical. As shown in Appendix C, the 

log-odds of response-related arrest should be related to the logarithm of 

total response time. Re-expressing the chances of arrest as the log-odds 

of arrest (that is, using the logit transformation) stabilizes the 

variance of the regression error term and prevents the prediction that the 

chances of arrest for some total response time will be greater than one or 

less than zero--both of which are useful statistical properties. In 

addition, however, use of the logit produces the backwards-S shaped curve 

Figure 4 in the text. For the reasons noted in Chapter 2, the effect of 

any piece of total response time on the chances of arrest will not be large 

enough to predict probabilities greater than 40 to 50 percent. Even when 

reporting time is one minute or less, for example, dispatch and travel 

times will often be much longer, and will increase total response time 

beyond the three to five minute marks. Thus the backwards-S curve is 

inappropriate for analyzing the effect of anl piece of the total response 

time distribution, only for the entire distribution itself. For these 

reasons, we satisfy ourselves with regressing the probability of arrest on 

the logarithm of reporting time, without using the logit transformation. 
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Discovery Crimes 

Regression results for the effect of reporting time on the chances 

of arrest for discovery crimes are shown in Table 0-5a. None of the three 

regressions approaches significance (in Peoria, regression was impossible 

because no discovery crime resulted in response-related arrest). As 

expected, the chances of response-related arrest do not depend on reporting 

time when the crime is discovered after it has been committed. 

Involvement Crimes 

Kansas City found that reporting time was a more important deter

minant of arrest for property crimes than for personal crimes. Unfor

tunately, the Kansas City analysts considered in-progress calls to be 

reported one minute after the crime has been committed, and did not 
I 

separate in-progress crimes from others that actually ~ reported one 

minute after the crime was committed. In our sample, in-progress calls 

were much more likely for property crimes than for personal crimes, as 

shown in Table 0-5b. Therefore, it seemed possible that the relationship 

between reporting time and arrest was the same for both kinds of crimes, 

and that the apparent difference found in Kansas City was due entirely to 

the coding of in-progress calls. To see if there was a difference in our 

sites, we estimated the effects in two parts: 

• The overall effect of reporting time on arrest were 
determined, for both kinds of involvement crimes. 

• Then, the property/personal dichctomy was controlled 
for, and assessment made of the additional variance 
explained by the dichotomy. 
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Four coefficient~ were estimated in the first stage of the analysis, and 

four more were estimated in the second stage. A graphical representative 

of the coefficients is shown in Figure 0-5c: had all coefficients been 

significant, four separate regression lines would have been estimated. 

The eight coefficients estimated in the second stage are shown in 

Table D-5d, with F-test results for the significance of the difference 

between personal and property regression lines. None of the differences 

approach statistical significance when in-progress calls are considered 

separately, and there is no particular pattern to the differences. We 

conclude that the relationship between reporting time and chances of 

response-related arrest does not depend on the crime type, but probably 

depends greatly on whether the crime was reported in-progress or not. 

This conclusion is reinforced by the first stage findings pre

sented in Table D-5e. In all cities, the chances of arrest were much 

higher when the crime was reported in-progress (that is, the uin-progress" 

coefficient is always significant and positive). When a crime was reported 

in-progress, however, the reporting delay itself does not seem to matter 

much. This is shown by the coefficient computed for the slope of the 

i n-progress/reporti ng time curve: it is sometimes posi ti ve, sometimes 

negative, and never significantly different from zero. 

By contrast, when the crime is not reported in-progress, reporting 

time was important. The coefficients for the not in-progress/reporting 

time curve were always negative {and at least one standard deviation from 
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zero), and were significant for one site and the aggregate. In addition, 

the slope does not differ significantly between sites, although there are 

indications that reporting time may be more important in Jacksonville and 

San Diego than in Peoria and Rochester. 

The results for the aggregate of all four sites are summarized in 

Table 0-5f. Since the slope of the reporting time curve was not 

significantly different from the expected value of zero for in-progress 

cases, it was considered to ~ zero, and the intercept changed to the 

chances of arrest for the mean in-progress reporting time (see Kmenta, 

1970). Had the intercept not been changed, the percentage of in-progress 

cases resulting in response-related arrest would have been consistently 

overestimated. The slope of the reporting time/arrest curve for not

in-progress cases was not altered. 

Left in this form, the curves are somewhat difficult to interpret, 

and look little like the curves Kansas City produced. This is because some 

proportion of arrests in our sample considered to be response-related (that 

is, not attributable to anything else) were not actually response-related 

arrests, but were coded as respor~e-related because information on what 

actually led to the arrest was not available from the crime report. The 

Kansas City analysts did not have this problem, since in their analysis the 

determi nat i on of r~~sponse-re 1 ated and non-response-re 1 ated arrests was made 

by an observer at the scene, who did not rely on (frequently telegraphic) 

crime and arrest reports. This meant two things for our results: the· 

proportion of variance in arrest explained by reporting time would be less 
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in our sample than in Kansas City, since the dependent variable is miscoded 

in some cases (Snedecor and Cochran, 1977); the curves are several per

centage points higher than they would be if there were no miscoded cases. 

The second of these effects is illustrated in Figure 0-5g. 

To remedy the second problem (there is no remedy for the first), 

we estimated the effect of the one-fourth power of reporting time on 

arrest. The one-fourth power transformation results in a curve only 

slightly different from the log transformation, and explains an insig

nificant fraction less of the variance in the chances of arrest. However, 

this regression yields an asymptote (the constant term), which is 

approximately equal to the proportion of arrests that were not response

related but were incorrectly coded as response-related. Estimated assump

tions and adjusted equations are shown in Table 0-5h. As one would expect, 

the asymptote differs greatly fron one city to another, indicating that the 

proportion of miscoded response-related arrests depends on differneces in 

the format of crime reports in each site. The proportions of miscoded 

arrests were no different for personal and property crimes. 

When the asympote for each of the four sites is subtracted from 

the log regression estimated previously, the apparently large differences 

in the constant terms are reconciled, and the cities cluster together more 

closely. This is illustrated by Figure 0-5i (before subtracting the 

asymptote) and Figure 0-5j (after subtraction). Figure 11 in the text 

shows the log regression results after SUbtraction of the aggregate 

asymptote. As stated in the text, the chances of arrest appear to be 
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essentially constant for reporting times of two or three minutes or 

greater, and certainly for reporting times of five minutes or more. 

In Chapters 4 and 5 it was necessary to assume that, had people 

decided to call more quickly, or been able to contact the police more 

quickly after deciding, the resulting decrease in reporting time would have 

made response-related arrest more likely, but would not have changed the 

relationship between reporting time and arrest in any way. As explained in 

Appendix E, making this assumption means that we will almost certainly 

overestimate the number of arrests that would result, and thus overestimate 

the usefulness of any program designed to shorten citizen reporting time. 

Since in-progress calls would presumably be more likely if the people 

called faster, and since in-progress calls are more likely to result in 

response-related arrest than not-in-progress calls, a doubly conservative 

approach included estimating the number of additional cases which would 

have been reported in-progress had reporting times been shortened. 

Although this assumption is obviously not true for some cases--victim

reported personal crimes, for example--it is at least reasonable for many 

situations. If anything, it increases the size of the overestimate. 

The relationship between the chances that a crime will be reported 

in-progress and the log reporti~g time was estimated through regression. 

Results are shown in Table D-Sk. The equations closely resemble the 

previous findings for the chances of arrest: the chances start off high, 

drop rapidly in the first minute or so, and then level off as reporting 

time increases to about five minutes. Again, the differences in slope are 
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not significantly different between sites, and the constant terms are 

similar. Accordingly, we use the aggregate equation for later analy-

sis. 
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Log Reporting Time 

(Standard Error) 

Constant 

R2 

F (1, n) 

Sample Size (n) 

Table D-5a 
Effect of Reporting Time on Chances of 

Response-Related Arrest for Discovery Crimes 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester 

.1201 * .0247 

(.0505) (.0511) 

.2255 .1066 

.0414 .0020 

5.651 0.233 

133 116 

San Diego 

.0608 

(.1086) 

.2681 

.0020 

0.314 

158 

*In Peoria, no discovery crimes sampled led to response-related arrest. 
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Table D-5b 
Proportion of Involvement Crimes Reported In-Progress 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego Aggregate 
PROPERTY 

Percentage in Progress 20.9% 12.6% 10.1% 18.1% 16.4% 
Number (498) (261) (316) (447) (1522 ) 

PERSONAL--Robbery and 
Assault 

Percentage in Progress 12.1% 7.6% 5.6% 14.5% 10.4% 
I-> Number (371 ) (211 ) (269) (318) ( 1169) co 
I-> 

PERSONAL--Rape 
ttJl Percentage in Progress 6.8% 2.8% 3.4% NQj 4.6% Aval able Number ( 44) ( 36) ( 29) ( 109) 

TOTAL 

" Percentage in Progress 16.6% 9.8% 7.8% 16.6% 13.5% 
Number (913) (508) (614) (765) (2800) 
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Figure 0-5c 
Relationship of Regression Coefficients to 

Reporting/Arrest Curves 

log reporting + in-progress*log reporting 
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Table J-5d 

Second Stage Results = Effec: of Reoorting Time on Chances of 
Response-Related Arrest for Involvement Crimes 

Jacksonville Peor; a ~ochester San Diego 

In-Progess .2871 .2393 .2241 .3275 
(Standard Error) (.0479) (.0552) (.0580 ) ( .0574) 

Log Reporting -.0101 -.0092 .0012 -.0159 
(.1)116) (.0124) ( .0090 ) (.0132) 

In-Progress* 
Log Reporting .0152 .0072 .0389 .0125 

(.0223) (.0326) (.0305) (.0252) 

Personal .1286 -.0251 .0449 .0965 
(.0441) (.0430) ( .0410) (.0474) 

Personal* 
Log Reporting I -.007 .0029 -.0176 -.0197 

(.0172) ( .0157) (.0131) (.0185) 

?ersonal* 
~n-Progress -.0120 -.1557 -.1902 -.2532 

(.0817 ) (.1045) ( . 1057) (.0864) 

Personal* 
In-Progress* 
Log Reporting .0026 -.0090 -.0273 .0616 

(.0375) (.0520) (.0480) ( .0418) 

Constant .1353 .0953 .0653 .2024 

? 
(Stage One) .0848 .0666 .0498 .0810 R~ 

R2 (Stage Two) .1023 .0780 .0679 .0920 

F (4, n-4) of 
Difference .0261 .0392 .0565 .0151 

Sample Size (n) 861 436 526 757 
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Agareqate 

.2900 

(.0281) 

-.0103 

(.0061) 

.0185 

(.0132) 

.0793 

.0235 

-.0154 

(.0085) 

-.1225 

(.0463) 

.0090 

(.0217) 

.1366 

.0862 

.0912 

.0086 

2580 
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Table D-5h 
Asymototes and Adjusted Repression Equations 

., 
J 

JACKSONVILLE 

Asymptote = .1418 

In Progress = .3243 
Drob. (Arrest) = .0563 - .0135 log (Reporting Time) 

PEORIA 

Asymptote = .0460 

In Progress = .2416 

Prob. (Arres t) = .0381 - .0081 log (Reporting Time) 

ROCHESTER 

Asymotote = .0450 

In Progress = .2070 

Prob. (Arrest = .0417 - .0072 log (Reporting Time) 

SAN DIEGO 
Asymptote = .0993 

In Progress = .3679 

Prob. (Arrest) = . 1498 - .0267 log (Reporting Time) 

.1.GGREGATE 
Asymptote = .0777 

In Progress = .3360 

Prob. (Arrest) = .0969 - .0180 log (Reporting Time) 
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Table D-5k 
Effect of Reporting Time on Chances of In-Progress Call 

Jacksonville Peori a Rochester San Diego Aggregate 
Personal Crime -.1743 -.1465 -.1300 -.0530 - .1238 

(.0372 ) (. 0466) (.0422) (.0393) (.0079 ) 

Log Reporting -.0542 -.0582 -.0472 -.0347. -.0499 
(.0099 ) ( .0136) (.0094 ) (.0111) (.0054) 

Personal* 
Log Reporti ng .0227 .0408 .0307 -.0051 .0189 

(.0152 ) (.0176) (.0140) (.0161) (.0079) 

Constant .3914 .2894 .2573 .3199 .3314 

.0689 .0567 .0599· .0306 .0558 

F (3, n-4) 21. 111 9.714 11. 089 7.913 50.716 

Sample Size (n) 861 436 526 757 2580 

o 

Aggregate Equations: 

Property Involvement Crimes: 

Probability (in progress) = .3314 - .0499 log (reporting time) 

Personal Involvement Crimes: 

Probability (in progress) = .2076 - .0310 log (reporting time) 
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Appendix 0-6 
Distribution of Short Reporting Times 

Having winnowed 35 crime type and site groups down to six and 

concluded that three to five minutes represents the longest that reporting 

time can rea~istically be and still result in response-related arrest, 

there remained one final problem before considering the distri-

bution of the shortest reporting times. This is the problem of "rounding 

off" discussed in the previous chapter: people tend to estimate in round 

nt.:::;bers, such as the nearest minute or the nearest five minutes. Rounding 

is a particular problem at times close to five minutes and ten 

minutes. 

Figure D-6a demonstrates this problem for the distribution of rape 

reporting times. One would expect the data to approximate a smooth curve, 

however, there are very few reporting times of four minutes and six 

minutes, and very many of five and ten minutes. Some of the five minute 

estimates were actually three and four minute durations (rounded up), and 

some were actually six, seven, and eight (rounded down). This results in a 

"lumpy" cwnulative distribution, shown in Figure D-6b: estimates at five 

and ten minutes are marked by steep increases
t 

while times around these 

increases are too flat. When estimating the number of people reporting 

crimes within four minutes of the occurrence of the crime, for example, we 

wlll be certain to underestimate if we use the citizen-estimated cumulative 

distribution. An unbiased estimate could be obtained if some underlying 
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distribution can be found which will smooth out the bumps in the estimated 

distribution. 

Although the parameters of the smoothing distribution can be 

estimated statistically, the functional form must be supplied beforehand. 

For two reasons, citizen reporting time was expected to be Weibull 

distributed. 

First, citizen reporting can be looked at as a mathematical 

catastrophe, or change in form. As shown in Chapter 4, most citizens do 

not call the policp. immediately. Instead, they discuss the situation with 

a friend or passerby, investigate the scene, or just wait and try to figure 

out what to do. Making and implementing the decision to inform the police 

of the matter represents a qualitative change in the citizen's coping 

behaviorJ and as such is defined mathematically as a catastrophe. In 

engineering, medicine, and other fields that deal with catastrophic 

systems, the time between system initiation (here, occurrence or discovery 

of the crime) and catastrophe (calling the police), is usually estimated to 

be a Weibull distribution when no additional information is known about the 

structure of the system (Johnson and Kotz, 1970). 

Another distribution often used in problems of this sort is the 

gamma distribution. The gamma is generally shaped like a Weibull, and one 

form of the gamma, the Erlang distribution, is used extensively in police 

patrol allocation models and simulations, and other applications of 

queueing theory. Use of the Weibull has become more widespread than the 
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gamma for estimating time to catastrophe, because the Weibull is somewhat 

more flexible than the gamma, allowing a greater range of possible shapes, 

and because it is much more mathematically tractable (Lieberman, 

1969) . 

Thus, if we knew nothing about the structure of citizen decision

making and implementation, we should assume reporting times to be Weibull-

distributed. 

There is a stronger reason for believing citizen reporting time to 

be Weibull-distributed, however, based on the structure of the reporting 

"system." According to the victimization literature, crimes create needs 

in victims and witnesses which must be met before the police can be called. 

People delay reporting by taking action to meet these needs. For example, 

a need to define the situation may be met by observing it as it happens; a 

need to regain emotional stability may be met by phoning a friend; and so 

on. These needs are met concurrently, and a single action may meet more 

than one need. When the citizen's most important needs have been met, he 

calls the police. 

Therefore, reporting time will depend on the time required to meet 

these most important needs, and the appropriate smoothing function would be 

the distribution of the largest of several component "need" distributions. 

If these distributions are assumed to be exponential (at least as good an 

assumption as any), then the structure of citizen deciSion-making fits the 

Weibull perfectly (Tsokos, 1972). And as shown in Appendix E, by far the 

193 



I 

f , 

largest proportion of citizen reporting delay consists of decision-making 

time; implementation delays contribute much less to reporting time. 

The structure is clearly too vague for us to be certain how 

reporting time should be distributed. However, what is known of the 

structure suggests that the Weibull-distribution should be an excellent 

approximation. 

The general formula for the Weibull distribution is: 

f(x) = ~ (x_y)8-1 exp (_(x_y)a/8) 
a 

Since the citizen may report the crime at any time after he notices it, the 

location parameter,Y , may be set at zero. Thus the form of the Weibull we 

used was: 

The cumulative distribution of the Weibull reduces to: 

F(x) x8 
= 1 - exp (- - ) 

a 

which yields smooth curves in the appropriate shape. The smooth curve in 

Figure D-6b is a Weibull; although it iS,significantly different from the 

unsmooth distribution, the differences appear only where the raw data can 

be expected to be in error. Fully 93 percent of the variance in the actual 

data can be explained by the smoothed distribution. 
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Table D-6c shows the estimated parameters and their standard 

errors for each homogeneous group. Paramenters were estimated through 

multiple regression; only cases that were not reported in-progress were 

included in the estimation. Because crimes resulting in arrest were 

reported more quickly than non-arrest crimes, each case was weighted to 

approximate a simple random sample; standard errors are based on the 

unweighted number of cases, however. 

Also included in Table D-6c are the R2 (the proportion of the 

variance in the lumpy distribution explained by the smooth) and the 

significance of differences between the smoothed and un smoothed cumulative 

distributions, and is equal to the largest single difference between the 

two. The figures show: 

• The Weibull fits citizen reporting tim~ distributions 
extremely well, explaining upwards of 90 percent of the 
variance for each group; 

• The smoothed distributions are usually significantly 
different from the unsmoothed distributions. 

Thus, although the smooths explain almost all of the variance, they are 

distinguishable from the rough. This is hardly alarming, however, since if 

the rough and the smooth are not significantly different, there would have 

been no need to estimate the smoothing parameters in the first place. 

Table D-5b (in the previous section) shows the proportion of cases 

reported in progress for each crime type and site. For both involvement 

property and involvement personal crimes, the proportion of cases reported 

in-progress was higher in Jacksonville and San Diego than in Peoria and 
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Rochester, reinforcing the earlier finding that people in Jacksonville and 

San Diego report slightly more quickly. Note that there is a significant 

difference between the percentage of involvement property cases reported in 

progress in Peoria and the percentage in Jacksonville and San Diego. The 

results were combined for use in Figure 13 anyway, however, since the 

differences in in-progress calls are insubstantial, and the differences in 

citizen reporting time insignificant. 

As shown earlier in this appendix, most of the crimes reported in 

the Forum cities were discovered after they had occurred and the suspect 

had left. For these crimes, a fast citizen reporting time will not 

contribute to the chances of arrest; thus the proportion of ill Part I 

crimes that may lead to response-related arrest is very small. To demon

strate this, the cumulative distribution of all crimes reported within ten 

minutes of their occurrence was determined for each site, by weighting the 

cumulative distribution for each crime group by the proportion of all cases 

included in the group, and adding up the results. The clJ11ulative 

distribv.tions of involvement crimes only were included. Differences 

between the weighted distributions for each site are shown in Table D-6d; 

none at the .05 level, although one of the six differences is significant 

at the .10 level. We conclude that the differences are not significant and 

certainly not substantial, and aggregate the distributions for all sites 

together. The result is shown in Figure 16 in the text. 
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Figure 0-6a 

Frequency of Rape Reporting Times 
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Figure D-6b 
Cumulative Rape Reporting Distribution 
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Table D-6c 

Characteristics of Smoothing Distribution 

C rime lSi t e G ro u p 

Jiscovery: 
:,\11 Sites 

?roperty Involvement: 
Jacksonville, Peoria, 
San Di ego 

Property :nvolvement: 
~o.:nester 

Personal Involvement: 
Jacksonville, San Diego 

Persona 1 Involvement: 
Peoria, Roches te r 

Rape: 

Smoothing 
Pa ramete rs 

19.550 .951 .915 
( . 094) * (.070) 

4.370 
(.052) 

10.957 
( .083) 

.722 
( .041 ) 

.9C9 
( .06'+) 

.930 

.9Hl 

3,971 .650 .955 
( . 041) (.031) 

7.022 .764 .953 
(.054) ( .040 ) 

13.040 .837 .971 
( .056) ( .040) 

f(x) = ~ (t,~-1) exp (_t3/~'t) 

f (x) = 1 - exp (_tall) 

Kolomogorov-Smirnov 
Statistics 

D .:(0) 

.102 < .01 

.886 < .10 

.061 <.05 

.097 <.01 

.077 <.20 

.890 <.10 

*The log of '{ is approximately normally distributed with this standard error. 

199 

Ij 
I 

1 

'! 

~ 



o 

., 
o : 

H 

t~!1 
l 
i , 
~ 

Table 0-6d 
Comparison of Weighted and Aggregated Cumulative 

Distributions Between Sites* 

JACKSONVILLE PEORIA ROCHESTER 

JACKSONVILLE D=.0207 0=.0207 
N=882 1'>.20 p>.20 -, 
PEORIA D=.0065 
N=474 p>.20 

ROCHESTER 
N=559 

-
SAN DIEGO 
N=785 

*Statistic reported ;s the KOlmogorov-Sm;rnov Statistic, D. 
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SAN DIEGO 

0=.0637 
P' ~ 10 

D=.0570 
p>.20 .-'" , ~'I 

0=.0495 
P ~20 
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APPENDIX E 
DECmU,IG TO REPORT A CRIME 

This appendix describes the statistical methods used and the results 

obtained in the analysis of citizen decisionmaking. It accompanies Chapter 

4 in the text. Like Appendix 0, it is divided into several sections. 

Extensive tabular and graphic data follow each section. 

Appendix E-1 
Frequency of Decisionmak1ng Actions 

The starting pOint for analyzing the process of citizen decision

making is to ask what people did between the time they knew of the crime 

and were able to call the police, and the time they actually placed the 

call. In this, our data differed from the data collected by Kansas 

City. 

Like Kansas City~ we consider flight actions, or "patterns," taken 

by respondents after a crime occurs. Unlike Kansas City, hO\;Jever, we 

sharply separate the actions people take from their reasons for taking 

th(~m. Kansas City asked an open-ended patterns question: "What 'Flas the 

cause of this delay (in calling the police)?" Respondents answered with 

both the acti ons they took and the feel i ngs they had. Acti ons i ncl uded 

talking t~ someone in person, phoning someone or taking a call, chasing the 

suspect, and so on. Feelings included. apathy, fear, and uncertainty as to 

the usefulness of police involvement. Although both kinds of answers are 
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important, we felt that the reliability of the responses may be low: the 

willingness of citizens to divulge their personal feelings could depend too 

much on uncontrollable factors such as the time elapsed since the incident, 

the time of day, or the skill of the interviewer. Thus, we chose to ask a 

questi on that focuses di rectly on the actions taken by the respondent after 

the crime occurred: IIWhat was the very fi rst thi ng you did after (you knew 

about) the crime? What di d you do next?1I Because thi s questi on is 

designed to obtain information on actions only, the Kansas City results are 

not d'irectly comparable. 

Frequencies for the eight patterns and a ninth Unonpatterrill of 

calling the police without taking any delaying actions first 1 are shown in 

Table E-la. Although occasionally the differences between sites are 

significant, none of them are very large. Each action is defined be-

low. 

Calling the police immediately--without further delaying actions-

was the most frequent pattern, taken by nearly half of the respondents. 

There were small difference between sites: Peoria and Rochester respon-

dents were somewhat more likely to take delaying actions than people in 

Jacksonville and San rHego. This parallels the earlier. finding (Appendix 

D-4) that reporting times were slightly longer, on average, in Peoria and 

Rochester than in the other two cities. 
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N 
a 
w 

Action Taken 

Call Police 

Ta lked to 
.mother 
person 

Left the crime 
scene 

Investigated the 
crime scene 

Waited - took 
no inmediate 
action 

Chased a 
suspect 

Phoned another 
person 

Captured a 
suspect 

Viet im was 
injured, 
unable to 
take inmedi-
ate action 

~;I 
, ~ •. ~j 

. t 

Table E-la 

Frequency with Which Each of Nine Actions Were Taken in Response to a Crime 

Chi-square 
(df::3) for 
inter-site 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego Aggregate differences 

n 622 303 367 526 1818 9.997 
% 47.7 42.7 41.4 44.0 44.4 P :: .02 
n 262 144 214 252 872 5.887 
% 20.1 20.3 24.2 21.1 21.3 P :: .13 

n 242 143 201 205 791 10.861 
% 18.6 20.1 22.7 17.2 19.3 P :: .01 
n 180 III 125 212 628 8.661 , " 
% 13.8 15.6 14.1 17.8 15.3 P :: .04 
n 113 82 72 122 389 7.134 
% 8.7 11.5 8.1 10.2 9.5 P :: .07 

n 49 40 63 - 63 215 12.187 
% 3.8 5.6 7.1 5.3 5.3 P :: .01 
n 64 41 39 69 213 2.626 
% 4.9 5.8 4.4 5.8 5.2 P = .46 

n 14 3 11 19 47 5.471 
% 1.1 0.4 1.2 1.6 1.1 P = .16 

n 20 7 15 11 53 3.535 
% 1.5 1.0 1.7 0.9 1.3 P :: .33 

a ................................... ~.; 
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Talking to another person was the delaying action most frequently 

taken. About one respondent in five talked to someone before calling the 

About five percent of the respondents ~oned another person before 

phoning the police to report the crime. 

police. Although nearly one-fourth of the respondents in our sample wer'e 

Some 20 percent of respondents left the scene of the crime. About 

one-fourth of these left to find a phone and called the police: these five 

percent of respondents are discussed at length in Chapter 5 and Appendix F. 

The rest left to take other crime-related actions such as talking to or 

phoning someone else, or to take actions not related to the crime. 

Investigating th~ scene included cataloging stolen goods, looking 

for clues, and observing a situation in-progress to determine if it was a 

crime. One-sixth of respondents did this. 

About one in every ten respondents took no action for a time be

fore calling the police. This pattern included activities that were un

related to the crime; as a result, virtually all of the very slowly re

ported crimes included this action. 

Another five percent of victims, witnesses and bystanders chased 

the suspect. This only occurred in involvement crimes, of course. The 

probability of chasing was significantly higher in Rochester and lower in 

Jacksonville than the four-city average, but the differences were not sub

stantial. Of the 215 respondents who chased the suspect, 47, or 22 percent 

of them, apprehended the supect. Chasers were significantly more success

ful in Jacksonvi 11 e and San Di ego than in Peori a and Rochester, but the 

differences are unimportant since so few people made the attempt. 

204 

physically injured in some way in the course of a crime, only about one 

percent delayed reporting due to this injury. Delays due to injury 

included the time taken by a trip to the hospital, time spent unconscious, 

and the ti me requ i red to gi ve fi rs t ai d to someone else. 

As we show in the text, most of the time the reasons for these 

actions are self-explanatory. Two of the actions taken, however, talking 

and phoning someone other than the pv~~ce, could be taken for a variety of 

reasons. Thus, we asked people who talked or phoned before reporting the 

crime why they did so. The results are shown in Tables E-lb and E-le, and 

indicated that many of the resons people gave were rather vague. Almost 

half fell into the "miscellaneous" category, here titled "wanted to inform 

(the person contacted) of the crime. 1I A substantial proportion of people 

sought advice, assistance s or information, however. 
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Table E-lb 

Reason Given for Talking to Someone before Calling the Police 

Reason Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego Aggregate 

Inform them of the crime. 250 14i 181 257 829 
45.5% 49.5% 46.3% 49.4% 47.5% 

Was upset/person was there. 120 68 95 124 407 
21.8% 23.9% 24.3% 23.8% 23.3% 

Needed information. 91 28 63 64 246 

16.5% 9.8% 16.1% 12.3% 14.1% 

N 
C) 
0'1 Wanted to use their phone. 42 23 26 34 125 

7.6% 8.1% 6.6% 6.5% 7.2% 

Wanted advice. 26 22 22 IS 88 
4.7% 7.7% 5.6% 3.5% 5.0% 

.. 
'JI 

Company procedure. 9 2 1 10 22 

1.6% 0.7% 0.3% 1.9% 1. 3% 

.;i~\ 

Don't know or other. 12 1 3 13 29 

2.2% 0.4% 0.8% 2.5% 1. 7% 

Total 550 285 391 520 1,746 
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Table E-1c 
Reason Given for Phoning Someone before Calling the Police 

Reason Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego Aggregate 

Inform them of crime. 28 22 13 21 84 
41.2% 55.0% 28.9% 35.0% 39.4% 

Needed advice 16 4 10 19 49 
23.5 10.0% 22.2% 31. 7% 23.0% 

Nep.ded assitance 7 10 13 17 47 
10.3% 25.0% 28.9% 28.3% 22.1% 

Needed information about 12 2 7 3 24 
the crime. 17 .6% 5.0% 15.6% 5.0% 11.3% 

Don't know or other 5 2 2 0 9 
7.4% 5.0% 4.4% 0.0% 4.2% 

Total 68 40 45 60 213 , ., 
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Appendix E-2 
Indications of Decisionmaking Actions 

In this section, we examine the size and significance of relation

ships between characteristics of the situation and the respondent, and the 

actions taken by the respondent before calling the police. Although in the 

text actions are only analyzed after they have been grouped together by the 

most likely reason that they have been taken, there are good reasons for 

focusing on irldividual actions first. 

One reason is to see what kinds of characteristics are the best 

indicators of these actions. The list of potential indicators can be 

separated into three broad grcups: 

• Characteristics of the situation, including the loca
ti on of the crime, the crime type, and whether the ,sus
pect was detected ~hile committing the crime (involve
ment/di scovery). 

• Characteristics of the respondent, which include familiar 
social characteristics such as age, race, sex, social 
status, and so on. 

• The relationship of the respondent to the situation, 
including the role of the respondent in the crime (as 
a victim, witness, or bystander), whether the respon
dent himself was aware of the crime while it was hap
pening, and the relationship of the respondent to the 
suspect (that is, whether the suspect was a friend, 
relative, acquaintance, or stranger to the respondent). 

Although there are strong reasons for expecting characteristics of the 

situation and the relation of the respondent to the situation to be the best 

indicators of the reasons certain actions were taken, it was less certain 

whether they would also ~ good predictors of the actions themselves. On 

208 

the other hand, if they predict actions well, there is all the more reason 

to expect that they will be the best predictors of the reasons as well. 

A related reason for considering actions before groups of actions 

is that some actions taken by citizens might have been very different from 

any of the others. ChaSing the suspect, for example, might have been more 

strongly associated with social characteristics such as age and sex than 

with characteristics of the situation itself. If this were the case, it 

woul d make sense to analyze the pattern of ilchasi ngll separately, rather than 

as one of a larger group of actions. On the other hand, if the indicators 

of all actions are the same, there is a practical as well as theoretical 

justification for aggregation: dissaggregate data will not help our 

understanding. 

The size and significance level of the relationship between each 

action taken and characteristics of the situation, the respondent, and the 

respondent's re1ationship are summarized in Table E-2i. Three different 

but comparable statistics were used to measure the strength of these 

relationships. Each of the three, which are identified by the number in 

the far right-hand column, is appropriate for independent variables 

measured at different levels: 

(l) When the independent variable was unranked and 
categorical, strength of relationship was measured 
by calcuhting the square root of the uncer'tainty 
coefficient. This is roughly equivalent in scale 
and meaning to a correlation coefficient. Signif
icance is measured through a chi-square te!st. 

(2) For independent variables that were categorical 
but rankable (hometown population, for example), 
Kendall's tau was appropriate. (A similar statistic, 
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(3 ) 

gamma, was rejectad as producing unrealistically 
high values. Although gamma has been categorized 
wi th the uncertainty coeff"i ci ~nt and eta as a pro
portionate reduction in error statistic, it fre
quently reduces one kind of error--tied observa
tions--by pretending it does not exist.) Signifi·· 
cance is again measured through a chi-square tP.st. 

Eta was appropriate when the independent variable was 
continuous and (very roughly) normally distributed. 
Here, significance is measured through an F-test. 

As shown in the tables, si tuati on and re" ati on characteri sti cs 

are, in fact, the most important and most often significant predictors of 
I 

the actions people take. Only very~rarely do social characteristics have a 
< 

" 

sizable effect on what people do. No action stands out as being partic-

ularly likely to be predicted by particular characteristics. All this 

suggests that the actions 1 i sted here are primarily responses to the si tua

tior., and that the situation affects people with different social char-

acteri sti cs in roughl,) the same way. 

With somewhat less worry that something important has been left 

out, we now proceed to aggregate actions together that were probably taken 

for the ~me reason, and analyze the effects of situation and relation 

characteristics on the reasons. 
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Table E-2a 
Indicators of Talking to Someone Personally 

CHARACTERISTiC 

Discovery 
Involvement/ .05 

UCR Category .08 

UCRlInvolvement 
Interaction .09 

Location .12 

Role of 
Respondent .19 

Respondent Was! 
Was Not Involved .07 

Relationship of 
Suspect to 
Respondent .06 

Own/Rent/Board .04 

Hometown 
Population .02 

Head of 
Household 

Sex 

Race 

Age 

.09 

.04 

.12 

.06 

Years at Site .04 

'fe3rs at 
Present Andress .04 

Education 

Income 

Occupation 

Number of 
Respondents 
Taking This 
Action 

.03 

.08 

.01 

262 

(.06) .05 

(.08) .10 

(.00) .07 

(.00) .ll 

(. 00) .26 

(.02) .09 

(.09) .04 

(.21) .04 

(.38) .04 

(.01) .08 

(.20) .02 

(.00) .05 

(.01) .07 

(.08) .01 

(.11) .04 

(.17) .10 

(.02) .08 

(.53) .01 

144 

2i1 

ROCHESTER SAN DIEGO 

(.26) .00 

( .21) .18 

(.18) .12 

(.01) .13 

(.00) .20 

(.02) .06 

(.51) .06 

(.18) .08 

(.21) .03 

(.15) .10 

(.75) .02 

(.85) .08 

(.03) .06 

(.42) .05 

(.16) .09 

(.00) .03 

(.08) .11 

(.86) .05 

214 

(.98) .03 

(.00) .10 

(.00) .07 

(.00) .07 

(.00) .24 

(.05) .04 

(.14) .04 

(.01) .00 

(.90) .00 

(.01) .08 

(.62) .02 

(.38) .08 

(.03) .06 

(.07) .04 

(.00) .01 

(.20) .06 

(.02) .01 

( .16) 01 

252 

( .35) 

( .03) 

( .04) 

( .04) 

( .00) 

( .22) 

(.39) 

( .59) 

(.44) 

( .02) 

( .49) 

( .25) 

( .03) 

( .11) 

(.36 ) 

( .02) 

( .38) 

( .34) 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

2 

2 

3 

3 

3 

3 

3 

3 
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Table E-2b 
Indicators of Leaving the Scene of the Crime 

CHARACTER ISTIC ·JACKSONVIlL E 

Invol vement/ 
Discovery 

UCR Category 

UCH/lnvolvement 
Interaction 

Location 

Role of 

.07 

.23 

.20 

21 

Respondent .23 

Respondent Was/ 
Was ~ot Involved .08 

Relationship of 
Suspect to 
Respondent .14 

Own/Rent/Boa rd 

Hometown 
Popul at; on 

Head of 
Household 

Sex 

Race 

Age 

Years at Site 

Years at 
Present Address 

Education 

Income 

Occupati on 

Number of 
Respondents 
T4king This 
Action 

.09 

.01 

.13 

.02 

.10 

.13 

.05 

.03 

.11 

.20 

.10 

(.07) .13 

(.00) 38 

(.00) .37 

(.00) .30 

(.00) .16 

(.01) .16 

(.00) .20 

(.00) .11 

(.12) .01 

(.00) .08 

(.64) .04 

(.03) .11 

(.00) .19 

(.05) .08 

(.11) .10 

(. 00) .13 

(.00) .11 

(.00) .11 

242 

PEORIA ROCHESTER SAN DIEGO 

(.00) .11 (.00) .06 ( .03) 

(.00) .33 (.00) .25 (.00) 

(.00) .30 (.00) .24 ( .00) 

(.00) .28 (.00) .19 ( .00) 

(.00) .27 (.00) .20 (.00) 

(.00) .12 (.00) .09 ( .00) 

(.00) .17 (.00) .12 (.00) 

(.00) .09 (.00) .08 (.06) 

(.68) .01 (.55) .00 (.73) 

(.09) .12 (.00) .05 ( .26) 

(.35) .04 (.29) .01 ( .88) 

(.09) .12 (.05) .07 ( .28) 

(.00) .11 (.00) .10 ( .00) 

(.02) .07 (.02) .03 ( .14) 

(.00) .09 (.00) .03 (.18 ) 

(.00) .16 (.00) .10 ( .00) 

(.02) .12 (.Ol) .07 ( .03) 

(,00)1 .10 (.01) .05 ( .10) 

I 

143 201 205 

212 

1 

1 
.';:;:, 

1 

1 

:,", 

1 

-- ............ 

1 

2 

--2 

.. ..-. 

3 

3 

3 

3 

3 'i'I_.:. 

3 

Table E-2c 
Indicators of Investigating or Observing Situations 

CliARACTER r STI C JACKSONVILLE 

... 
o 
.." Z 

Involvement/ 
Discovery 

~ == UCR Category 
I- I
.."C:( 
-:::::I ex I-

~;:;; UCR/lnvol vement 
~ Interaction 
$ 

o lLocation 

~ Role of 
i= ~ Respondent 
~ ... 

00 
~~ 

.14 

.28 

.26 

.11 

.07 

2: ~ ffi Respondent Was/ 
~ffi~ Was Not Involved .05 
ZQU ozz 
-0-
I-~ 
<.." .... ~ 
~ex ex 

I
Z 
~ 
Q 
Z 
o 
~ 
.." 
W 
ex 

~ 
~ 
u.. 
o 
.." 
U 

I
.." 

ex 
~ 
~ 
u 
< ex 
S 
o 

Relationship of 
Suspect to 
Respondent 

Own/Rent/Board 

Hometown 
Population 

Head of 
Household 

Sex 

Race 

Age 

Years at Site 

Yurs at 
?resent Address 

Education 

Income 

Occupation 

Number of 
Respondents 
hkil1g This 
Action 

.17 

.02 

.04 

.07 

.01 

.05 

.01 

.04 

.02 

.08 

.02 

.07 

(.00) .18 

(.00) .30 

(.00) .31 

(.00) .15 

(.13) :.04 

(.16) .01 

(.00) .23 

(.211 .02 

(.31) .02 

(.04) .03 

(.82) .08 

( .67) .13 

(.32) .01 

(.08) .06 

(.30) .06 

(.00) .01 

(.34) .05 

(.Oll .03 

180 

ROCHESTER SAN DIEGO 

(.00) .17 (.00) .21 ( .00) 

(.00) .30 (.00) .21 ( .00) 

(.00) .30 (.00) .24 ( .00) 

(.00) .13 (.00) .08 ( .03) 

(.80) .09 (.12) .05 ( .43) 

(.82) .03 (.56) .00 ( .96) 

(.00) .15 (.00) .12 ( .00) 

(.68) .02 (.59) .07 ( .Oll 

(.25) .00 (.03) .00 (.72) 

(.69) .06 (.27) .03 ( .58) 

(.05) .06 (.10) .02 ( .46) 

(.03) .05 (.85) .09 (.10) 

(.44) .03 (.18) .03 ( .19) 

(.07) .06 (.03) .00 ( .46) 

(.06) .04 (.10) .03 (.14) 

(.36) .05 (.10) .11 ( .CO) 

(.20) .03 (.28) .05 ( .10) 

(.54) .09 (.02) .04 ( .16) 

111 125 212 

213 

1 

1 

1 

2 

2 

1 

3 

3 

3 

3 

3 

3 
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Table E-2d 
Indicators of Waiting, or Taking No Action 

CHARACTERISTIC JACKSONVILLE 

lnvo 1 vment/ 
Discovery 

UCR Category 

UCR/lnvolvem~nt 
Interaction 

Location 

Role of 

.09 

.10 

.09 

.07 

Respondent .24 

Respondent ioIas/ 
Was Not Involved .04 

Relationship of 
Suspect to 
Respondent .08 

Own/Rent/Board 

Hometown 
Population 

Head of 

.03 

.01 

Household .05 

Sex .01 

Race .09 

Age .01 

Years at 5i te .00 

Years 3t 
?resent Address .Jl 

Educati on I • as 

Income .12 

Occupation .03 

Number of 
Respondents 
raking This 
Action 113 

(.02) .05 

(.23) .12 

(.04) .12 

(.17) .07 

(.00) .13 

(.26) .12 

(.08) .21 

(.01) .01 

(.14) .00 

(.16) .02 

(.91) .05 

(.11) .07 

(.34) .03 

(.44) .04 

(.31)1 .04 
I , 

(.04) I .02 
I 
i 

(.00) j.02 

(.32)' .05 

82 

(.32) .00 

(.15) .07 

(.03) .05 

(.34) .10 

(.05) .12 

(.01) .00 

(.10) .06 

(.61) .03 

(.96) .01 

(.90) .06 

(.25) .08 

(.50) .07 

(.20) .01 

i 
(.14) .04 

(.17) .00 

(.2S) .02 

(.24) .01 

(.22) .01 

214 

SAN OIE~ 

(.95) .10 (.01) 

( .74) .07 ( .49) 

(.63) .11 (.01 ) 

(.11) .01 ( .93) 

(.08) .14 ( .00) 

(.90) .03 ( .54) 

(.37) .03 ( .69) 

(.21) .02 ( .49) 

(.15) .05 (.03) 

(.lS) .04 ( .45) 

(.03) .01 ( .S7) 

(.60) .05 (.79 ) 

(.411 .00 ( .43) 

(.10) .02 (.26 ) 

(.~7) .01 ( .3S) 

(.24) .04 ( .38) 

(.42) .07 (.03) 

(.71) .01 ( .72) 

122 

1 

1 

1 

1 
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Table E-2e 
Indicators of Chasing Suspect 

CHARAcTgRIsnc JACKSONVILLE ROCHESTER SAN DIEGO 

1.-1 

~ I nvo 1 vement/ 
.... Oi scovery 
o 

t:l~ 
;:;: UCR Category 
VI< 
-::I c:: ... 
..... -
tv! UCR/lnvolvement 
~ I Interaction 

~ocation 

~..... Role of 
... ~ Respondent ... 
00 ...... 
0. z: 
:: ~ ~ Respondent Was/ 

.18 

.20 

.24 

.04 

.17 

~ l!:l u Was Not lnvol ved .28 
ozz -0-... 0. 
<v! 
...J ..... 
..... CI: 
CI: 

... 
z: ..... 
o z: 
o 
Q,. 
VI 
I.U 
CI: 

I.U 

~ ... 
o 
v! 
<..l ... 
v! 

CI: 
1.-1 ... 
<..l 
< 
~ 
w 

Relationship of 
Suspect to 
Respondent 

Cwn/Rent/Board 

Hometown 
Popul ati on 

Head of 
HOllsehold 

Sex 

Race 

Age 

Years at Site 

Years at 
Present Address 

Education 

Income 

Occupation 

NUllOer of 
Respundents 
Taking This 
Action 

.13 

.01 

.06 

.04 

.02 

.01 

.01 

.02 

.01 

I .02 

(.02) .20 (.02) .23 (.00) .15 ( .Oll 

(.02) .30 (.00) .27 (.00) .15 ( .05) 

(.00) .31 (.01) .26 (.00) .1S ( .00) 

(.76) .07 (.49) •• 07 (.35) .06 ( .40) 

(.04) .08 (.64) .09 (.34) .13 ( .08) 

(.00) .34 (.00) .34 (.00) .26 ( .00) 

(.05) .11 (.22) .13 (.06) .11 ( .24) 

(.94) .01 (.01) .01 (.79) .02 ( .46) 

(.76) .01 (.17) .02 (.57) .02 ( .47) 

(.32) .07 (.24) .06 (.22) .05 ( .26) 

(.12) .02 (.7S) .04 (.29) .OS ( .011 

(.99) .04 (.93) .05 (.S1) .12 ( .00) 

(.36) .05 (.10) .04 ( .15) .01 ( .32) 

(.22) .03 (.25) .01 (.3S) .01 (.34) 

(.18) I .04 (.15) .00 (.47) .03 (.15 ) 

(.46) .01 (.47) .01 (.44) .02 ( .24) 

(.42) .03 (.27) .09 (.04) .05 ( .12) 

(.4S) .02 (.59) .04 (.33) .01 ( .67) 

49 40 63 63 
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Table E-2f 
Indicators of Talking to Someone by Phone 

CHARACTERISTIC JACKSONVILLE ROCHESTER SAN DIEGO 

Involvement/ 
Discovery .13 {.CO) .19 

VI Z uo --~~ UCR Category .21 (.00) .27 
-::l 
c::; I-
1.4.1-
I- VI 

~ UCR/Involve.ent 
~ I nteracti on .18 (.00) .39 
5 

Location ·.05 

1.4.1 

;:~ Role of 
~ l- Respondent 
00 

I- l
e.. Z 
-1- .... 

.15 

~ ~:: Respondent Was/ a % ~ Was Not Involved .00 -0-I- e.. 
~VI 
-' .... ....,c::; = Relationship of 

Suspect to 
Respondent 

r aloin/Rent/Board 

Hometcwn 
Population 

Head of 
Household 

Sex 

Race 

Age 

Years at Site 

Years a1: 

.07 

.01 

.02 

.04 

.08 

.05 

.01 

.02 

Present Addr~ss .01 

Education .05 

Income .02 

(.54) .07 

(.01) .15 

(.92) .18 

(.31) .15 

(.94) .07 

(.09) .02 

(.40) .12 

( .01) .13 

(.68) .04 

(.37) .06 

(.28) .02 

(.36) .02 

(.05) .01 

(.30) .03 

(.00) .02 (.94) .19 (.00) 

(.00) .09 (.8S) .16 ( .02) 

(.00) .07 (.69) .19 ( .00) 

(.44) .06 (.S3) .11 ( .07) 

( • .3~) .09 (.58) .18 ( .00) 

(.01) .05 (.51) .03 ( .60) 

(.08) .05 (.62) .05 ( .. 38) 

(.35) .03 (.84) .00 ( .99) 

(.15) .01 (.91) .02 ( .29) 

(.Oll .05 (.35) .03 (.65) 

(.00) .04 (.31) .07 ( .02) 

(.91) .04 (.96 .06 (.61) 

(.06) .01 (.39) .04 (.08) 

(.311 .01 (.40) .01 ( .35) 

(.23) .01 (.34) .01 ( .36) 

(.43) .01 (,44) .02 (.21 ) 

(.31) .01 (.45) .01 ( .3S) 

Occupation . as ( • 09) .06 ( .17l . 02 ( .59) . 03 (.40) 

NUMber of 
Respondents 
Taking This 
Action 64 41 39 69 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

2 

2 \ 

3 

3 

3 

3 

3 

3 

Table E-2g 

Indicators of Ap~rehending Suspect 

CHARACTERISTIC JACKSONVILLE ROCHESTER SAN OIEGO 

~ 
i= Invo 1 vement/ 
5 Discovery 
VIZ uo 
;:;: UCR Category 
VI~ 
-::l 
=1-
1.4.1-

GVI UCR/Involvew~nt 
~ Interaction 
$ 
o 

Location 

~1.4.1 Role of 
1--
~~ Respondent 
00 

I- I
Q, Z 

.05 

.19 

.06 

.08 

.30 

:~~ Respondent ~as/ 
~~u Was Not Involved .11 
OZ% 
-0-
~e; 
~1.4.1 
.... c::; 
= 

Relationship of 
Suspect to 
Respondent 

llwn/Rent/Board 

Hometown 
Population 

Head of 
Household 

Sex 

Race 

Age 

Years at Si te 

Years at 
Present Address 

Educati on 

Income 

occupation 

Number of 
Respondents 
Taking This 
Action 

.25 

.00 

.01 

.01 

.09 

.02 

.03 

.08 

.05 

.02 

.06 

.01 

(.88) .15 

(.38) .31 

(.46) .33 

(.63) .25 

(.01) .32 

(.2il .23 

(,00) .23 

(.57) .01 

(.13) .00 

(.15) .08 

(.00) .05 

(1.00) .00 

(.02) .04 

(.00) .01 

(. aS) .13 

(.22) .02 

(.07) .04 

(.67) .06 

14 

(.90) .05 (.91) .18 ( .11) 

(.72) .13 (.94) .21 ( .14) 

( .18) .10 (.69) .26 ( .01) 

( .47) .27 (.01) .12 ( .20) 

(.42) .17 (.51) .14 ( .30) 

(.36) .24 (.01) .19 ( .01) 

(.50) .10 (.45) .14 ( .33) 

(.09) .00 (.17) 4.00 ( .65) 

(.86) .00 (.55) .01 ( .24) 

(.14) .04 (.56) .06 (.15 ) 

(.51) .04 (.44) .11 ( .00) 

(.97) .02 (.99) .04 ( .87) 

( .16) .01 (.39) .00 ( .45) 

(.35) .01 (.41) .01 ( .38) 

(.ao) .02 (.29) .03 ( .15) 

(.26) .02 (.32) .01 ( .33) 

(.24) .06 (.10) .00 

(.15) .05 (.16) .08 ( .all 

3 11 19 
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Table E-2h 
Indicators of Injury 

CHARACTERISTIC JACKSONV!LLE ROCHESTER SAN DIEGO 

~ rx nvo 1 vement/ "- I Oi scovery 

uo ~zl 
;:: ;:: I UCR Category 
til < • 
-::::I 
:x I
'"-1-

t3 til UCR/I nvo 1 vement 
~ I nteract; on 
$ 
<:3 

Location 

~'"-I Role of 

.16 

.45 

.42 

.26 

I- ~ Respondent .50 
"-
00 

1-1-
~ Z 

:: ~ ~ Respondent Was/ 
~~u Was Not Involved .28 
OZ% 
·-0-
I-~ 
<til 

~li! Relationship of 
:x Suspect to 

til 
U 

Respondent .28 

Own/Rent/Board .01 

Hometown 
Population .00 

Head of 
Household 

Sex 

Years at 
Present Addr!!ss 

I Educat; on 

I Income 

~ccupat;on 

Number of 
Respondents 
Taking This 
Action 

.08 

.05 

.01 

.02 

.01 

.02 

.12 

.14 

.07 

20 

(.19) .16 (.60) .19 (.17) .18 (.30) 

(.00) .40 (.06) .42 (.00) .49 ( .00) 

(.00) .40 (.01) .42 (.00) .42 ( .00) 

(.Oll .44 (.00) .05 (.78) .08 (.69) 

(.00) .19 (.66) .38 (.00) .46 (.00) 

i .00) .09 (.75) .25 (.04) .27 ( .04 

(.00) .09 (.73) .13 (.15) .42 ( .00) 

(.05) .01 (.33) .GO (.~71 .00 ( .31) 

(.85) .00 (.28) .01 (.72) .00 ( .38) 

(.02) .01 (.60) .04 (.43) .02 (.79) 

( .16) .01 (.25) .02 (.B5l .02 ( .63) 

(1.00) .02 (.48) .03 (.99) .12 ( .00) 

(.28) .01 (.43) .03 (.22) .00 ( .46) 

(.38) .08 (.02) .00 (.50) .02 ( .27) 

i .26) .02 (.27) .1)4 ( .15) .03 ( .19) 

(.00) .03 (.20) .00 (.50) .05 ( .04) 

(.00) .05 (.17) .02 (.33) .02 ( .34) 

(.02) .01 ( .87) .03 (.42) .05 ( .13) 

7 15 11 
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Table E-2i 
Summary of Action Indicators 

Characteristic 

Involvement/Discovery 

UCR Category 

UCR/Involvement Interaction 

Location 

Role of Respondent 

Respondent Was/Was Not 
Invo'l ved 

Relationship of Suspect 
to Respondent 

Own/Rent/Board 

Hometown ~opulation 

Head of Household 

Sex 

Race 

Age 

Years at Site City 

: 

Years at Present Address 

Years of Schooling 

Income 

Occupation 

Average Correlation 

.12 

.23 

.22 

.14 

.19 

.12 

.14 

.04 

.02 

.06 

.05 

.06 

.04 

.03 

.04 

.05 

.06 

.04 

219 

Percentage of Times 
Statististically Significant 

(. 05) 

50.0% 

62.5% 

81.3% 

43.8% 

56.2% 

56.2% 

37.5% 

25.0% 

6.2% 

25.0% 

25.0% 

18.8% 

28.1% 

18.8% 

15.6% 

37.5% 

28.1% 

21.8% 
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Appendix E-3 
Causes of Decisionmaking Delay 

As shown in the text, actions which were very likely to have been 

taken for the same reason were aggregated together. This was done because 

it is almost impossible to define policy implications based only on the 

actions people take. For example, one would expect that a citizen crime 

reporting program aimed at preventing people from delaying by talking to 

one another would have relatively little impact. If people did, in fact, 

stop talking to each other, they would simply find other ways to define 

situations, relieve stress, and resolve conflict if the needs were 

pressing. And, as explained at length in Chapter 6, it is very likely that 

the program would not prevent people from talking anyway, unless the 

program either publicizes or actually changes the costs and benefits or 

reporting, or relieves the ambiguity of criminal situations. Thus, it 

makes sense to focus directly on ambiguity, benefits, and :ost;; by 

aggregating actions taken for these three basic reasons. 

In addition to the three decisionmaking delays explained in the 

text, some people took actions not related to the decision to report a 

crime, but instead aimed at implementing the decision. These contact 

del ays occurred when victims or witnesses were unable to pl ace the call· 

themselves, and instead asked others to do it for them. This group of 

actions also included talking to someone and asking to use a telephone with 

which to call the· ponce. -As shown in Tab·le E--3a.,a constant five percent 

of all respondents took delays related directly to contacting the police. 
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If these actions had not been taken, reporting time would probably have 

been longer: people would have had to find a less convenient method of 

reporting the crime. Thus we do not consider the effects of eliminating 

this cause of delay, and mention it olrlly because it fills out the list of 

reasons. 

Also shown in Table E-3a are the number and percentage of people 

who acted to resolve ambiguity, meet needs other than those that could be 

met by reporting the crime, and resolve conflict. As indicated on the 

table, there are no significant differences between sites for actions to 

resolve ambiguity and conflict; people in Rochester (and to a lesser 

degree, Peoria) were more likely to judge other actions as more beneficial 

than people in the other cities. Of course, the differences are only a few 

percentage points. 

Although the reason we assigned to each action in the text is t.he 

most probable reason this action was taken, this will not be true for every 

case. One cause of this was the vagueness of citizen responses. For 

example, all respondents who asked for' advice were aggregated together, and 

labeled as respondents who sought to rf!solve conf"lict. A'ithough it is 

probably tru~ that people asked for advice because they did not know 

whether calling the police was the best thing to do, it is also possible 

that some respondents were under stress, and talked to someone in order to 

relieve it, rather than because they really wanted an opinion. 
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Table E-3a 
Frequency of Grou~ed Delaying Actions--All Sites 

Count 
Col 1 · · 

SUE 

:JAX PEORIA ROCR SAliDt 

: 1: 2 3 4 

Row 
rotal 

--------:--------!--------:--------:--------: 
o 1236 679 833 1128 3876 

1 

Column 
rot31 

: 94.9 : 95.6 94.0 94.3 94.7 
-:--------:--------:--------:--------: 

07 31 53 6a 
: 5.1 : 4.4 : 6.0 5.7 

-:--------:--------:--------:--------: 
1303 
31.8 

7lCl 
17.3 

886 
21.6 

1196 
29.2 

219 
5.3 

'~095 
100.0 

Raw Ch~ squace = 2.43402 with 3 deqrees of freedom. Signi!icance = 0.4873 
~ta = O.02~38 .ith CONTACT dependent. 

.uarG 

•• u 

'{ES 

Count 
Col 1 

· · 
SITE 

:JU 

1 

PEORIA 

2 

i\OCH SANOV 

3 4 . . , -------- : ------~~ ... : --------: --------: -------- : 
o 1101 592 740 96B 

: a •• 5 : a3.~ 63.5 aO.9 

-:--------:-~~-----:--------:--------: 

Row 
Total 

340\ 
83.1 

1 202 118 146 228 694 

Colu:Jn 
'ro tal 

• 15.5 16.6 16.5 19.1 16.9 
-:--------:--------:--------:--------: 

1303 
31.8 

710 
17.3 

a66 
21.6 

1195 
29.2 

4095 
100.0 

~aw Chi square = 5.92980 with 3 de9rees ot treedo:J. Significance = 0.1151 
~ta = 0.u3305 .ith A~BIG dependent. 

JT:-iER 

!iJ 

ns 

Count 
Col l 

· · 
SITE 

: JU PEQRIA ROCH S!!WY 

1 2 3 4 
--------:--------:-------- --------:--------: o 

1 

C()lulln 
!o tal 

872 
66.9 

450 
63.4 

542 787 
61.2 65.3 

-:--------:-------- --------:--------: 
431 

3.3.1 
260 

36.6 
H4 

38.6 
409 

34.2 
-:--------:-------- --------:--------: 

1303 
31.d 

710 
17.3 

886 
21.6 

1196 
29.2 

Row 
Total 

26:i1 
64.7 

IH4 
35.3 

4095 
100.0 

~a. Chi square = 8.52144 with 3 deqrees ot freedo,. Sl?niiicance = 
~t3 = J.04641 .it~ iJT~ER dependent. 

:JllFL.ICr 

.() 

ES 

Count 
Col. ~ 

5HZ 

· :J~..\ ?Ell,UA RiJCH 3A~D'{ 

: 1 2 3 4 
--------:--------:--------!--------:--------: o 1171 

39.9 
622 

'37.6 
30; 

90.7 
10:;5 
aa.2 

-:--------:--------:--------:--------! 

iiow 
rotal 

3532 
39.2 

1 132 as 32 141 H3 

Col ullin 
:otal 

10.1 : 12.4 9.3 11.3 10.9 
-:--------:--------:--------:--------: 

1303 
31.3 

710 
17.3 

1196 
29.2 

4J95 
100.0 

0.0313 

~a. Chi squar~ = 5.a7~92 with 3 deqrees ot freedou. Sl~nificance = 0.1175 
!ta = ~.al7a9 .itn CO~FLICT Jap~nJant. 
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A more basic problem is that costs, benefits~ and ambiguity are 

sometimes difficult to distinguish, and in any case strongly tied to one 

another. A victim may be in conflict because the situation is uncertain, 

for instance: all attempts to resolve ambiguity have been stymied, and the 

victim is torn between reporting what is probably not a crime, and not 

reporting what may be a large financial loss. Is this delay due to 

ambiguity, conflict, or both? 

When examining the data on a case-by-case basis, it is almost im

possible to make clear distinctions. In the limit, it seems likely that 

the misc1assifications will at least partially cancel each other out, 

although there is no way of verifying this. What can be verified is that 

the group of respondents who took actions in each of the three decision

making groups took them in situations that would be expected to produce the 

needs assigned to that group of actions. That is, we can ask the following 

questions: 

• Are actions apparently aimed at defining the situation 
taken in situations where previous research and common 
sense indicate that the situation will be ambiguous? 

• Do people who take actions that were grouped together 
as "more beneficial II take them in situations where 
stress, injury and other needs can be expected? 

• Do people take conflict-related actions when the costs 
of reporting a crime are likely to be high? 

If all these questions can be answered with a lIyes,1I then it is likely 

that there are relatively few misc1assified cases, and the groupings userl 

wi 11 be veri fi ed. Of course, it is still possible that previous research, 
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common sense, and our data are all wrong in the same way; we must assume 

that the chances of this are slight. 

Table E-3b through E-3d show that the relationship between four 

characteristics of the situation and of the respondent's relationship to 

the situation, and the number of respondents who took actions in each of 

the three decisionmaking groups. These four characteristics were de:ter

mined in the previous section to be the most important predictors of each 

action, and are theoretically the most important as well. The relation

ships are discussed at length in the text, and illustrated by Figures 18, 

20, and 22. Only aggregate figures are shown; the relationships were not 

significantly different in any of the cities sampled. 

Because of interrelationships between the situation and relation 

characteristics (discovery crimes almost always happen at home or at work, 

for example), it was possible that relationships which appear to be signi

ficant and important are in fact spurious, and due only to the relationship 

of both the characteristic and the action taken to a third variable. Thus 

it was necessary to control for the effects of each independent variable to 

be certain that none of the relationships found to be significant were 

spurious. In addition, it was possible that some relationships that do not 

appear to be significant are actually important, but are suppressed by 

other, stronger relationships. Again, controlling for the effects of each 

independent variable would allow us to identify any cases of suppressed 

relationships. 
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Table E-3b 
Effect of Situation and Relation Characteristics on 

Defining the Situat;on--Aggregate 
CRI:.tE: 

Count 
Col t :OIscav PERSONAL RAPE lNV PROP Row 

ERTY Total 
1 2: 3: 4: 

--------:--------:--------:--------:--------: 
o 392 1364: 128 1517 3401 

66.8 93.0: 92.8 : 79.7 : B3.1 
-:--------:--------:--------:--------: 

1 195 102 10 387 694 

Colu1IIn 
Total 

33.2 7.0 7.2 20.3: 16.9 
-:--------:--------:--------:--------: 

sa7 
14.3 

1466 
35.B 

l33 
3.4 

1904 
46.5 

4095 
100.0 

~aw Chi squar.e: 239.03254 with 3 de9rees ot !reedoa. Significance: 0.0000 
~ta: 0.24160 .ith AMBlG dependent. 

YES 

P[...lCE 
Count 

Co 1 , : WORK HOltE ELSE 

2' 3 
--------:-_______ : ________ - ________ e 

o B37 1341: 1204 ; 

1 

Colu:ln 
ro tal 

83.6 79.4: 87.1 : 
-:--------:--------:------_.: 

154 
16.4 

347 : 178 : 
20.6 :. 12.9 : 

-:--------:--------:--------: 
1001 
24.6 

158B 
41.5 

1.382 
33.9 

ROil! 

rotal 

3382 
d3.1 

58? 
16.9 

4071 
100.0 

~aW Chi sq~:ra: 32.12803 with 2 de9rees of freedolD. S1 if 
~ta = O.ObJS4 ~ith 4~3IG dependent. gn icance - 0.0000 

Count 
Col , 

. . ~OLE 
:VICTIM 

1 

WIT~~SS a1STA~DE ~ow 
R Total 

2 3 
~1BIG --------:--------:------~- ----~---: o 

1 

Co 1 u!ln 
ro tal 

2618 
83.0 

349 
63.1 

434 : 3401 
B3.3 B3.1 

-:--------:-------- --------: 
536 

17.0 
B7 

16.7 
-:--------:-------- --------: 

3154 
77.0 

420 
10.3 

521 
12.7 

694 
10.9 

4095 
100.0 

~3_ Chl square: J.J2837 ~ith 2 ddqrees of freedou. Si~nificance: 0.9859 
~ta: O.OO~53 .itn AM9IG dependent. 

,ua [G 

:IJ 

Count 
Col ~ 

1 

ACJU4INT STRANCR 

2 3 

Row 
Total 

--------:--------;--------:--------: o 277 251 2373 3401 

1 

Colui:ln 
rotal 

: 95.8 94.0 81.2 63.1 
-:--------:--------:--------: 

16 666: 594 
0.0 18.3 16.9 

-:--------:----_._-:--------: 
267 
6.5 

353~ 
96.4 

-t095 
10·).J 

Ra- ~hl s~uare: 65.13510 .it~ 2 jeqrees of ira.jo~. Siqniiicancl: ~.OOOO 
Eta = 0.12511 ~lth AMB[e; dependent. 
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Table E-3c 
Effect of Situation and Relation Characteristics on 

More Beneficial Actions--Aggregate 

CRIME 
Count 

Col , :DISCOV PERSONAL RAPE INY PROP Row 
E:Rl'Y To tal 

1 2 3 4 
--------:--------:--------:--------:--------: o 

1 

Coluolln 
rotd 

no 
69.a 

804 
5,*.3 

62 
14.9 

1375 
72.2 

-:--------:--~-----:--------:--------: 177 
30.2 

562 
45.2 

76 
55.1 

529 
27.8 

-:--------:--------:--------:--------: 
587 

14.3 
1466 
35.8 

138 
3.4 

1904 
46.3 

2651 
6,*.7 

1444 
35.3 

~095 
11)0.0 

Raw Chi square = 139.95179 with 3 degrees of fre.do •• Siqniticance = 
~ta = 0.18487 ~ith OTHER de~endent. 

DTi:fER 

YES 

Count 
Col , 

. . PL.\CE 

: ... ORIC 

1 

HOME ELSE 

2 ,3 

--------:--------:--------:--------: o 

1 

Colu:an 
Total 

729 
72.8 

1170 
69.3 

731 
52.9 

-:--------:--------:--------: 
272 

27.2 
SlB 

30.7 
651 

47.1 
-:--------:--------:--------: 

1001 
24.6 

l6BB 
41.5 

1382 
33.9 

ROil 
Total 

2630 
64.6 

1441 
35." 

4071 
100.0 

Raw Chi square = 128.33376 with 2 degrees of freedo •• 

y::s 

ROLE 
Count 

Col t :VICTI14 ~IT~ESS 3,{STANOE: Row 
R Total 

1 2 3 
--------:--------:--------:--------: 

o 

1 

Colulln 
rotal 

1869 
59.3 

329 
7S.3 

453 
86.9 

-:--------:--------:--------: 
1285 
40.7 

91 
21.7 

69 
13.1 

-:--------:--------:--------: 
3tSoi 
77.0 

,,20 
10.3 

521 
12.7 

2651 
64.7 

1444 
35.3 

.. 09:5 
100.J 

Slqnit iC3nce = 

0.0000 

0.0000 

~3. Chi $quare = 198.07899 witn 2 J~qrees of f.eedo.. Siqniticance = O.JOvO 
~ta = O.~1 .. 31 with uTHER dependent. 

RELlT 
Count 

Col , :1:IT11f AC~U'l~T STR'~GR 

1 2 3 

--------:--------:--------:--------: 
J 

1 

Colulln 
rotal 

146 
50.5 

136 
50.9 

2369 
06.9 

-:--------:--------:--------: 
143 

49.5 
131 

49.1 
1170 
33.1 

-:--------:--------:--------: 
267 
6.5 

3539 
86.4 

~ow 
Total 

2651 
64.7 

1444 
35.3 

.. 09S 
100. J 

55.39083 witn 2 deqre.s ot freedow. Siqnif1cance = 0.0000 
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Table E-3d 
Effect of Situation and Relation Characteristics on 

Confl i ct-Resol vi ng Acti ons--Aggre,gate 
CRIME 

Count 
Col , :OISCOV PERSONAL RAPE INV PROP Row 

ERTY Total 
1 2: 3 4 

--------:--------:--------:--------:-~------: o 498 1300 119 1735 3652 
84.8 8S.7 86.2: 91.1 89.2 

-:--------:--------:--------:--------: 
1 B9 166 19 169 443 

CC)lu~n 
total 

15.2 11.3 13.a: d.~ : 10.d 
-:--------:--------:--------:--------: 

587 
14.3 

1466 
35.8 

138 
3.4 

1904 
46.S 

4095 
100.0 

Raw Chi square = 20.55582 with 3 deqrees of freedo~o S1qnificance 
~ta = 0.07085 witn CONFLICT depend~nt. = 0.06421 witn CRIH! 

YES 

Count 
Col , 

1 

HOME ELSE 

2 3 
--------:--------:--------:--------: o 

1 

Colu1n 
rotal 

911 
H.O 

1493 
88.4 

122S 
B8.6 

-:--------:--------:----"---: 
90 195 

11.6 
157 

-:--------:--------:--------: 
1001 
24.6 

1688 
41.5 

1382 
33.9 

ROil 
1'0 tal 

3629 
89.1 

442 
10.~ 

4071 
1('j0.~ 

= 0.0001 
dependant. 

~aw Chi 51uare = 4.80572 with 2 deqrees of freedo,. Sl~ni!icance = 0.0905 
~t3 = 0.03436 with CONFLICT dependent • 

CJNFL.ICT 

SJ 

ROL:: 
Count 

Col , :nCTl)4 .IT~~SS B,{STANOE ~ow 
R Total 

1 2 3 
--------:--------:--------:--------: 

1 

ColU:lIn 
r,tal 

2757 
87.4 

401 
95.5 

494 
94.8 

-:--------:--------:--------: 
397 

12.5 
19 

4.S 
27 

5.2 
-:--------:--------:--------: 

315" 
7700 

"20 
1J.3 

521 
12.7 

3652 
89.2 

443 
lO.a 

,*09::; 
100.0 

~3. Cni squaCd: 44.63055 wit~ 2 degrees of freedol. Significance = O.OOOJ 
£ta = O.lO~~O ~ith CO~f~lCT dependent. 

CJIIF!.ICT 

Y::S 

Count 
Col , :UrI~ 

2 3: 

--------:--------:--------:----~---: o 242 238 3172 
83.7 89.1 B9.6: 

-:---~----:--------:--------: 1 47 29 367 

Colulln 
raul 

16.3 10.9: 10.4 : 
-:--------:--------:--------: 

289 
7.1 

267 
6.5 

3539 
86.4 

"ow 
rota! 

3652 
99.2 

443 
1~.3 

.. 095 
lOO.J 

R~W Chi square: 9.61724 witn 2 deqrees of fra.do-. S1 it' 
m ~n lcance = 0.0082 

~ta = O.O,d~6 with CaUF~ICr d.pendent. 
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In order to control for all four characteristics identified 

simultaneously, the log-odds in favor of taking each group of actions (the 

logit of each probability) was regressed on the four situation and relation 

characteristics. The results are shown in Table E-3e through E-3g. The most 

important results of this analysis are the marginal probabilities. These are 

probabilities that a group of actions were taken, for each value of each 

situation and relation characteristic, after controlling for the effect of all 

other characteristics. Thus the marginal probability that a respondent in a 

discovery crime will act to define the situation (resolve the ambiguity) is 

.215. These probabilities cannot be directly compared to the actual (uncon

trolled) probabilties, for reasons explained better elsewhere. '.(See, for 

example, the discussion of logistic analysis of variance in Winer, 1970.) 

They can, however, be compared with one another. 

Values for each situation and relation characteristic which are 

significantly different from each other are enclosed in separate boxes in 

Tables E-3e through E-3g; conversely, values that are not significantly 

different are enclosed in the same box. Thus the probability that a respon

dent in a discovery crime will define the situation is significantly higher 

than the probability for involvement property crimes, which is significantly 

hi gher than the probabi li ty for rapes, aggravated assa\ul ts and robberi es, 

after controlling for the effect of crime location, role of the respcndent, 

and the relationship between the respondent and the suspect. 

Since a large number of significance tests were conducted, it was 

particularly advisable to control the type-two error rate in some way. Dunn's 
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Table E-3e 
Marginal Effects of Situation and Relation Characteristics on 

Defining the Situation--Aggregate 

Characteristic Coefficient 

CRIME TYPE 
(Discovery) .999 
Involvement Property .359 
Rape -.705 
Assault and Robbery -.653 

CRIME LOCATION 
Home .194 
(Work) .078 
Elsewhere -.116 

RELATIONSHIP TO SUSPECT 
(Friend or Relative) -.430 
Acquaintance -.202 
Stranger .632 

ROLE OF RESPONDENT 
(Victim) -.108 
Witness .051 
Bystander .057 

CONSTANT -2.292 

Standard 
Error 

.101 

.252 

.118 

.140 

.146 

.201 

.140 

.101 

.095 

.207 

Marginal 
Probability 

[iii] 
1.126 I 
I-048l 
~ 

.109 

.099 

.083 

[;] .076 
[.160 I 

.083 

.096 

.097 

Goodness of fit x2 = 140.710, 68 degrees of freedom. 
Some interaction effects are significant. 

Reference cha racteri s tics are 1 abe 1 ed in p:re!1the_ses. 
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Actual 
Probability 

I. 332 I 
I. 203 I 
ronl 
LillJ 

1.206J 

fT64l 
LmJ 

[~ 042
1 .060 

1. 188 I 

.170 

.169 

.167 

I 
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Table E-3f 
Marginal Effects of Situation and Relation Characteristics on 

More Beneficial Actions--Aggregate 

Standard Marginal Actual Characteristic Coefficient Error Probability Probability 
CRIME TYPE 

Rape .676 .146 I .341 I [;] Assault and Robbery .190 .072 I .243 I .452 
(Discovery) -.417 c:J [:J Involvement Property -.449 .065 .145 .278 

CRIME LOCATION 
Elsewhere .834 .165 I. 380 I I .471 I 
Home .043 .164 c:J [!] (Work) -.086 .196 .272 

RELATIONSHIPS TO SUSPECT 
(Friend or Relative) .004 CiiJ [;J Acquaintance .133 .097 .233 .491 
StY'anger -.137 .071 1.188 I 1. 331 I 

ROLE OF RESPONDENT 
(Victim) .981 I. 415 I 1.407 I 
Witness -.067 .094 1.199 I 1.217 I 
Bystander -.914 .101 1.096 I [llil 

CONSTANT -1. 323 .184 

Goodness of fit x 2 
= 92.87l, 68 degrees of freedom. 

Some interaction effects are significant. 
Reference characteristics are labeled in parentheses. 
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Table E-3g 
Marginal Effects of Situation and Relation Characteristics on 

Conflict-Resolving Actions--Aggregate 

Characteristic 

CRIME TYPE 
(0; scovery) 
Rape 

Assault an~ RObbery 
Involvement Property 

CRIME LOCATION 
Elsewhere 
Home 
(Work) 

RELATIONSHIP TO SUSPECT 
(Friend or Relative) 
Acquaintance 
Stranger 

ROLE OF RESPONDENT 
(Victim 
Witness 
Bystander 

CO~STANT 

Coeffi ci E~nt 

.231 

.164 
-.102 
-.293 

-.682 
.356 

"326 

.245 
-.132 
-.113 

.669 
-.364 
··.305 

-2.655 

Standard 
Error 

.195 

.101 

.098 

.771 

.268 

.144 

.144 

.102 

.172 

.157 

.295 

Marginal 
Probabi 1 i ty 

.081 

.076 

.060 
1.053 I 

.091 

.083 

.086 

/. 082 I 
r.o47l 
~ 

1.082J 

t:J .059 

Goodness of fit x2 = 52.152, 68 degrees of freedom. 
No interaction effects will improve fit significantly. 
Reference characteristics are labeled in parentheses. 
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Actual 
Probability 

.152 

.138 

.113 
1.089 J 

.114 

.116 

.090 

.163 

.109 

.104 

/.126 I 

c:J .052 



'. 
1 

.il 
d 

r method of multiple comparisons was used, to maintain an error rate of five 

percent for each hypothesis (that is, each independent variable). Because 

the samples used were so large, z-tests were appropriate, instead of t-tests. 

Finally, even though the sign of each test could be specified in advance 

through previous research, two-tailed tests were used. This is because the 

primary purpose of this analysis was to validate the aggregation procedures, 

and we wanted to use as conservative a method as possible. 

The same method of multiple comparisons between values of each 

characteristic was applied to the (uncontrolled) probabilities shown in Table 

E-3b through E-3d. The lIactual probabil ities ll computed from these tabular 

results are shown in the right-hand column of Tables E-3e through E-3g. 

Again, when the probabilities are significantly different, they are in 

separate boxes; when they are not significantly different, they are in the 

same box. The result (with a few very minor exceptions) is exactly the same 

classification. 

In other words, controlling for the other characteristics does not 

change the relationship between each characteristic and each group of 

actions. Even after controlling for the rest of the theoretically and 

practically important characteristics, the relationships are the same. If 

anything, controlling for other characteristics increases the significance of 

differences between values of each characteristics. 

The models shown are not complete; the goodness of fit chi-square is 

statistically significant for two of the three regressions, indicating that 
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there are some significant interaction effects between the characteristics. 

By far, the largest effects are the main effects shown here, however, and 

adding interaction effects are very unlikely to change the multiple com

parisons of the main effects. Since the characteristics shown here are 

judged the most important, both on theoretical grounds and on the basis of 

our tabular results, it is equally unlikely that these relationships will 

change if additional variables are added to the analysis. 

We conclude that the relationships described by the more straight

forward tabular data are real, and not spurious. As shown in the text, they 

are al most exactly what can be ,expected from prev; ous research and conmon 

sense. Hence, our aggregation (.If actiQns by the most 1 ikely reasons for 

taking them is verified. 
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Appendix E-4 
Effects of Eliminating Decisionmaking Delays 

Up to this point, in both the appendixes and the corresponding 

places in the text, this analysis has been concerned almost solely with 

representing the citizen reporting and police response system as it is at 

present. Now the emphasis changes from what is to what would be, if some 

change in citizen reporting behavior came about. How these changes may be 

affected (citizen crime reporting programs, rubbing maqic l~nps, and so 

on), is outlined in Chapter 6, Policy Implications. What thE~y are likely 

to do is the subject of Chapters 4 and 5, and of this appendix. 

Briefly, we define and implement a method for determining: the 

number of crimes that would be reported Quickly enough to perhaps result in 

response-related arrests; the number of crimes that would be reported 

in-progress; and the number of crimes that would result in response-related 

arrest, if citizen reporting behavior changed in certain ways. Three 

hypothetical scenarios are considered: 

Case One: Actions are never taken to define the situation. 
That is, citizens are never delayed by ambiguous situations. 

Case Two: Citizens never delay reporting a crime because 
they perceive something else to be more important. In this 
case, once citizens have defined a situation as criminal, 
calling the police becomes their first priority. 

Case Three: People never perceive calling the police to be 
costly. Regardless of the benefits they see in,reporting ~ 
crime, they will never hesitate, bolster, or sh,ft responSl
bility in order to avoid the costs. 
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By assessing the number of short reporting times, in-progress cases, and 

response··rel ated arrests that woul d resul t fran these hypotheti cal 

decisionmaking changes (and later by assessing the effects of eliminating 

various communications access delays, in Chapter 5 and Appendix F), we 

provide a basis for choosing among the various alternatives available for 

adapting to and changing the citizen reporting and pol ice response system. 

In a later section of this appendix, we discuss the assumptions this 

ana'lysis requires, and the likely effects on the results of relaxing these 

assumptions. 

Time Required to Act 

The fi rst step is to determi ne ~;~,)~., long people took when they 

defined the situation, resolved conflict, ameliorated stress, and so on. 

Being able to predict citizen reporting ti~a from the actions people took 

or the needs they met will allow prediction of the effects of changes in 

actions or needs on citizen reporting time. There are two possible ways of 

structuring this analysis. 

First, one could assume that meeting each need created by a crime 

took, on average, a certain length of time, and that once the need was met 

the victim, witness, or bystander then either acted to meet some other 

need, or called the police. This assumption seems unrealistic, however, 

since people may take more than one action to meet the same need. Then, 

too, it is not the need which delays the crime report; 'It is the action 

itself. Two people faced with the same problem--say, trying to resolve 
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conflict in a decision to report a domestic assault--may meet their needs 

to resolve the problem in different ways. Whereas one person may wait for 

hours or days, trying to decide what to do, another person may call up 

friends and neighbors and solicit advice. All other things being equal, 

the second individ~al would probably make a decision (whether it be to 

report the crime or not) more quickly than the first, despite the fact that 

they both acted to meet the same need. 

The second possible tack is to determine how long it takes to act 

in a certain way (to telephone someone, for example). Obviously the time 

required to act will depend on who is acting, when, a:-.d {:or what purpose. 

Although it is clearly impossible to include all the relevant variables 

that will influence the decision, predicting citizen repj)rting time from 

actions taken promises to De a better predictor than needs alene, since 

eight actions were identified, and only four needs. On balance, it seemed 

to make more sense to assume that reporti ng time depe~lded only on acti ons 

themsel ves, rather than the psychological reasons moti va'\",i ng the 

actions. 

The technique used to determine the effect of citizen decision

making actions on citizen reporting time was multiple linear regression. 

Since citizen reporting time depended on the actions taken, dummy variables 

representing each action were independent variables. The distribution of 

citizen reporting times was highly skewed, which would result in very 

inefficient estimates of the effects of each action and immeasurable errors 

in test statistics, so the natural (base e) logarithm of citizen reporting 
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time was used to normalize the dependent variable. {In a similar analysis, 

Kansas City also took the (base 10) logarithm of citizen reporting time. 

The choice of logarithm base is motivated entirely by convenience, and has 

no practicai effect on the analysis.) Since it seemed likely that the time 

required to act would depend on the situation, the analysis was performed 

separately for each site for each value of crime type, and the results 

between sites were compared. Very small sample sizes would very likely 

lead to spurious conclusions. Thus crime was aggregated into three groups: 

discovery, involvement property, and involvement personal crimes. 

In each site, four analyses were conducted: one for each crime 

type and one for all crimes types aggregated. (For Appendix F it was 

necessary to determine the effect of communications access problems on 

citizen reporting time. Since it was necessary to control the effect of 

actions to get the marginal effects of problems, and vice versa, dummy 

variables representing each of the five problems people encountered were 

also entered into the regression. (These coefficients are tabled in 

Appendix F-3, and are not discussed here.) Regression coefficients for 

each action, with their standard errors below in parentheses, are shown in 

Table E-4a through E-4d. Where both the coefficient and the standard 

errors are encased in brackets, this means that the bracketed coefficient 

is significantly differen~ from the coefficient for all crime types com

bined. 

Relatively few of the coefficients (11 of 96) are bracketed. 

This is larger than one would expect to find, were there no differences 
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'l~ Table E-4a 
Table E-4b l- _ r Estimation of Time Required to Take Each Action 

Estimation of Time Required to Take Each Action I Jacksonville 
Peoria 

1_--I 

I 
I 
I 

Involvement Involvement 
Discover~ ProQert~ Personal All Cases_ 

1-:-,.,. Involvement Involvement 
Talked .713 .769 .404 .656 Discovery Property Personal All Cases 

(.415 ) (.174) (.170) (.124) " Talked .247 .251 .372 .337 
(.498) (.249 ) (.279) (.176) 

.272 .806 . 532 .......... Left the Scene - .125 
(.501) (. 2u9) ( . 162) (.131) t~· Left the Scene .601 .039 .558 .578 --'-,. 

(.732) (.352) ( .242) (.181) 
.902 

......... , ; 

Investigated .710 .903 .414 
(.400 ) (.168 ) ( .286) (.139) Investigated -.153 .478 .828 .425 

~ 3.453 I (.472 ) (.222 ) ( . 521) ( .187) 
-~~ .~~~ .... 

Waited/No Action I .864 1 r 1.051 J 1.709 , 

L (.514) (.269) ( .273) (.188) 
.~ 

Waited/No Action 1.491 
11.583 J 2.869 2.261 .-~ 

(.609 ) (.345 ) (.346 ) (.229) "'-
Chased Suspect .000 .200 .106 .006 

(.000 ) (.233) (.487) (.231) -"'-'!."'t ~~ Chased Suspect .000 .437 .187 .106 
-, , (.000 ) ( .276) (.804 ) (.292 ) 

Phoned ,,857 1.014 .478 1.016 , 
{,61f,j (.270 ) (.364 ) ( .212) ~ .~, ~ Phoned .748 .628 -.685 .775 

.," (.634) (.489 ) (.570) (.300 ) Apprehended Suspect 2.779 .569 .500 .655 
(2.160) (.514) ( .962) ( .479) _ ..... 1'".-

~. 

Apprehended Suspect .000 -.779 .000 -1.118 
(.000 ) ( .818) (.000) (.933) 

Injured/First Aid .000 .000 -.263 -.233 --= . ..,;,:;. .... ..:J-.-.r-'-! 

Injured/First Aid .000 .000 1.000 .538 (.000 ) (.000 ) ( .933) (1. 062) : 
,-,. (.000) (.000 ) (1.198 ) (1.142) 

!; 

Constant 2.400 1. 373 1.527 1.508 ---- ~--, 

1.448 1. 715 1.651 
J Constant 2.393 
0 .... J 

Sample Size en) 133 482 379 994 
Sample Size en) 89 238 200 527 ----... ~ .li"" . .....:' 

I 

R2 .376 .191 .179 .226 " ' .. ~ 

R2 .293 .169 .337 .246 "<; 

--"MIi:" ... -,1...., ==-' 
F (13, n-14) 5.516 8.481 6.128 22.003 

F (13, n-14) 2.396 3.498 7.259 12.846 ; 
& 
)~. 

-."~ ~;~J 

I" 

~ ... ""..l,. 
r-""-~ 

.... ~. F?---
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Table E-4c 
Estimation of Time Required to Take Each Action 

Rochester 

Involvement Involvement 
Discover:t Prol2ert:t Personal 

r 1 Talked 11.888 1 1.104 \ -.027 
(.421 ) (.250) ~ (.220) 

Left the Scene -.175 .288 I1.103 1 (.562) (.328) ( .215) 

Investigated .329 .615 .062 
(.378 ) (.247) (.429 ) 

Waited/No Action 2.728 2.038 2.162 
(.624) (.374) (.338 ) 

Chased Suspect 0.000 I .328 1 -.174 
(.000 ) (.290) (.491) 

Phoned .267 .094 1.354 
(.721 ) (.472) (464) 

Apprehended Suspect -.534 -.248 1.614 
(1. 302) (.682) (.908) 

Injured/First Aid .000 .000 1.374 
(.OOO) (.OOO) (1. 089) 

Constant 2.189 1.868 1. 726 

Sample Size (n) 117 278 251 

R2 .324 .207 .303 

F (13, n-14) 3.802 5.304 7.934 

240 
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All Cases 

.714 
(.156) 

.604 
(.168) 

.581 
(.178) 

7.199 
(.237) 

-.365 
( .248) 

.521 
(.302 ) 

.191 
(.505) 

1.110 
(1..169 ) 

1.869 

646 

.214 

13.208 

Table E-4d 
Estimati ai, Jf Time Requi red to Take Each Act; on 

San Diego 

Involvement Involvement 
Di scover:t .-'-~ ro l2e tl.L-. Personal 

Talked .2724 .2692 .7003 
(. 3~,65) (.1839) (.1946) 

Left the Scene -.1729 .6933 .6937 
( .4879) ( .2259) (.1979) 

Investigated .4624 .7989 .7632 
(.3384) (.1799) (.2713) 

Wai:ted/No Action 13
.
3311 1 11.3150 1 11.0806 1 (.4332) ( .2612) (.2832) 

Chased Suspect .2928 .4306 -.1028 
(1.4196) (.2424) (.4183 ) 

Phoned .7020 .6129 .8053 
(.4508) (.3216 ) (.4047 ) 

Apprehended Suspect .0000 .3284 -1. 5647 
(.0000 ) (.3732) (1.4650) 

Injured/First Aid .0000 .0000 - .1713 
(.OOOO) (.0000) (1. 0340) 

Constant 2.1444 1. 4210 1.2699 

Sample Size (n) 157 436 320 

R2 .410 .156 .184 

F (13, n-14) 7.712 6.001 5.333 
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All Cases 

.465 
(.132) 

.506 
(.149) 

.876 
( .137) 

1.937 
(.181) 

.155 
( .227) 

1.038 
( .216) 

.025 
(.397) 

-.304 
(1.134 ) 

1.403 

916 

.248 

22.821 
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between ~ coefficients. In addition, tests of the homogeneity of 

regression between crime types, as described by Kmenta (1971, p. 373), is 

highly significant, reinforcing the view that there are some differences. 

However, the apparent differences between the crime types might also be a 

statistical artifact r~sulting from nonnormality of the dependent variable, 

since even after taking the logarithm, citizen reporting time is still 

skewed. 

If the differences are consistent across sites, it is very likely 

they are real differences, and not due to statistical problems. However, 

none of the differences are consistent across sites. For example, waiting 

or taking no action takes significantly longer than average for discovery 

crimes, and significantly less than average for involvement crimes, in 

Jacksonville and San Diego. In Peoria, however, waiting takes longest in 

personal crimes and delays reporting the least in discovery cases, while in 

Rochester there is no clear pattern. Moreover, seven of the nine differ

ences between crime ~pes concern the action of waiting, which is 

universally the action that contributes most to citizen reporting time. If 

statistical aberrations were a problem, their effects would probably be 

most pronounced for varia~les associated with the largest reporting time, 

since these slowly-reported ~rimes are the source of the abnormalities in 

the dependent variable and thus in the error term. If all differences in 

waiting coefficients are considered to be caused by abormalities, then only 

two coefficients were significantly different from the average--a two 

percent significance rate that is hardly worth worrying about. 
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Though statistical aberrations may well be the cause of the 

differences between coefficients, a much better argument can be made for 

combining across crime ~pes and sites. This is that the aggregate 

equation--based on the effects of actions on citizen reporting time in all 

crime t¥pes and all sites--predicts citizen reporting time for each crime 

and site nearly as well as the best equation, the one fitted to that crime 

and site. The aggregate equation is shown in Table E-4e. The proportion 

of the variance in citizen reporting time explained by the aggregate equa

tion is compared to the proportion explained by the best equation in Table 

E-4f. For each combination of crime and site, of course, the equation fit

ted to that crime and site explains more of the variance. In each I:ase, 

however, the difference between the two equations is insubstan- tial 

(averaging about three percent), and is statistically insignificant. In 

short, we could do just about as well predicting citizen reporting time 

from the aggregate equation as from 12 different equations, one for each 

combination of crime t¥pe and city. 

In addition, the aggregate regression coefficients will be much 

less susceptible to aberrations such as abnormalities; therefore, there is 

a much smaller chance of drawing spurious conclusions when the aggregate 

equation is used. Because it is both simpler and safer, the aggregate 

equation is used throughout the rest of this analysis. 

All of this statistical mumbo-jumbo still has not answered the 

question: how long 'does it take to act? A definftive an'swer to this ques

tion (the median time required to investigate the scene, for example), 
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r Table E-4e 1 . , . 

Estimation of Time Required to Take Each Action-- Table E-4f 
-->," "j 

Aggregate i~ Comparison of Variance 
Explained by Best Equation and Aggregate Equation 

Interpreted .-' 

Action Coefficient F p ,3069} Coefficient '"t 
Involvement Involvement 

Talked to someone .559 61. 582 +1:19 .....-' Discover.i: ProQert.i: Personal All Cases 
(.071 ) (0:55-1:47) ,-

~ JACKSONVILLE 

Left the scene .594 60.665 +1:26 " .... ~~ ... ,~, R2 Best Regression .376 .191 .179 .226 
/ (Confidence Interval) (.245-.503) (.131-.256) ( . 114- . 253) (.165-.225) ( .076) (0: 59-1: 57) \ 

2 R R Aggreg,a te .329 .155 .145 .190 
~~~ .. ." '~.~, 

Investigated .741 91.145 +1:56 /' 
\; 

(.078) (1 : 25-2 : 33) PEORIA 
"v.'I.<" 

, 
.... '>~ 

R2 Best Regression l .293 .169 .337 .246 , 
Waited/no action 1. 993 385.466 +12:57 i". (Confidence Interval) (.144-.452) (.090-.262) (.230-.665) ( .183-.311) 

!.102 ) (8:50-14:03) 
R2 Aggregate ,"""",',,'/: 

'"~ .. .196 .139 .280 .212 
( 

Chased suspect .007 .003 + :01 
(.122) (-0:22-0:30) ~ ROCHESTER 

t~ 
R2 Best Regression i;, .324 .207 .303 .214 

Phoned someone .893 52.535 +2:33 
(Confidence Interval) (.187-.463) (.127-.396) ( .210- . 399) (.159-.271) 

.-'" 

(.123) (1: 37 -343) , 
R2 Aggregate r .205 .168 .237 .202 Q 

" 
-~:-o.;r", 

Apprehended suspect .081 .105 + :09 -.-

/' SAN DIEGO 
(.249) (-0:35-1:21) '" R2 Best Regression ~"~>'" ~-- .410 .156 .184 .248 

(Confidence Interval) (.290-.525) (.098-.222) ( . 113- . 265) ( .200-. 297) 
Injury-rel ated .365 .425 +2:33 ";': R2 Aggregate .355 .135 .155 .218 (.559) (-0:58-5:50) -~"'~f' 

.'. 
Constant 1.568 +1:46 '. 

~.,,: 

, 
F (13 t 3069 67.947 

-,-~, ~. 

Sample size 3,083 
, 

-.~- ~" 

R2 .223 
~ '''''1;::;''- -.~ 

-""" 
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cannot be obtained from the data available. To get a definitive answer, we 

would need to ask people how long it took them to take each action they 

took ("And how long did it take to wal k across the street, Mrs. 

Cal abash?" ). Given the frequently long 1 ag times between crime and 

interview, the validity of people's answers would be questionable at 

best. 

Still, a conservative answer to this question can be obtained from 

the data available. First, however, one must assume that the time required 

to act does not depend on any other actions taken. For example, the time 

required to leave the scene must not be influenced by the time required to 

talk to someone, either before or after leaving the scene. If this assump

tion is valid, then the time required to act in any circumstance can be 

estimated from the time required to act when that action was the ~ 

action taken. This is equal to 

m.+k-l k-l 
T{;) = e 1 -e 

where m is the coefficient for the variable, and k is the constant. (Since 

one was mistakenly added to the value of citizen reporting time in all 

cases to prevent negative values, one must be subtracted from the 

constant.) These lIinterpreted" coefficients are shown for each action in 

Table E-4e. 

Do not be deceived by the simplicity of this result, however! The 

assumption required to obtain it--that the time required is independent of 

any other actions taken--is exactly the opposite of an assumption implicit 

in the use of the multiplicative logarithmic model: it was implicitly 
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assumed that total reporting time was equal to the product of the time re

quired to take each action, not the sum" Because the coefficients for 

almost all variables are positive, the log sum of the two coefficients (the 

predicted reporting time when two actions are taken) will be greater than 

the sum of the interpreted coeff-jcients. Thus the time required to take 

the action will often be more than one would predict from the method just 

described, and the interpreted coefficient is a very conservative estimate. 

It is probably only suitable for rough comparisons across actions. 

Distribution of Short Reporting Times 
for Three Scenarios 

It is now clear that reporting time can be predicted reasonably 

well from the actions people take before calling the police. It is 

possible to use this result to predict what the distribution of reporting 

times would be, if some of these actions were never taken. This is done as 

foll ows: 

• The coefficients corresponding to the actions that 
would presumably not be taken are set at zero; all others 
are set to the (uninterpreted) value shown in Table E-4e. 

• The estimated reporting time for each involvement case 
in the sample is calculated by adding each coefficient to 
the constant when the action was taken, and finding the 
exponent of the sum of the coefficients. 

The cumulative distribution of these estimated reporting times is as 

lumpy as the original citizen estimates. This is not due to rounding 

errors, of course, but to the fact that some sets of actions are much more. 

likely to be taken than others. Thus it is again helpful to smooth out the 
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lumps by estimating through linear regression the Weibull parameters that 

best fit the data. The parameters fitted for each .scenario are shown in 

Table E-4g. 

The parameters shown are fitted to the distribution of involvement 

crimes in all four cities aggregated. Although there are some differences 

in the proporti on of cases delayed by each type of acti on, the differences 

are small--never more than six percent--and would decrease to around one to 

two percent when invol vement cases are properly wei ghted. Al though these 

differences may be statistically significant, the implications will not be 

biased if we choose the simpler and (in view of the somewhat speculative 

nature of the analysis that follows) safer tactic of aggregating the 

sites. 

Although these regression-generated distributions seem to be 

different from the distribution of actual involvement reporting times, this 

coul d have been due to random errors rather than to any i n~lerent di fference 

in the distributions. To validate the method, we estimate the reporting 

time for each involvement case in the sample i without changing any of the 

coefficients to zero. This is supposed to yield an unbiased estimate of 

the actual reporting time for each case. As the Weibull parameters fitted 

to the distribution of these regression-generated estimates indicate, this 

distribution is very close to the actual distribution. Whereas the beta 

parameters for the actual distribution are significantly different from the 

betas for the scenarios, they are not different from the beta for the 

regression estimate of the actual distribution. In other words, what ought 

Table E-4g 
Comparison of Smoothing Parameters for Cumulative Distributions 

Base Distribution 
(Actual Data) 

Base Distribution 
(Regression Estimate) 

Defining the Situation 
Eliminated 

~loY'e Benefi ci a 1 Actions 
Eliminated 

Conflict-Resolving 
Actions Eliminated 

All Decisionmaking 
Delays Eliminated 

Parameters 
ct S 

---
5.275 .7561 
( .044)* (.0336) 

5.769 .7963 
( .053) ( .0408) 

3.553 .7053 
( . 039) (.0292) 

2.592 .6166 
( .052) (.0389 ) 

6.887 1.027 
( .021) (.0153) 

2.166 1.637 
(.106) ( .308) 

.962 

.950 

.970 

.933 

.996 

.934 

.985 
(p=. 325)** 

-1. 740 
(p=.082) 

-3.586 
(p < .001) 

17.706 
(p < .001) 

2.860 
(p=.002) 

*The log of ~ is approximately normally distributed with this standard error. 

**All probabilities are two-tailed. 
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to be the same is the same, and what ought to be different is different. 

Thus the procedure so far seems valid. 

Proportion of Cases Reported In-Progress 

Si nce the ul timate goal is to estimate the number of addi tional 

response-related arrests that would result if any of these scenarios came 

about, and since the proportion of cases resulting in .response-related 

arrests is substantially higher for cases reported in-progress than for 

other cases, it is necessary to determine the proportion of cases that 

would be reported in-progress. If one assumes that the present relation-

ship between the probability a crime will be reported in-progress and 

citizen reporting time would not change if the scenario came to pass, then 

the proportion of in-progress cases can be predicted by 

T 
pOP) = f p(t) pOP t) dt. 

t=o 

That is, the integral of the probability of report'ing time t, multiplied 

by the probability of in-progress, given reporting time t, is equal to the 

probability that a crime will be reported in-progress. (Although the 

integral taken from zero. to infinity is theoretically correct, the 

logarithmic function that best fits the in-progress data has no asymptote, 

and decreases monotonically. As such, some upper limit must be specified, 

else the predicted probability will be negative infinity.) 
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The probability that any crime would be reported at time t is 

estimated by the Weibull functions derived in the previous section. The 

probability that a crime reported at time t will be reported in-progress is 

given by the function estimat~d in Appendix 0-5. As shown, neither 

function differs substantially between cities. Finally, to make things 

simpler, we sum the results at intervals of six seconds (.1 minutes), 

rather than taking the integral of the function. The summation of 

reporting times from 0 to 30 minutes is taken, since no in-progress calls 

were received at reporting times longer than 30 minutes. The percentage of 

in-progress calis received is relatively insensitive to changes in the 

upper limit: By the time the citizen has del ayed one-hal f hour, the 

chances of an in-progress call are just under three percent, and the 

chances that any crime will be reported about 1.2 percent. Thus changing 

the upper limit by one minute would change the total proportion by (.030) x 

( .012) = .036~. 

As an example, the percentage of calls reported in-progress for 

the present distribution of citizen reporting times is equal to: 

60 .7561/5.275 
percentage IP = 22.65 L (.7561 t ·7561-1e-t )·(275-.0414 log t) ~ 2.80% 

t=O 5.275 

\"hich is within one standard deviation of the actual number of in-

progress calls received, 2.6 percent (22.65 is equal to 100 times the 

proportion of Part I crimes 'that are involvinent crimes). Th£. percentage of 

in-progress call s calcul ated for each of the three hypothetical cases 
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considered is shown in Table E-4h. In addition, the in-progress percentage 

for the present situation, calculated for both the actual distribution of 

reporting times and the regression-generated distribution, is compared to 

the actual percentage of in-progress cases. 

After estimating the percentage of cases reported in-progress for 

the present situation and each hypothetical case, it was necessary to 

adjust the distributions of reporting times to subtract in-progress cases 

from the total distribution before presenting the final result in Figures 

19, 21, and 23. For example, if 10 percent of crimes were reported within 

five minutes of their commission, and one ~ercent of these were reported 

in-progress, then the percentage of crimes reported five minutes after the 

offense, but not in-progress, is 10-1=9 percent. If, in addition, a total 

of two percent of crimes were reported in-progress (one percent within five 

minutes, and another one percent when reporting time was greater than five 

minutes), these two percent would be considered to have reporting time 

zero, and the "height" of the' curve at five minutes would be 9+2=11 per

cent. The percentage of crimes reported in total and in-progress for each 

time up to 10 minutes, and the total percentage of in-progress calls, was 

obtained for times up to 10 minutes; the height of the curve was adjusted 

accordingly. 

The resulting distribution for the present situation--obtained 

from regression estimates--is compared to the actual distribution of 

citizen reporting times in Figure E-4i. The curves are nearly identical. 

Nowhere is the difference between the curves larger than two-tenths of 
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Table E-4h 
Percentage of Cases Reported In-Progress 

Actual Data 

Base Estimate 
(Actual Data) 

Base Estimate 
(Regression Data) 

Defining the Situation 
El iminated 

More Beneficial Actions 
Eliminated 

Conflict-Resolving 
El ;m;nated 

All Decisionmakinq 
Delays Eliminated 

Percent of Cases 

2.60% 
(.29 ) 

2.80% 

2.91% 

3.22% 

3.27% 

4.62% 

5.89% 

.690 
(p=.490)* 

1.069 
(P=·285)* 

2.138 
(P=.016) 

2.310 
(p=.010) 

6.966 
(p < .001) 

11.345 
(p < .001) 

*Two-tailed probability. All others are one-tailed. 

30 
pct IP = 22.65 ~ P (t) . p (IP I t) 

t=O 
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Figure E-4i 

Comparison of Actual Distribution to Regression Estimate 
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one percent, and for times greater than five minutes the differences are 

never more than one-tenth of one percent. Thus, despi te the rel ati vely low 

proportion of the variance in reporting time explained by citizen actions 

and problems, the results are more than adequate for the purpose of estima

ti ng the effects of changes in citi zen behavi or on the numbers of short re-

porting times and In-progress calls. 

Percentage of Cases Resulting in Arrest 

As shown in Appendix 0-5, the relationship between the chances of 

response-related arrest and citizen reporting time did not differ between 

involvement crimes when the probability that a crime will be reported in-

progress has been accounted for. Although the relationship does differ be

tween sites, this is because the constant terms differ--the slopes do not 

differ significantly from one site to another. In addition, much of the 

difference between the curves disappears when a crude estimate of the per

centage of mi scoded response-rel ated arrests is subtracted from the actual 

curves. Thus a reasonable four-city average percentage of response-related 

arrests can be obtained by multiplying the aggregate arrest equation by the 

probability distribution of citizen reporting times, and intergrating over 

relevant reporting times. In symbolic fonn: 

percentage RRA 

T 

= 100 ~ p(RRAlt) p(t)dt + 100 p(RRAIIP) p(IP) 
t 
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Here, of course, p(t) refers not to the Weibull estimate, but to the 

probability of reporting a crime not in-progress at time t. Again, we 

simplified by summing the results at six second intervals, using 30 minutes 

as the upper limit. The results are again insensitive to changes in the 

upper limit: a one minute change in the upper limit would change the 

pretected prcentage of response-related arrests by .027 percent. 

This estimate gave excellent predictions of the percentage of re

sponse-related arrests for the base distribution. The prediction--that 

2.92 percent of Part I crimes would result in response-related arrest--is 

almost identical to the actual four-city average of 2.88 percent. (The 

fact that the estimate is a little higher suggests that the number of 

additional response-related arrests resulting from elimination of actions 

and problems might also be overestimates. This would further bias the 

results in favor of such programs as 911 and Neighborhood Watch. 

The predicted percentage of crimes resulting in response-related 

arrest, if defining the situation, more beneficial actions, and conflict

resolving actions were never sources of delay, are shown in T~ble E-4j. 

The predicted percentage if all three could be eliminated is also shown. 

The predicted increases in the percentage of response-related arrests shown 

in the tabl e and used in the text were obtai ned by subtracti ng the hypo

thetical response-related arrest rate from 2.88 percent, and not from the 

percentage predicted by the regression procedure. 
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Table E-4j 
Percentage of Cases Resulting in Response-Related Arrest 

Actual Data 

Base Estimat2 
(Actual Data) 

Base Estimate 
(Regression Data) 

Defining the Situation 
Eliminated 

More Beneficial Actions 
Eliminated 

Conflict-Resolving 
Actions Eliminated 

All Decisionmaking 
Del~~~ Eliminated 

Percent of Cases 

2.89% 
(.29) 

2.80% 

2.92% 

3.14% 

3.11% 

4.76% 

5,44% 

-.310 
(p=.757)* 

.103 
(P=.920 )* 

.862 
(p=.194) 

.759 
(p=.224) 

6.448 
(p < .001) 

8.793 
(p < .001) 

*Two-tailed probability. All others are one-tailed. 

Pct RRA = 22.65 [( :0 (p(t)-p(IP t)). p(RRAlt)) + p(RRA lIP) • P(IP~ 
t=l J 
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SUlIIDary 

The number of quickly reported crimes, in-progress calls, and 

response-re1 ated arrests that wou1 d resu1 t fran the three changes in 

citizen reporting behavior are based on a four-part procedure: 

• Dummy variables representing actions people took or 
problems they had were regressed against citizen report
ing t~me, to detennine how much each action and problem 
con~rlbuted to total reporting time. The regression was 
estl~ated separately for discovery, involvement property, 
and 1nvo1vement personal offenses in each site. Crime 
~ypes wer: compared against the aggregate equation with-
1n each s1te. When the differences were found to be 
i~significant or insubstantial, the aggregates for each 
Clty ~ere compared to one another. A single aggregate 
equat10n was found to ho 1 d for all si tes • 

• The regre.~si on coeffi ci ents were used to generate three 
h~pothe~ica1 distributions of citizen reporting times: 
f1~S~ w11~ all ~e1ays due to defining the situation 
e11m1nated (ass1gned a delay time of zero), then with 
all de1ays due to more beneficial actions eliminated 
an~ f~nal1Y all delays due to resolving conflict eli~inated. 
We1bull parameters were fit to each hypothetical distribution. 

• Using the Wei bull smooths and the relationship between 
reporting time and chances that a call will be made in
progress, the number of in-progress calls was estimated 
for each hypothesis. The distributions were adjusted to 
ta~e the resu~ts into account; the procedure up to this 
p01nt was val 1 dated by comparing the estimated distribution 
for the base case to the actual di stri buti on, and the 
estimated percentage of in-progress calls to the actual 
percentage. 

• The adjusted distributions and the regression of response
related arrest on reporting time were used to calculate the 
expected number of additional response-related arrests that 
would resu~t~ if each of ~he three types of delaying actions 
taken by c1tlzens were el1minated. This procedure was vali
dated by comparing the estimated percentage of response
re~ated arrests for the base case to the actual distrib
ut10n. 
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Thus, at each stage of the process, the estimates were validated by 

comparing the regression estimate of the base case to the actual data. At 

each stage, the estimate and the actual data were insubstantially and 

insignificantly different. This process was also used to predict the 

effect on short reporting times, in-progress calls~ and response-related 

arrests of eliminating each of the three problems that delay citizens who 

have decided to call the police. 
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Appendix E-5 
Relative Success of Decisionmaking Programs 

In assessing three different scenarios in the last section, we 

assumed that some kind of program, public or private, could prevent people 

from tdking delaying actions of one kind or another. Because the actions 

people take are for the most part rational responses to the situation, how

ever, it will be more difficult to change people's behavior than it may 

appear at first glance. Previous research on the effects of advertising and 

citizen action programs indicate that people's perceptions of the costs and 

benefits of reporting will have to change before peop1e will change their 

behavior. Still, a few people regretted taking the actions they took: when 

asked whether they would take the same actions in a similar situation in the 

future, about one-fourth said either that they would not, or were not 

sure. 

Table E-Sa shows the percentage of people who said they would not, 

and were not sure whether they would take the actions they took again. 

Although the differences between sites are statistically significant, they 

are small: the largest difference is between San Diego (where 76 percent of 

people would delay reporting again) and Rochester (where a mere 69 percent 

would delay). The most important result of the table is of course that the 

vast majority of respondents who delaye1 do not regret their delay. (This 

may be particularly surprising in that the previous questions in the 

questionnaire makes it clear that the study is very much concerned with 
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Table E-5a 
Number and Percentage of Respondents Who Would Take Delaying Actions Again, 

Given Similar Circumstances--All Sites 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego 

Yes, would take delaying 75.9% 73.6% 68.7% 76.1% 
actions again. (524) (299) (367) (526) 

No, would not take delaying 10.4% 15.5% 15.2% 13.6% 
actions again. (72) (63) (81) (94) 

Don't know 13.6% 10.8% 16.1% 10.3% 
(94) (44) (86) (71 ) 

Did not answer or refused (7) (5) (5) (4) 

Called police without delay (606) (299) (347) (501) 

--
Total 1,303 710 886 1,196 

x2 ;;: 19.599, P < .01 

* ~ 
"_ '''~'''' _ 0'..,., __ • 

Aggregate 

73.9% 
(1,716) 

13.4% 
,(310) 

12.7% 
(295) , 

<\ 

(21) 

(1,753) 

4,095 

,-
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reporting time. Thus, respondents seeking to give a "socia)1y desirable" 

response would say that they did regret taking the actions they took.) 

This proportion depends substantially on what actions the respon

dent took. Victims, witnesses and bystanders who acted to define the 

situation (Table E-5b) are very unlikely to regret taking these actions-

even though everyone of them eventually defined the situation as a crime 

and reported it. A few more people who took actions they considered more 

benefical would do so again, while a very substantial minority of respon

dents would not procrastinate or ask for advice fn the future (Tables E-5c 

and E-5d). This is largely attributable to the fact that people who make a 

chQice over which they have conflict very frequently regret whatever deci

sion they make, whether it is to report the crime or not (Janis and Mann, 

1977). Still, conflict-resolving actions seem to be the group of actions 

that can be most readily prevented. Mor~over, as shown in the previous 

section, they are by far the most important. 

Some respondents, of course, took more than one action. Since we 

only asked people once whether they would delay again (implicitly asking 

them whether they would take all the actions they took again), it was 

possible that these breakdowns were not really representative of the effects 

of each group on the chances that people wouid act in the same way again. 

To be certain, we regressed the log-odds in favor of taking the action again 

in the futuroe (that is, the logit of the probability of a "yes ll answer) 

on the three groups of decisionmaking actions simultaneously. Since we also 

asked this question of people who took "contact" actions {asking other 
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Yes, would delay again. 

No or not sure. 

N 
0'1 
w Did not answer or refused. 

Total 

\ 

Table E-5b 
Number and Percent of Respondents Who Would Define the 

Situation Again Given Similar Circumstances 

Jacksonville 

82.9% 
(165) 

17.1% 
(34) 

(3) 

202 

Peoria 

81.4% 
(92) 

18.6% 
(21) 

(5) 

118 

x2 = 5.404 
P ~ .15 

Rochester San Diego 

73.0% 77 .9% 
( 103) ( 176) 

27.0% 22.1% 
(38) (50) 

(5) (2) 

146 228 

Aggregate 

78.9% 
(536) 

21.1% 
(143) 

"" 

(15) 

694 1'" 

, 
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N 
0\ 
~ 
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.. 

Table E-5c 
Number and Percent of Respondents Who Would Take More Beneficial Actions 

Again Given Similar Circumstances 

Yes, would delay again. 

No or not sure. 

Did not answer or refused 

Total 

-,iii;., 

.."..... 

JacksonviTle 

72.6% 
(308) 

27.4% 
(116) 

(7) 

431 

x2 = 9.384 
P :!: .02 

Peoria 

72.7% 
(186) 

27.3% 
(70) 

(4) 

260 
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Rochester San Diego 

66.1% 76.0% 
(226) (308) 

33.9% 24.0% 
(116 ) (97) 

(2) (4) 

344 409 

\,. ." ), '. , ,,.. 

Aggregate 

72.0% 
(1,028) 

28.0% 
(399) 

(17) 

1,444 

., I /' 1 
,. 

o 
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N 
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Yes, would delay again. 

No or not sure. 

Table E-5d 

Number and Percent of Respondents Who Would Resolve Conflict 
Again Given Similar Circumstances 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego ---

61.5% 50.6% 61.7% 62.9% 
(80) (44) (50) (88) 

38.5% 49.4% 38.3% 37.1% 
(50) (43) (31) (52) 

Did not answer or refused (2 ) (1, (1) (1) 
-----,--.----- .;..-~_~_. ,_ ............ & .. ~c.,o,.,.-"""_" __ .... _ ."'".'_. "-"""" ___ .. __ 

Total 132 88 82 141 

i = 3.914 
P - .27 

. , ~ ~ 
__ -. r • _ ~ ___ .. 

o 

Aggregate 

59.8% 
(262) 

40.2% 
(176) 

(5) , 
'II 

443 
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people to call the police for them], this group was included in the analysis 

as well. The results, shown in Table E-Se, include th~ marginal probability 

that someone said they would take a group of actions in similar circum

stances in the future, controlling for the effect of the other groups. The 

marginal probabilities are only slightly different from the uncontrolled 

probabilities; more important, the size of the differences between the 

groups is virtually unchanged. Because use of the logistic transformation 

assumes a multiplicative model, the chances that someone who took more than 

one kind of action will take it again is roughly equivalent to the product 

of the marginal probabilties. Thus people who acted to define the situa

tion, and to resolve conflict, and because other actions were more bene-- -
ficial are much more likely ·to say they lIould not take these actions again 

than someone who took only one of these actions. Finally, chi-square for 

the model shown is insignificant, indicating that the main effects of each 

group of actions adequately account for all the variance in the log-odds. 

Interaction effects between groups will not significantly improve the 

estimate. 

Thus the main results of this analysis are these: 

• The vast majority of people who delay reporting think 
they do so for good reasons, and would do so again in a 
similar situation • 

• People who act to resolve conflict (by procras
tinating, bolstering their preferred choice, or 
shifting responsibility for decisionmaking) are 
much 1 ess 1 i kely to say they woul d act in the same 
way again, given similar circumstances. Thus pro
grams aimed at preventing conflict may be more 
effective than other kinds of programs. 
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Table E-5e 
Estimation of Marginal Probab.ility That Respondent Would Take 

Delaying Actions Again, Given Similar Circumstances 

"Yes Only" Marginal 
Delaying Action Coefficient Coeffi ci ent 

Defining the Situation -.036 -1. 553 
( .062) 

Contact-Related Delay .039 -1.403 
(.083) 

More Beneficial Actions .200 -1. 081 
( .058) 

Conflict-Resolving Actions .458 -.565 
( .061) 

Constant -.820 
(.097) 

Goodness of fit x2 = 6.264, 9 degrees of freedom. 
p = .713 

Marginal 
Probability of 

.825 

.803 

.747 

.638 

Addition of interaction terms will not significantly improve estimate. 

"Yes" 

j 

Actual 
Probability of "Yes" 

.789 
( .016) 

.735 
(.030 ) 

.720 
(.012 ) 

.598 
(.023 ) 



. , 

:1 

f 
• People who take many di fferent del ayi ng acti ons are 

more likely to say they would act differently in the 
future than people who take only one. Therefore, pro
grams aimed at 1imitin¥ delay rather than eliminating 
it entirely (for examp e~ advertising that shows some 
delays to be necessary, but long delays to be useless) 
may be more realistic to citizens, and thus may be more 
effective in changing their decisionmaking behavior. 

Extensive use of these results is made in Chapter 6, Policy Implicati~. 
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APPENDIX F 
PLACING THE CALL TO THE POLICE 

This appendix includes analysis results explained in Chapter 5, 

Placing the Ca 1 l. It consists of three sections; as in Appendixes 0 and E, 

each section includes a narrative and extensive tabular data. 

Appendix F-l 
Frequency of Communications Access Problems 

The ft,;:!quency with which citizens encountered problems in call ing 

the police is considered in this first section of Appendix F. 

The most basic question that must be considered in our analysis 

was: How did people contact the police? Although there are innumerable 

methods, including using a manually operated alarm, walking into a police 

station, flagging down a passing patrol car, and probably a few others not 

..... -' taken by the people in our sample, by far the most frequently used method 

IP

' 

-

_.,,1 

is to call the police on the telephone. For this reason, only cases that 

were reported by telephone, or by a manually operated al arm connected to 

the police station are included in our sample. A few cases were included 

if, the sample that were reported by telephone or alarm, as well as by some 

other means. (That is, while one citizen reported the crime ~y phone or 

alarm, another walked into a police station or flagged down a patrol car.) 

The frequency of these "double reported" cases is shown in Table F-_a. 
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N 
-.....J 
a 

Reporting Method 

Telephone 

Manual alarm 

Walk-in at stationhouse 

Flagging/other 

Total 

Table F-la 
Type of Reporting Procedure for Crimes Sampled 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester 
N % N % N % 

1,050 99.5 590 98.5 737 99.5 

5 0.5 3 1.5 4 0.5 

6 0.6 23 3.8 9 1.2 

2 Q.,2 1 0.2 1 0.1 

1,055 599 741 

San Diego Total 
N % N % 

932 99.5 3,309 99.3 

5 0.5 23 0.7 

4 0.4 42 1.3 

1 0.1 5 0.1 

937 3,332 



o 

'--__ ~ ____________ ll_ __ ..... f-'-'-··u---

(' 
.) 

;ab1es F-lb ~hrough F-lh shows freqUenCles for each of the pro-

blems dIscussed In :hapter 5, and for other Important parts af the contact 

process. These lnc;ude: who called the pollce (a vlctlm, wltness, or 

Jtherwise-unlnvo~ved bystander); whose telephone was used (the cal~er's 

home or work phone, a pay phone, or someone else's phone); and WhlCh 

telephone number the cailer dlaled to get the police. 

~ote that the percentage of people who called the police through a 

".:nme a1ert" flJmber was h1ghest 1n :Jeor13. ThIs was the Jn~y city samp'ed 

that had an operable 911 system at the tlme of data co~;ect1on. '~~thouqh 

the dlgltS "911" :H"e avallable for use 1n Rochester, :3.11s to 91: are 

routed to the ohone company operator. Thus, ln ROChester, jia~l~g 911 1S 

the same as diallng the operator, and these calls were categorlzec WIth 

~alls to the operator 1n our analysis.) In Jacksonville the percentage Jf 

peop;e who used the seven-digit crime alert number was s1gni f icantly 'arge r 

than the percentage 1n Rochester and San Diego. ThlS may be due to d ser-

vIce offered by the local telephone company: telephone stickers are sent 

to all telephone subscribers with each monthly bill, showing the seven-

dlQlt flre, pollce dnd medical emergency numbers. 

Appendix F-2 
Indicators of Problems 

~dnsas ~1ty perfJr~ed extensive analysis of differences in the 

~har3c~er1stlcs of people who used different telephones and numbers, 

3J1d Will) ~new J.bout the number they used from d 1 fferent sources. To 
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Table F-lb 
Role of the Caller in the Crime 

Kansas City Jacksonville 

Victim 

Witness 

509 
70.3% 

64 
8.8% 

~ Bystander 151 
20.9% N 

Caller Not Interviewed 225 
(23.7%) 

Total 949 

593 
63.8% 

145 
15.6% 

191 
20.6% 

126 
(11. 9%) 

1,055 

, -' 

Peoria 

365 
74.5% 

53 
10.8% 

72 
14.7% 

109 
(18.2%) 

599 

Four-City 
Rochester San Deigo Aggregate 

379 
68.4% 

71 
12.8% 

104 
18.8% 

187 
(25.2%) 

741 

\' \ 

523 
62.7% 

154 
18.5% 

157 
18.8% 

103 
(11.0) 

937 

1,860 
66.3% 

423 
15.1% 

524 
18.7% 

525 
(15.8%) 

3,332 

-

, 
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Table F-1c 
Telephone Used to Call the Police 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego Aggregate 

Citizen's home phone 353 209 278 396 1,236 
42.6% 51.6% 57.0% 53.4% 50.2% 

Citizen's work phone 258 100 87 199 644 
31.2% 24.7% 17.8% 26.8% 26.1% 

Public (pay) phone 93 55 48 65 261 
N 11.2% 13.6% 9.8% 8.8% 10.6% ""-.J 
w 

~ ., 
Someone else's phone 124 41 75 82 322 

15.0% 10.1% 15.4% 11.1% 13.1% 
"-

No phone used--manual alarm 5 9 4 5 23 
(0.5%) (1. 5%) (0.5%) (0.5%) (0.7%) 

.. 
u) Not specified or available 222 185 249 190 846 

(ll.O%) (30.9%) (33.6%) (20.3%) (25.4%) 

Total 1,055 599 741 937 3,332 

\ 
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Table F-ld 
Number of Crimes Reported to Police on 

Each of Se~eral Telephone Numbers 

911 or Police Emergency m 
Number % 

Police Administrative 
No. 

Telephone Company 
Operator 

Other Telephone 
Number 

~OTAL 

m 
% 

m 
% 

m 
% 

N 

Jacksonville 

138 
18.0 

392 
51.1 

236 
30.8 

1 
0.1 

767 

PeG-ria 

173 
45.5 

176 
46.3 

31 
8.2 

0 
0.0 

380 

Roch. 

65 
14.3 

227 
49.9 

162 
35.6 

1 
0.2 

455 

S. Diego 

66 
9.6 

314 
45.9 

300 
43.9 

4 
0.6 

684 

*This is the total of all incidents for each city in which the respondent 
was able to remember and report which telephone number was used to call 
police. 
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Aggregate 

442 
19.3 

1109 
48.5 

729 
31. 9 

6 
0.3 

2286 I 
I 
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Table F-le 
Source of the Number Used to Call 

Jacksonville Peoria 

Written by Phone N 136 39 
% 17.6 10.3 

f1emori zed/Had Uandy N 207 183 
% 26.7 48.3 

Someone Else Knew the N 14 14 
Number % 1.8 3.7 

Asked Information Operator, N 16 4 
"411" % 2.1 1.1 

Dialed Operator, "0" N 231 31 
% 29.8 8.2 

Looked up in Book N 168 105 
% 21.7 27.7 

Other 2 3 
0.3 0.8 

tOTAL 774 379 

. ~ . 
...... ~~" "-, -"--~-,,~ 

o 

< 

the Police 

., . 
Rochester S. Diego Aggregate 

77 136 388 
16.3 19.3 16.6 

III 109 610 
23.6 15.5 26.1 

9 15 52 
1.9 2.1 2.2 

13 24 57 
2.8 3.4 2.4 

162 300 729 
34.4 42.6 31.2 , 

' .. 
97 117 487 

20.6 16.6 20.9 

2 3 10 
0.8 0.4 0.4 

471 704 233~ 
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Table F-lf 
Frequency of Communications Access Problems 

Four-City 
Problem Encountered Kansas City Jacksonville Peoria Rocheste~ San Diego Aggregate 

Telephone Unavailable n 179 45 21 23 50 139 
% 18.9 5.3 4.8 4.6 6.6 5.4 

Problem Using Telephone n 5 2 1 1 9 
% 0.6 0.4 0.2 0.1 0.3 

Problem Finding a Usable m 118 170 110 98 123 501 
Telephone Number % 12.4 19.9 24.9 19.6 16.1 19.6 

Contacted Incorrect Police m 1 4 0 1 4 9 
!:j Agency % 0.1 0.5 0.0 0.2 0.5 0.3 
m 

Problem Coramunicating I1J 60 91 41 67 92 291 
with Police Operator % 6.3 10.6 9.3 13.4 12.0 11.4 

No Problem Encountered m 591 539 207 j'09 493 1608 
% 62.3 63.1 60.5 61.9 64.6 62.9 

.. 
'.II 

TOTAL N uf Cases 
with Non-Missing Data 949 854 441 499 763 2557 

\ 
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- Table F-lg 

Causes of Police Communication Problems 

~~l~:e Joerator slow to 
"es oonc. 

:: ~ .:,;:~ :J ~ :"/ Jncerstandi ng 
:3: . 0:: r . 

:J~~~r ~u: ~n ~o1j; no 
;r.swe r Jr ::Jusy 5 i ·;na 1 . 

Jacksonville 

48 
52.7"' 

31 
34. l'· 

lS 
19.8": 

1 
1 1 . 
"'". J. ~ 

91 
100. C"'~ 

Peori a 

20 
48. 8~j 

5 
12.2":' 

2 
4.9':· 

41 
100. 0"" 

Roches tel' 

40 
59. y-. 

IS 
26.9' 

18 
26.Y. 

67 
100. If" 

San J1ego 

.l.1 
,~ ;). -, ....... 

,.,~ 

.:../ 

'::9.-, 

92 
:CO.O'-

*~umbers do not sum to total because citizens sometimes had more than 
one ;:Jroble!'1. 

277 

Aggregate 

~ , .... 
-' " 

::91 
:JC. J'~ 



determine whether social characteristics were good indicators of these 

variables, and to assess whether characteristics of the situation and of 

the respondent's relationship to the situation were better indicators, the 

size of each bivariate relationship was calculated for each site. As in 

the calculations in Appendix E, three different but comparable summary 

statistics were approprate: 

(1) The square root of the uncertainty coefficient was 
used for categorized, unranked variables such as 
tenure; the significance of the relationship was 
calculated using a X2 test. 

(2) Kendall's tau was used for categorized, ranked 
variables such as hometown size; the significance 
level was again based on X2 results. 

(3) Eta was used for continuous, ranked variables such 
as age, and the significance was determined through 
an F-test. 

Tables F-2a, 2b, and 2c summarize these relationships. The test used is 

shown in the far right-hand column. 

As these tables show, the best determinants of phone and number 

used and source of the number were generally characteristics of the situa

tion, rather than of the respondent. This result, combined with the fact 

that problems were, by definition, unforeseeable hindrances to contacting 

the police, led us to expect that the five problems identified would not be 

related to social characteristics of the respondent. In any case, it is 

difficult to see what impl ications ~olJld be drawn from a relationship be

tween respondent characteristics and pr-ot:1ems. Thus Tables F-2d through 2f 

show only the relationships between situational characteristics and the 
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Table F-2a 
Indicators of Phone Used to Call the Police 

-.t 
Jl'cksonvill e Peoria Rochester San DieGo T .. ~t 

Sttuat10nal Chiracter1st1CS 

.Location of Incident .53· .53· .52· .52· 1 

HOllIe .33· .37· .39· .41- I 

Work .43- .50· .42- .46- 1 

Others Public or Private .33- .14 J.L .35· I 

.Identity of Suspect 
~ is intimate of R .U- .12* .10 .05 1 
S is Acquaintance of R ~ nc: n, .08 --r 
S is Inti .. te of V n .. ,. 

" S is Acquaintance of V .05 .05 .05 .02 1 
. Risponaint s "ROil .1Z· .12 .06 .1'i· -r - -
Cri=- Chlracteristics . .UCR C.tlaol'"l .24- .20· .20· .22* 1 

• Involv ... nt/DiscoViry. 
R WIS involved .03 .03 .06 .13* 1 
StwlQM WlS i nvo 1 ved .06* .13· na ,Of; 1 -

Socill Chlractlristics of R 

.SES indicltors ,,. 
.~1. 1~ .20 3 Highest llvel of school 

Yllrly F .. ily incoee :m· Zgr .40'" .4:J .l 

Occuolt1on :; 

.R~llt1onship to Site City 
.0'; nq " .04 3 Ti .. livid It sit, city 

TI.. Ii vt1 It Il"sent TI· .17· ,., n7 ~ 

(MI, rent. d&J~olrd .W .2l* .17- ·.1,0 2 

.Other rhlractlristics 
.10- .141' .09 1 Sex .1S" 

Ag' ,18· .1:1- .13 .1Z- J 

Rlci .15- .1&- .13 .12 1 

Hlri ta 1 Stltus .10 .16 .12 .10 1 

Held of Household . Of! OR IV: no 1 

~'OSIIt!lwn Popu I at i on .11 .20* .12 .10 2 .. 
R's Actions After Incident 

.10- II. .09- .09- 1 Talkld in person 
""M n&; M '" Phoned -".:: I'll; Chased SII,SPICt 'n" n' 

Restrainld/caught suspect .OS· .04 .10- .n- 1 
?""".-

Cnvestigltea scene ;11"- 4 06 1 
Tdken to hospital/ - .04 - - 1 went 'Jnccnsci CU! 

. l8" 19- 'hI; . , • 1 Lef'; sClne 
Wlited, took no action .oe '.02 .JZ .v7~ 1 
IlUlllber of C3ses ~75 405 

."P. -, 
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Table F-2b 
Indicators of Number Usad to Call the Police 

Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Didgo Test 

Phone Used ~i ______ ~.~zz~* __ ~----~.~1~9*--~--~.~ls~*------~.~14~. __ :--~ __ ----__ 

S i tlational Charlcterist; cs I-l------------~---------+----------------------------
Location of incident 

HOlle 

:.Iorit 

Oth.rs public or privat. 

.Identity of suspect 
S is intimate of R 
S is lcquaintance of R 
S is inti .. t. of V 
S is acquaintanc. of V 

~espondlnt's ~ole 

Crime Characteristics 
. UCR CU.,., 

• Invalvenent/Discovery 
R was involved 
5~Onl! was involved 

Socill Chlrlcteristics of R 

.SES Indicltors 
Highest I ev.l cif school 
Yearly F .. ily inCOM 
Occupation 

.~el1tionship to Site City 
Ti~ livid !t site city 

Time lived at present 
address 
Own. rent or board 

.Other Characteristics 
Sex 
Age 
Rice 
"'Irital Status , 
};eld of hOU1~i)(d ( 
Hometow-!LJ?::~ la t i on 

R '5 Act,i ons after ; nci dent 
.Talked in-person 
.?hol'l.d 
.c.'1ued Suspect 
.R.strained/caught suspect' 
. rnvestiglted scene 
~ " "aKen to hos~itll/Wlnt 
unconscious 

.Left scene 

.~aited. took no action 
.... verage 'l 

I 
I 

-

-.:~ 

766 

· - 0 

.09 I .06 

.1.3 I . 03 

.07 .~9'" 

.09* .13* 
'2 .04 

.O~ .O.<t 

.10* .1~ 

.19* .24* 

.06 .03 

.~- • 10-

• 14* .24* 
.u* .J4:* 

.02 .13 

.01 I .15 
.M 1'-

.05* .0 
· .~-
· L"-
.U~ 

.UlS* 

.. l.·~· 

.04 .11* 

.O~ .06 I 

.~~ ,. :~~ ! 
J~ i .§g I 

.os 
.10* I .07 
.03 I .06 

380 

280 

. 
: ! 0 

.04 i 0:] : · · 
I I 

.06 I .Oge 0 

1 1 

i 

.0' .35* ; 1 

.05 I .~8 I 1 
· '.3· I .0:] • · ~II I :'10; . 

17_ n I · 
.13* I .15* I 1 

.14· .1S· 1 

.09'* .13-1 1 
~. 

• LU-. 15* J 

.13* .11* . 3 

.~:- l8 : ~ 

J 

.1S* .14* ~ 3 
! 

.20· .11·1 3 

· L"- 111 , (. 

06 I ...Ql 1 
.':.1- • lSI- i j o. .• 61:, r 
• LI- .1:3 !. .1 
.oa .(lli I 

• lZ Z 

I i 
.02 .02 i 1 
.0, I • )7 1 
.~, 

I .~S I 1 
.~, .1111 i l QQ. I '?* , 

·1= , 

.oj .06 

.01 .04 
~5ol 634 

_ .. -...... 

-"'''i..." 

..,.;--

Table F-3c 
!ndicators of Source of the Number Used to Call the Police 

Jacksonvi 11 e Peoria r an Rocheste S Oi ego T est . 
Phone Used IS* .Z1· .14 .17- 1 

.~umbl!r Used 1.11* .3Z- .18 * .15 * 1 

Situationll Characteristics 

.~ocation of incident 
HOIIII .13 ,. .1Z • .06 .09 1 
Work ·n* •• '+ • .07 ._j. • Othel"'S public or privlte .~,-. .06 .uc 

. Identity of Suspect 
S is inti .. tl of R .1Z· .07 .05 1 S is aCQUlintance of R .U~- .05 . 8 -
S is intillllte of V .ua" .!J~ ·91 S is acqulintance of V .UC· .05 .or 

.Respondent's Role ;11 .12 .13 .14 1 

Crime Chlracteristics 
.uca Category 1..3 .Zl* 17 .15· 1 

Invalvanent/Discovery ~ R was involved .Ot. .05 .09 1 
sOlNOn. lIIIS i nva hed .10· .08 . . 10· • -

Socill Chlracteristics of R 

. .SES Indicators 
Highest lev.l of school 23* .Z9* .. 27 .25 3 
Yelrly FaMily income .29 .J!i* .40* .3C J 
Occupation 3 

.Relationship to Sfte City 
Tima lived at site city .16* .13 .15 .12 3 Time lived at prt5ent 
addr.ss 14* .16 .13 .13 3 a-m. Rent or board LJ* ,LC· .12 , -

.Other Characteristics 
Sex .0 .01 .07 .04 1 
Ag. /. • l/" .O!i . L~ J 
Race • .J 
)'Ilrital Status .,.1* .10 I * 
Hud OT ,ousehold * • l2 . 4 
Homet·~ ?ooulation * • l!i+ .2? 2 

a's Actions lfter incident -, 

.Talked in-pel"'S.on .12* .Qa .06 .11 1 - .. 

.Phoned .06 J .09 .11 .08 1 
. 

• C.'ased Suspect .07 .07 .09 .06 1 

.Restrained/caught suspect .09 .07 .05 .06 1 

.Investigated scene .06 .04 .11 .05 1 

.iaken to hospital/went 
.06 unconscious - - - 1 

.Left scene .12* .13* ~- .11 1 

.~iite.d. took no action .11* .10 .07 .08 1 

Average ~ 541 345 307 401 

281 , 



----~--

'-) 

r 
Table F-2e 

Table F-2d / 
i 

Indicators of Problem Three: Number Unknown 

Indicators of Problem One: No Phone Available 
.... ,.-

.' 

\ 
\ 
" Jacksonville Peori a Rochester San Diego 

.~ 

\ Jacksonville Peoria Rochester San Diego 
UCR Category .10 .23 .16 .19 

(.07 ) (.00 ) (.01 ) (.00 ) 
",.~; 

,.' 
\ 
',-

"-/" 

UCR Category .26 .15 .12 .15 
(.00 ) (.52) (.74) (.03) 

Involvement/Discovery .18 .20 . '~6 .24 
(.00 ) (.00) (.00 ) (.00 ) 

\, 

",~ 

~ 

Involvement/Discovery .12 .05 .12 .06 
(.07 ) (.77) (.25 ) (.30 ) 

Cr'ime Location .09 .14 .01 .10 
(.02 ) (.00 ) (.94 ) (.02 ) 

"-
~~ 

~ 

( 
Cri me Loca ti on .26 .17 .22 .21 

(.00 ) (.07 ) (.03) (.00) 
Phone Used .15 .16 .02 .13 

(.00) (.01 ) (.99) (.01 ) 

f I 

t: 
Number of Cases 45 21 23 50 Urgency .19 .20 .15 .30 

( .00) ( .00) (.00 ) ( .00) 

Number of Cases 170 110 98 123 

-~, 

" , , 
" 
--~" 

t 
'. - -''J''o... 

i; 

~~'!i., ,.,fJ" 

-,--,.,;,:., 
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Table F-2f 
Indicators of Problem Five: Difficulty with Police Operators 

UCR Category 

Involvement/ 
Discovery 

Crime Location 

Phone Used 

Number Used 

Number of Cases 

Jacksonville 

.07 
(.70 ) 

.01 
(.86 ) 

.10 
(.05) 

.12 
(.04 ) 

.06 
(.36 ) 

91 

Peoria 

.08 
(.77) 

.08 
(.29) 

.07 
( .45) 

.10 
(.49 ) 

.15 
( .11) 

41 

284 

Rochester' San Diego 

.11 . 07 
(.26 ) (.51) 

.01 .08 
( .94) (.03) 

.03 .10 
(.76 ) (.06 ) 

.10 .09 
( .31) (.24 ) 

.08 .07 
(.35) (.49 ) 

67 92 

c' 

JUK 

chancas that the problem would occur. Two of the problems (having trouble 

with a pay phone and contacting the wrong agency) occurred so infrequently 

that no relationships could be significant. Thus it cannot be said with 

any reliability that these problems wer'e more or less likely under certain 

conditions. The rarity of occurrence of these problems indicates that it 

does not really matter much . 

One potentially impo~tant indicator of the number used and the 

source of the number was urgency. Kansas City measured urgency on a four

part scale. They considered the most urgent calls to be either those 

placed while the crime was still in-progress, or calls reporting crimes in 

which a victim had been injured. Personal involvement crimes not involving 

injury or reported i~-progress were considered the second most urgent 

calls, followed by involvement property crimes, and finally discovery 

cri~~s. After reviewing the Kansas City results, we decided to use a 

three-part urgency scale. The scale is identical to the one used in Kansas 

City, except that all involvement crimes that did not involve injury and 

were not reported in-progress were aggregated together. This was done for 

two reasons: 

• Although personal crimes w~re usually more serious 
than property crimes, they ~re not always more serious. 

• 'rhe scale is des i gned to be a measure of urgency, not 
seriousness. The two concepts are probably correlated, 
but they are not the same. 
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Table F-2g shows the relationship between urgency of the situation 

and the number used to call the police. The table is broken into two 

parts: one fer the three cities where 911 has not been installed (Jack-

sonville, Rochester and San Diego), and another part for Peoria, where 911 

has been in use since January 1976. (Although there were some differences 

between the three non-911 cities--people were mOl," likely to use the 

seven-digit crime alert number in Jacksonville than in Rochester and San 

Diego, for example--the relationship between urgency and the number used 

was the same in all three cities when th2se "main effects" were con-

trolled.) The table shows clearly that people distinguish between emer

gency and nonemergency calls in Peoria: the percentage of people using 911 

is highest for the most urgent calls, somewhat lower for other involvement 

calls, and much lower for crimes discovered after they have been committed. 

In the other three cities, however, the table appears to show that people 

are roost 1 ikely to use the crime alert nllTlber when the crime is a dis

covery, and least 1ikely to use this emergency number in real emergencies! 

People seem to base their decisions on which nllTlber to use on the urgency 

of the call, just as in Peoria; but they seem to be making exactly the 

wrong decisions. 

This 'result can be explained, however, when one considers that the 

primary emergency number for citizens in the non-911 cities is not the 

seven-digit crime alert nllTlber, but is instead the telephone company 

operator. The percentage of people dialing "0.1 increases dramatically as 

urgency increases, moving from 20 percent for discovery crimes to more than 

286 

-- -

;;;» 

~ 

:;;i-"" 

. ", .... " 

--,"'>'.. .::.;.r0 

~", 

r 

\ 

", 

,~ 

0 

I 

" 0'-·_ 
:,.-,,4'"" 

":.,,~ ...... 

~ 

~ 
;> 

...!r.-'-.-........., ... "~ .... ,~~ ... - ... ~ ,,,~ .. ~-,--<~.-.-' ~.~ 
,,--,~.~>-

; ~ 
.~ , 

.", 

,r, 



/42 " ; 

Table F-2g 
Effect of Urgency on the Number Used to Call the Police 

Cities without 911 City with 911 ~ 
Jacksonville, Rochester and San Di~go Peori a 
In-Progress or Other In-Progress or Other 

Injury Involvement Qi scovery Injury Involvement Discovery 

Crime Alert 10.7% 14.6% 18.3% 62.7% 47.3% 21. 7% 
(7-digit or 911) ( 48) (168) ( 58) ( 42) (116 ) ( 15) 

.\ 

Operator 45.8% 37.5% 20.2% 4.5% 9.8% 5.8% 
(205) (430) ( 64) ( 3) ( 24) ( 4) 

N 
en 
""-J Police Administrative 43.5% 47.9% 61. 5% 32.8% 42.9% 72.5% 

Number (l95 ) (549) (195) ( 22) (l05) ( 50) 

Total 448 1,147 317 67 245 69 

\ 

I 
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twice that amount for the most urgent crimes, those reported while they are 

still going on or after someone has been injured. When the phone company 

operator is not considered, there is no significant difference between 

levels of urgency for the percentage of people using either of the police 

numbers. That is, when 911 has not been installed, people do not generally 

distinguish between the police emergency number and the police nonemergency 

number. In an emergency, they appear to either dial whichever number they 

know or see posted, or dial the operator. 

In Peoria, the extensive publicity associated with 911 caused 

people to shift their emergency calls from the operator to 911. In addi-

tiu.l, the additional publicity appears to have made people more liable to 

distinguish between urgent calls requiring an emergency number, and less 

urgent calls in which the nonemergency number is appropriate. This is in

dicated by the fact that the strength of the relationship between urgency 

and the number used {the root of the uncertainty coefficient) is higher for 

Peoria than for the other three sites. (Another, equivalent method of 

phrasing this would be to say that 911 programs appear to have decreased 

citizen discretion in choosing a number. An explanation of discretion in 

this context may be found in Eck and Spelman (1981).) 

If the extensive Peoria 911 publicity made a difference in 

people's actions, we would also expect to find the following: 

• Since in Jacksonville, Rochester and San,Diego , , 
people did not differentiate between pollce adlTl1nl
strative and crime alert numbers, people who alread~ 
knew one of these numbers would be expected to ~se 1~ 
when a crime occurs, no matter how urgent the sltuatlon. 
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Thus the proportion of people who use a memorized or 
posted number would not depend on the urgency of the 
situation. 

o In Peoria, the situation would be exactly reversed. 
Many people who have memorized or posted 911 would not 
use it if the situation were not urgent. That is, tne 
proportion of people of using a memorized or posted 
number (usually 911) would be higher for in-progress 
and injury crimes, less for other involvement crimes, 
and less still for' discovery crimes. Citizens would be 
much less likely to dial the operator at all levels of 
urgency, and may consider the operator not as an emer
gency number, but as a convenient, nonemergency number. 

This hypothesis is tested in Table F-2h, which shows the percent 

of people who knew the number from each source for each level of urgency. 

In Jacksonville, Rochester, and San Diego, the percentage of people who 

memorized or posted the number did not differ with urgency; in fact, the 

differences were neither statistically significant, nor substantial, nor in 

any particular direction. In Peoria, however, the percentage of people 

using a memorized or posted number dropped with lower levels of urgency-

paraileling the decreased use of 911 just shown. 

Since people who memorized or posted the number in Jacksonvile, 

Rochester and San Diego seem to have used it, only those who did not know 

the number were forced to make a decision as to which number to use. As 

shown, their choice depended greatly on the urgency of the cell. Seventy

five percent of people who did not know the number c.alled the operator when 

the crime was in-progress or someone was injured; 65 percent did so for 

other involvement crimes; only 32 percent called the operator for a dis

covery crime. This difference was consistently significant for each of 
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Table F-2h 
Effect of Urgency on Source of the Number Used to Call Police 

Cities without 911 City with 911 
Jacksonville! Rochester! and San Diego Peori a 
In Progress or Other In-Progress or Other 

Injury Involvement Di scove.!l. Injury Involvement Discovery 

Memorized or Posted 39.7% 43.7% 38.2% 75.0% 65.0% . 44.3% 
(180) (515) (123) ( 48) (158) ( 31) 

Operator 45.3% 36.5% 19.9% 4.7% 9.9% 5.7% (205) (430) ( 64) ( 3) ( 24) ( 4) N 
~ 
0 

Phone Book 15.0% 19.8% 41. 9% 20.3% 25.1% 50.0% ( 68) (233) ( 135) ( 13) ( 61) ( 35) 

Total 453 1,178 322 64 243 70 

\ 

\."./ , 

/ 

.~. 
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the three non-911 cities. In the rema1ning city, Peoria, there was no such 

relationsh1p between call1ng the operator and looking up the number in the 

book. People here appeared to be deciding, not between calling the 

operator an~ looking in the book, but between dialing 911 and looking in 

the book. Again, Peoria's publicity appears to have been successful. 

The publ1City may have partially backfired, however. Because 

people are encouraged not to use the operator, but still asked to d1ffer

entiate between emergency calls (and use 911) and nonemergency calls (and 

look the number up), it 1S inevitable that occasionally in-progress crimes 

or crimes causing injury would be considered nonemergencies, and the 

c1tizen would delay reporting an 1mportant call. This happened in all 

c1ties. But perhaps because of widespread 911 publicity, this happened 

most often in Peoria. The d1fferences between cit1es were not statis-

t1cally sign1ficant here, so th1S result cannot be taken as a clear 1n-

d1cat1on that public1ty (or anything else) causes cit1zen misclass1fi-

catlOn. If the percentage were higher in Peoria, additicnal publ1City 

("unles<: you1re sure, call 911 10
) may be able to prevent this source of 

delay 1n the future. Still, even 1f citizens \vere no worse at differ-

erentiating between emergency and nonemergency calls, it seems clear at 

least that they were no better in Peoria then in the other cit1es. Instead, 

they slmply substituted 911 for the publ ic telephone operator. As illu-

strated 1n the text, this results in a savings of less than twenty 

seconds. 

Two other situat10n characteristics--crime type and location--were 

cons1stent pred1ctors of commun1cations access problems, although they d1d 
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not have very large effects. The percentage of cases in which citizens 

encGuntered each of the five problems is broken down for each crime type in 

Table F-2i, and for each location in Table F-2j. Once again, the relation

ship is consistent for all cities sampled. 

Appendix F-3 
Effects of Eliminating Each Problem 

The contribution of problems to citizen reporting time was estimated 

through multiple regression, and the effect of problems was calculated 

simultaneously with the effect of actions. In this way, the contribution 

of each problem is determined while controlling for the contribution of 

each action. 

Tables F-3a through 3d show the regression cnefflcients for each 

problem (corresponding roughly tl the time required to solve each problem), 

for each cr ime type and site. Although prob 1 ems were encountered far more 

often in some crime types than others, the amount of time taken to solve 

each problem rarely differed significantly between types of crime in any.of 

the four cities. (Coeff'icients which were significantly different from the 

aggregate coefficient for each site are again shown in parentheses. For 

brevity, t-test r;?sults are not shown, but may be readi 1y obtained frOlT! the 

data shown in the tables.) 

Not only did the times required to solve problems not differ much 

between crime types; they did not differ at all between sites. Thus the 
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Table F-2i 
Percentage of Cases Delayed by Communications Access Problems 

for Each Crime Type--Aggregate 

Involvement Involvement 
Di scovery Property Personal 

Phone not available 2.8% 2.8% 6.3% 
( 15) ( 43) ( 80) 

Trouble with pay phone 0.0% 0.3% 0.3% 
( 0) ( 5) ( 4) 

Police number not available 29.9% 13.9% 10.1% 
(159) (212) (129) 

Wrong agency contacted 0.4% 0.3% 0.2% 
( 2) ( 5) ( 2) 

Difficulty communicating 8.8% 9.0% 7.0% 
with Police Operator ( 47) (137) (107) 

Total 532 1,522 1,278 

*When cases were missing. it was assumed that no problem had occurred. 

Total 

4.1% 
(138) 

0.3% 
( 9) 

15.0% 
(500) 

0.3% 
( 9) 

8.7% 
(291) 

3,332* 
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Table F-2j 
Percentage of Cases Delayed by Communications Access Problems 

for Each Crime location Relative to the Cal1er--Aggregate 

At Home At Work Elsewhere 

Phone not available 3.1% 2.2% 8.6% 
( 43) ( 18) ( 95) 

Trouble with pay phone 0.2~ 0.4% 0.3% 
( 3) ( 3) ( 3) 

Police number not available 18.2% 11.5% 13.3% 
(253) ( 93) (147) 

Wrong agency contacted 80.3% 0.4% 0.2% 
( 4) ( 3) ( 2) 

Difficulty communicating with 10.1% 5.8% 8.7% 
with Police Operator ( 140) ( 47) ( 96) 

Total 1,390 807 1,104 

*location of the crime was unavailable for some cases. 

,<"" . . . .;:.~,." 

Total 

4.2% 
(136) 

0.3% 
( 9) 

14.9% 
(493) 

0.3% 
( 9) ~ 

'll 

8.6% 
(283) 

3,301* 
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Table F-3a 
Estimation of Time Required to Solve Each Problem 

Jacksonville 

Involvement Involvement 
Problem Discovery Property Personal A 11 Cases 

No phone available .716 .564 .342 .348 "{ 

(2.015) (.416) (.259) (.240) 

Pay phone does not work .000 -.523 -.834 -.697 
( . 000) ( . 854 ) ( . 932) (.693) 

Police number unknown .682 .463 .486 .716 
( . 379) (.174) (.202) ( .128) 

Wrong police agency .000 -.957 -.936 -1. 055 
( . 000) ( . 855) ( 1. 343) (.781) 

Difficulty communicating 

(t 493 J with Dolice operator -.154 -.302 .081 
(.608) (.220) (.252) (.172) 

Constant 2.400 1. 373 1. 527 1.508 

F (13, n-14) 5.516 8.481 6.128 22.003 

Sample size (n) 133 482 379 994 

R2 .376 .191 .179 .226 
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Table F-3c Table F-3b .-..,J 

Estimation of Time Required to Solve Each Problem Estimation of Time Required to Solve Each Problem 
-,j 

Rochester Peoria _1 

I nvo 1 vemen t Involvement 
Involvement Involvement Problem Discovery Property Personal All Cases Problem Discoveri: Propert,i: Personal All Cases '., 

No phone available .312 .041 .024 ,022 No phone available -.347 .203 .394 .304 (1. 566) (.581) (.504) (.372 ) (1.897) (.571) (.490 ) (.376) 

Pay phone does not work .000 -1. 742 .364 -1. 058 Pay phone does not work :6'00 .656 .000 .590 (1. 594) (1. 125) "",.--

(.000) (1.413) (.000) (1. 744) (.000) (1. 702) 

Police number unknown .554 .578 .168 .504 .:;.r--- Police number unknown .555 .603 .313 .588 (.457) (.210) ( .383) (.173) (.395) (.274) (.341 ) (.184 ) 
~ 

Wrong police agency .000 .000 .000 .000 Wrong police agency .000 .000 .240 .Z87 (.000) (.000) (.000) (.000) (.000 ) (.000) (1. 605) (1. 665) 
-~-"""l." 

Difficulty communicating _"0""". Difficulty communicating 
with police operator ( 3.701 ) -.029 .712 .537 with police operator -.834 -.021 .628 .189 (1.412) (.351 ) ( . 423) (.277 ) ~t_. 

~""- (.596 ) (.347) (.309) ( .218) 
.~:' 

Constant 2.393 1.448 1. 715 1.651 -.~. :~'- Constant 2.189 1.868 1.726 1.869 

F (13, n-14; 2.396 3.498 7.259 12.846 
-""-0 F (13, n-14) 3.802 5.304 7.934 13.208 -?-

. ~ ', .... 1.,. 

Sample size (n) 89 238 200 527 Sample size (n) 117 278 251 646 
-~:. , .. "...-

R2 .293 .169 .337 .246 R2 
, 

.324 .207 .303 .214 
-'<">!-; ~~~-
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Table F-3d 
Estimation of Time Required to Solve Each Problem 

San Diego 

Problem 

No phone available 

Pay ohone does not work 

Police number unknown 

Wrong police agency 

Difficulty communicating 
with police operator 

Constant 

F (13, n-14) 

Sample size (n) 

Discovery 

1.20S 
(.66S) 

.000 
( .000) 

1.261 
(.340) 

.864 
(1. 395) 

.4S9 
(.467) 

2.144 

7.712 

158 

.410 

Involvement 
Prooerty 

.169 
( .437) 

.000 
( .000) 

( .373 ) 
( .215) 

298 

-.567 
(1. 044) 

.555 
(.234) 

1.421 

6.001 

437 

.156 

Involvement 
Persona 1 

.S09 
(.308) 

-.787 
(1.S10) 

(-217l ( . 321) 

.000 
( .000) 

(
-.169) 
( .301) 

1. 270 

5.333 

321 

.184 

All Cases 

.S74 
( .243) 

-1. 606 
(1. 627) 

.902 
(.158) 

.214 
(.807) 

.438 
(.180) 

1.403 

22.821 

916 

.248 

aggregate coefficients shown in Table F-3e apply to all crime types and 

sites. 

Since the coefficients represent the effect of problems on the 

logarithm of citizen reporting time, and not on reporting time itself, they 

must be interpreted before some sense can be made of them. A conservative 

estimate of the time required to solve each problem is shown (with 9S 

percent confidence intervals) in the right-hand column of Table F-3e. The 

method used to interpret the coefficients (and an explanation of the 

dra\,ibacks of the method) is explained in detail in Appendix E-4. Suffice 

it to say that these figures are only suggestive, and in most cases too 

~-- low. Two of the problems--having trouble with a pay phone, and calling the 

wrong police agency--are associated with smaller reporting times when they 

!}'" 

____ I 

occur, rather than larger ones. This does not mean that citizens took 

negative time to solve them, rather that they occurred very infrequently, 

and most often in cases that were already reported more quickly than the 

average case. Thus it is impossible to determine, with any reliability and 

from our data, how long it took citizens to get a pay phone to work, and to 

get connected with the correct police department when they dialed the wrong 

number. 

Despite the fact that relatively little of the variance in citizen 

reporting time can be explained by actions and problems, it has already 

been shown that the cumulative distribution of reporting times generated by 

the aggregate equation is nearly indistinguishable from the actual distri

bution (Figure E-4g). Thus, at least for the three problems that are 

significant predictors of longer reporting times, the effects of 
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Table F-3e 
Estimation of Time Required to Solve Each Problem 

All Sites 

Coefficient, Interpreted 
Problem All Sites UL}789) Coefficient 

No phone available .349 5.986 + :44 
(.143) (0:07 - 1:34) 

Pay phone does not work -.853 2.564 -1:01 
(.533) ( -1: 30 - 0: 22) 

Police number unknown .698 80.495 +1:47 
( .078) (1:17 - 2:22) 

Wrong police agency -.361 0.460 - :32 
(.532) (-1:20 - 1:43) 

Difficulty communicating 
'1.857 + :34 with police operator .280 

(.100 ) (0:09 - 1:05) 

Constant 1.568 +1:46 

F (13, n-14) 67.947 

Sample size (n) 3,803 

R2 .198 

300 

eliminating any of these problems on reporting time can be determined. 

Again, however, the limits of this analysis as detailed in Appendix E-4 

apply. 

Predicted Distribution of 
Short Reporting Times 

If citizens were never delayed by communications access problems, 

more cases would be reported quickly. In order to determine how many cases 

this would be, the distribution of citizen reporting times for involvement 

cases was estimated by setting the coefficient for each problem in turn to 

zero, and predicting the reporting time for each involvement case in our 

sample. Since these regression-estimated distributions were as lumpy as the 

distributions originally obtained from the citizens, Weibull parameters were 

fitted to each of these distributions a~ well. Parameters correspond-

ing to each hypothetical case are.shown in Table F-3f. 

The beta parameters for each hypothetical case (the "shape" of the 

Weibull) are larger than the beta for the present distribution, but the 

- differences are so small that they are statistically insignificant. This 

--"'-> ,~.-----. 

-./ 

- " 

contrasts with the parameters of the distribution of citizen reporting 

times if citizen actions were e1iminated; all of these were significantly 

different from the original distribution. Thus it se~ms likely from the 

start that eliminating communications access problems will have a smaller 

effect on th~ number of quickly reported cri'me::. and response related arrests 

than elimination of actions would. 
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Table F-3f 
Comparison of Smoothing Parameters for Cumulative Distributions 

Parameters 
R2 a B 3 (13- 8

0
) 

Base Distribution 5.275 .7561 .962 
(Actual Data) (.044) (.0336) 

Phone Is Always 5.331 .7915 .956 .885 
Available ( .054) (.0400) (p=.376)* 

Number Is Always 4.825 .7886 .960 .858 
Known ( .051) (.0379) (p=.391) 

Never Problem with 5.784 .8197 .943 1.339 
Police Operator (.064 ) (.0475) (p=.181) 

No Problems of Any Kind 1.560 .574 .959 -4.55 
( .037) (.,040 ) (p<.OOI) 

*A11 probabilities are one-tailed. 
" **The log of ~ is approximately normally distributed with this standard 

error. 
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Proportion of Crimes Reported In-Progress 

If any of the three communications access problems could be elimi

nated, some crimes that would otherwise be reported after they have been 

committed would be reported so quickly that they would still be going on at 

the time the call is made. The proportion of involvement crimes reported 

in-progress was estimated to be: 

60 
p(IP) = .2265 E p(t).p(IPlt) 

t=o 
pet} B 8-1 _t8/a 

= - t e a 

p(IPlt) = .275 - .0415 log (t) 

where alpha and beta are the scale and shape parameters of the distribution 

'l!.lfl,W/.N'·{"'in question. The second term is the probability that a crime will be re-

ported while in-progress, given reporting time t. (This was derived in 

Appendix D-4.) When this equation was applied, first to the actual'distri·" 

bution of reporting times, then to the regression-generated distribution, 

the results were in each case within one standard deviation of the actual 

value. The predicted proportion of involvement crimes results, in response

related arrest, is shown for each hypothetical case in Table F-3g. 

After the total proportion of in-progress calls was estimated, the 

proportion of crimes reported in-progress at each time up to ten minutes 
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Table F-3g 
Percentage of Cases Reported In-Progress 

Actual Data 

Phone is Always 
Available 

Number is Always Known 

Never Problem with 
Police Operator 

Percent of Cases 

2.60% 
(.29 ) 

3.03 

3.21 

3.08 

No Problems of Any Kind 4.03 

*All probabilities are one-tailed. 

30 
pct IP = 22.65 L p(T) . p(IPlt) 

t=O 
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1.48 
(p=.069)* 

2.10. 
(p=.018) 

1.66 
(p=.048) 

4.94 
(p<.OOl) 

was subtracted from the smoothed cumulative probability, and the entire 

distribution was shifted upwards by the total in-progress proportion to 

form Figures 18, 20 and 22. In the text, these curves are compared to the 

actual distribution of citizen estimates, rather than to the regression-

generated distribution. 

Proportion of Cases Resulting in 
Response-Related Arrest 

After the distribution of reporting times was f~lly specified for 

each hypothetical case, it was possible to estimate the nl~ber of response-

related arrests that would result. The estimated propcrtion of Part I 

crimes resulting in response-related arrest was obtained by multiplying the 

aggregate arrest equation by this pro~ability distribution, and summing over 

the relevant times. That is, 

p{RRA) = .2265 ES/p{ t) - p{Ipl t)p{ t)) p{RRA It)) + P{RRAI IP)p{ IP~ 
where p(t) is the probability distribution of citizen reporting times, P(IP/ 

t) is the regression estimate of the effect of reporting times on the 

chances of an in-progress call, and P(RRA/t, IP) is the regression estimate 

for the effect of reporting time and in-progress on the chances of arrest. 

(This equation was also derived in Appendix 0-4.) The resulting estimate 

of the proportion of Part I crimes resulting in response-related arrest was 

shown in Appendix E to be very close to the actual proportion when this 
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song-and-dance was applied to the actual distribution of citizen reporting 

times. The re~ults for each hypothetical case are shown in Table F-3h. 

Effects of El;m;nat1ng Pay 
Phone Trouble and Wrong Numbers 

Two of the problems occurred so seldom that they have not been 

considered in this analysis. As shown in Table F-lf, having troubl~ with a 

pay phone and calling the wrong agency each delayed reporting of only nine 

cases. The maximum possible increase in short reporting times and response

related arrest associated with eliminating either of these problems must then 

be less than one-tenth of one percent. This can be shown as f~llows: 

• Assume that all nine crimes are involvement crimes; 
if any were discovery crimes (some were), the increase 
could only be less. 

• Assume also that all were reported more than five minutes 
after the crime was-committed, but would be reporter! in~ 
profress if the delay could be eliminated. (The negatiVe 
coe flclents suggest that most were reported within five 
minutes, and that eliminating them would not change re
porting time much.) 

Given these extremely generous assumptions, the increase in 

involvement crimes reported quickly enough to result in response-related 

arrest would be equal to 

9 crimes delayed = .32%. 
2800 lnvolvement crlmes sampled 

Since only 23 percent or so of all crimes reported are involvement crimes, 

the increase in short reportlng times would then be .23 x .32 = .074 percent 
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Table F-3h 
Percentage of Cases R8sulting in Response-Related Arrest 

Actual Percentage 

Phone Is Always 
Available 

Number Is Always 
Known 

Never Problem with 
Po 1 ice Opera tor 

No Problems of Any Kind 

Percent of Cases 

2.89% 
(.29 ) 

3.03 

3.20 

3.09 

}.,68 

*All probabilities are one-tailed. 

z (p - p ) o 

Q.48 
(p=.316)* 

1.07 
(p=.142) 

0.69 
(p=.245) 

2.72 
(p=.003) 

pct RRA = 22.65 ~3~ (p(t) - p(IPlt) p(t)) . p(RRA t)) + p(RRA!IP) . P(IP~ 
l>=l J 
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of Part I crimes. For crimes reported in-progress (as all of these would 

presumably be), the chances of response-related arrest were found to be 

about 42 percent. Thus the increase in arrests would be .42 x .074 = .031 

percent, only one-tenth of a standard deviation from the present response

related arrest rate of 2.89 percent. This increase would be simply too 

small to be measurable. More important, it ;s insignificant from a policy 

standpoint as well. Since this is the maximum possible increase in short 

reporting times and response-related arrests--and the real increase will 

probably ~e much less--it is evident that getting a pay phone to work and 

calling the wrong agency are extremely minor problems, at least in the four 

cities sampled. 
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APPENDIX G 
DATA COLLECTION INSTRUMENT 

I I I I I I 
8) 

CITIZENS OFFENSE REPORT REPLICATION STUOY 

A. RESPONDENT'S ROLE 
(MARK IIXII) 

(9) 

1 VICTIM 
---:2 VICTIM-CALLER 
---:r WITNESS-CALLER 

4 CALLER 

Police Executive Research Forum 

1 

1 

: B. INTERVIEW TYPE C. INTERVIEW DATE 
1 (MARK IIX") 
: no) t:1r I O,.l' I yr I ---1 Telephone I ~ '~L I I 
: (11 -+ 16) 

~ Personal D. INTERVIEWER 10 
1:1 rn 
: (17-+18' 

-----------------------------~----------------------------~-------------------------------------. 
E. 

(19) 

INTERVIEW STATUS: 1 Complete 
---:2 Complete thru 
----- SECTION III 

3 Incomplete at Q. 
4 Refused --, 

5 Unable to contact ----s Cannot locate 
----r Can't remember 
----- Terminated (Ineligible) 
-Other 

~-------------------------------------------------------------~----~----------------------------. 
1) Time interview began __ -.;.., __ _ 

2) Time interview ended __ -.;.., __ _ 

F. INTERVIEW LENGTH 
2) - 1) 

mins. 

I I I I 
(20 -+ 22) 

;-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------(23) 

G. RESPONDENT TYPE: 1 Security guard 
---:2 Campus police 

3 Other 

FOOTNOTES: 
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" . ----- ----------- - -- -

READ LIST UNTIL "YES" ANSWER 
(241 

1. Are you ................................... 3 A VICTIM? 
4 p. WITNESS? 
5 A person who ca 11 ed the police but 

who was not otherwise i nvol ved ..... 
(A CALLER)? 

Other - Speci fy 

(25'1 

2. Did you personally call or contact the 1 No (Skip to INSTRUCTIONS) 
police to inform them of the crime? 2 Yes (PROBE 0 "You were the one 

who talked to the pol ice over the 
phone?1I If Respondent says police 
contacted personally, ask 2a; if not. 
skip to INSTRUCTIQ~ 

(26'1 

2a. How did you contact the police? 3 Walked into police station 
4 Flagged pol ice car JDISCONTINUE 
5 Came by on routine check INTERVIEW) 

Other - Speci fy 

INSTRUCTIONS: 

(,<"~ .~ ... J-------------------------------_________ ~iiiiiiii.". 
~i 

. ..--
I 

~ .. 

What is this cal1er's/the victim's 
name? 

What is his/her address? 

. ,-- 6. What is his/her telephone number? 
I 

lty tate 

DISCONTINUE INTERVIEW WITH THIS RESPONDENT IF HE/SHE 
IS A WITNESS OR OTHERWISE INELIGIBLE 

FOOTNOTES: 

ip 

,;:,--

a) Compare answers in Qs. 1 arid 2 with entry in Assignment Card Item A6. If there ',~ 

b) 

is a difference; reconcile the answers, make corrections, and enter footnotes. 

If Respondent's role in Assignment Card A6 was VICTIM or VICTIM-CALLER and 
after reconciliation this Respondent is no longer identified as either type 
of victim, ask Qs. 4, 5, and 6 to identify a victim of this crime. 

c) Refer to Q.2 ..... If answered "NO'\ ask Q.3. 
If answered "YES", skip to Q.7. 

--------------------------------------~~--------,---------------------------

3. Do you know anyone who mi~ht have called 
the Police Department on (Sate) to 
report a (Tyoe of Crime) ? 

FOOTNO ES: 

1 

1 No (If the Respondent is the VICTIM 
I---~ ski p to Q. 7. Otherwi se -

DISCONTINUE INTERVIEW) 
1--__ --:;;.2 Yes 

1>' 

L_ 

!.~ -
I 

2 
j' 



, c " . 

7. 

8. 

9. 

10. 

-- - --~-

SECTION 1 

Now I would like to ask you some questions about the (Specify crime). 
(281 

Did the crime take place where you live? 1 No (Skip to Q.9) 
2 Yes 

READ LIST UNTIL "YES" ANSWER 
(29..,301 

Was thi s . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 03 Inside the house or the apartment? 
04 Outside the house in th~yard. or 

on an open porch? 
05 In the garage or other building on 

your property? 
06 In the driveway or the parking lot? 
07 Entrance to the bouse or apartment? 
08 On the street/sidewalk in front of 

the house. 
Other - Speci -Fy_ 

SKIP TO SCREEN A 
( 31) 

Did the crime take place where you work? 1 No (Skip to Q.ll) 
2 Yes 

READ THE LIST UN'rIL "YES" ANSWER 
(32,..331 

Was this . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 03 Inside or outside a store or other 
commercial prop6rty? 

04 In a parking lot or garage? 
Q5 Inside or outside a factory. office 

building, or other work area? 
06 Inside or outside a tavern. restaurant. 

or other entertainment place? 
07 At a park, playground. or other public 

recreation area? 
08 Inside a school? 

Other - Speci fy 

SKIP TO SCREEN A 

FOOTNOTES: 

3 

; 

~. 

--, 

--;;:.,.. 

f 

~ 

----------------------------------------------------------------~ 

-=---

,""'-

I -

~ 

I 

11. Where did the crime take place? 
.. 

1--_-=0.;:.3 On a sidewalk, street or alley 
04 Inside a private residence 

"---i075 Outs i de a pri va te resi dence 
O~ Parking lot or garage 

1---";0=-:;7 Ins i de a store 0 rather conmerci a 1 
property 

~.08 Inside a tavern. restaurant, or 
enterta i nment a rea 

~p9 Park, playground, or public recreation 
area 

1--_..;.l~O Inside a factory, office building or 
work area 

11 Inside a school 
t---"""lo:ir"Z Inside a motor vehicle 
t---- Other - Specify __________ . 

~I------------~----------------~--------------------------~ 
SCREEN A ••• . Refer to Qs. 1 and 2 for Respondent1s role and- to ASSignment 

Card Item AS for type of crime. 
VICTIM or VICTIM-CALL~ of RAPE. ROBBERY e or ASSAULT<:). 

______________________________ ~~----~sk~·i~Pt~o~O~.~1~9,~p~)9~.~6~.-------J 
(36) 

",,_,_12. Did you see. hear or become involved in 
this crime at Q~y time while it was 
happening? -----

1 No 
!<~-T2 Yes (Skip to Q.19) - INVOLVEMENT CRIME 

, ~-

.. ,.-

, \ 

't>"' " 

13. Did any~ne else see, hear or become 
invo1v~d in this crime while it 
was h~ppening? 

(371 

t--_"liI-1 No (Skip to Q.21)- DISCOVERY CRIME 
1--__ .;:.2 Yes 

-------~,------------------------~--------------------------------------

Did this person take any action to 
report it? 

SCREEN B . . . . . Refer to Qs. 1 

(38) 

1 r~o - DISCOVERY CRn~E 
t---.... 2 Yes -. lINOLVEi4EHT CRUtE 

7 Don't know 1------

and 2 for Respondent's role 
a) VICTIM or VICTIM.CALLER(:). 

skip to.,!.17. 

b) CALLERn. 
skip t~. 21 

4 



.'. 

I 
" 
I 

15. What is the reli1i;;,:;,nship of this person 
to the- victim? 

16. Are they members of the same household? 

17. What is the relationship of 'this person 
to you? 

03 Spouse 
1--~0~4 Other relative 

05 Friend 
1---iO~6 Acquaintance/neighbor ""'I 

07 Business associate 
I-----;O~S Apartment manager or 

guard/tenant ) (Skip to Q.l7) 
09 Salesperson or security 

1----- guard/customer 
10 Stranger 

1--";'77-- Don I t know 
1--- Other. - Speci fy _________ _ 

(If appropriate ask Q. 16; if not, skip 
toQ.l7) 

{It 11 

1 No 
J---or-Z Yes 
t-__ ,;..7 Don I t know 

('+2...,1+3) 

03 Spouse 
I--';'OAT Other relative 

o Friend ""'I 
J--oi-:r Acqua; ntance/ nei ghbor 

o Business associate 
t-_ ---ioO_~' Apartment manager or 

guard/tenant 
1-_~0_9 Sa 1 esperson or securi ty 

guard/customer 

~(Skip to SCREEN 

10 Strangar ~ 
+-----:..- Other - Speci fy _________ _ 

(If appropriate, ask Q.1S; ff not, skip 
to SCREEN C) 

----------,-----------------4~----------------------------('+It) 

1 S. Are you and this person meni:Jers of the 
same. household? 

lNo 
t---~z Yes 

SCREEN C .• •• Refer to Q. 12, pg.4. 0 
Answer. is "i~u , 

skip to Q.Zl. 

5 

Can you recall what you were doing right 
before the crime took place? 

• What.were you dOing !j9ht before the 
cr'me took place? 

• Where were you when the crime took place? 

(ItS) 

~_~l No (Skip to Q.22) 
1-_-.::.2 Yes 

('+6.'+ 7) 

1--_..;.03;;.. Work i ng 
04· Wa 1 king 

1--~05 Activities around the house 
1--_ ..... 06 Sleeping 
..... __ oi0) .... :7 Entering/leaving residence/building 
I---i<r OS Shoppi ng 
fo----oi0o.:-9 Watching TV/listening to radio 
1--_",,"1~0 Getti ng out of car 
1-_ .... 1 ... Driving/riding in motor vehic: 1a 
1-_ .... 1.;.' Talking to the suspect 

1, Visiting 
1--"""lT~ Eating/drinking (in public places) 
t---- Other - Specify _________ _ 

77 Don i t know 1---....... 

(lt8 , READ LIST UNTIL IIYES" ANSWER 

1-_....;.3 At work? 
At home? 

t----.r Don I t know 
t---- Somewhere else? Where? ______ _ 

Throughout the interview we will be asking questions abcut the time when dtfferent 
e~ents relating to this incident happened or the length o~time it took them to happen. 
If you cannot give an exact time, w~ would like an esti~t~.~e appreciate any help 
you can give us in arriving at the best times possible. 

• Do you know what time the crime began? 

• What time did the crime begin? 

I--_~ No (Skip to Q.26) 
I----=- Yes 

Date Hour Min. 
AM 
PM 

6 

I _____ ~-------------..----------------- ~ ____ _ 



READ LIST 
It (56) 
J 

f 
24. Would_ you say this time- is ..• 3 Exact - within 1 minute? 

4 Approximate - within 2~ minutes? 
5 A rough estimate - within 5 minutes? 
6 A guess - over 5 minutes? 

(S7~S8) 

25. Why do you think it was (Time from 0.23)? 03 Looked at clock/watch 
04 Act i vi ty re 1 a ted to regu 1 a I" routi ne 
as TV show 
06 Appointment 
07 Radio program 
08 No bas is for answer 

Other - Specify 

SKIP TO Q.28 

(59) 

25. Could you tell me the earliest possible 1 Na (Skip to Q.28) 
time. the crime might. have begun? 2 Yes 

27. What time would that be? Oate Hour Min. 
d1

V I ht:. 

I 
mie. 

AM ] 1 I PM I ¢ ~, ~ 
(60 ~ 65) 

(66) 

28. 00 you know what time the crime ended? 1 No (Skip to Q.32) 
2 Yes 

29. What time did the crime end? Date Hour Min. gav 

I bt' Imt I AM JI PM 
'~7 

~ 721 

(73+7~) READ LIST 

30. Would you say this time is •.• 03 Exact - within 1 minute? 
~4 Approximate - within 2~ minutes? 
as A rough estimate - within 5 minutes? 
06 A guess - over 5 minutes? 

~ -FOOTNOTES: 

7 

Why do you think it was (~from 0.29)? 
(7S~76) 

1--_~O~3 Looked at c 1 ock/wa. tch 
1-_-:-O~4 Acti vi ty re 1 a ted to regu 1 ar rout; ne 
1-_-:-0;.5 TV show 
1--_~O~6 An appointment 
1--_..;r0o;r.7 Radi 0 program 
1--_...-.-°8 No bas; s for answer 
t---- Other - Speci fy _________ _ 

SKIP TO SCREEN 0 

(77) 

. Could you tell me the latest possible 
time the crime could have ended? 

I--_~ No (Skip to SCREEN D) 
1-----:. Yes 

(l 

33. What time would that be? Date-Hour Min. 
.~M 
PM I 

(9 

d"( 

SCREEN D. . . . . a) Refer to ASSignment Card Item AS for type of crime. 
RAPE 0, 

skip to Q.55, pg.12. 

b) Refer to 0.12, pg. 4. 
Answer is IINo ll 0, 

skip to SCi\EEN E~ pg.9. . 

The next question will be asking for a length of time. 

+-

r 

dayS, hrs.1 • How long were you there while the crime r 
was happening? 

(IS 

Please tell me if you are certain or if 
this is ~n estimate. 

7 Don't know (Skip to Q.36) ~ 

(23 ) 

3 Estimate 
t----74 Certain 

8) 

hr. I min .. 

I I I 
+- 1'+ ) 

22) 

8 



• r 
r 

36. What were you doing while the crime was 
actually taking place? 

(24~5) 

R!3 Observed situation/~oth;ng 
04 Did as instructed bJ person 

committing the crime 
05 Engaged in physical struggle 

1-1 -~0~6 Took se 1 f protecti ve meas ures 
ox 
a 
~ 
1 
1 
J2 
11 

Working 
Tried verbal persuasion 
Called for help 
Investigated the situation 
Chased the suspect 
Ca 11 ed po 1 i ce 
Donlt know 
Other - Speci fy _________ _ 

a} CALLER - skip to Q,45, pg. 
Do) Refer to Qs. 12 and 14, pg.4 0 SCREEN E 
rf one is answered Yes u

, or, if INVOLVEr1ENT CRIME , 
skip to Q.53, pg.12. 

37. Who discovered that a crime had taken 
place? 

(26) 

t-_-r3 Res pondent (Sk i P to Q. 42 ) 
.--_ .... 4 Victim (Skip to Q.40) 

5 Caller 
t----oi-6 Someone else 
t-_ _..7 Donlt know (Skip to Q .. 42) 

SCREEN f ..... Refer to Qs~ 1 and 2 for Responde~ls role. 
VICTIM or VICTIM-CALLER , 

skip to Q. . 

38. What is the relationship of this person 
to the victim? 

39. Are they members of the same household? 

9 

(27~8) 

03 Spouse 
t---_-i-i-04 Other re 1 ati ve 

Q5 Friend \ 
t----:i::0-==-6 Acquaintance!nei 9hborl 

07 Business associate 
t---~ 
t--___ 0.-,8 Apartment manager or (Skip to Q.40) 

I 
guard/ten~nt j. 

:-__ 0.-9 Salesperson or securi ty I guard/customer 
~. 10 Stranget· 

71 Don't know 
t---........ Other - Speci fy _________ _ 

(29) 

(If appropriate, ask Q.39, if not, skip 
to Q.4O) 

1 No 
1----.... 2 Yes 
1--____ 7 Don't know 

--.~ 

-'~':"r 

--..:.,.-. 

- . -
• 

--
.-

l. 

-

42. 

(30 .... 31 ) 

What is the relationship of this person 03 Spouse 
to you? 04 Other relative .. 

05 Friend 
06 Acquaintance/neighbor' 
07 Business associate 
08 Apartment manager or (Skic to Q.42) guard/tenant ) 

09 Salesperson or security 
guard/customer 

10 Stranger ..J 

Other - Specify 

(I f appropri ate, 
to Q.42) 

askQ.41, if not, skip 

(32) 

Are you and th'j 5 person members of the 1 No 
same household? 2 Yes 

The next question will be about the time the crime was discovered. 

What time did you/this person discover 
that a crime had taken place? 

Date Hour Min. 

AM 
PM 

day t hr. I min. 

I I . I . I ] 
(33 ~ 38) 

7 Don't know (Skip to Instruction after Q.44) 
-----------------------------~~~~~~~~-=~~=~ 

READ LIST 
(39) 

_. Would you say this till1f! is 3 Exact - within 1 minute? 
1-----7-4 Approximate - wi thi n 2~ mi nutes? 

.-.~. Why do you think it was (Time from Q.42)? 

~ A rough estimate - within 5 minutes? 
t---~6 A guess - over 5 mi nutes? 

(40 .... 41 ) 

03 Looked at clock/watch 
1---04 Activity related to regular routine 

05 TV show 
1----:.0~6 An appoi ntment 

07 Radio program 
1---:'0-=-8 No basi s for answer 
1--__ Other - Speci fy __________ . 

SKIP TO Q.53 Pg. 12 
WHEN RESPONDENT WAS INVOLVED IN OR DISCOVERED CRIME 

_ .. ~. '. -ruOTNOTES:-
10 

-
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l. 
I 

45. Who to1d you that a crime had taken 
place? 

(42.) 

3 Victim (Skip to Q. 50) 
!--~4 Wi tness 

-~-~-----

5 Call er 
~-- Other - Specify ________ _ 

SCREEN G .• •. Refet- to Qs. 1 and 2 for the Res~dent' s ro1 e. 
VICTIM or VICTIM-CALLE , 

skip to Q. 8. 

~---~.-------------------.~------------------------~ 

46. 

47. 

(Verify relationship if known) 

What is the relationship of tJ\;S 
person to the victim? 

Are they members of the same household? 

(Verify relationship if known) 

48. What is the relationship of this 
person to you? 

11 

03 Spouse 
J.--""'04 Other relative 

05 Friend _ 
1---i0~6 Acqua i ntance.mei ghbor 

07 Business associate 
J---iO';:'8 Apartment manager or 

guard/tenant 
09 Salesperson or security 

I----=-~ guard/customer 
1-' 10 Stranger 

~'/'f Don't know 
. 

) (Skip to Q.48) 

1----
Other - Specify ________ _ 

(If appropriate. ask Q. 47; if not, 
ski p to Q. 48.) 

1 No 
~-";"2 Yes 

7 Don't know 
~-.;... 

(1+6 .. 47) 

03 Spouse 
1---i0-:-4 Other relative 

as Friend _ 
~--i0~7 Acquaintance/neighbor 

07 Business associate 
I----i~:o:ir:o Apartment manager or 

guard/tenant > (Skip to Q.50) 
09 Salesperson or security 1------ guard/customer 
10 Stranger ... 

I----~ Other - Speci fy _______ _ 

(If appropriate, ask Q. 49; if not, 
ski p to Q. 50 ) 

-

--~ 

-.- .... -:;: 

-~ -~.-

T9. Are you and this person members of the 
same household? 

(48) 

I--_~l No 
1--_....::.2 Yes 

Next, r waul d 11 ke to ask you about the time someone told you that a crime had 
taken place. 

50. What time was it when you were told that 
a crime had taken place? 

.---1. Would you say this time is ... 

Date Hour Min. 
AM 
PM 

75 Don't know (Skip to 

READ LIST 
(55) 

(49 .. 

Q.53) 

3 Exact - within 1 minute? 
t-----io4 Approximate - within 2~ minutes? 

min. 

I I 
54) 

1--__ .;;.5 A rough estimate - within 5 minutes? 
1--___ 6 A guess - over 5 mi nutes? 

."..-..---

52. 10jhy do you think it was (Time from 9.50)? 

;;i<""-

3. How many persons were victims of this 
,c.- crime? (Including yourself) 

(56...,57) 

i---i0:.;,3 Looked at clod/watch 
1----<0;.,;,.4 TV show 
1----...;0;,;;.5 Radi 0 program 
1--_..;0 ... 6 Activity related to a regular routine 

07 An appOintment 
1---";0.r8 No basi s for answer 
t---- Other - Spt~cify _________ _ 

Nu~er of persons 

77 Don't know 
IT] 
(58 .. 59) 

SCREEN·H ...•. Refer to Assignment Ca.rd Item AS for type of crime. 
RAPE, ROBBERY, or ASSAULT (), 

skip to 9.~. J 
=-J4. How many of these victims were at the 

scene of the crime at the time it 
happened? (Including yourself) 

.~5. How many persons conmitted the crime? 

---til 

__ ' lo1OTifOTES:-

Number of persons 

77 Don I t know 

Number of persons 

77 Don't know 

IT] 
(~O .. 61) 

IT] 
(62 .. 63) 

12 
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" 
--- - ~------

SCREEN I .. . Refer to Q. 12, pg.4. 0 
Answer is "Noll t 

skip to Q.72,pg. 10. 
L 

(64 ) 

56. Did you see who committed the crime? 1-_~1 No (Skip to Q. 64) 

1--_--:;;.2 Yes 

-,_. --------------------------~~------------~------------(651 

57. Would you be able to recognize him/her/ 
them if you saw him/her/them again? 

58. Do you know the name(s) of (any of) the 
person(s) who committed the crime? 

59. What ;s the relationship of this person 
to you? 

50. Are you and this person members of the 
same household? 

1-_-r1 No (Skip to Q.63) 
2 Yes 

1---';'7 Don't know 

(661 

a.-_-i-1 No (CALLER - Ski p to Q. 72, pg. 15) 
2°Yes 1-------

03 Spouse 
1---"':;O~4 Other relative 

05 Friend _ 
I----i-i-06 Acqua i ntance/ ne; ghbor 

07 Business associate 
I---~ 
1--_..;;O~8 Apartment manager or 

guard/tenant 
1--_..;;0.;;,.9 Salesperson or securi ty 

gua rd/ cus tome r 

> (Skip to SCREEN J) 

10 Stranger 
1---";:';;" Other _ Specify __ ,,~ ________ ., 

(691 

(If appropriate, ask Q.60; if not, 
skip to SCREEN J) 

J-_-i-1 No 
2 Yes 1---....... 

SCREEN J ..... Refer to Qs. 1 and 2 for Respondent's9ro1e. 
VICTIM or VICTIM-CALLER 

skip to Q.6 l 
13 

--'---" 

-.--. 

--

1. What is the relatiorship between the 
victim and the person who may have 
committed the crime? 

62. Are they members of the same household? 

• Were you threatened either physically 
~ or verbally? 

(70.+71 ) 

03 Spouse 
1-----:0~4 Other relative 

05 Friend ~ 
t----:O~5 Acqua i ntance/nei ghbor 

or Business associate 
I----=O~8 Apartment manager or 

guard/tenant )0 (Sk:i p to Q. 63) 
1-_..;;0~9 Sa 1 esperson or securi t} 

guard/customer 
1-_-:1~0 Stranger , 

77 Don I t know 
t---..;..;... Other _ Speci fy __________ _ 

(12 , 

(If appropriate, ask Q.62; if not, skip 
to q.63) 

t--_..;.1 No 
2 Yes 

1----=-7 Don: t know 

(73) 

1---_..;.1 No 
i--_-_..f._ Yes 

--------------------------.. ---------~----,-------------------------

,,~O~. 01 d you 1 eave the scene of the 
'_... crime before the per'son ~'Iho may 

have committed the crime left? 

. - ;.,~ 

• Do you know what time the person 
, may have committed the 

\ •• ,me left the scene? 

• What time did this person leave 
. the scene? 

1 No 
t---2r Yes (Skip to Q.72) 

7 Don't know t--.-;.. 

(7S) 

..-_-;:.1 No (Ski p to Q. 69) 
2 Yes 1------

I I I [ I I Cajd 

o Date Hour "1i n. 

AM 
PM 

(9 ~ 14) 

14 



I 
67. Would you say this time is • ••• f 

68. Why do you think it was (Time from 
_0.66 )? 

69. How many mi nutes went by between 
your knowing of the cri~ and 
the time the person who may 
have conmi tted the crime- 1 eft 
the scene? 

70. Please tell me if you are certain 
or if this is an estimate. 

71. Was the person who may have commited 
the crime still at the scene when 
the police arrived? 

72. Did the police arrest" anYO~1e Q!l. or 
~ the scene? 

73. Would you want to see the suspect(s) 
prosecuted? 

15 

(15\ 

3 Exalct - within 1 minute? 
4 Approximate - within 21s minutes? 

r-- - 5" A rOlUgh estimate - within 5 minutes? 
6 A guess - over 5 minutes? 

(16..171 

03 Looked at clock/watch 
04 Activity related to regular routine 
05 TV show 
06 An appointment 
07 Radio program 
08 No basis for answer 

Othe.r' - Speci fy 

--
SKIP TO Q,71 

mins. 

I I 
6s Su:spect di d not 1 eave (l a -+ 

7s [)alrl l t know (Ski p to Q. 71) 

(23) 

1-_....;z..3 E5 tima te 
I-_~ Cf!'°ta in 

(24) 

No 
I----i- Yes 

DCln I t know 
I--~ 

(25) 

( ',. . _Q I 

(Skip to Q. is) 

74 . C 1 d au you t 11 e h ? me w y . 03 Know suspect persona 1y 
04 Suspect is juvenile 
05 Only want the property r~stored or 

returned 
06 Want restitution made 
07 Fear repri sa 1 
77 Don I t know· 

Other - Speci fy 

I would like to ask you some questions regarding what you did between the 
time the crime ended/you discovered the crime/you were told about the crime and 
the time the police were called/contacted. 

(29-+30) 
7Sa. Use 75b. for RAPE 03 Police called/contacted Skip to SCREEN K 

What was the very first thing you did 04 Left the scene 
after the crime ended/you discovered 05 Chased the suspect 
the crime/you were told about the 06 Took no action 
crime ( before the po 1i ce were ca 11 ed)? I--_~ Ol.r7 Asked someone else to call the po 1 ice 

1----i0~8 Investi gated 
7Sb. Could you please tell me what you 09 Discussed situation (in person) 

did before the police were called? 10 Telephoned someone other than 
the pol ice 

1---;.I-rl Restrained slJspect (arrested suspect) 
12 B~came unconscious 

1---;'1;;'3 Pushed alarm (Skip to SCREEN K) 

1---
Other - Specify ________ _ 

--------------------------------~----------------------------------

76. Could you please tell me what you did 
next (before the police were 
called) ? 

(REPEAT THIS QUESTION UNTIL RESPONDENT 
ANSWERS THAT THE POLICE WERE CALLED/ 
CONTACTED. ENTER ANSWER CODES IN 
BOXES IN THE ORDER IN WHICH THE 
RESPONDENT GIVES EP.CH ANSWER.) 

FOOTNOTES: 

03 Police cal1ed/contacte~ 
04 Left the scefie 
05 Chassd the subject 
06 Took no action 
07 Asked someone else to 

ca 11 the po 1 i ce 
08 Investigated 
09 Discussed situation 

(i n person) 
10 Telephoned someone other 

than the police 
11 Restrained suspect/ 

arrested suspect 
.. - 12 Became u'nconsci ous 

13 Pushed a 1 ann 

rn 
(31-+32) 

OJ 
(33 .. 34 ) 

OJ 
(351"'1 
(37-+38) 

bQ 
Other - Specify ____________ _ 

16 
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77. 

78. 

---- ----------- - ~- -

In similar circumstances would you 
again do this/these things before 
the police were called/contacted. 

(41) 

f3
NO 
Yes 
Don't know 

SCREEN K ..... Refer to Qs. 1 and 2~r Respondent's role. 
VICTI"V' 

skip to SECTION II, pg. 20. 

Who asked you to call/contact the 
pol ice? 

.< . 

(42 ) 

...-_.-.;;..3 Respondent 
decided ~

ICTIM-CALLER' 
skip to SECTIO~ Ib pg.20 

WIT-NESS -CALLER, CALLER 
skiD to Q.84, pg.19 

4 Victim (Skip to Q.83) 
Jo---~':r Wi tness 

J) Someone else 
~-""2 Doni t know (Skip to Q.83). 

SCREEN L ..... Refer to Qs. 1 and 2 for ~pondent's role. 
V I CTIM-C.~LLE~ 
skio to Q.81 . - . 

(Verify relationship if known) 

79. What is the relationship of this 
person to the victim? 

03 Spouse 
1--~047- Other relative 

05 Friend ... 
I---~ 06 Acquai ntance/nei ghbor 

07 Business associate 
1-~0~8 Apartment manager or (Skip to Q.81) 

guard/tenant > 
09 Salesperson or security 

Jo--......... guard/customer 
10 Stranger ~ 

1--~17~ Don I t knuw 

_r ____ 

e 

_:-'-

1-__ Other - Speci fy __________ -. ~ .. 

(If appropriate, ask 0.80; if not, 
skip to Q.81.) 

------------------+-;(4;:-;S~\---------------- -"''''' . 
80. Are they members of the same 

household? , 
1 No 

Jo--""":-2 Yes 
I Don I t know 1------

~~---------1.--------___ ... , rUUII'tUIt.!): 

-, , 
17 

(VERIFY RELATIONSHIP IF KNOWN.) 

81. What is the relationship of this 
person to you? 

82. Are you and thi s person members 
of the same household? 

(40.'+ 7\ 

1--.......;0~3 Spouse 
__ 04 Other relative 

05 Friend _ 
l--""";'Ooi-6 Acqua i ntance/ne; ghbor 
1--.......;0-:-7 Bus; ness associ ate 

08 Apartment manager or 
1---"';;'-' guard/tenant ~ (Skip to SCREEN M' 
1--___ 0._9 Salesperson or securi ty 

guard/customer 
10 Stranger 

...--...;;.-. Other - Specify ____ .. ____ _ 

lIf appropriate, ask Q. 82; if not, 
skip to SCREEN M.) 

1 No 
1---"2 Yes 

~---------------~b--------------~---------------------------------~ 

83. 

SCREEN M ••• Refer to Qs. 1 and 2 for~spondent IS role. 
VICTIM-CALLER , 

skip to SECTION II, pg. • 

Why were you asked to call/contact 
the pol ice? 

(ASK 1IA!:4YTHING ELSE?" UNTIL IINO". 
ENTER ANSWER CODES IN BOXES IN 
ORDER GI VEN . ) 

03 Has nearest phone 
04 More convenient for W 

Respondent to call .. 05 Too emotional to act CD 
06 Was injured and 

unable to call (51~52' 
07 Standard or company W 

procedure 
08 Couldn't reach phone 

.. :l Other - Specify _______ _ 

77 Don't know 

FOOTNOTES: 
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(VERDY REtATICR;BIP IF mloti) 

84. What is the relationship of the 
victiJlt to you? 

85 . Am you and the vi cti m members 
. \1f the same household? 

.--_. 

19 

(55) 

03 Spouse 
t----ai Other re1 ative-

05 Friend 
~--=-Ol6'::- Acquaintance/neighbor 'l 

- - ~---

07 Business associate I 
J---i0~8 Apartment manager or J (Skip to Q.86) 

guard/tenant 
09 Salesperson or security 

li-o--...... guard/customer' 
10 Stranger 

~-..-..- Other - Specify _________ _ 

(56) 

(If appropriate, ask Q. 85; if not, 
skip to Q.86) 

1 No 
J----::;.2 Yes 

86. 

87. 

. 

8 9. 

r---

\\ 
~ 

jI, " -~ 

SECTION II 

We appreci'ate the care with which you have answered the questions so far, 
Please continue to be patient because we realize some of the questions may sound 
a~ike to you. Be assured that each one has a special purpose. Now. let1s. continue 
wlth some questions about the people you may have talked to between the time the 
crime occurred/yOu were told about the crime/you discovered the crime and the time 
the po 1i ce were ca 11 ed. . 

Did you talk to anyone either in person 
or by ,hone before the po 1 ice were 
called contacted? 

(5n 

t--_-:-1 No ( Sk i P to SCREEN T) 
2 Yes 

1--~6 Di dn 't know when the DO 1 ice were 
called (Skip to SCREEN T) 

The following questions are only about those people you talked to in person before 
the police were called. 

How many peep 1 e di d you ta 1 k to OS(Skip to Q.98} 
in renon befo~ the DOli ce we~ Number of people ca1ed7 . 77 Don't know [[] 

(580+59 ) 

(60) 

To whom did you talk (first)? 3 Victim (Skip to Q.93) 
4 Witness 
5 Caller 
6 Suspect 
8 Someone else 
7 Don't know (Skip tc SCREEN 0) 

, 
~ 

(Verify if relationship is known) 
(610+62 ) 

What is the relationship of this 03 Spouse 
person to you? 04 Other relative 

05 Friend -. 
~ Acquaintance/neighbor 
_O~ Business associate 
_98 Apartment manager or > (Skip to SCREEN guard/tenant N) 

09 Salesperson or securit) 
guard/customer 

10 Stranger 
~ Other - Specify 

. 
(If appropriate, ask Q.90; 
skip to SCREEN N) 

if not, 

-FOOTNOTES: 
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90. A~ you and this oerson members of 
the same household? H63 ) 

1 No 
Yes 

SCREEN N ..... Refer to Os. 1 and 2 for Respo~ent's role, 
VICTIM or VICTIM-CALLER\.), 

skip to Q. 93 . 

(Verify relationship if known) 

91. What is the relationship of this person 
to the vi ctim? 

92. Are they members of the same house
hold? 

93. Why did you talk to this pers~n before 
the police we~~ ~ed/cc~tacted? 

(IF MORE THAN ONE ~~SWER. PROBE 
FOR THE MOST IM~RTANT) 

(64 .. 65) 

03 Spouse 
t---:-04~ Other re 1 a ti ve 

a Friend 
1----i-07- Acqua; ntance/ne; ghbor 

Business associate 
l---oiOS'i- Apartment manager or 

guard/tenant (Skip to 0.93) 
1--_~0.:..9 Sa 1 esperson or securi ty 

guard/customer 
1--_-=1~0 Stranger 

77 Don't know 
I---~Other - Specify _________ _ 

(66) 

(If appropriate. ask Q.92; if not, 
skip to 0.93) 

1----i-1 No 
Yes 

I---~i Don't know 

1

(67,,68) 

03 Person was present/Respondent upset 
04 Wanted information 

1--..;;0 .... Infonned him/her of crime 
06 Persc, told Respondent of crime 

1----i0-=-7 Wanted use of telephone 
08 Needed advi ce,k!i dn I t know what 

t----- to do 
1--_..;;O~9 Company procedure 
1 ___ Other - Specify _________ _ 

77 Don I t know 1---""";"';' 

I SCREEN a Refer to Os. 1 and 2 for Respondent's ro1~, 
VIC'rIM-CALLER. WITNESS-CALLER or CALLER U 

skip to Q. 95 

----------------------------------------------------------FOOTNOTES: 
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94. Did this person call/contact the 
police before you talked to 
anyone else? 

95. Did this person tell you to call/ 
contact the police? --

96. What did this person tell you? 

97. What did you do rignt after talkin~ 
to thi 5 person? 

(69' 

t-_--;;;.1 No 
t--~ Yes (Skip to 0, 116,) 

----1. Don't know 

(70) 

1 No 
t---i- Yes (Skip to 0.97) 

(71..12) 

t-_oi0oi-3 Discussed situation 
I----i-::i- Nothi ng 
1-_-i0~5 Suggested a course of acti on 
J--__ O~6 Of little assistance 
1-__ Other - Spt!!cify ___ _ 

77 Don it know·---·---------t--..:...;.. 

t----i0~3 Ca 11 ed/ contacted po 1 ice (Ski P to Q. ll~ pg .27) 
1-_-io:r4 Ta 1 ked to StOllleone else in person 
I--_oi0;. Telephoned !iomeone else 
t-_-iWr6 Ca 1 med ones£' 1 f 
t--~ Took no acti on 
t--- Other - Speci fy _________ _ 

77 Don i t kno',;--'---------
I--~ 

The next questions will be about those persons you TELEPHONED before the police 
were calledo 

98. Ho,~ many persons did you telephone 
hefore the po 1 i ce were ca 11 ed/ 
(.;ontacted? 

99. Whom did you telephone first? 

(771 

as (Skip to SCREEN R) 
N~~ber of persons 

77 Don't know 

1--_..;.3 Victim (Skip to Q. 104) 
Witness 

1---.0- Ca 11 er 
Suspect 

t---a=- Someone else 
J---";" Don't know (Skip to Q.104) 

22 
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100. 

'--- -----------_.- -

Verify if relatlonship 1S known 

What is thE~ relationship of this 
person to you? 

(78~79) 

03 Spouse 
t---~0~4 Other're1ative 
1--_..;0,;;.5 F ri end .... 

-- - -~--

T 

I 
... - ··'T 

~~·Acquaintance/ne;gbbor 
t--_-i0.;.-7 Business associate 
1-_,.;;:(0.:::.8 Apartment manager or 

guard/tenant > (SRil'to SCREEN P). I 

1-_,.;;:0.::.,9 Sa 1 esperson or securi ty L 
guard/customer --I 

101. Are you and this person members of 
the same household? 

1-_..:.1,:.0 Stranger . 
1--__ Other - Specify _______ , ___ _ 

(If aopropriate, ask Q.I01; if not, 
skip to SCREEN P) 

(130) 

1 __ ~1 No 
1--_~2 Yes I I I I I I 

fl 

SCREEN P • • • • • Refer to Qs. 1 and 2 for R~sponden I t role. 
VICTIM or VICTIM-CALLER ~ 

skip to Q.I04 

(Verify if relationship ;s known) 

102. What is the relationship of this 
person to the victim? 

FOOTNOTES: 
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(9 .. 10) 

03 Spouse 
1---';'04:;' Othe r re 1 a ti ve 
1--_1)..;.;.5 F ri end • 

06 Acquaintance/neighbor 
1---';'0)"'7 Business assoc..~i(lte 

08 Apartment managar or 
I-----:;~ guard/tenant ) (Skip to Q.104) 
1--_,.;;:0.=.9 Salesperson or securi ty 

guard/customer 
1--_-=1.=.0 Stranger ~ 
1--__ Other - Speci fy _________ _ 

(If appropriate, ask Q.I03; if riot, 
ski P to Q. 104) 

L-, 

--

I' .. - "". 

,-
103. Are they mem 

household" r 
bers of the same 

-------
I 

1-

.--

104. Why did you 
the police 

r-

c,;;:: 11 thi s pe""~on before 
we~ calledlcontacted? 

-

(11 ) 

1 No 
2 Yes 
7 Don1t know 

(12-+013 ) 

03 Informed him/her of crime 
04 Needed assistance 
05 Needed advice/didn't know what 

to du 
06 Wanted information 

Other - Sepciry 

I r-..1Z. Don t know 

SCREEN Q . . . . . Refer to Os. 1 and 2 for RespOnd,el'lt I s ro 1 e 
VICTIM-C,t\LLER, WITNESS-CALLER. or CALLERO, 

skip to Q.106 
.. ');I 

(lit) 

. Did this person call/contact the 1 No 
police before you talked to Z Yes (Skip to Q.116) 
anyone else? 7 Don1t know 

. .A<""--

(15) 

_06 . Did this person tell you to callI 1 No 
contact the police? 2 Yes (Skip to Q. 108) 

(16 .. 17) 
:;ii'--

107. What did this person tell you? 03 Offered assistance 
04 Concurred with Respondent1s a,=t/ 

intent 
05 Was of no assistance 
06 To talk to someone else 
77 Don1t know 

Other - Speci fy 

.. -
(l8~19) 

What did you do after talking to 03 Called/contacted police (Skip to Q.1l6) 
this person? 04 Telephone someone else 

05 Other - Specify ____ 

77 Don1t know , 
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I ! . 

Verify if relationship is known 

100. What is the relationship of this 
person to you? 

-- - -~----~ ---

(78 .. 79) 

t--_..;0~3 Spouse 
1-_..;0.,,;..4 Other' re 1 a ti ve 
1--_..;0 ... 5 Fri end ... 
~~·Acquaintance/neighbor 

l~ 

1-_..;0.;,..7 Business associate 
I--_li..;:.:.-S- Apartment manager or 

guard/tenant > (SJ(i~ to SCREEN P)' I 

L-'J 

1--_..;:.0.:;,.9 Sa 1 esperson or securi ty 
guard/customer-

J. __ ..;:.10.:;. Stranger 
1-__ Other - Specify _________ _ 

(If aopropriate, ask Q.101; if not, 
skip to SCREEN P) 

I ,--

103. 

104. 

..-
I 

, 

_-,_---1 

!--
I .-

101.. Are you and thi s person members of 
the same household? 

(80) 

1 No 
1---;'2 Yes I I I I I I 

ti 8) 

SCREEN P .•... Refer to Qs. 1 and 2 for Responden't role. 
. VICTIM or VICTIM-CALLER 0 

skip to Q.I04 

(Verify if relationship is known) 

102. What is the relationship of this 
person to the victim? 

FOOTNOTES: 
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(9 .. 10) 

03 Spouse 
t---';'04;;', Other relative 
1--_--0,.;..;.5 F ri en d • 
1--_..;0.;,.6 Acqua i ntance/nei ghbor 
1--_~0.;,..7 Business associate 
1--_~08 Apartment manager or 

guard/tenant ) 
1--_..;:.0.:;,.9 Salesperson or security 

guard/customer 

(Skip to Q.104) 

1----=1~0 Stranger .. 
1--__ Other - Specify _________ _ 

(If appropriate, ask Q.I03; if not, 
skip to Q. 104) 

---, 

_05. 

06. 

- -- -- -

.'~---

107. 

-

OS. 

'~-.'. 

(11 ) 

Are they members of the same 1 No 
household? --Z Yes 

Z Don't know 

(12 ... 13) 

Why did you call this person before r--. .N Infonned him/her of crime 
the police were called/contacted? 04 Needed assistance 

05 Needed advice/didn't know what 
to de 

06 Wanted information 
Other - Sepcify 

77 Don I t know 
-

.-

SCREEN Q . . . . . Refer to Qs. 1 and 2 for Respondent's role 
VICTIM-CALLER, WITNESS-CALLER, or CALLER<:), 

skip to 0.106 
.: 

nl+' 
Did this person call/contact the 1. No 

police before you talked to 2 Yes (Skip to 0.116) 
anyone else? 7 Don't know 

(15) 

Did this person tell you to calli 1 No 
contact the police? 2 Yas (Skip to Q. 108) 

(16 .. 17) 

I~hat did this person tell you? 03 Offf:red assi stance 
04 Concurred with Respondent's act/ 

intent 
05 Was of no assistance 
06 To talk to someone else 
77 Don I t know 

Other - Speci fy 

(18 .. 19' 

What did you do after talking to 03 Called/contacted police (Skip to 0.116) 
this per.:..on? 04 Telephone someone else 

05 Other - Specify 

77 Don't know 

, 

24 



tl 
" 

" D 

SCREEN R •• .. Refer'to Q.s 1 and 2 for~espondent's 
VICTIM U, 

role, 

109. Who helped you decide to callI 
contact the police? 

skip. Q.1l4 

(2.01 

3 Respondent/ no onp- (Sk i p to Q. 116) 
t---~4 Victim (Skip to Q.116) 

5 \.Jitness 
I---oi-6 Someone else 

SCREEN S ..... Refer to Qs.l and 2 for ResjUtndent's role. 
VICTIM-CALLER \.J. 
skip to Q.112· 

(Verify if relationship ;s known) 

110. What is the relationship of this 
per<on to the victim? 

111. Are they members of the same 
household? 

~IU I NU IE.'): 

(2.1..,22.1 

03 Spouse 
t--oi07-4 Other relative 
I---i-i-05 Friend 

06 Acquaintance/neighbor 
~, 01 Business associate 
1-_..;;0..::.,8 Apartl-nent manager or 

guard/tenant 

1 
~ (Skip to SCREEN T) 

1-_..;;0..::.,9 Salesperson or securi ty 
guard/customer 

10 Stranger 
1---=7-=-7 Don't know 

.. 
1-__ Other - Speci fy __________ . 

(231 

(If appropriate, ask Q.l11; if not. 
skip to SCREEN T) 

1 No 
I---TZ Yes 
1-__ .:..7 Don I t know 

,;;'~-'-

------

Verify if relationship is known) 

112. What is the relationship of tnis 
person to you? 

113. Are you and this person members 
of the same' household? 

03 Spouse 
J.--';';O .. .4;' Other relative 
..-~-0;..r5 Friend 

Ub Acquaintance/neighbor 
1--~0:"C'7 Bu;.iness associate 
1-_.;:.08:;,. Apartment manager or 

guard/tenant 
1-_.;:.09;;. Sa 1 esperson or securi ty 

guard/customer 

1 
>(S kip to SCREEN T 

1--_..:.1:;,.0 Stranger 
1-__ Other - Speci fy _________ _ 

(26, 

(If appropriate, ask Q.113; if not, 
skip to SCREEN T) 

1 No 
'---~2 Yes 

SCREEN T ••••• Refer to Qs. 1 and 2 for Respondent's role. 
VICTIMwCALLER, WITNESS-CALLER, or CALLEn<=} 

skip to Q.116 

114. Who called/contacted the police? 

115. Are you and this person members 
of the same household? 

(27..,28) 

03 Spouse 
t---oO;';'4 Other re 1 at i ve 

05 Friend 
\--"'-;0:;'6 Acquai ntance/nei ghbor '" 

07 Business associate 
t----iO~8 Apartment manage,' or 

_ guard/tenant > (Ski p to Q .116 ) 
1----=0~9 Salesperson or ~ecuri ty 

guard/customer 
10 Stranger ! 

1----;;7;':'7 Don I t know (Sk i p to Q. 120 ) 
1--__ Other - Specify _________ _ 

(29) 

(If appropriate, ask Q.115; if not, 
skip to Q.116) 

1 No 
t----.i-2 Yes 

~'''" ,",- ------------'----------
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":~, 

:i 

l~ 
116. Did you/this person have any 

trouble 1n reach,ng the 
police? 

117. What kind of trouble did he/she/ 
you have in reaching the police? 

(30) 

1 No -
2 Yes 

~-~ - ~---

"Respondent is VICTIM. 
\ skip to O. 120. 

L 
Respondent is VICTIM-CALLER. 
WITNESS-CALLER. or CALLER. 
skip to Q. 123. 

~~ Don't know (Skip to SCREEN U) 

(;11 ... 3.2.1 

03 Had to find the number 
---04 Put on ho 1 d 
--05" No answer 
--00 Wrong number 
--W Line busy =-= Other - Specify_~ _______ _ 

---------------------------------~---.------------------------------

118. 

119. 

I'd like to ask about the time it took 

How long did it take to solv~ this 
problem? 

Please tell me if you are certain 
or if this is an estimate? 

(y!e 0.117 answer) 

7s Don~t. know 

(41\ 

3 Estimate 
f-----:-4 Certa i n 

dayS! hr.. I mins., secs. 

(33 + 40) 

(Ski p to SCREEN U) 

SCREEN U ..... Refer to Qs. 1 and 2 for Respondent's rOle
O
' 

VICTIM-CALLER, WITNESS-CALLER. or CALLER • 
skip to 0.123 

FOOTNOtES 

27 

_:r'~, 

'120. Why didn't you personally cal'll 
contact the police? ----

r 

j'~ 122. 

(ASK "ANYTHING ELSE?II UNTIL "NOll. 
EKTER ANSWER CODES IN BOXES IN 
ORDER GIVEN.) 

If no one had called/contacted the 
police. would you have tried 
to call/contact them yourself? 

Why wouldn't you have called them 
yourself? 

(S2) 

03 Respondent frightened/ 
upset 

04 Po 1i ce a 1 ready ca 11 ed 
05 Respondent injured 
06 Wasn't important 
07 Respondent did not know 

crime had occurred 
08 Routine for security 

guard to ca 11 
09 Not Respondent's 

responsibility 
10 No phone available 
11 Al ann pushed 
12 Searched for suspects/ 

investigated 
13 Suspect restrained 

Respondent/suspect 
present 

Other - Specify _____ _ 

77 Don i t know 

1 No 
1---~2 Yes (Skip to SCREEN V.) 

(53..,541 

03 Private or personal matter 
t--~0i:"::'4 Not important enough 
1-__ ..;;0,;:;.5 Respondent knows suspect/ 

suspect's family 
.-____ 06.;;.. Respondent upset 
f--- Other ______________ _ 

.... ,i, •. 

77 Don I t know 
f---"-'-

:-----------------._,---"-----------------------, 
SCREEN V ... Refer to Q.86. pg.20. 0 

Respondent answered. "Di dn' t know when pol ice were ca 11 ed" • 
skip to 176, P9.41 

Now I would like to ask you about the length of time between when you knew a crime had 
been committed and the time the police were called/contacted. 

123. How much time went by between your 
knowing of the crime and the time 
someone/you called or contacted 
the police? 

l I cL I 
(55 + 

7s Don't know (Sk.i p to SECTION I II ) 

sees. 

I I 
621 
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J 
'0. 

f 
124. 

----- ---------- - -- -

P'l ease te l' me i f you are certa in, 
or if this is an estimate? (631 

SCREEN W ••••• 

J----- Estimate 
.-.J. Certain 

Refer to Os. 1 and l for Respondent~s role. 
a) Respondent" is VICTIM ("'\ 
skip to SECTION III pg.3Y.-

b) Raspondent is V I CTIM-CALLER 0 
skip to 0.126 ' 

(6 4..s5'\ 

125. Why did you decide to get involved 
in this incident? 

03 Relative involved 
J---%0'4~ Fri end/nei ghbor / acqua i ntance 

involved 

(IF MORE THAN ONE ANSWER, PROBE' 
FOR THE. MOST IMPORTANT) 

as Respondent's duty/responsibility 
I---"li-i-06 Was asked to 

~7 Humanitarian reason 
I---~ ()~ A' ready ; nvo 1 ved 
i----

Other - Spec; fy ________ _ 

77 Don't know 1---........ 

----------~-----------------1---------------------------'----

126. Was it difficult for you to decide 
to ca11 the police? 

(66,\ 

1 No (Skip to 0.131) 
1-----%2 Yes 

The next question asks for the amount of time you spent making this decision. 

127. 

128. 

29 

How much time did you spend in 
making this d~cision? 

Please tell me if you are certain, 
or if this is an estimate? 

dayS, hrs., mins., secs. 

11.1.1. I 
(67 .. 71t\ 

7s Don't know (Skip to 0.129) 

(75'\ 

3 Estimate 
1-----=-4 Certain 

,...,.,- -"J 

---

'., .... 

-".,,--

;: .. --

1Zg. Why was deciding to call/contact 
the police difficult for you.? 

(ASK "ANYTHING ELSE?" UNTIL II NOli . 
ENTER ANSWER CODES IN BOXES IN 
ORDER GIVEN.) 

130. What caused you to finally decide 
to call the police? 

(ASK II ANYTHING as!?" UNTIL II NO" • 
ENTER ANSWER CODES IN BOXES 
IN ORDER GIVEN.) 

131. After you made up your mind to calli 
contact the police, did you 
immediately place the call/contact 
them? 

132. Why didn't you call/contact the 
police immediately after you 
made up your mind to call them? 

(ASK "ANYTHING ELSE?" UNTIL II NO" • 
ENTER ANSWER CODES IN BOXES IN 
ORDER GIVEN.) 

03 Respondent knows the 
suspect(s)/ suspect's 
family 

04 Wondered if someone else 
shoul d be ca 11 ed 

as Juvenile suspect 
06 Nothing could be done 
07 Not important enough 
08 Fear of reprisal 
09 Other - Specify _______ _ 

77 Don't know I card 

I I r I I I I ¢171 
( 1 

03 Suspect would not CD 
return property 

04 Anger (9.101 

05 Advised by someone r--r--l 
06 PhYSical discomfort ~ 
07 Oi dn 't know wha t [[] 

else to do 
Other - Speci fy _______ (l 3..1 4 ) 

77 Don't know 

(15'\ 

1 No 
1-----;'2 Yes (Skip to Q.137, pg. 31) 

03 No phone available 
04 Telephoned or talked 

to other person 
05 Fear of reprisal 
06 Waited for other 

parties involved 
07 Other - Speci fy __ 

77 Don't know 

30 , 
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133. Was there any further delay before you 
called/contacted the police? 

134. What caused this delay? 

(ASK "ANYTHING ELSE?" UNTIL "NO". 
ENTER ANSWER CODES IN BOXES IN 
ORDER GIVEN.) 

135. Altogether, how long did it take 
you to reach a telephone/the 
EPlice after you decided to 
carrTContact them? 

136. Please tell me if you are certain 
or if this is an estimate? 

(26) . 

1 No (Skip to ~.1~~) 
1--';'2 Yes 

03 Telephoned or talked 
to others 

04 Personal business 
as Sought information 
06 No telephone availabl~ 
07 Sought out telephone 
08 Was afraid 
09 Waited for other parties 

involved 
10 Phone in use or out of 

order 
11 Knew suspect/located 

suspect 
Other - Speci fy __ _ 

hrs. 

7s Don't know 

(43) 

J-_.;.3 Estimate 
4 Certain 

I---~ 

I I 
(37 

(Skip to Q.137) 

This next question is asked to obtain information on the time you 
called/contacted the police. 

13T. What time did you call/contact Date Hour Min. dr the police? AM 
PM I 

(44 

mins. 

J .. 

I TI ... 
7s Don't know (Skip to SCREEN X) 

""1-00TNOfE5 : 

31 

secs. 

I I 
'+2) 

min. 

I ) 
1+9) 

_ .... 

.... ..".. .... 

-.;: ...... ....,;.; 

w.::: •• ~:; 

.... ".-

(SO) 
READ LIST 

- -138. Woul d you say thi s time ; s 3 Exact - within 1 minute? 

----- - ---- --

------4 Approximate - within 2~ minutes? 
5 A rough estimate - within 5 

minutes? 
6 A guess - over: minutes? 

---

(51 .. 52) 

_39. Why do you think it was (Time from 03 Looked at clock/watch 

f ~' 

~--

......,...'-

c,·,-l 

",' 

~)? 04 Activities related to 
routine 

05 TV show 
06 Appointment 
07 Radi 0 program 
08 No basis for answer 

Other - Specify 

SCREEN X • • . .. a) Refer to Qs. 1 and 2 for Respondent's role. 
VICTIM-CALLER of a RAP~ 

skip to Q.142 

b) Refer to Qs.13 and 14 f~ Crime type. 
DISCOVERY CRIME U 

skip to Q.142 

(53) 

1 No 

regul ar 

40. Was the crime still taking place 
at the time you called/contacted 
the police? 

---2 Yes (Skip to Q.142) 
- Oon' t know (Ski p to Q.142) 

41. Why didn't you call/contact the 
police while the crime was taking 
place? 

(ASK "ANYTHING ELSE?" UNTIL "NO"~ 
EHTER.ANSWER CODES IN BOXES IN 
ORDER GIVEN.) 

03 Respondent involved in 
crime 

04 Uncertain of situation 
as l~as bei ng phys i ca 11 y 

restrai ned . 
06 Out of fear 
07 Happenea too fast 
08 No telephone available 
09 Chased suspect 
10 Was calling for help 
11 Didn't know that crime 

had occurred 
Other - Specify ____ _ 

77 Don't know 

CD 
(54.,..55) 

[[] 
(56.,..57) 
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14l. Did you use or attempt to use a 
pay phone? 

143. Did you have trouble in u5;ng 
th6! pay phone? 

144. W~at was the. trouble? 

14S. How did you solve this problem? 

SCREEN Y .... a) Refer to Q. 2a, pg. 1. 

(581 

1--_ .... 1 No (Sk i P to SCREEN Y) 
I-_~Yes 

( 59) 

l--_or1 No (Skip to Q.147) 
J--'-;;' Yes 

(60.61 ) 

l-_oi0~3 Di dn' t have correct chaNge 
1-_-itr4 Phone out of order 

Phone missing 
1--oiO""6 Cou 1 dn 't fi nd one 
1-__ Other - Specify_,, _______ _ 

(6463) 

J-_~0.;;.3 Went to another pay phone 
J-_~4 Went to someone else's 

phone 
05 Went to own phone 

t---=Ooio6 Went to business phone 
t-_"'O ... Used v; ctim' s phone 

Got change 
t---iO~9 Borrowed money 
1--__ Other - Specify ________ _ 

If there is any answer recorded (Respondent talked to-po1ice other 
than by telephone) \j. 
skip to Q.1S0. pg.34. 

b) Refer to Q. 75, pg.16. 
Answer is hPushed alann" 0, 

skip to SECTION III. pg. 37. 

146. Whose phone did you use to call the 
police? 

FOOTNOTES: 
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3 Own phone 
t---i-4 Bus; ness phone 
J-__ .;;.5 Someone else I s phone 
1---- Other - Speci fy _________ .....-

,>.""~ 

'.~-

,~,-

.".-

-;;..-

-. 
~'~ 

_r~. 

--, .... , 

J":) 
,.r--"··" 

147. Which r.lumber did you use to call 
the police? 

148. How did you find out about this 
number? 

149. How many times did the telephone 
ring before someone at the Police 
Department answered? 

150. Did the first person at the Police 
Department whom you tal ked to take 
the information concerning the 
crime? 

151. On this cal'{Contact, how many people 
at the Pol ce Department did you 
ta 1 k to before someone took the 
; nformat; on? 

(65) 

1--_-.;;.3 911 or Crime Alert Number 
1-_.....:..4 Dialed "0" (Operator) 

(Skip to Q. 149) 
J-_-.:.5 Administrative 
J--- Other - Speci fy ___ _ 

1--_-~7 Don't know (Skip to Q.149) 

(66 .. 671 

t-'_-i0~3 Wr; tten by te 1 ephone 
J-_-i0~4 Telephone directory 
t-_-i0-i- Knew number/ or had ; t handy 
.... _..-.-6 Compani on/ Someone else 

knew number 
t-_..;:;0.:.,.7 Asked operator 
1-__ Other - Speci fy ___ _ 

.... _..;.7~7 Don't know 

Number of ri ngs 

77 Don't know 

(70) 

No 
Yes (Skip to Q. 152) 
Don't know 

Number of people 
77 Don't know 

- --

[[] 
(68 .. 69) 

rn 
(71 .. 72) 

Now I would like to ask you about the length of time it took for someone at 
the Police Department to begin to take the i nfonnati on. 

mi'ns., secs. 
[ I _ I I 152. How long did it take from the time 

you reached them until someone 
at the Police Department began 
to take the information? 7s Don't know (Skip to Q. 154) (73 .. 76) 

34 
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, 
I 153. Please tell me if you are certain 

or if this is an estimate? 

15~. What did you tell the person at the 
Police Department who took the 
infonnation? 

155. 

156. 

(ASK "ANYTHING ELSE?" UNTIL II NO" . 
ENTER ANSWER CODES IN BOXES IN 
ORDER GIV£N.) 

--------.------------------

Did the person at the Police 
Department who took your 
information tell you how long 
it would take a police car 
to arrive? 

What did the person at the Police 
Department say about how long it 
would take a police car to arrive? 

--- - ----

(771 

1-_~3 Estimate 
1-_~4 Certa in 

(19) 

I I 1 J 1 1 
03 Incident had occu~red 
04 Property loss. description 
05 Requested genei~a 1 

assistance 
06 Incident in progress 
07 Holding suspects 
08 Possible crime incident 
09 Requested investigation 

assistance 
10 Officer could be sent but 

Respondent thought it 
would do no good 

11 Described suspect 
12 Direction to scene of crime 

Other - Speci fy ____ _ 

77 Don I t know 

1--_~1 No (Skip to SCREEN Z) 
2 Yes 

t--~3 Pol ice wou1 d not 
be out (,Skip to SCREEN Z) 

7 Don't kno~ 
1----:-9 Not applicable (Skip to SCREEN Z) 

(20~1 ) 
03 Be ri ght out 

t---"':I:'T 04 Be there ina few mi nutes 
9~ Be there as soon as possible 

t---""""'"o~ Delay of specified duration 
07 Delay of unspecified 

1---- duration 
08 Be there immediately 

I--..;jo~~ Po 1 ice a 1 ready there 
t--- Other -. Speci fy ___ ~_ 

SCREEN Z ....... Refer to Q. la. pg. 1. a 
(Respondent "contacted" police) 

ski P to Q. lS8. 
35 

8) 
-...-

Now r would like to ask you about the length of time you were on the 
phone with the Po H ce Depa rtmen t. 

157. How long did you talk on the- phone 
from the time someone answered 
(at the Police Department) 
until you hung up? 

7s. Don'·t know (Skip to Q.1S8) 

I mir reIStI 
(22 '. 2SI. 

-------------------------------------~--------------------------------

1S7a. Please tell me if you are certain or 
if this 1S an estimate? 

t--_T3 Estimate 
~ __ ...;..4 Certain 

--- --------~---------------+-----------"-------------------------

158. How satisfied were you with the 
way the Police Department 
handled your telephone callI 
the contact? Overall. were you 
satisfied or dissatisfied? 

159. Why were you (Use Q. 158 answer)? 

(ASK "AHYTHING ELSE?" UNTIL IINO". 
ENTER ANS~ER CODES IN BOXES IN 
ORDER GIVEN?) 

Dissatisfied - PROBE - Would this be: 
(271.. 

1 Very dissatisfied 
1----..&.2 Moderately dissatisfied 
1--___ ""'3 51; ghtly di ssati sfi ed 

Satisfied - PROBE - Would this be: 

4- Slightly satisfied 
I----~~ Moderately satisfied 
1-___ ..:.r.6 Very satisfied 

03 Efficient handling 
04 Quick response 
05 Had no comp1aintl 

met expectations 
U6 Slow response 
07 Were courteous 
08 Were concerned 
09 Had difficulty in 

understanding or 
making themselves 
understood 

10 Prompt action promised 
11 Asked too many questions 
\2 Impolite/disinterested 

Other - Spec; fy ___ _ 

< - FOOTNOTES; --

36 



---,,--.,-------------

, 
1 

'~' 

I-

160. 

161. 

162. 

SCREEN AA ..... Refer to Q. 155. pg.35. 
Answer" is "3" (Police would not come- out)l1. 

skip to Q. M. 

SECTION III 

The- next questi ons wi 11 be about" how- long it took the police to arrive. 

How 1cng did you expect it would 
take the police to arrive after the 
call to/contact with the Police 
Department was made? 

Did the police come out in response to 
the call/contact? 

Did you sel! when the pol ice arrived after 
the call/contact was made? 

(1t6) 

(It 71 

d~ I hrso rinSol see~o 
I L_. I _ I ~ I I 
(38 ~ 1+5) 

6s Di d not k!1o~", DO 1 ; ce were 
called (Skip to Q. 165) 

7s Don't know 

1 No (Skip to Q. 101) 
2 Yes 

1 No (Skip to Q. 174) 
2 Yes 

Now I'd 1 ike to ask when- the J'O 1 ice arri ved. 

163. How long did it take the police to 

da~ I hrs 0 ri ns 0, sees 0 

I'. I _r. I J 
arrive after the call/contact was made? 

164. Please tell me if you are certain or 
if this is an estimate? 

FOOTNOTES: 
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(48 + 

7s Don't know (Skip to Q. 165) 

(561 

I-_~l Estimate 
4 Certain 

t---~ 

55) 

!:::'-- ~ 
' ... ~, 

-----.,. 

-... 

-""":;;;" 

- ,~ 

- 166. 

~ 

~ 

167. 
~;->.-

~-~ 

,,- ~ 

,=~ 

------ -

What time was it Ilihen you saw the 
police arrive? 

-

Would you say this time; s , . . 

-

Why do you think it was (Time from 
g. 165)? 

Date Hour Min. 
AM 
PM 

(57 .. 62) 

7s Don't know (Skip to SCREEN BS) 

READ LIST 
(63) 

t-_~3 Exact - within 1 minute? 
&-_-,;.4 Approximate - within 2~ minutes? 
1-__ .;.5 A rough estimate - within 5 minutes? 
1-_--=-6 A guess - over 5 mi nutes? 

(6 L • ..65) 

1-_..;ii0.;.3 Looked at clock/watch 
1-_-:-.r0,4 Activity related to regular rqutine 
l-_ooi0.;.5 TV show 
t-_ooi0 ... 6 Appoi ntment 

07 Radio program 
'--~08 No basis for answer 
1-__ Other - Specify ____ _ 

:::;a--- SCREEN BS • . . . . . Refer to Q. lCO 
Answer is "01 d not know p'o 1 ice were ca 11 ed" () • 

skip to Q. ~9. 

168. How satisfied were you with the time 
/'- it took the police officer to 

arrive after the call/contact was 
made? Overall, were you satisfied 
or dissatisfiad? 

,:;.:;:;:r'-

After they arrived. now long was it before 
the police first talked to j'lJu? 

fOOTNOTES: 

Dissatisfied - PROBE - Would this be: 
(66) 

1-_-;.1 Very di ssati sf; ed? 
1--_...;.2 Moderately di ssati sf; ed? 
1--_..;::.3 Sl i ghtlY di ssati sfi ed? 

Satisfied - PROBE - Would this be: 

4 Slightly satisfied? 
1---~5 Moderately satisfied? 
t-_-::.6 Very sati sf; ed? 

hrSoj 

I I 
mins t sees 0 

(67 

65 Didn't talk to respondent 
(Skip to Q. 171) 

75 Don't know (Skip to Q. 171) 

38 

-~'l f 
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I , 
L 
I 

170. Please· tell me if you are· certain or 
if this is an estimate? 

171. If the police had arrived faster, do 
you think it would have made a 
d i ffe rence? 

(731 

~_~3 Estimate 
1--__ 4,.:.. Certain 

(741 

1 No 
1----r2 Yes (Skip to Q. 173) 
t-_~7 Don't know (Skip to Q. 174) 

----------------------~------------------,------

172. Why do you feel that it would not 
have made a difference? 

(ASK "ANYTHING ELSE?" UNTIL "NO". 
ENTER ANSWER CODES IN BOXES IN 

. ORDER GIVEN.) 

----~~-----------.-----

173. Wh~t difference do you think it 
would hav~ made? 

39 

(ASK "ANYTHING ELSE?" UNTIL liND". 
ENTER ANSWER CODES IN BOXES IN 
ORDER GIVEN.) 

03 Incident committed 
04 Suspect gone 
05 Suspect still on scene 
06 Suspect apprehended 
07 Incident undetected 

for a period of time 
08 Arrived quickly 
09 Not a rush situation 
10 Lack of interest of 

officers 
11 Police did all they 

could 
12 Property was recovered 

Other - Speci fy ____ _ 

77 Don I t know 

SKIP TO Q. 174 Ir I I I I I Id> 91 
(1 • 8) 

03 Might have apprehended 
suspect on scene 

04 Injuries might have 
been prevented 

05 Property might have 
been recovered 

Other - Speci fy ____ _ 

CD 
(S .... 10) 

CD 
(11.12) 

CD 
(13 .. 14 , 

---... >;.~, 

.,--'-

74. Aftet?'1;he police arrived, what did 
you ~~ them to do while they 
were there? 

11 

(ASK "ANYTHING ELSE?" UNTIL "NO". 
ENTER ANSWER CODES IN BOXES IN 
ORDER GIVEN.) 

-----'-----------------

:~ 1715. What did the police actuall, do after 
they arrived at the scene. 

,.~7-

,.;-

(ASK "ANYTHING ELSE?" UNTIL liND II • 

ENTER ANSWER CODES IN BOXES IN 
ORDER GIVEN.) 

03 Investigate/check 
things out 

04 Apprehend suspect 
(remove from scene) 

05 Pick up suspect being 
hel d for pol i c.e 
arriva 1 

06 Search for suspect 
07 Question/talk to 

Respondent 
08 Take evidence 

(fingerprints, etc.) 
09 Little/nothing 
10 Prov; de· assi stance 

, (Advice, infonnation, 
medical help) 

11 Take report 
12 Broadcast information/ 

bulletin 
13 Question/talk to 

suspect 
14 Inventory missing items 
15 Question persons in 

area 

.... , . 

Other - Specify _~, __ _ 

03 Investigate/check 
things out 

04 Apprehend suspect 
(remove from scene) 

05 Pick up suspect being 
held for pol ice 
arrival 

06 Search for suspect 
07 Question/talk to 

Respondent 
08 Take evidence 

(fingerprints, etc.) 
09 Little/nothing 
10 Provide assistance 

(Advice, information, 
medical help) 

11 Take report 
12 Broadcast information/ 

bulletin 
13 Question/talk to 

suspect 
14 Inventory missing items 
15 Question persons in 

area 
OthE'lr - Specify _~ __ _ 

.... , 

LlJ 
OJ 
(17.181 

..... 

rn 
(25...,261 

OJ 
(27...,28) 

CD 
(29.30 , 

Qd 
~Ll 
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176. How satisfied were you with the way 
the police officer(s) handled 
the situation after they arrived 
at the scene? Overall, were you 
satisfied or dissatisfied? 

177. Why do you feel (Use Q. 176 
answer)? 

178. 

41 

(ASK uANYTHING ELSE?" UNTIL "NO". 
ENTER ANSWER CODES IN BOXES IN 
ORDER GIVEN.) 

- -.,--------

What did you think at the time 
of this first contact with the 
police, the result of their 
investigation would be? 

(ASK "ANYTHING ELSE?" UNTIL II NOli . 
ENTER ANSWER CODES IN BOXES IN 
ORDER GIVEN.) 

-- - ----

(35\ 
Dissatisfied - PROBE - Would this be: 

_1 Very dissatisfied? 
t----~2 Moderately dissatisf'ied? 

3 Slightly dissatisfied? t-----=-

Satisfied - PROBE - Would this be: 

4 Sliqhtly satisfied? 
t------=-5 Moderate1y satisfied? 

6 Very satisfied? J-----=-

03 Did their job well/as 
well as possible 

04 Responded quickly 
05 Were polite 
06 Performed as expected 
07 Police did not do 

enough 
08 Were concerned/interested 
09 Dissatisfied with 

officer's assessment 
10 Officer did more than 

expected 
11 Police did nothing 
12 Slow response time 

Other - Sped fy ____ _ 

77 Don't know 

03 Nothing would be dane 
04 Suspect would be caught 
05 Suspect would not be 

caught 
06 Guilty would be 

prosecuted 
07 Property would be 

recovered 
08 Injured would be 

hospitalized 
09 Property would not be 

recovered 
10 Report would be filed 
11 Suspect would be 

released 
12 Recurrence would be 

prevented 
Other - Speci fy ____ _ 

77 Don't know 

rn 
(36.,.371 

rn 
(38 .. 39) 

..... ,-.,,~. 

---------------------------------------------------,~.-----------------------------

: 179. .--
.. -

yo-

\~hat do you now think the final 
result of the police 
investigation will be? 

(ASK "ANYTHING ELSE?" UNTIL "NO". 
ENTER ANSWER CODES IN BOXES IN 
ORDER GIVEN.) 

03 Nothing will be done 
04 Suspect will be/was caught 
05 Suspect will not be 

caught 
06 Guilty will be/was 

prosecuted 
;J7 Pl'"operty wi 1 1 be/\'1as 

N~overed 
08 Injur~d were hospitalized 
09 Property will not be 

recrJvered 
10 Repo~~ will be/was filed 
11 Su.spect will be/was released 
12 Recurrence will be 

prevented 
Other- - Speci fy ____ _ 

77 Don't know 

~- SCREEN CC ...... Compare answers to Q.178 and 179. Same c:l 

.,:".--

__ I 

180. What made you change your mind? 

(Mark "Yes" for RAPE VICTIM/VICTIM 
CALLER without asking.) 

181. Were you or anyone else injured as 
a result of the crime? 

FOOTNOTES: 

skip to Q. 181. 

(66 .. 671 

03 Lack of police action to date 
'----:0~4 Positive pol"ice actions 

05 Lack of evidence 
'----=0;..:.6 Opinion of others 
1--__ Other - Speci fy __ --_____ _ 

--------------------------
,-_..:.7~7 Don't know 

(68) 

1--_-r1 No (Skip to Q. 185) 
2 Yes 

1---..... 7 Don't know (Ski p to Q. 185) 

OJ 
(56 .. 57) 

W m· 
(60.,.61 ) 

1(,tJ 
jJ.~ 

42 
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(Use Q. l82b. wording for 
RAPE VICTIM.) 

l82a. Who was injured? 

182b. Who was injured besides 
yourself? 

183. 

(ALWAYS MARK VICTIM IN ADDITION 
TO ANY OTHERS) 

Did the officer give first aid to 
you or someone else? 

-

184. Was an ambulance called to the- scene? 

185. Before thi s inc'! dent have you ever 
had a"v contact with the (Site) 
Police Department? 

186. How many times? 

187. What was the reason for the last 
contact you had with the police? 

FOOTNOTES: 

43 

(731 

(71+ ) 

(7S1 

ENTER CODES IN BOXES 

03 Respondent - Victim 
04 Victim 
05 Someone else 
06 Police officer (Skip 

to Q. 185) 
77 Don I t know 

1 No 
2 Yes 
7 Don I t know 

1 No 
2 Yes 
7 Don't know 

1 No (Skip to Q. 189) 
2 Yes 

77 Don It know 

-(78 .... 79) 
03 Was victim 
04 Traffic offense 
05 Genera 1 a;ss i stance 
06 Was witness 
07 Was suspect 

Other - Specify 

I I l 

(i;9 .... 70 --- ''e 

-----~-

rn 
(76 .... 771 

card 

I J 1 'loJ 
81 

.~-

188. How satisfied were you with the 
result of that contact? Overall, 
were you satisfied or dissatisfied? 

,189. How satisfied are you with you~ 
Police Department in general? 
Are you satisfied or dissatisfied? 

'190. What do you think the Police 
Department should do to encourage 
the public to report crimes? 

,mrrNOTES: 

(9.l01 Dissatisfied - PROBE - Would this be: 

01 Very dissatisfied? 
1--'*0:2 Moderately dissatisfied? 
I-_~ 03 Sl i ght1y di ssati sfi ed? 

Satisfied - PROBE - Would this be: 

04 Slightly satisfied? 
I---i~:,i-_ Moderately satisfied? 
1-_~06 Very satisfied? 
1-__ Other - Speci fy _____ _ 

Dissatisfied - PROBE - Would this be: 
(1l.l21 

01 Very dissatisfied? 
t---....... ()Z Moderately dissati sfied? 
1--___ °,;;.,3 Sl i ghtly di ssati sfi ed? 

Satisfied - PROBE - Would this be: 

l-_oi0,:,,4 Sl i ghtly sati sfi ed? 
1-_-i.::0S Moderately satisfied? 
1-_~06 Very satisfied? 

1-__ Other - Specify _____ _ 

{l 3 .... 1 1+ 1 

03 Respond quickly 
1---i'04~ Pub 1 i ci ty / educate pub 1 i c 
1---i7 05 Can I t make pub 1 i c get ; nvo 1 ved 

06 Improve offi cer l s image 
1--';;':" (courtesy. conmuni ty trust. etc.) 
1-_.;;.0 ... 7 Pol ice doing all they can/it I s 

up to the pub1;c 
t--_oio08ii- Prosecute suspects 

09 911 number 
t--... lr ° Be more effi ci ent and capable

II Keep victims informed of 
~-......... case progress 
1-__ Other - Specify _________ _ 

44 
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191. When a citizen calls to report an 
incident which does not require 
immediate ~ction. do you thinK 
it is all right for the citizen to b~ 
advised that a police car will 
not be there right away? 

FOOTNOTES: 

45 

(15) 

I_NO_(_p_ro_b_e_f_o_r_co_lIa_n_ts __ ) ____ _ 

2 Yes (Probe for comments) 
t--~ 

.-___ 7 No opinion 

SEcnCN IV 

These' last few questions will be about you and your background. 
(16) 

'2. Where do you live? 

City State 

. '·93. How long have you lived in (city) 
in years and months? 

3 Site city 
---=-4 Same state as site 

5 Out of site state 
--~ 

8 Refused ---

yrs"1 mas • 

I I . I I 
(17 ~ 20) 

-------------------------------------------------

-"'-"" --"-

-

195. 
;'> 

,,' -

0"''-

-
. -

:.~. 

-

"'. 
-' 

.7. 
~J-

-
~ ~-" 

-'6 
., .... ,~. 

--

SCREf..N DO . . " . • If Q. 192 same as the Site 0. 
ski p to Q. 196. 

How often do you come to 
(Site) ? 

, (21..,22) 

03 Dai ly 
()( Weekly 

-----05 Monthly 
---06 Every 3-6 months 

-- -07 Once a year 
08 First time 

Other - Specify _______ _ 

-----~. 

What is the reason you 
(23..,24 ~EAD LIST 

usualll come to (Site)? 03 Work/Business 
~ Shopping 
O~ Recreation/Leisure 
() Family 
0 School 

Other - Specify 

How long have you lived at your ( 
~rs" I mos. 

I present address? I I 
(25 ~ 

28) 

. . 
(29) 

Do you own. rent. or bCiard? 3 Own 
4 Rent 
5 Board 
6 Without payment of cash rent 
8 Refused 

46 
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198. Which of the following categories 
comes closest to the type of place 
you lived in most of your life? 

199. Hew old are you? 

. 
200. What is the highest level of school 

you have completed? 

201. Last week were you working full time, 
part time, going to school, keeping 
house. or what? 

47 

(INDICATE ONE ANSWER ONLY. IF MORE 
fiiAN ONE RESPONSE, MARK SMALLEST CODE 
THAT APPLIES.) 

RE.AD LIST 
( 30.311 

'--_~. In open country but not on a fann? 
04 On a fann? 

I---~ 05 In a small ci ty or town (under 
50,000) ? 

1-----:0:,:.6 In a medium-size city (50,000 
to 250,000) ? 

1-_..;08i- In a suburb near a large ci:l ? 
1-_-:;0;..9 In a large city? 
1-_..:.7;..7 Don I t know 
1--_.;;.88~ Refused 

77 Oon I t know 

{34,.3 SI. 

t--..QQ. None 

~st through 
01 
02 
03 
04 

12th grades 
07 
08 
09 
'0 11 -·--9' .... 2 

~usiness/technical school beyond 
high schnol 

J-__ 1~3 i nc~!I'Ip. 14 camp 1 ete 

~ollege 
13 
14 

15 
-16 

Sraduate/Professional School 
f---1Z. 
1-_.;..7;..7 Don I t know 

(36 .. 371 

03 Working full time 
1---i0:';'4_ Working part time·-
1-_.::.05 Wi th a job but not at work- because of 

temporary illness, vacation, strike 
1-----i0:.;r6 Unemployed, laid off', looking for work 

Retired 
I--.;.r~ In school 
I-_~~ Keep; ng house 
1-__ Other - Specify _-_____ _ 

-------------------

'--

--

.-

202. What kind of work do you/did you 
normally do? That is, wh&t is/was 
your job call ed? 

" 

-203. What do/did you actually do in that 

J 

job? Tell me, what are/were so~ 
of your main duties? 

-204. On what sl;i ft do you usually work? 

~-P5. Are you ......... . 
.-.... ~ 

;.-". 

, 
',.... ·06. Are you the head of the househo 1 d? 

---~-------

_~1. How are you related to the head of 
the household? 

---__ 1111 

9s Never worked (Skip to Q. 205) 

(41) 

3 Day 
----4 Eveni"g 
-~5 Ni/ght 

6 Rotace 
---

8 Refused 
---

READ LIST 

3 Married? 
-------cf Separated ? 
--- -S- Di vorced ? 

5 Widowed? 
--..... 7 Never married? 

8 ~:;fused 

(43 ) 

1 No 
---Z Yes (Skip to Q. 208) 
____ ~ Joint head (Skip to Q. 208) 

8 Refused 

(44 .. 45) 

03 Spouse 
·04 Son/daught~r 

0"5 Parent 
~~OO Brother/sister 
----07 Other re 1 ati ve 

-og Unrelated 
88 Refused 

~~-

(38 -+- 40) 

~----~------------------------------------

.---
.. ""'-

How many persons are living in this 
household? Number 0 f persons 

i i 

Ll 
(46 ... 47) 

''-> ... ___ ---------------------......IL..----------------------
~TNOTES: 
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1 
I 

j. 
• 

(DO NOT ASK UNLESS YOU 00 NOT KNOW. 

209. Are you male or female? 
(48) 

3 Male 
1---';'4 Fema 1 e 
1--_.:::.8 Refused 

-------------------------~-----------------------------

2.10. 

(DO NOT ASK UNLESS INFORMATION CANNOT 
BE OBTAINED FROM OBSERVATION OR 
PREVIOUS RECORDS.) 

Are you . . . . . . . . . . . . 

211. What ;s the
ea

ear1 y total income for 
all relat household members/your 
yearly total income? 

212. Is there anything you would like 
to add? 

1'+9~0' READ LIST 

l-----:0~3 Wh i te.?' 
04 Black? 

t-----iiiO~5 Span; sh/ Amer; can? 
f-- 06 Ori enta 1 ? 
~,I[j American Indi~n7 
. ~ OtHer 

f-..-.;.77,;.., Don I t know 
1----:8:=;.8 Refused 

(51..,52) 

03 Under 1,000 
1-----i0~4- 2 .000 - 2 .999 

05 3.000 - 3.999 
1-----i0~6 4.000 - 4.999 
1-----i0~17 5.000 - 5.999 
1----i0~8 6.000 - 6.999 

09 7.000 - 7.999 
t----Tl~O 8 • 000 - 9 .999 
f----T~ 10.000 - 12.499 
t-----T-r 12.500 - 14.999 

15,000 - 17 ,499 
1-----T';'4 1 7 , 500 - 19 9 999 

5 20,000 - 22,499 
t---TII~) 22,500 - 24,999 

25,000 - 49.999 
I----r-r 50,000 and over 

Don't know 1--"--";" 

t---:8:=;.8 Refused 

(53) 

1 No 1-------2 Yes - Specify _____ ~ ___ 

{Continue in footnotes} 

---------------"---------------------~-----.------------------------------FOOTNO TF:S : 
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--- ~, 

... ---..... 

t"; ...-----------------__ -... " " 

;,. (ASK ON PERSONAL INTERVIEW ONLY) 

~ 213. Please give me a telephone number 
at which you can be reached. 

.-

-

214. What tine would you say this interview 
began? 

215. What is your best estimate of how 
long this interview has taken. 

Area Code 

Hour- Min. 

7s Don't know 

75 Don't know 

AM 
P!~ 

Number 

I bf I mjn I 
(CONVERT TO 

D. C. TIME) 
154 .... 57'1 

mins. 

I I I I 
IS8 _ 60\ 

GRACIOUSLY THANK THE RESPONDENT IN YOUR OWN WORDS AND RECORD THE EXACT TIME HERE: 

Hour Min. 
Ar~ 
PM 

... -f1liFO~o:.;TN~o~TE(IIIjIS:-:-:------------------------------------------

. ...--

:-'>"~" 

\ ~.' 50 



-.. -"111'''------------------------------~ ~ -~--- ------------

SECTION V 

Interviewer1s Observation. DO NOT ASK! 
(611 

216. In general, what was the attitude of 
the Respondent towards the interview? 

217. What is your perception of the 
quality of data obtained from 
this Respondent? 

218. Is there anything you can add which 
may help in the analysis of the 
information on this interview? 

FOOTNOTES :----

51 

1 Hostile 
2 Indifferent and bored 

---3 Cooperative but not eager 
4 Cooperative and eager 

--- - --------- - - -- ---------

(62) 

1 Very bad 
t----""z Moderately bad 

3 Slightly bad 
..-.-..... 4 Sl i ghtly good 
t--__ ~5 Moderately good 
t--___ 6 Very good 

(631 

1 No 
t----r2 Yes - Specify ________ _ 

.... ~ -
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